EXPLORING THE PSYCHOSOCIAL IMPACT AND SUPPORT NEEDS OF MEN WITH BREAST CANCER FROM THE PERSPECTIVES OF PATIENTS, INFORMAL CARERS AND HEALTHCARE PROFESSIONALS

BETH HERRING

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of the University of the West of

England, Bristol for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Centre for Appearance Research, College of Health, Science & Society, University of the West of

England, Bristol

July 2023

Abstract

Although rare, the prevalence of Breast Cancer in Men (BCiM) is increasing worldwide. It is commonly perceived as a female disease, despite being responsible for proportionally more deaths annually than some male-specific cancers such as testicular cancer. There is often a lack of awareness of BCiM and the role their Informal Carers (ICs) play in supporting men with the disease. Little research has explored the psychosocial impact of BCiM on patients and their ICs. This PhD aimed to address this gap by conducting three complementary studies to gain a holistic understanding of the impact of the disease from multiple perspectives.

Study 1 was an exploratory online mixed methods study conducted with 87 men in nine countries worldwide who had received a diagnosis for breast cancer. The study explored their experiences, body image concerns, quality of life and masculine self-esteem. The results guided study 2 which interviewed 12 ICs of men with breast cancer in the United Kingdom (UK) and explored their experiences and psychosocial support needs. Together, the results emphasised the lack of awareness of BCiM among both healthcare professionals (HCPs) and the general public, inappropriate provision of support materials, lack of social and emotional support and an overwhelming sense of isolation for both men with breast cancer and their ICs. Study 3 was an online survey with 62 UK-based HCPs with experience of working with patients with breast cancer. The study explored their experiences and perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer and their ICs. The results highlighted that they provide a variety of resources and support to these groups, although most feel these are unsuitable for this population.

This body of work explored previously unresearched areas and the results make a novel contribution to the literature. The use of different methods and the involvement of patients, ICs

and HCPs provide an increased understanding of the wider context in which BCiM occurs. Collectively, the studies highlight the negative psychosocial impact of BCiM and a lack of appropriate support, which is often challenging and isolating for both men with breast cancer and their ICs. The findings from patients, ICs and HCPs indicate the current available sources of support for this population to be overwhelmingly unsatisfactory, inappropriate and insufficient. There is a vital need to raise awareness of BCiM, to include more men in breast cancer research and an urgent requirement for the provision of support specifically tailored to men with breast cancer and their ICs. Finally, the work identified important areas of future research and recommendations needed to improve the current provision of support and information for all men with breast cancer and their ICs. These include professional education and training of HCPs on the information and resources available and a proposed stepped care approach to the provision of evidence-based psychosocial support for men with breast cancer and their ICs.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank all the participants who kindly gave their time and shared their personal experiences. Without you, this thesis would not be possible - I am truly grateful, and I hope I have done you justice.

A huge thank you to my wonderful PI, Dave, a true advocate for raising the awareness of BCiM. You have been a constant source of support and an absolute star who inspired me throughout.

Appreciation and thanks go to my supervisory team. To Di Harcourt, I couldn't have asked for a better Director of Studies, thank you for just being you, a wonderful supervisor and guide throughout the PhD. Thank you for believing in me and giving me this wonderful opportunity. Thank you to Nicole Paraskeva and Helena Lewis-Smith, for all your support and enthusiasm, and to Emma Halliwell, my supervisor who sadly passed away during the PhD. Emma was a true inspiration and will always be remembered. To all of my friends at CAR, I appreciate your support, thank you. Finally, to Paul White, who gave invaluable advice and guidance on the quantitative analysis in study 1, thank you so very much.

To my Mum and Dad for always teaching me to follow my dreams (at whatever age!) and to our kids, George and Bella, I hope you will always follow your dreams too! Thank you for being amazing in every way and I am sorry for missing out on so many things this last year, I hope you understand.

Finally, a huge thank you for from the bottom of my heart to my husband Gra, for your support over the years. Thank you for always being there for me, for your constant cups of tea, encouragement and always making me laugh when things were hard. Thank you for telling me I could do this, you are my absolute rock and I cannot imagine ever achieving this dream without you!

XXXX

Contents page

Cha	pter O	ne: Introduction	Page
	1.1	Thesis structure	13
	1.2	Writing style	13
	1.3	Doctoral descriptors	14
	1.4	Terminology	14
	1.5	Setting the scene	15
	1.6	Literature in this thesis	16
Cha	pter Tv	vo: Literature Review	
	2.1	Overview of BCiM	18
	2.2	Psychosocial issues which affect men with breast cancer	25
	2.3	Body image concerns	35
	2.4	Masculinity	46
	2.5	Summary of section	57
	2.6	Informal carers	58
	2.7	Conclusion	61
	2.8	Aims of the current thesis	62
Cha	pter Th	iree: Methodology	
	3.1	Overview	63
	3.2	A brief history of mixed methods in health research	63
	3.3	Mixed methods research designs	66
	3.4	The use of mixed methods in the current PhD and rationale for choosing	67
		a multi-phase explanatory sequential design	
	3.5	Methodological issues in mixed methods designs and how these were	70
		addressed in the current design	
	3.6	Pragmatic approach in this thesis	75
	3.7	Patient and Public Involvement (PPI)	77
	3.8	Ethical considerations	81
	3.9	Recruitment challenges in psycho-oncology research and rare conditions	83
	3.10	Reflexivity	84
	3.11	Biopsychosocial lens	87
	3.12	The next stage of the research	90
Cha	apter Fo	our: Study 1: An online survey exploring men's experiences and body image	;
con	cerns fo	ollowing breast cancer. A mixed methods study.	
	4.1	Introduction	91
	4.2	Ethics approval	93
	4.3	PPI involvement	93
	4.4	Method	94
	4.5	Outcome measures included in the survey	100
	4.6	Target sample	104
	4.7	Eligibility criteria	104
	4.8	Recruitment strategy	105
	4.9	Analysis	107

4.10	Results	110
4.11	Support preferences	127
4.12	Terminology	130
4.13	Qualitative Findings	130
4.14	Isolation	132
4.15	Pink bias	138
4.16	Effects of treatment	143
4.17	Advocate for BCiM	147
4.18	Discussion	150
4.19	Strengths and limitations	159
4.20	Reflections on the methods	160
4.21	Reflections on the impact of Covid on study 1	161
4.22	Feedback to key stakeholders	162
4.23	Reflection on the Biopsychosocial model and study 1	162
4.24	Conclusion and direction of study 2	163

Chapter Five: Study 2: Exploring the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers (wives, husbands, partners, family members or friends) of men with breast cancer - A qualitative study.

5.1	Introduction	165
5.2	Ethics approval	168
5.3	PPI in Study 2	168
5.4	Method	169
5.5	Results	177
5.6	Discussion	225
5.7	Strengths and limitations	233
5.8	Reflection on the Analytic process	233
5.9	Conclusion	235
5.10	Reflection on the Biopsychosocial model and study 2	236
5.11	Reflections on the methods	236
5.12	Reflections on the impact of Covid on study 2	238
5.13	Next step	240

Chapter Six: Study 3: Exploring healthcare professionals' experiences and perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer and their informal carers. A mixed methods study.

6.1	Introduction	241
6.2	Ethics approval	243
6.3	PI involvement in Study 3	244
6.4	Method	245
6.5	Results	257
6.6	Content analysis	269
6.7	Terminology	273
6.8	Discussion	274
6.9	Strengths and limitations	278
6.10	Reflections on the methods	279

6.11	Reflection on the impact of Covid on study 3	280	
6.12	Feeding back to key stakeholders	281	
6.13	Reflection on the Biopsychosocial model and study 3	281	
6.14	Conclusion	281	
Chapter Se	Chapter Seven: General discussion, implications for care, future research and conclusions		
7.1	Introduction	283	
7.2	Isolation	286	
7.3	Lack of awareness	292	
7.4	Lack of male specific breast cancer information	296	
7.5	Lack of support	299	
7.6	Treatment concerns	301	
7.7	Summary of section	310	
7.8	Next step	311	
7.9	Identifying components of future support	312	
7.10	A proposed stepped care approach to the provision of evidence-based	312	
	psychosocial support for men with breast cancer and their ICs		
7.11	Conclusion	323	
7.12	Reflection on Biopsychosocial model and implications for theory	323	
7.13	Strengths and limitations of the research conducted in this PhD	326	
7.14	Reflection on the impact of Covid on the overall PhD	329	
7.15	Reflection on PPI in the overall PhD	332	
7.16	Reflection on research methods	334	
7.17	Dissemination of the findings	336	
7.18	Conclusion	337	
	Appendices	338	
	References	488	

List of Tables

		Page
Table 1	UK standards for PPI in research and how these were addressed in	78
	the PhD	
Table 2	Aim and objectives of the study, the rationale and the research	95
	questions in study 1	
Table 3	Free response questions included in the survey	97
Table 4	Additional questions included in the survey	98
Table 5	Charities, support groups and online forums who promoted the	106
	study on their social media channels	
Table 6	Study 1. Sample demographic characteristics	110
Table 7	Study 1. Diagnosis and treatment characteristics	113
Table 8	Study 1. Descriptive statistics on psychosocial variables	115
Table 9	Study 1. Correlations between Masculine self-esteem and body	117
	image	
Table 10	Study 1. Correlations between Quality of life and body image scales	118
Table 11	Study 1. Support preferences	128
Table 12	Study 2. Participant characteristics	178
Table 13	Study 2. Participant information	180
Table 14	Study 3. Illustrates quotes from studies 1 and 2 and corresponding	247
	ten statements included in Study 3	
Table 15	Study 3. Professional bodies and method of sharing the study	
	information	253
Table 16	Study 3. Demographics of sample	257
Table 17	Study 3. How difficult is it explaining treatments of breast cancer	259
	to men with breast cancer compared to women with breast	
	cancer?	

Table 18	Study 3. How difficult is it explaining treatments of breast cancer	259
	to men with breast cancer compared to women with breast	
	cancer?	
Table 19	Study 3. Support provided to men with breast cancer, by	261
	profession	
Table 20	Study 3. HCPs' perceptions of the suitability of resources for men	262
	with breast cancer, by profession	
Table 21	Study 3. Number of HCPs in each profession who reported	264
	supporting the ICs of men with breast cancer	
Table 22	Study 3. Sources of support reported to be provided to the ICs of	265
	men with breast cancer	
Table 23	Study 3. Suitability of resources for the ICs of men with breast	266
	cancer by profession	
Table 24	Study 3. Responses to the statements taken from the findings of	268
	studies 1 and 2 in this PhD	
Table 25	Study 3. Results of the qualitative content analysis	270
Table 26	Study 3. Results of the qualitative content analysis	272
Table 27	Study 3. Likelihood of usage of terms to describe BCiM in	273
	professional practice, by profession	
Table 28	Key findings in the PhD and recommendations for practice	310

List of Figures

Figure 1	Illustrates the multi-phase explanatory sequential design of the PhD	69
Figure 2	Biopsychosocial model	88
Figure 3	Scatterplots displaying the direction of the relationship between	119
	quality of life (FACT-B) and the body image measures (BIS, MBSRQ-AE,	
	OBCS) and quality of life (FACT-B) and masculine self-esteem (MSES).	
Figure 4	Model of body image (BIS) as a predictor of quality of life (QOL),	123
	mediated by masculine self-esteem (MSES)	
Figure 5	Model of body image (OBCS) as a predictor of quality of life (QOL),	125
	mediated by masculine self-esteem (MSES)	
Figure 6	Model of body image (MBSRQ-AE) as a predictor of quality of life	126
	(QOL), mediated by masculine self-esteem (MSES)	
Figure 7	Study 1. Key themes and sub-themes	131
Figure 8	Study 2. Key themes and sub-themes	182
Figure 9	Key findings of studies 1 and 2 and convergence of findings	247
Figure 10	An overview of the key findings and interrelationships	285
Figure 11	Proposed stepped model of care and support for men with breast	314

cancer and their ICs

Page

List of Appendices

		Page
1	Doctoral descriptors at UWE Bristol and where demonstrated in the current PhD	339
2	Glossary of common medical and technical breast cancer related terms used in	341
r	the thesis	252
3	EBSCO search terms	303
4	Psychosocial research to date involving men with breast cancer, methodologies	354
	and core findings	
5	Study 1: Survey	361
6	Study 1: Example of social media recruitment posts	388
7	Study 1: A description of the cancer charities, support groups and individuals	391
	involved in recruitment for Study 1	
8	Study 1: Extract of reflexive log for study 1	397
9	Study 1: Example of coding for study 1	398
10	Study 1: Feedback letter to key stakeholders and social media post	399
11	Study 2: Interview schedule	408
12	Study 2: Social media recruitment posts	412
13	Study 2: Recruitment letter to breast cancer charities and support groups who	415
	had helped with recruitment for study 1	
14	Study 2: Online study information, participant consent and demographic data	420
	collection	
15	Study 2: Follow up email to participants	429
16	Study 2: Extract of reflexive memo	431
17	Study 2: Feedback letter to key stakeholders and participants	433

18	Study 3: Online survey	443
19	Study 3: Social media posts	457
20	Study 3: Feedback letter to participants	460
21	Study 3: Break down of the results of statements by profession	463
22	Research outputs from this PhD	469
23	Impact of social media posts	472
24	Ethics approval letters for the studies in this PhD	474
25	Publication:	480
	Herring, B., Lewis-Smith, H., Paraskeva, N. et al. Exploring the experiences and	
	psychosocial support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer: a	
	qualitative study. Support Care Cancer 30, 6669–6676 (2022).	
	https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-022-07095-2	

Chapter one: Introduction

1.1 Thesis structure

The thesis has been divided into the following chapters:

- Chapters 1 to 3 present the structure of the thesis, literature review and methodology and outlines the psychosocial approach to the PhD.
- Chapters 4 to 6 present three research studies and their findings.
- Chapter 7 presents the final general discussion, which triangulates the findings and identifies points of congruence and/or divergence between the perspectives of patients, ICs and HCPs. Practical implications and recommendations for future research are also outlined.

1.2 Writing style

The thesis is written in the third person, apart from the reflective components which are written in the first person. The researcher engaged in reflective practice throughout the PhD and has incorporated reflexive sections at the end of each study. These provide situated and reflexive personal accounts of aspects of the research process including the methodology, PPI and lessons learned. There is a larger reflective section in the final general discussion chapter (section 7.15) which includes a reflexive overview of the PhD.

1.3 Doctoral descriptors

A list of the Doctoral descriptors at UWE Bristol and an outline of where these are demonstrated in the current thesis is presented in Appendix 1. The reader is also signposted to these throughout the main body of the thesis.

1.4 Terminology

1.4.1 Breast cancer in men (BCiM)

The researcher recognises how language surrounding breast cancer in men continues to evolve. It is acknowledged that the term male breast cancer (MBC) is often used in published literature, however, medical terminology does not generally refer to the gender of the patient. Furthermore, following feedback and discussions with patient advisors and contacts throughout the PhD, BCiM is considered a less contentious term, as MBC may be misconstrued as being a type of breast cancer. Therefore, in the absence of a consensus and for clarity and consistency, the term BCiM will be used throughout the thesis. The term 'patient' has been used interchangeably with 'BCiM patient' or 'men with breast cancer'.

1.4.2 Informal carers (ICs)

The term ICs is commonly used to refer to someone who actively participates in sharing the patient's illness experience on a practical and/or emotional level. It does not include those who provide professional paid care (for example, nurses) or the voluntary sector (for example, charities and support groups). Most ICs are wives, husbands, partners, children, relatives, and

friends of men with breast cancer. A more detailed description of the role of ICs is provided in chapter 2 (section 2.6).

1.4.3 Medical and technical terminology

The medical and technical terms used within this thesis are defined in the glossary in Appendix 2.

1.5 Setting the scene

1.5.1 The Centre for Appearance Research

This PhD was undertaken at the Centre for Appearance Research (CAR), based at The University of the West of England, Bristol. CAR is the world's largest research group focusing on the role of appearance and body image in people's lives. It is also a centre of excellence for psychological and interdisciplinary research in appearance, visible difference, body image and related studies. Among other areas of interest, research is undertaken which explores the psychological and social impact of living with cancer and the impact of cancer treatment on appearance. Ultimately, the research conducted at the centre aims to make a real difference to the lives of people living with appearance altering conditions.

1.5.2 The impact of the Covid pandemic on the PhD

The PhD commenced in January 2019 and the global pandemic of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2), which causes coronavirus disease 2019 (Covid), spread to the UK in January 2020. Transmission within the UK was confirmed in February, leading to an

epidemic with a rapid increase in cases in March. On March 11th, 2020, The World Health Organisation declared the outbreak a pandemic of Covid.

Consequently, the pandemic was present and evolving throughout most of the PhD, and life was constantly impacted. Government restrictions and guidelines were placed on people to slow the spread of the virus. Measures ranged from full lockdown (including stay-at-home orders, schools, universities and non-essential shops and services closed, travel restrictions, prohibited households meeting and social movement was limited to 15 minutes exercise per day) to social distancing, working from home and mandatory face mask-wearing. Some restrictions were eased in 2020 as the virus weakened, however, there were subsequent lockdowns, and the everchanging landscape of the pandemic continued to present challenges. Social interaction finally returned to 'normal' in 2022, towards the latter stages of the PhD.

The impact of Covid on each study is addressed and reflected upon in the corresponding chapters. In the final general discussion chapter, a reflexive section presents an overview of the impact of the Covid pandemic on the PhD as a whole (chapter 7, section 7.14). This includes reflections on issues faced, obstacles encountered, and lessons learnt from both a personal level and researcher perspective.

1.6 Literature in this thesis

This section will outline how the literature will be presented and incorporated throughout the thesis. Firstly, a review of the literature will be presented in a chapter 1. This will provide an overview of the pertinent issues surrounding BCiM and outline gaps in the literature conducted to date. It will also serve to situate this body of research and establish the aims and rationale of

the PhD. Secondly, research will be presented at the beginning of each study to guide the research aims. Thirdly, at the end of each study, literature will be used as a basis for comparing findings. Related literature will again be integrated in the final general discussion chapter.

The initial literature review was conducted at the outset of the PhD in 2019 and updated throughout. Several strategies were integrated to stay up to date with new research published in the field: Firstly, authors who had published in the area were followed on Google Scholar and email alerts were received regarding new publications, papers which cite them, as well as new articles related to their research. Secondly, EBSCO search alerts were emailed monthly, which enabled an advanced search, across a range of databases (including AMED, Medline, CINAHL, PsycInfo and PscyArticles). A list of the search terms used is included in Appendix 3. Thirdly, several researchers were followed on ResearchGate which provided updates on their new publications. Finally, several academics were followed on Twitter which proved a good way to keep abreast of their work in the area.

In accordance with the doctoral descriptors, this chapter demonstrates a critical understanding of the current state of knowledge in the field.

Chapter two: Literature Review

This chapter will firstly present an overview of the topic. Secondly, a literature review of the main psychosocial issues facing men with breast cancer is presented. This will serve to contextualise the research. Finally, the rationale and aims of the thesis will be stated.

2.1 Overview of BCiM

Breast cancer is a disease in which abnormal cells in the breast tissue begin to grow and divide in an uncontrolled way and eventually form a growth (tumour). The most common type of breast cancer in men, as women, is invasive breast carcinoma, where cells have spread through the lining of the ducts into the surrounding breast tissue. Some also develop rarer types of breast cancer, such as invasive inflammatory breast cancer. Men may also develop conditions related to breast cancer, including ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS), invasive lobular cancer and Paget's disease of the breast, although these are very uncommon (Cancer Research UK, 2020).

2.1.1 Epidemiology

Breast cancer is the world's most prevalent cancer (World Health Organisation, 2021). Although common in women, it is rare in men (Konduri et al., 2020); In the UK, 1% of breast cancer cases are male; approximately 370 men are diagnosed and around 85 men die annually from the disease (Breast Cancer Now, 2021). However, BCiM is responsible for proportionally more male deaths annually than some male-specific cancers such as testicular and penile cancer (Cancer Research UK, 2022/WHO 2021). The lifetime risk in the general female population is 12%, whilst it is 0.1% in the general male population (Sonnenblick et al., 2018). The median age at initial diagnosis of invasive breast cancer is typically older in men than in women (68 vs. 62 years) (Giunta et al., 2017). The prognosis of male breast cancer patients is worse than female patients, and the overall survival rate for men with breast cancer is 82.8% compared to 88.5% in women with breast cancer (Wang et al., 2018; Younas et al., 2019). In a study which identified 19,785 male patients with breast cancer from the National Cancer Database (2004-14), the overall median survival for females was 13.2 years vs 11.4 years for male patients. The higher mortality rates among men may be due to a variety of factors, such as socioeconomic status, lack of awareness and subsequent late detection (Konduri et al., 2020).

The prevalence of male breast cancer is increasing worldwide (Konduri et al., 2020; Ruddy & Winer, 2013a; Siegel et al., 2016). More research is needed to understand whether the rise in the number of BCiM can be attributed to unhealthier lifestyles, rising obesity levels, environmental factors or more men presenting with symptoms (Breast Cancer UK, 2021). It is estimated that approximately 2,800 new cases of invasive breast cancer in men will be diagnosed in the United States (US) for 2022 (American Cancer Society, 2023), whilst in Australia, 212 new cases are estimated annually (Cancer Australia, 2023). Incidences of male breast cancer rates are higher in Africa compared with Europe and the US (Ndom et al., 2012).

Research has shown racial and ethnic differences in prevalence of men with breast cancer. African American men have higher incidence of breast cancer than white men and are also more likely to be diagnosed at a younger age (Sineshaw et al., 2015). Race is a significant prognostic factor. Black men have significantly worse overall survival compared to other races (White, Hispanic, and Asian), which may be due, in part, to more advanced disease presentation (Shin et al., 2014). Additionally, Black men with breast cancer have a higher risk of mortality than their White counterparts, although the differences reduce after adjustment for insurance levels and

income (Sineshaw et al., 2015). This may be linked to lower socioeconomic status, barriers to health care and in the US, a lack of adequate insurance coverage (DeSantis et al., 2019). However, no research to date has specifically explored differences in BCiM incidence by ethnic group in the UK. Black men also have less awareness of breast cancer (Rayne et al., 2017) and tend to present with advanced-stage disease, larger tumour sizes, higher grade tumours, more lymph node metastases, and fewer hormone receptor positive tumours compared to their White counterparts (Korde et al., 2010).

Jewish men, especially those of Ashkenazi origins, are at higher risk of developing breast cancer than the rest of the population. This may be linked to the higher rates of breast cancer gene abnormalities, BRCA1 or 2 gene mutations, in the Ashkenazi Jewish population (Laitman et al., 2015).

2.1.2 Risks factors for developing BCiM

Whilst the exact cause of BCiM is unknown, there are several risk factors associated with the disease. Older age is the single biggest risk factor (Cancer Research UK, 2020), with the average age of onset of the disease being 67 years (Methamem et al., 2020). However, cases of the disease have been reported in male adolescents and young adults (Flaherty et al., 2017).

Men who have a significant family history of breast cancer are at heightened risk of developing the disease. BRACA genetic mutations also increase the risk (Lukong, 2017), with approximately 10% of male cases having BRCA2 mutations, whilst less than 1% are associated with BRCA 1 mutations (Sousa et al., 2013).

Breast cell growth, both normal and abnormal, is stimulated by the presence of oestrogen. High oestrogen levels from taking hormonal medicines, being overweight, excess alcohol consumption, liver disease and exposure to oestrogens in the environment can elevate the risk of men developing breast cancer (Cancer Research UK, 2020).

Some genetic conditions, such as Klinefelter's syndrome (men who have one or more extra X chromosomes and have endocrine abnormalities) is characterised by hypogonadism and low testosterone levels and has been associated with an increased risk of BCiM (Swerdlow et al., 2005). Klinefelter's syndrome (XXY) is associated with a 50-fold increase in incidence of BCiM compared with XY males (Fentiman, 2018a). Recent research has shown that risk of breast cancer is increased for infertile men, although the reasons are not clear and warrant further investigation (Swerdlow et al., 2022).

Occupational risks including exposure to high temperatures (e.g., blast furnaces, steel works and rolling mills) can elevate risk, possibly because long lasting exposure to high ambient temperatures can lead to testicular failure. Exposure to radiation, including receiving treatment with radiation to the chest for conditions such as for Hodgkin lymphoma, can also increase the risk of men developing breast cancer (Giordano, 2018).

2.1.3 Clinical features of BCiM

As men have a paucity of breast tissue, the nipple is mostly involved at early stages of breast cancer and tends to be in the areolar region (Korde et al., 2010). The most common symptom in men, as in women, is a painless breast lump. Other presenting symptoms can include nipple retraction and discharge, a rash on or around the nipple, swelling and ulceration of the skin

(Fentiman, 2018a). Cancer is more likely to be diagnosed in the left breast than the right breast among men (Goodman et al., 2006) and less than 2% of cases are bilateral (Caridad Rubio Hernández et al., 2013)

The rarity, low levels of awareness of BCiM in the public and the lack of mammographic screening in men often results in a delay of recognition and advanced clinical stage diagnosis (Monticciolo, 2020). Consequently, diagnosis is often late, with more than 40% of men presenting with advanced or metastatic disease (stage III or IV) at diagnosis (Fentiman, 2018). This compares with 6% of women who have metastatic breast cancer when they are first diagnosed (Cancer.Net, 2023).

2.1.4 Differences in male and female breast cancer

While there are similarities in male and female breast cancer, there are important biological, epidemiology and prognosis differences (Chen et al., 2012; Fentiman, 2016; Gucalp et al., 2018). Results of a critical review highlighted how BCiM is not congruent with the female disease (Fentiman, 2016). A key biological difference between men and women is tumour type. In more than 90% of male patients, the tumour is oestrogen receptor positive (ER+), whereas in female breast cancer, it is between 60–70%. Additionally, the molecular profile indicates that BCiM and female breast cancer are very different diseases (Fentiman, 2016).

However, despite these substantial differences, treatment recommendations for BCiM are based on trials of female breast cancer (Fentiman, 2016; Methamem et al., 2020). There is a call to recognise these important biological differences and develop new treatments for BCiM which are based on differences rather than similarities with female breast cancer (Fentiman, 2016).

2.1.5 Treatment options for men with breast cancer

Despite the unique characteristics that distinguish BCiM (Massarweh & Choi, 2016), there is currently no standard of care which exists specifically for male patients (Gucalp et al., 2018). Treatment recommendations and options are generally based on data derived from clinical trials of women with breast cancer (Corrigan et al., 2020; Fentiman, 2018; Hassett, 2020). Treatment depends on the stage and type of the cancer and may include surgery, with or without radiation therapy, chemotherapy, hormonal therapy, and/or targeted therapy (Konduri et al., 2020). Treatment choice may also be influenced by the often-advanced stage at diagnosis as well as high rates of age-related comorbidities (Ottini et al., 2010).

Due to the rarity of the disease in men, there is an under-representation of male patients in research studies (Konduri et al., 2020; Mistry et al., 2015). An analysis conducted of 131 breast cancer randomised clinical trials reported that male patients represented only 0.087% of the total study population (Corrigan et al., 2020). Furthermore, to date, no randomised control trials have been conducted to determine optimal surgical management for male patients (Fentiman, 2018).

2.1.6 Appearance and bodily changes resulting from treatment

All treatment options for male breast cancer can produce various temporary and permanent changes in a patient's physical appearance.

The current surgical gold standard of BCiM is modified radical mastectomy (MRM; Giunta et al., 2017), performed in 75-100% of male cancer patients (da Silva, 2016; Giunta et al., 2017; Korde et al., 2010). This is primarily due to the male breast anatomy and the paucity of breast tissue in men (Korde et al., 2010; Moelans et al., 2018). Surgery for breast cancer can result in breast and

arm Oedema (swelling caused by excess fluid trapped in the body's tissues), breast tissue fibrosis (fibrous tissue in an area of the breast) and decreased range of upper arm body mobility (da Silva, 2016). This typically results in an altered appearance, including scarring, a flat or concave chest appearance, asymmetry, and the removal of the nipple (Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Schaverien et al., 2013; Thompson & Haydock, 2020; Vinayagam & Williams-Jones, 2013).

Results frequently include a long transverse scar, which can have a poor overall aesthetic appearance (Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2022). Men are rarely offered reconstructive surgery, although there has been debate about whether men should be offered breast conservation or reconstruction (Wardle et al., 2020).

BCIM is hormone-receptor-positive in 80–90% patients and Tamoxifen is the gold standard adjuvant endocrine therapy for men with hormone-receptor-positive breast cancer (Eggemann et al., 2018). This is often recommended to be taken for five years and is administered in 65-100% of male patients (da Silva, 2016; Eggemann et al., 2018). Side effects can include weight gain, sexual dysfunction, loss of libido, neurocognitive deficits, bone pain, leg cramps, mood alterations, depression, insomnia, gastrointestinal disturbance, increased risk of thrombosis and cataracts. Menopause-like symptoms can also be experienced, including tiredness and hot flushes (da Silva, 2016; Eggemann et al., 2018; Pemmaraju et al., 2012). Side-effects related to Tamoxifen can pose significant challenges to quality of life and well-being, which may lead to problems with patient compliance (Giordano, 2018; Pemmaraju et al., 2012). The discontinuation of medication by patients may lead to serious consequences, and ultimately, can cost lives (Pemmaraju et al., 2012; Visram et al., 2010).

Men who undergo chemotherapy as part of their breast cancer treatment may also experience changes to their appearance, including alopecia; the loss of both head and body hair (Trusson & Quincey, 2019). The impact of these changes on men's perceptions of their body image are explored in section 2.3 and how appearance changes may challenge their perceptions of masculinity in section 2.4.

2.2 Psychosocial issues which affect men with breast cancer

Research to date has highlighted that there are several overarching psychosocial factors which are likely to influence the experiences of men with breast cancer. These are 1) lack of awareness; 2) body image and appearance related concerns and 3) impact on masculinity. Appendix 4 provides a summary of the psychosocial research conducted to date involving men with breast cancer, methodologies and core findings. A critical review of the research in these core areas will now be presented.

2.2.1 Lack of awareness of BCiM

Despite the increase in numbers of BCiM, evidence suggests there is poor awareness among both the general population and health care professionals. These areas will now be explored in greater depth.

2.2.1.1 Lack of awareness among the general population

Several studies have explored awareness of BCiM around the world. Research in Canada with twenty men with breast cancer revealed most participants (n=18; 90%) had not known the disease could affect men (Pituskin et al., 2007). Comparably, in the UK, only 40% of participants

(n = 64) had heard of the condition prior to their diagnosis (Iredale et al., 2005). In the US, interviews with 28 men at higher risk for developing breast cancer (with no personal history of breast cancer, but with at least one maternal blood relative with the disease) found that 79% of participants were unaware that men could get breast cancer, and did not know how to identify signs and symptoms (Thomas, 2010). Al-Naggar and Al-Naggar (2012) interviewed randomly selected male university students in Malaysia (n = 36) to examine the perceptions and opinions about BCiM and breast self-examination. Most believed there was a low probability of men developing the disease, with widely reported perceptions that the cause of BCiM was the carcinogens from cigarettes. Furthermore, self-examination was felt to be unimportant for men due to the low probability of getting the disease.

In more recent research, Faria et al., (2021) conducted an exploratory quantitative study (*n* = 299) in Brazil to explore the awareness and knowledge about BCiM among higher education male students (median age 24 years). The majority (65.9%) did not know about BCiM, 66.9% thought it was possible to successfully treat the disease, while 31% thought there was no cure. Regarding predisposing factors in the development of BCiM, most respondents (77.3%) thought that there were no predisposing factors, 68.9% did not know how to perform a self-examination, whilst 76.6% reported having no knowledge of signs and symptoms of BCiM.

In India, a survey of men from the general population in urban Delhi (n = 100), highlighted the majority (81%) were unaware breast cancer could affect men (Goyal et al., 2020). Finally, a retrospective study with men with breast cancer in Hong Kong (n = 56), showed the majority (n = 26; 83.9%) were unaware of BCiM prior to diagnosis (Co et al., 2020).

Although these studies were conducted in isolation and most study had a small sample size, collectively, they clearly demonstrate a poor level of awareness among the general population of BCiM around the world. Ultimately, lack of awareness often results in delays in seeking medical attention, late presentation and poor prognosis (Co et al., 2020), which may result in men with breast cancer facing breast cancer isolated and alone.

Due to the general lack of awareness of BCiM, concern about the reaction of others and perceived stigma associated with being a man diagnosed with what is commonly perceived as a female disease, many men with breast cancer choose to conceal their diagnosis (Donovan & Flynn, 2007; France et al., 2000; Iredale et al., 2005; Midding et al., 2018; Pituskin et al., 2007; Thompson & Haydock, 2020b). For example, one participant in the cited research did not tell anyone about his diagnosis, apart from his wife, for ten years (Thompson & Haydock, 2020). This meant that during this time, even his children did not know he was living with breast cancer. For others, the perception of breast cancer as a gendered illness resulted in some participants referring to the illness as "chest cancer" when disclosing their diagnosis (Walker & Berry, 2019). The concealment of diagnosis for men with breast cancer may negatively impact potential practical and emotional support and may lead to isolation, as they experience the disease alone.

2.2.1.2 The 'Pinkification' of breast cancer and its impact on low societal awareness of BCiM

The first breast cancer campaign was founded in 1992, by the late Evelyn H. Lauder, to raise awareness about the importance of breast health and to place breast cancer at the public forefront. Today, there are numerous campaigns around the world and October has become known as Breast Cancer Awareness Month (Sulik, 2012).

Although the campaigns have undoubtably raised awareness of the disease, promoted screening and early diagnosis (Patel et al., 2020), the use of the signature pink ribbon (the internationally recognised symbol of breast cancer awareness) serves to portray breast cancer as a female only condition (Sulik, 2012). The colour pink is widely considered to be a visual marker of femininity, traditionally associated with gender and sexuality (Sulik, 2012). Campaigns construct mainstream contemporary understanding of the disease (Gibson et al., 2014) and consequently serve to reinforce gender misconceptions that breast cancer only affects women (Francis, 2018; Quincey et al., 2016; Sulik, 2012; Thompson & Haydock, 2020).

Studies have explored the impact of breast cancer campaigns; Pituskin et al., (2007) showed how participants were aware of public health campaigns which promoted breast cancer in women but were not aware of the disease in men, as they were not mentioned in any of the campaigns. Further research showed how men (without a personal history of breast cancer) associated the pinkness of campaigns with femininity and female breast cancer and were reluctant to wear a pink ribbon (Rabbee & Grogan, 2016).

Thompson and Haydock (2020) interviewed men (n = 17) in the USA. Their research investigated men's experiences with their breast cancer diagnosis and post-mastectomy lives in two incompatible cultures (namely, the pink ribbon culture of breast cancer and the everyday ideals of masculinity and the male body). Some participants felt marginalised by the feminisation of the disease constructed in breast cancer awareness campaigns:

"We're men in this pink world and it's uncomfortable" (p.33).

These findings were supported by Quincey et al., (2016) whose qualitative synthesis of men's accounts of living with breast cancer explored how current campaigns serve to reinforce the perception of breast cancer as a women-only disease and marginalise men with breast cancer. The 'pink ribbon culture' was felt to disregard the illness in men, resulted in delayed detection of breast cancer and negatively impacted support. The strength and dominance of the pink ribbon were encapsulated by a male participant with breast cancer in research conducted by Halls (2013);

"For men with the disease, it's like swimming against a tide of pink' (p.204).

The evidence presented clearly demonstrates how the prevailing pinkness of breast cancer awareness campaigns, which focus on women with breast cancer and continue to exclude men with the disease, serve to perpetuate a general lack of awareness of BCiM among the general population. As a result, men may feel isolated and alone when diagnosed with an illness which continues to be constructed as a female disease.

Campaigns in the UK, such as Walk the Walk, have aimed to include men by designing pink tshirts with a blue bra to represent BCiM, which were co-created with male patient survivors (www.walkthewalk.org, 2023). Some men with breast cancer strongly support the initiative and feel the t-shirts symbolise men can also get breast cancer (Jenkins, 2018). However, PPI in this PhD questioned the pink colour of the t-shirt and felt strongly that the bra did little to represent BCiM.

How breast cancer awareness campaigns may impact masculine self-esteem and perceptions of masculinity following diagnosis is discussed further in section 2.4.2.

2.2.1.3 Lack of awareness of BCiM among HCPs (and female patients with breast cancer)

There is often a general lack of awareness of breast cancer in men from HCPs and men have reported having to attend several medical consultations before their concerns were taken seriously (Quincey et al., 2016). This was further evidenced in Halbach et al.'s (2019) study in which physicians only assumed 62.8% of male patients presenting with suspected symptoms of cancer were related to breast cancer. Participants also reported a wide disparity of experiences during the diagnostic phase. Whilst some men were immediately referred for further tests, others experienced delays, as healthcare professionals failed to recognise their symptoms or recommended a 'wait-and-see' approach. These findings were supported in a qualitative study with the female partners of men with breast cancer in Denmark (Egestad et al., 2019). A main theme in this research was "A wall of ignorance" which encapsulated the lack of knowledge of BCiM among health care professionals. One participant stated;

"We had a consultation with a young female doctor.... she told us, "He could experience vaginal

bleeding." (p.4).

The lack of knowledge among HCPs can foster uncertainty and a sense of distrust among male patients (Egestad et al., 2019).

Additionally, research has shown hospital settings to be inappropriate and reflect a lack of awareness of the needs of male patients with breast cancer. Throughout the diagnostic process for symptomatic men and whilst undergoing mammography, men reported feeling uncomfortable and awkward in a predominantly female environment (Brett et al., 2014). Breast imaging centres are often designed for women and consequently feel 'female-centric' and

'gender-exclusive' (Walker & Berry, 2019). A study in Canada with men with BRCA gene mutations and an increased risk of breast cancer, reported how undergoing mammography made them feel awkward and out of place. The process of having a mammography resulted in men expressing sentiments of *"othering"* and *"excluding"*, as it is traditionally viewed as a procedure for women (Skop et al., 2018, p. 966). Similar findings were reported in research with men with breast cancer in Germany where all breast cancer patients are treated in outpatient gynaecology practices and hospital gynaecology departments (Halbach et al., 2019). Due to the female only wards, men reported single rooms having to be arranged specifically for them which left them feeling excluded. Furthermore, the pervasive female environment resulted in some participants feeling very uncomfortable and isolated. Such sentiments were supported by Sime (2012), who reported that a participant who attended appointments in a gynaecology department in the UK felt so out of place and uncomfortable that he pretended to be a doctor in order to overcome the embarrassment.

Further research has shown how men with breast cancer are at times made to feel uncomfortable and unwelcome by hospital staff. Participants reported how clerical staff questioned their presence, and often presumed they were accompanying their wives to an appointment and not there for their own treatment (Walker & Berry, 2019). Others experienced insensitive and embarrassing interactions with healthcare staff, including being called "Mrs" (Sime, 2012, p. 146) whilst another recounted;

"I think I was called as 'Mrs. Miller' once (laughing). Something like this is also unpleasant." (Midding et al., 2018, p2219).

The behaviour of female patients with breast cancer can also leave male patients feeling awkward and uncomfortable. Men reported feeling scrutinised and viewed with suspicion by the women in the waiting areas at breast cancer departments (Sime, 2012), whilst others received *'questioning glances'* and uncomfortable comments from women in the same waiting area;

"I remember that woman in the breast cancer clinic. She said: 'What do YOU want here? (Laughing) You don't belong here.'"

(Midding et al., 2018a, p. 2198)

The evidence presented in this section clearly demonstrates how men with breast cancer frequently experience unsatisfactory treatment due to a lack of awareness of BCiM among healthcare professionals. This can foster uncertainty and may lead to a sense of distrust in patients. The findings also show how men are often made to feel unwelcome and uncomfortable by remarks made by female breast cancer patients as well as the unwelcoming, predominantly female breast cancer setting. These factors often leave men feeling isolated and alone.

2.2.1.4 Lack of awareness of the need for gender appropriate materials for men with breast cancer

There are gender disparities in the provision of materials provided to men with breast cancer compared to female patients, and insufficient male-specific information. Women with breast cancer frequently receive pre-surgical information and decision aids providing information about surgical options (e.g., mastectomy or breast conserving surgery), treatment (e.g., chemotherapy and/or endocrine therapy) and breast reconstruction (e.g., fat grafting, implants, tissue transfer). Furthermore, they are often provided with information on nipple reconstruction, tattooing, scar

revision and wigs (Clarke et al., 2020; Zdenkowski et al., 2016). However, information provided to men with breast cancer often lacks relevance and includes irrelevant content which affect only women, such as bra fittings, menstrual functioning and vaginal dryness (Egestad, Gyldenvang, & Jarden, 2019; Farrell et al., 2014). Information and decision support specifically for men with breast cancer are lacking and there is a paucity of information materials designed to explain male body image changes resulting from the disease and its treatment (Fentiman, 2018). There is a further lack of information regarding side-effects of breast cancer treatment, including the impact on treatment on sexual dysfunction or how a changed body image may cause significant distress (Donovan & Flynn, 2007).

A study by with men with breast cancer in the UK (n = 161) reported that 92% received only verbal information about their breast cancer, with 71% (n = 114) receiving leaflets and 53% (n = 85) booklets, and 20% (n = 32) had used the internet for information (Iredale et al., 2005). Much of the information received was inappropriate and covered topics such as menstruation, vaginal dryness, breast reconstruction and bra fitting. Only 12% (n = 19) saw a photograph prior to their surgery, however, the authors do not stipulate the content of the photograph and do not indicate whether it was illustrating potential post-surgical results of a male after a mastectomy. More than half the participants (56%, n = 90) wanted to receive more information specific to BCiM. However, due to the increase in internet use, this figure is likely to be much higher today.

The lack of information was further supported in research by Sime (2013) who interviewed men with breast cancer in the UK (n=19). Ten (53%) said they did not get enough written information and felt there was a general lack of information for men with breast cancer. Eight men (42%) said they had received enough information, but only three of these had read the information.

Nine men discussed the inappropriate content of the information which had been written for female breast cancer patients and failed to mention men nor provide advice for male patients with breast cancer.

The under-representation of men in patient information resources can be a major concern for men with the disease (Pituskin et al., 2007) and can lead to men feeling ill-informed and marginalised (Quincey et al., 2016);

"EVERYTHING [information] is for women. There's nothing suitable [for men with breast canfor a man with breast cancer], so you feel like you're totally misplaced."

(Egestad et al., 2019a, p. 4).

2.2.1.5 Summary of section

Research in this section has spanned from 2000 to 2019 and represents men's experiences of breast cancer in a variety of countries. Throughout this time, the concerns facing men with breast cancer around the world have remained largely unchanged. Low awareness among HCPs can lead to delays in diagnosis and treatment, this coupled with a lack of awareness among the general public can result in awkward and distressing situations at an already difficult time and may lead to a lack of confidence in their treatment. Furthermore, the body of evidence presented shows a lack of gender specific information provided to men with breast cancer and the underrepresentation of men in patient information resources.

The next section will address the second psychosocial issue identified in the literature facing men with breast cancer; body image and appearance related concerns. It will examine research

conducted to date which has explored the impact of treatment on body image and appearance related concerns in men with breast cancer.

2.3 Body image concerns

As discussed in section 2.1.6, men who undergo treatment for breast cancer may experience various temporary and permanent changes in physical appearance as well as functional impairment.

2.3.1 Definition of body image

Body image is a fluid, multidimensional construct defined as "a person's perceptions, thoughts, and feelings about his or her body." (Grogan, 2021). It is related to both the functioning and appearance of the body (Teo et al., 2016) and is influenced by many internal and external factors (Cash & Pruzinsky, 2004). It encompasses both the perspective of one's appearance based on self-observation, and the reaction of others (Rhoten, 2016). It is a subjective measure, and objective assessment of an altered appearance or function, which does not always correspond to the degree of distress experienced (Rumsey & Harcourt, 2004). Body image can be significantly impacted by disease and functional loss experienced due to treatment (Manier et al., 2018). Body image concerns can be a critical psychosocial issue for patients with cancer (Paraskeva, Clarke & Harcourt, 2018), as the disease and its treatment can result in profound changes to one's appearance and/or bodily functioning (Fingeret et al., 2014).

However, to date, only one study conducted with men with breast cancer has used a standardised body image measure to quantify the extent to which they are impacted by changes to their appearance. Brain et al., (2006) administered the Body Image Scale (Hopwood, 2001; a 10-item

measure of body image changes in patients with cancer) in a cross-sectional survey to determine the prevalence of psychological distress in men with breast cancer and associated factors (n =161). Results indicated higher anxiety, depression and distress scores among men who had undergone mastectomy, and depressive symptoms were associated with altered body image (35% variance, p <.0001). However, the authors do not report the body image scores in their paper as they do not reach the threshold for significant psychological distress.

2.3.2 Scarring due to treatment

As mentioned previously, mastectomy is performed in 75-100% of male cancer patients (da Silva, 2016; Giunta et al., 2017; Korde et al., 2010). This typically results in an altered appearance, including scarring, a flat or concave chest appearance, asymmetry, and the removal of the nipple (Donovan & Flynn, 2007a; Schaverien et al., 2013; Thompson & Haydock, 2020; Vinayagam & Williams-Jones, 2013). Although mastectomy occurs more frequently in men than women (da Silva, 2016), clinicians generally assume that the cosmetic implications are not as problematic for men (da Silva, 2016; Ruddy & Winer, 2013). However, the permanence of mastectomy scars and asymmetry of the chest may serve as a lasting visual reminder to men that they have or have had breast cancer:

"Surgery scar is change and a constant reminder of cancer"

(Rabbee & Grogan, 2016, p. 214)

Conversely, for some men who have undergone mastectomy, their scars are perceived as a badge of honour and a symbol of survival (Thompson & Haydock, 2020). In an exploratory study which investigated young men's understandings of BCiM, one participant hypothetically likened his
mastectomy scar to his "warrior wound" (Rabbee & Grogan, 2016). Similarly, in other research, a male participant with breast cancer used imagery and language to evocatively describe his scar; *'I could tell a very good story about how I was in the Hussars'* (France et al., 2000 p.345), thus implying his mastectomy scar to be a "battle wound" and a symbol or metaphor of surviving the fight with breast cancer and declaring victory. Such use of language highlights how men with breast cancer may subscribe to hegemonic notions of masculinity discussed in section 2.4.3. However, there are similar accounts in the literature of women describing their bodies following mastectomy and perceiving their scars as battle wounds and symbols of triumph, "...my war wounds of life" (Grogan & Mechan, 2017, p. 1618).

Conversely, others are self-conscious and anxious about being seen in public with post-surgical bodily changes and scaring. To manage the embarrassment of scars, some men choose to ignore people's shocked expressions (Pituskin et al., 2007), whilst others develop coping strategies to manage living with an altered body following mastectomy. These may include avoiding situations such as swimming which would expose their scars or avoiding wearing tight clothing which would show a *'lopsided'* profile (Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2021; France et al., 2000). Some men are self-conscious of their altered appearance and ashamed to show themselves shirtless in public, for example, at the beach, and consequently wear clothes to cover themselves and conceal their scars;

"I want to take my shirt off – but I can't now."

(Donovan & Flynn, 2007, p. 467)

'Everybody can see that I lack a nipple, and everybody can see the scar. I do not know what they think, but in my mind, I do not want them to see the scar. I used to put a towel over my left shoulder. I turn away from the other swimmers.'

(Donovan & Flynn, 2007a, p. 467)

In more recent research, Thompson and Haydock (2020) interviewed men with breast cancer (*n* = 17) in the USA. Four participants (23.53%) reported feeling stigma due to their breast cancer scars. Whilst some experienced difficulties adjusting to their altered appearance due to mastectomy surgery, others were less concerned about their appearance and learned to embrace their altered appearance over time;

"So when I looked in the mirror the first time, it was a little scary because I had a scar all the way from under my arm all the way down to my navel diagonally. And, um, you know it's strange because by then I had accepted it and I said to myself 'Well this is just something I'm gonna have to live with.'"

(Thompson & Haydock, 2020, p.33).

Men often associate the body, especially the chest area, with masculinity (Midding et al., 2018), and thus, the deformity of the chest and changes to the symmetry of appearance may compromise aspects, such as self-perception and sexual identity. This may have emotional and sexual consequences and men may experience difficulties adjusting to appearance related changes (da Silva, 2016). How appearance related changes may negatively affect men's gendered identity is discussed in section 2.4.3.

Although some men with breast cancer admit to experiencing body image difficulties, others use downward comparisons (whereby a person experiencing negative affect can enhance their subjective wellbeing through comparison with someone less fortunate (Wills, 1981)) as a coping

mechanism. They lessen the extent of their problems or express that breast cancer has had less impact on them than for their female counterparts (Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2021; Thompson & Haydock, 2020). Men often view their breasts as less important to them than women's breasts are to women. They depict breasts as strongly associated with femininity, inherently linked to female sexuality, as well as encompassing the identity of motherhood and nurturance (Haines et al., 2010; Manganiello et al., 2011; Rabbee & Grogan, 2016). In line with the common belief that men have chests and not breasts (da Silva, 2016; Thompson & Haydock, 2020), some men express how having a gendered part of the body removed must be harder for women than men;

'Breast cancer for a women is a lot more traumatic than it is for a man. It's just got to be."

(Thompson & Haydock, 2020a, p. 33)

"I mean look at me it's gone hah I've never used those [puts hands on breasts] for anything hah so yeah it's unimportant. I've got a scar there now, well I had a bunch o' those anyway so it's just one more."

(Trusson & Quincey, 2019 p. 5)

2.3.3 Bodily changes and functionality due to treatment

As well as surgery-related scarring and changes of the chest from mastectomy, breast cancer patients can suffer with loss of arm strength, postoperative shoulder pain and diminished range of motion after treatment, which can last for many years (Baima et al., 2017; Pituskin et al., 2007). These side-effects can impact bodily function, and may be a barrier to exercise, which can lead to a withdrawal of activities enjoyed pre-diagnosis. A study with female breast cancer and prostate cancer survivors found exercise barriers may impact social interaction and lead to isolation (Ottenbacher et al., 2011). Furthermore, changes to bodily function have also been associated with emasculation, challenges to male embodiment, altered body image, and perceived decrease in personal attractiveness and desirability (da Silva, 2016) (discussed in more detail in section 2.4.3).

Cancer treatment is also associated with fluctuations in weight (in either direction) which may pose a direct threat to body image (Raggio et al., 2019). Weight loss can be interpreted by patients and their families as a visible sign of cancer and its progression (Rhondali et al., 2013). Such changes in appearance may result in patients avoiding social activities and increase distress (Hinsley & Hughes, 2007; Rhondali et al., 2013).

Additionally, weight change may threaten masculine identities, as the body deviates from the normative, muscular, and fit ideals (Gattario et al., 2015) discussed in section 2.4.3. However, no research to date has specifically explored the impact of weight change due to cancer treatment in men with breast cancer.

As discussed earlier, the standard adjuvant endocrine therapy for men with hormone-receptorpositive breast cancer is approximately five years of treatment with Tamoxifen (Gui, 2012). Sideeffects may alter appearance and impact bodily function, and can include venous thrombosis, leg cramps, cataracts, loss of libido, erectile dysfunction, mood changes as well as symptoms similar to menopause, including tiredness and hot flushes (Pemmaraju et al., 2012; Visram et al., 2010). These can pose significant challenges to quality of life and well-being in men with breast cancer (Giordano, 2018). The impact of side-effects on men's perceptions of their masculinity is discussed in section 2.4.3.

2.3.4 Treatment induced hair loss

A further change to appearance for men who undergo chemotherapy as part of their breast cancer treatment is alopecia; the loss of both head and body hair (Trusson & Quincey, 2019). The speed of chemotherapy-induced alopecia is very fast compared to natural hair loss and can be difficult to conceal (Dua et al., 2017). This can result in a "cancer look", an appearance linked to cancer treatment (Rabbee & Grogan, 2016). Cancer-related alopecia and subsequent stereotypical cancer identity can cause feelings of stigmatisation by changing the individual's identity from that of a healthy person to that of a cancer patient (van den Hurk et al., 2010). This not only affects how individuals perceive themselves but also how they are perceived by others (Dua et al., 2017). Facial hair (eyebrows, moustaches, beards) and chest hair are synonymous with masculine embodiment (Midding et al., 2018), and distress caused by hair loss and difficulties adjusting to appearance related changes can further negatively affect men's gendered identity (da Silva, 2016; Trusson & Quincey, 2019) (discussed in section 2.4.4).

For many people, hair is a physical attribute which plays a significant role in identity (Cash, 2001), and both men and women express their individual identities through their hairstyles (Saed, Ibrahim & Bergfeld, 2016). Trusson & Quincey (2019) compared men's and women's breast cancer experiences of treatment-induced alopecia. The following quotes from male participants encapsulate the impact of losing hair which can be emotional, stressful and long-lasting;

"...the horrors of losing hair (...) it's not very nice."

"Losin' my hair it's had a really negative affect on me personally...the lack of 'air still affects me, fact that I lost a load of my hair."

(Trusson & Quincey, 2019, p. 3-4)

The visibility to others and the inability to conceal hair loss is often more difficult for men with breast cancer to cope with than their surgical scars;

"Nobody sees the surgery. There is a shirt over it. You have your scars, [. . .] but you can hide them. But when the hair is gone, moustache away, eyebrows away."

(Midding et al., 2018, p. 2200)

Prior to hair loss, some patients prefer to conceal their illness from others and only share their experience with close family and friends, however, the visibility of hair loss can force them to confront their illness publicly (Hilton et al., 2008). This can be particularly traumatic for men with breast cancer, who often conceal their life-threatening cancer and its location, owing to a fear of sympathy and feeling stigmatised due to lack of awareness of the condition in men (Rabbee & Grogan, 2016).

Some men with breast cancer make the choice to dye their hair or decide to shave their heads before their hair falls out due to treatment. Trusson & Quincey (2019) describe how some men make concerted acts and take control of their hair loss; one participant dyed his hair bright red whilst another shaved it and posted pictures of himself in a pink wig on social media. Such 'acts of defiance' signify them taking control of the cancer rather than the cancer controlling their lives. This may serve to increase their sense of control over some of the outward appearance changes taking place in their bodies as a result of breast cancer treatment, and empower them to make a proactive choice regarding their overall response to cancer;

'It was gonna go when I wan'ed it t'go, not when the chemo told it t'go it was gonna go when I wanted it to go'

(Trusson & Quincey, 2019, p.4)

'First of all my hair fell out because of the chemo, and I immediately cut the rest of it off. I told the people at work that I just liked to have a bald head'

(Thompson & Haydock, 2020, p. 33).

Similar to how men with breast cancer frequently make downward comparisons with women regarding loss of breasts due to mastectomy (section 2.3.2), participants often remark how baldness is considered an acceptable look and natural ageing progression for men, whereas it is considered significantly worse for women;

"..kind of nobody would've particularly commented on the fact that y'know I was going around with a bald head, whereas if you're a woman it's different, but it was just nice err well thinking oh well".

(Trusson & Quincey, 2019, p.7)

Appearance is again altered when the hair begins to regrow. It often grows back a different colour or texture, or in some cases, the hair does not grow back at all, all of which can have a long-lasting impact on body image (Watanabe et al., 2019). However, for some men, the regrowth of hair is viewed positively, signaling new life, hope and renewal and is symbolic of leaving the cancer identity behind (Trusson & Quincey, 2019).

Whilst healthcare professionals often provide women with breast cancer advice and support with the psychosocial distress associated with treatment-induced alopecia, including ways to disguise hair loss by using wigs and make-up, men are often not offered such support and information (da

Silva, 2016; Trusson & Quincey, 2019). Due to the visibility of hair loss, some men may restrict their social activities and interactions to conceal their health status. Such social withdrawal and isolation may have a negative effect on quality of life, social and emotional support (Dua et al., 2017).

2.3.5 Summary of section

This section has demonstrated how body image concerns have been raised within studies exploring men's experiences of breast cancer. However, it should be noted that this was not usually the main focus of the research discussed, and appearance related concerns were explored alongside other issues (Brain et al., 2006; Donovan & Flynn, 2007; France et al., 2000; Iredale et al., 2005; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016, 2021; Rayne et al., 2017; Thompson & Haydock, 2020; Williams et al., 2003). Further, these studies have been predominantly qualitative, with only one study using a body image scale to quantify the extent to which men are impacted by changes to their appearance (Brain et al., 2006). The lack of body image research in men with breast cancer is surprising given the substantial body of work exploring the impact of breast cancer treatment on female body image.

Research with female patients with breast cancer has shown how bodily changes after treatment and surgery can lead to poor body image, body dissatisfaction and the long-term impact of appearance related concerns (Chen et al, 2012; Przezdziecki et al., 2013). This can also result in depression and anxiety, sexual functioning difficulties and impairments in overall quality of life (Fingeret, Teo, & Epner, 2014). Additionally, female breast cancer survivors report significant body image concerns post-treatment and may represent a vulnerable subgroup to developing

sexual dysfunction (Boquiren et al., 2016). Indeed, body image concerns in women following treatment for breast cancer can have lasting effects on psychological and emotional well-being (Brunet et al., 2013), which can continue for years following diagnosis and treatment (Przezdziecki et al., 2013).

At the time of designing the first study for the PhD, no research had specifically explored men's experiences of body image following treatment for breast cancer. This changed towards the end of the research programme, when Levin-Dagan & Baum (2022) conducted a qualitative study exploring the way Israeli men with breast cancer experience their post-surgical bodies. The results of their research showed how men with breast cancer experienced negative body image and the perception of an *'altered and violated body'* (p.35).

Furthermore, research exploring body image in older men (those typically at risk of breast cancer) is currently under studied (Jankowski et al., 2016). The field of oncology and male body image has tended to focus on male specific cancers such as prostate cancer, penile and testicular cancer (Taylor-Ford et al., 2013). Within these patient groups, body image distress and impairments in sexual quality of life are common (Farrell et al., 2014), as well as concerns about sexuality and masculinity (Harrington et al., 2009).

Finally, treatment for men with breast cancer is invasive and appearance-altering and may impact men's physical appearance and their perceptions of their bodies. Surgery and treatment for breast cancer may alter bodily aesthetics and functioning, both in the short and long term, and may lead to protracted body disturbance, bodily changes and functional decline. Furthermore, patients continue to manage the physical changes resulting from treatment for many years after

the cancer itself has been treated. The effects of an altered appearance may serve as visual, constant reminders of breast cancer and its treatment, well into survivorship. Although appearance related concerns in men with breast cancer have been underrepresented in the literature, men are at risk of experiencing difficulties adjusting to body changes resulting from breast cancer surgery and its treatment. It is considered an important area to study in more depth as concerns about body image may lead to avoidance or withdrawing from social contact which may render them isolated and alone.

The next section addresses the third psychosocial factor identified in the literature as likely to influence the experiences of men with breast cancer; the impact of breast cancer on masculinity.

2.4 Masculinity

Much of the research on men's experiences of diagnosis, treatment and living with breast cancer is based on the idea that men subscribe to notion of hegemonic masculinity (Connell, 1995). This refers to the dominant social construction of masculinity, shaped through social processes and social context and is historically shifting (Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005). It subordinates femininities and other marginalised masculinities, which may be perceived as feminine, and helps shape relationships between men and women, and men and men. It refers to the 'male script' or valued markers of masculinity which exist within society which determine social practice, legitimise behaviours, and encourage men to behave in stereotypically acceptable ways. It further influences how men should think, feel and behave (Lohan, 2010). An essential feature of masculinity is relational, contextual and in opposition to women (Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005). Furthermore, traditional masculinities and gender role beliefs may be more entrenched in older adults as they have been influenced across their life course (Pudrovska, 2010).

2.4.1 Masculinity and health

The concept of masculinity may have particular implications for men's health (Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005) and is among the most significant risk factors associated with men's illness' (Kimmel, 1995). In contemporary Western society, concern for health is considered a feminine characteristic (Noone & Stephens, 2008), whilst traditional characteristics of hegemonic masculinities position men as independent, strong, stoic, emotionally restricted, tough, physically competent and self-sufficient (Smith et al., 2007). Displaying concern for one's well-being may be coded as feminine and weak (Courtenay, 2000), and internalised masculinity and conformity to these traits may mitigate against health help seeking (Himmelstein & Sanchez, 2016).

As a result, men may delay health seeking and consequently suffer worse health outcomes associated with late presentation (Himmelstein & Sanchez, 2016; Jeffries & Grogan, 2012). This has been evidenced within the BCiM literature, whereby men are frequently reticent to seek medical advice for their initial concerns about breast cancer symptoms. This often results in delayed diagnosis and poorer prognosis for male patients with breast cancer than their female counterparts (Co et al., 2020; Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Iredale et al., 2005; Quincey et al., 2016; Sime, 2012; Wang et al., 2018). The ways in which men with breast cancer may experience, encounter, and navigate masculinities throughout their breast cancer journey is now discussed.

2.4.2 The social construction of breast cancer

Social construction of the term "breasts" is synonymous with femininity and sexuality and incongruent with maleness (Co et al., 2020; Thompson & Futterman, 2022). Men are often

unaware that anatomically they have breasts, captured by previous research where a participant in research exclaimed how men *"don't even have breasts, we have chests!"* (Sime, 2012, p. 49), and supported in other research in which participants used gender-specific language and associates chests as a male body part and breasts as a female body part (Skop et al., 2018). Furthermore, men often associate their bodies, particularly their chests, with masculinity (Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Midding et al., 2018; Pituskin et al., 2007), and pecs are seen as a symbol of strength and an embodiment of masculinity (Pituskin et al., 2007). Consequently, for men being diagnosed with a "woman's disease" associated to a part of the body that men do not identify with, this may be considered a direct threat to their masculinity (Nguyen et al., 2020).

Men with breast cancer may express self-stigma though their own behaviours, beliefs, and attitudes towards masculinities (Quincey et al., 2021). This has been shown to occur through their use of language such as *"freak"* (Quincey et al., 2021, p.694) to refer to themselves or other men with breast cancer. Despite being diagnosed with breast cancer, some men still refer to it as a female illness; *"Of all the cancer to get I had to get a bloody women's cancer"* (Quincey et al., 2021; p.694) thereby perpetuating the misconception it is a gendered illness. Such remarks demonstrate how men may perceive the disease a threat to their masculinity.

As discussed in section 2.1.1.2, the social construction and 'pinkification' of breast cancer as a female disease is inconsistent with hegemonic masculinity (Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2022; Midding et al., 2018; Nguyen et al., 2020; Quincey et al., 2016, 2021; Sime, 2012). This can have profound consequences for men's perceptions of their masculinity and may impact the way they experience breast cancer. Thompson & Haydock (2020) investigated the 'marginal man' and discussed the dichotomy facing men with breast cancer as two incompatible cultures,

namely, the pink ribbon culture of breast cancer and the everyday ideals of masculinity and the male body. The development of breast cancer challenged not only men's perception of their own masculinity, but they also expressed their concerns of how others may perceive them and their sexuality;

"men don't get breast cancer...if I start[ed]telling people they were gonna think I'm gay or something."

(Thompson & Haydock, 2020, p. 37)

"My biggest problem was how to tell my wife that I have a woman's disease? Because I thought maybe you're not a real man, perhaps half woman?"

(Nguyen et al., 2020, p.8)

2.4.3 Treatment and its challenges to masculinity

Treatment for men with breast cancer and the associated side-effects and bodily changes may further challenge masculine ideals and alter men's perceptions of their own masculinities (Nguyen et al., 2020). For some men, post-mastectomy scarring, the deformity of the chest and changes to the symmetry of appearance due to treatment may comprise aspects such as selfperception and sexual identity. This may have emotional and sexual consequences and may negatively impact the successful adjustment to appearance related changes (da Silva, 2016). Furthermore, mastectomy scars and asymmetry of the chest area often serve as a constant reminder of having had a female disease (Thompson & Haydock, 2020) and the 'permanent stigma' associated with breast cancer (Quincey et al., 2016). A participant in research by Quincey et al., (2021) expressed concern about his scar and appearing different to male body norms which may impact how they may be perceived by others;

"They might think he was a woman one time?"

(p. 695).

Such reactions reflect both internalised stigma and the stigma of others which may challenge men's perceptions of masculinity as their bodies post-surgery may not meet societal expectations of masculinity (Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2022).

As discussed in section 2.3.2, men with breast cancer often downplay their experiences as less important or impactful than those of women with breast cancer, as they have not lost a gendered part of their bodies, that society values as feminine (Iredale et al., 2005; Quincey et al., 2021; Sime, 2012; Thompson & Haydock, 2020);

"Obviously for a woman it is a much bigger issue I would have thought than it is for me. I haven't got to worry about a beauty contest"

(Iredale, 2005, p338).

Such use of language and positioning of men and women demonstrates how men may enact masculinity to maintain and reinforce hegemonic masculinities.

Participants often use military style language to invent stories to conceal the true origin of their mastectomy scars. The use of language often depicts war against the disease and the perception of scars as symbols of triumph. One participant referred to his scars as a *"Vietnam war wound"* (Sime, 2012 p. 201), whist others similarly describe their scar as a *'war wound'* (Pituskin et al., 2007).

Furthermore, the reaction of others and their use of language to describe male mastectomy scars may also serve to reaffirm dominant masculine status;

"My daughters says "Oooh it looks like you've have had a fight with a shark Dad. It makes you look really hard."

(Iredale et al., 2005, p.337)

Additional physical consequences associated with breast cancer treatment such as loss of arm strength, weight gain and weight loss may result in men feeling emasculated and their masculinity challenged. This may be due to dimensions such muscularity, leanness and fitness which are important correlates to men's conformity to masculine norms (Bunkley et al., 2000; Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Gattario et al., 2015; Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2022; Quincey et al., 2016).

As a result, some men with breast cancer feel ashamed to show their altered appearance and adopt concealment strategies such as wearing t-shirts in public places such as the swimming pool and the beach where men typically bare their chests (Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2022; Midding et al., 2018; Quincey et al., 2021). Such actions may shield them from potential comments laden with the cultural stigma associated with breast cancer and thereby serve to protect their masculinity;

"I try to never take my shirt off."

(Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2022, p. 40)

Further treatment side-effects, in particular, loss of libido and erectile dysfunction associated with Tamoxifen therapy, may further impact men's sense of masculinity, as male sexual potency is a central component to hegemonic masculinity (Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Farrell et al., 2014; Nguyen et al., 2020; Quincey et al., 2021; Sime, 2012). One participant in a study conducted by Quincey et al., (2021) sought extramarital sex to affirm his hegemonic masculine status which values virility and dominance over women (Connell & Messerchmidt, 2005).

Additional side-effects of Tamoxifen may include hot flashes flushes and night sweats, which are commonly associated with the menopause (Farrell et al., 2014; Ruddy et al., 2013), and thus, may threaten men's gendered identity. A participant in a study conducted by Nguyen et al., (2020) considered themselves to be *"menopausal women"* (p9), whilst another in research conducted by Sime (2012) commented;

"Men aren't supposed to have menopause but I had the night sweats" (p. 182).

2.4.4 Hair loss and masculinity

As discussed in section 2.3.4, chemotherapy-induced alopecia can result in changes to appearance including the loss of both head and body hair (Trusson & Quincey, 2019). Men with breast cancer report how society often holds stereotypical assumptions that head hair loss is a natural consequence of ageing for men, and they are often considered to be less affected by hair loss than women (Trusson & Quincey, 2019). Furthermore, facial hair (eyebrows, moustaches, beards) and chest hair are synonymous with masculine embodiment (Midding et al., 2018; Trusson & Quincey, 2019), and distress caused by hair loss and difficulties adjusting to appearance related changes may negatively affect men's gendered identity (da Silva, 2016; Midding et al., 2018). A participant in a study by Sime (2012) reported concealing his chest hair loss over the mastectomy site so he did not offend or embarrass others.

The visibility of cancer due to the loss of facial hair, and in particular, the loss of a beard, was described as losing *"a typical element of masculinity"* (Midding et al., 2018, p. 2203), thereby affecting their gendered identity. However, visibility to others and the inability to conceal head hair loss is often more difficult for men with breast cancer to cope with than their surgical scars;

"Nobody sees the surgery. There is a shirt over it. You have your scars, [. . .] but you can hide them. But when the hair is gone, moustache away, eyebrows away."

(Midding et al., 2018, p. 2200).

In a similar coping strategy often adopted by men regarding their appearance after mastectomy (section 2.3.2), men often downplay the impact of their hair loss and describe it to be more traumatic for women. In a qualitative study comparing similarities and differences in men's and women's hair loss experiences due to breast cancer treatment (Trusson & Quincey, 2019) men adopted downward social comparisons and compared their hair loss as easier to manage and more socially acceptable than hair loss in women, thereby both protecting and asserting their masculinity identity (Quincey et al., 2021);

'It's made me realise y'know what a difficult journey it is for a woman, more so than a bloke as a say y'know I lost ma hair but I didn't 'ave a lot of 'air t' start with.'

(Trusson & Quincey, 2019. p. 5).

Some men in the study used humour as a defence mechanism to make light of losing their hair, whilst another participant wore a pink wig. Such acts were adopted to reduce tension thereby exhibiting the importance of emotional resilience associated with hegemonic masculinity (Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005). However, others were upset by their hair loss and distressed their hair had not regrown to how it had been pre-treatment. Embarrassment regarding appearance and gendered stereotypes can make it difficult for men to openly discuss their concerns with healthcare professionals (Trusson & Quincey, 2019).

2.4.5 Breast cancer care settings and masculinity

As stated in section 2.2.1.3, throughout the diagnostic process for symptomatic men and whilst undergoing mammography, men reported feeling uncomfortable and awkward in a predominantly female environment. As discussed in section 2.2.1.4, information regarding disease and treatment for men is lacking and most information provided to them is written specifically for women and much of the information provided is inappropriate for men and addresses issues specific to women such as menstrual functioning, vaginal dryness and bra fittings. As well as feeling isolated (section 2.2), these factors can result in men perceiving themselves as stigmatised, marginalised and emasculated (da Silva, 2016; Egestad et al., 2019; Fentiman, 2018; Iredale et al., 2005; Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2021; Midding et al., 2017; Quincey et al., 2016; Younas et al., 2019).

However, not all BCiM patients' perception of their own masculinity are impacted by having a cancer commonly associated with women. Rayne et al., (2017) conducted a study in South Africa and reported that BCiM only had a limited effect on survivors' perception of their masculinity. The majority of participants did not experience feelings of affected masculinity or alteration in sexual function and body image, nor did they experience feelings of emasculation by having what is commonly perceived as a "female" disease. However, some participants within the study did express how perceptions of their masculinity were profoundly affected; these men tended to be of Black race, lower socio-demographic status and were less likely to be aware of BCiM. This supports how gendered behaviour is embedded in culture, and as such, constructions of masculinity may vary according to the cultural context, and may influence perceptions of

masculinity (Courtenay, 2000; Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005; Rayne et al., 2017; Rochelle, 2019).

2.4.6 Non-hegemonic masculine identities

Despite much of the literature focusing on conventional theories of hegemonic masculinity and the perceived emasculation caused by having a female cancer, research has shown how some men reconfigured softer masculinities. This is generally achieved following their breast cancer experiences and into life post-breast-cancer through becoming advocates for BCiM (Quincey et al., 2021; Sime, 2012). Participants experienced personal growth through raising awareness and supporting other men more recently diagnosed with the illness. They expressed how they felt they had become better versions of themselves through their breast cancer experience;

"I think I am a kinder man now....I think how I feel about myself has changed for the positive."

"makes y'a better person in how you deal with people....more considerate....more understanding."

(Quincey et al., 2021; p.699).

Their transformation into better, more thoughtful men who help support other men with breast cancer represents freedom from the constraints of hegemonic masculinity (Quincey et al., 2021).

2.4.7 Gender nonconforming persons and breast cancer

As well as discussing how hegemonic conceptions of masculinity shape men's experiences with breast cancer, it is important to address concerns facing gender nonconforming persons and breast cancer. Much of the BCiM research conducted to date adopts a binary classification system and fails to acknowledge broader concepts of gender. Furthermore, the theory of hegemonic masculinities, widely referred to in the literature, is criticised for being framed within a heteronormative conception of gender (Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005) and theories of masculinity in general are critiqued for being inapplicable to gender-variant people (Gardiner, 2013). Research has shown how those people whose gender expression does not correspond to societal norms frequently face stigma and discrimination in health care settings (Clifford, 2018). As the population of people who identify as transgender, gender diverse and non-binary is increasing (Cundill, 2020), it is important to consider the impact and experiences of genderdiverse people with breast cancer, including transgender patients.

Transgender patients are defined as those whose gender identities do not align with their biological sex, and is independent of genotype sexual orientation, and behaviour (Sonnenblick et al., 2018). Although studies exploring the experiences of transgender people in healthcare are limited, the existing evidence shows they are often marginalised and face significant health disparities (Goldberg et al., 2018). Furthermore, they disproportionately experience discrimination in the healthcare setting and may face stigma or negative behaviour from hospital and medical staff (Ehrenfeld et al., 2018).

Research exploring the experiences of transgender patients with breast cancer is limited. Chotai et al., (2019) presented a case study of a FtM transgender patient (female sex assigned at birth, male gender identity), where they reported that the barriers to the quality of healthcare faced were primarily due to social stigma. Recommendations for improvement of care included health professionals needing a better understanding of this patient demographic though gender-sensitive training and education. Additional recommendations include the importance of a welcoming clinic environment and medical staff to utilise accepted terminology (Sonnenblick et

al., 2018). The provision of culturally sensitive services for transgender people would potentially improve the equity of health access and outcomes for people who are not cisgender (Peters et al., 2022).

When discussing gender and healthcare in general, there is a need to move away from gender binary terms in healthcare literature and a need for more fluid and flexible constructs to allow for multiple dimensions of gender (Hart et al., 2019). This could potentially improve the equity of health access and outcomes to people who are not cisgender (Kuhlmann & Annandale, 2012). This is particularly relevant to trans men who have a higher risk of breast cancer compared with cisgender men (de Blok et al., 2019). Finally, despite the gendering of breast cancer as a femaleillness, breast cancer has no gender and wherever someone falls on the gender spectrum, they are at risk.

2.5 Summary of section

This section has illustrated how men's experiences of being diagnosed and treated with breast cancer are inextricably linked with the complexities of masculinities. It has demonstrated how the concept of hegemonic masculinity can shape men's experiences from awareness of BCiM, from diagnosis through treatment, and throughout the whole breast cancer trajectory, and how men construct their masculine identities while experiencing a predominantly female cancer. Embedded notions of gender and gender identity, stigma and challenged masculinities, often result in worsened psychosocial functioning and adjustment to the disease, whilst barriers and stigma faced by minority gender and sexuality status persons may result in health disparities and poorer health outcomes. Finally, the impact of breast cancer and the resulting perceptions of a

threat to patients' sense of masculinity may lead to men with breast cancer feeling marginalised and isolated.

The literature presented so far has discussed the psychosocial factors identified in the literature; lack of awareness among both the general population and HCPs, body image and appearance related concerns, and impact on masculinity, which are prevalent in the lives of many men with breast cancer. Ultimately, these factors may render men with breast cancer feeling isolated and alone. As men with breast cancer often experience their illness in isolation, it raises the question of "Who provides them with care and support?". The following section will now introduce the role of 'Informal Carers' (ICs), discuss their role in supporting men with breast cancer, and briefly explore the impact of the disease on their lives.

2.6 Informal carers (ICs)

It is evidenced that men with breast cancer receive less social and emotional support than female breast cancer patients (da Silva, 2016), and a comprehensive review of evidence clearly indicates their emotional support needs are often not met (Fentiman, 2018). Men with breast cancer tend to rely on the support of their partners for emotional and social support rather than formal support services (Iredale et al., 2005; Thompson & Haydock, 2020b).

The term 'ICs' is commonly used to refer to someone who actively participates in sharing the patient's illness experience on a practical and/or emotional level (Beaver & Witham, 2007). It does not include those who provide professional paid or voluntary care, such as healthcare professionals working in the community or charity volunteers providing support. Providing care is often a gradual process and carers do not immediately identify with being a 'carer' (Carduff et

al., 2014). Furthermore, male patients with breast cancer often experience comorbid physical conditions (Andrykowski, 2012), consequently, ICs also support additional health concerns and complications.

The vital role ICs play has been acknowledged in government policy documents (Department of Health, 2018). The 'Carers Action Plan 2018-2020' (2018) recognises;

'The enormous contribution of our country's carers not only makes an invaluable difference to the people they support, it is an integral part of our health and social care system.... Within our communities they are vital partners, bridging the gap between local health and care services.'

(Department of Health, 2018, p. 5).

Research conducted with caregivers of people with advanced cancer has shown that their role is not well defined, and their experiences are poorly understood (Ugalde et al., 2012). The role of support of men with breast cancer falls primarily on partners, close family members or female friends who have had breast cancer (Midding et al., 2019), and they typically face caring responsibilities with little to no formal training and additional support (Kim & Given, 2008). The physical, emotional, financial, and social impact of caring for an individual with cancer can be considerable; ICs may experience anxiety and depression, anxiety about the future and losing the patient, financial worries, and strain in family and marital relationships (Kim & Given, 2008). They also experience poor physical health, The 'Carers Action Plan 2018-2020' may (2018) acknowledges how 'caring can take a toll on the carers' own health, relationships and finances' (Department of Health, 2018, p. 5). This can include sleep difficulties and fatigue,

cardiovascular disease, poor immune functioning, and increased mortality (Beaver & Witham, 2007).

However, as well as the negative outcomes associated with caring, positive psychological outcomes have also been explored. A systematic review identified personal resources, including confidence and self-esteem, which facilitated positive aspects of caring, as well as the ability to construct meaning from the experience of caring (Young & Snowden, 2017).

A body of research has been conducted with the ICs of cancer in general (Li et al., 2013; Seal et al., 2013; Young & Snowden, 2017), as well as with ICs of specific cancer patient groups, including women with breast cancer (Beaver & Witham, 2007; Lafferty et al., 2011a; Regan et al., 2015), head and neck cancer, and cachexia (Balfe et al., 2016; Halkett et al., 2020; Wheelwright et al., 2016a). Further areas which have been explored include ICs of male-specific cancers, including prostate cancer (Sinfield et al., 2012) and testicular cancer (de Padova et al., 2019). However, the consequences of caring for a man who has been diagnosed and treated for what is commonly perceived as a 'female' illness (Midding et al., 2018) may make the experiences of their ICs different to those carers of other cancer groups due to the lack of awareness and potential lack of support.

Despite the integral role of ICs in supporting men with breast cancer and the impact of the disease on their lives, there was no existing research exploring the experience of this population at the outset of the current programme of research. During the course of the PhD, a Danish study was published which explored the experiences of partners (n = 12) of men with breast cancer. Results indicated their lives were negatively affected by the illness, they reported a lack of information,

and often assumed the role of advocate and information seeking on the patient's behalf (Egestad et al., 2019).

2.7 Conclusion

The first section of this chapter presented a review of the BCiM literature to date and discussed pertinent issues surrounding BCiM. The second section presented a literature review of the core psychosocial issues facing men with breast cancer identified in the research to date, namely; lack of awareness, body image and appearance related concerns, and impact on masculinity. There is a clear interaction and overlap between these issues and they are often experienced in conjunction. The role and impact of caring on ICs was also discussed. It is evident that the perception of breast cancer as a female illness may result in men with breast cancer and their ICs facing unique issues which are absent in other disease profiles. Based upon the literature reviewed in this chapter, despite the increasing numbers of men being diagnosed with breast cancer, there remains an inadequate understanding of the psychosocial consequences of the disease on men and their ICs. Ultimately, more research in this area is crucial to improve understanding of the issues facing men with breast cancer and their ICs. This may identify causes of concern and distress, and ultimately, lead to ways to improve the lives of those affected by the disease. Consequently, the psychosocial impact faced by men with breast cancer and their ICs render in this field an important topic needing further research.

2.8 Aims of the current thesis

The overarching aims of this PhD are:

- To better understand the psychosocial impact of BCiM and to explore how the illness is experienced by patients and their ICs
- To explore healthcare professionals' perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer and their ICs

Next step

To fully explore these in more depth it is essential that the research is both pragmatic and appropriate. Accordingly, the following chapter presents the methodologies used in this thesis.

Chapter three: Methodology

3.1 Overview

This chapter details the mixed methods approach chosen for this PhD. It provides justification for the multi-phase explanatory sequential design and pragmatic approach. The next section will discuss the key role and integration of Patient and Public Involvement (PPI) throughout the PhD, ethical considerations and recruitment challenges in psychosocial research and rare conditions, such as BCiM. It will conclude by discussing the role of reflexivity and present the broad biopsychosocial model as a lens used to guide the research. In accordance with the Doctoral descriptors, this chapter will demonstrate a critical understanding of the methodology of enquiry.

3.2 A brief history of mixed methods in health research

Historically, quantitative methods have dominated health research (Tariq & Woodman, 2013). This positivist, deductive approach believes that there is one truth or reality and 'that reality is universal, objective and quantifiable' (Dures et al., 2010, p 333). Within this framework, the researcher values detachment and impartiality between the researcher and the object of study to uncover the truth (Johnson & Onwuegbuzie, 2004; Guba & Lincoln, 1994). Research methods used in quantitative research adopt a deductive approach using experimental designs. These are conducted to find cause and effect links and to prove and support hypotheses and theories (Creswell, 2013). The relationship between variables is examined, typically using numerical data, which is analysed using statistical procedures. Designs include randomisation, control and manipulation to ensure the study is as free as possible from confounding variables (Willig, 2022). Rigour is ensured through the validity and reliability of measures (Vogt, 2011). Research typically

uses large sample sizes to generate statistical power and researchers aim to be able to replicate the findings with the objective of generalising the findings to a wider population (Florczak, 2014). However, a more qualitative, pragmatic approach has gained momentum among the health researcher community (Tariq & Woodman, 2013). This rejects positivist assumptions and argues there are multiple versions of reality, truth and knowledge which are shaped by personal viewpoints, context and meaning (Tariq & Woodman, 2013; Willig, 2019). Whilst quantitative methods use numbers as data, qualitative researchers use words (both written and spoken) and pictures as data (Dures et al., 2010).

Within this approach, researcher subjectivity is valued bringing their perspectives, values, social experiences and viewpoints into the research process. This has been conceptualised by Dodgson (2019), who asserted that 'the Researcher is the research instrument' (p. 220). It requires researchers to be reflexive (Berger, 2015) and to consider their social position (e.g., gender, age, race, immigration status, sexual orientation) as well as personal experiences, political and professional beliefs and how these may shape their research (Willig, 2022). It further proposes that knowledge is co-constructed as the researcher and participants work together (Christ, 2013). Compared with quantitative research, sample sizes tend to be smaller and findings are not generalisable to a wider population as it is acknowledged that people and phenomena may change according to their circumstance (Dodgson, 2019).

However, methodological purists considered traditional quantitative and qualitative approaches to be distinct, underpinned by fundamentally different assumptions (Dures et al., 2010). Between the 1970's and the 1990's, there was fervent debate that it was not possible to combine

or merge quantitative and qualitative approaches. The so-called 'Paradigm wars' centered on the perceived differences in philosophical assumptions between the positivist and the constructionist or interpretivist paradigms (Tashakkori & Teddlie, 2010). This debate led to the 'incompatability thesis' (Howe, 1988) which claimed that the two paradigms should never be mixed due to the inherent different ontological, epistemological and methodological assumptions. Historically, the inability to mix and the incompatibility of methods have been likened to 'oil and water' (Shaw et al., 2018, p. 228).

However, the incompatibility thesis has largely been discredited (Tashakkori & Teddlie, 2010) as researchers have demonstrated it is possible to successfully use a mixed methods approach (Denzin, 2012). Consequently, the integration of quantitative and qualitative methods, termed as mixed methods research, has been heralded as the 'third paradigm' in research (Johnson, Onwuegbuzie, & Turner, 2007). This aims to provide a bridge between quantitative and qualitative research approach (Onwuegbuzie & Leech, 2005) and to increase the breadth and depth of research by combining the attributes of both sets of data (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). It is widely agreed that the integration of quantitative and qualitative data can dramatically enhance the value of research and yield a broad spectrum of insights beyond the information provided by standalone methods (Bryman, 2006; Creswell, 2018). This has been expressed "quantitively as 1 + 1 = 3, that is, qualitative + quantitative = more than the individual components" (Fetters & Freshwater, 2015, p. 116).

A review of 232 mixed methods studies (Bryman, 2006) identified 16 benefits of this approach. These include (i) enhancing or building upon quantitative findings with qualitative findings, and vice versa; (ii) providing a comprehensive understanding of a phenomenon (e.g. variables and

viewpoints); (iii) triangulating results can corroborate findings; (iv) combining diverse viewpoints; (v) facilitating the sampling (e.g. using a survey to select interview participants); and (vi) developing and testing instruments (e.g. develop a questionnaire using focus groups).

3.3 Mixed methods research designs

Similar to purely quantitative and qualitative research, mixed methods designs should be driven by the research question and purpose (Tashakkori & Teddlie, 2010; Bishop, 2015). There are numerous research design typologies (Schoonenboom & Johnson, 2017) however, it is recognised these should be adapted by researchers to provide the optimal framework to fit the research question (Bishop, 2015). In the current PhD, the creative, flexible and adaptive framework for designing and conducting mixed methods research (Creswell & Plano Clark, 2017; Dawadi, 2021) was particularly appealing due to the underdeveloped field and the exploratory nature of the PhD.

3.3.1 Mixed methods in health research

It is widely acknowledged that the use of mixed methods in health research is increasing (Wasti et al., 2022). The results obtained from integrating different methods can provide a holistic understanding of complex and multifaceted areas such as health-related issues (Doyle et al., 2016), health services interventions and living with chronic illness (Tariq & Woodman, 2013). The combination of methods provides the researcher with the scope to explore and gain the perspectives and experiences of multiple stakeholders (Kajamaa et al., 2020). In health research, examples of mixed methods include providing insight into the perspectives of patients as well as to explore health policy and doctor/patient interactions (Braun & Clarke, 2019). In addition, it

has been used to identify cancer nurses' and patients' research priorites (Cadorin et al., 2020), highlight the supportive care needs of breast cancer patients post treatment (Cheng et al., 2018) and explore the perspectives of male carergivers for women with breast cancer (Bamgboje-Ayodele et al., 2021).

At the time of writing, only two mixed methods studies with BCiM patients have been published (Midding et al. 2017; 2019) which were both part of the N-MALE project (to explore BCIM patients' needs in prevention, diagnosis, treatment and follow-up care between 2016-2018). Midding et al., (2017) used a mixed methods approach to explore the stigmatisation of men with 'a woman's disease' and secondly, to explore the social support of male breast cancer patients (Midding et al., 2019). However, these studies were both conducted in Germany and consequently the experiences of men treated in Germany may not represent those of men treated elsewhere in different healthcare systems. Furthermore, the quantitative questionnaires were developed by the authors and did not use standardised measures. Accordingly, the findings are limited as the results cannot be compared to other studies (Casu et al., 2022).

3.4 The use of mixed methods in the current PhD and rationale for choosing a multi-phase explanatory sequential design

This thesis adopts the position that the strengths of both quantitative and qualitative data in a mixed methods design can generate important and complementary insights and information in order to offer a better undertanding of the experiences of men with breast cancer and their ICs. The approach also enables the researcher to explore healthcare professionals' perceptions of the

support needs of men with breast cancer and their ICs and to synthesise the results to provide a holistic understanding of the impact of the disease from multiple perspectives.

BCiM has received limited research to date and the studies that have been conducted are predominantly qualitative analyses of men's experiences. Although these have provided interesting insights, it was considered during the design phase that an initial qualitative study in the PhD may merely replicate published findings. Further consideration was given to carrying out a qualitative synthesis of the published research, however this has already been undertaken by Quincey et al., (2016). It was deemed that insufficient psychosocial research in men with breast cancer has been conducted since to warrant a further qualitative synthesis at this stage. Therefore, to gain a holistic understanding of BCiM and potentially broaden the field of research, a multi-phase explanatory sequential design is considered the best approach for the PhD (Figure 1).

Figure 1.

Illustrates the multi-phase explanatory sequential design of the PhD



Note: "Quant" stands for quantitative; "qual" stands for qualitative; "+" stands for concurrent and sequential is indicated with an arrow, " \rightarrow "; capital letters – "QUANT" and "QUAL" denote higher priority or weight; lower cases – "qual" denote lower priority or weight; QUANT+ QUAL indicates equal status. Adapted from Tashakkori and Teddlie (2010).

3.5 Methodological issues in mixed methods designs and how these were addressed in the current design

When adopting a mixed methods approach, it is necessary to consider seven key components of the research design, namely; purpose, theoretical drive, timing, integration, planned vs emergent design, typological versus interactive design approaches and complexity (Schoonenboom & Johnson, 2017). The following section presents how these components were considered in the current multi-phase explanatory sequential design of this PhD:

1. Purpose

As outlined in chapter 2 (section 2.8) the purpose of this research is to better understand the psychosocial impact of BCiM and their informal carers. The aim of the sequential explanatory approach is to develop a nuanced understanding of the phenomenon from multiple perspectives (Younas et al., 2020). The principle purpose of adopting a mixed methods approach in this research is to corroborate findings across methods (Bryman, 2006b) to drive and develop the research, whereby one method informs the development and direction of the next approach (Halcomb & Hickman, 2015). Together these aim to expand the field of research of BCiM.

2. Theoretical drive

This relates to the dominant method in data collection and analysis and which steers the research. These are namely quantitatively dominant, post-positivist mixed methods research which adopts a deductive approach; qualitatively dominant, constructivist mixed methods research with an inductive approach or equal-status mixed methods research in which each component is of equal weight and value (Johnson, 2017).

This body of research starts with a quantitatively dominant study 1 (QUANT + qual). To address the key issues arising from the first data set, the results give prominance to the qualitative findings which drives the following study 2 (QUAL). Together the findings of studies 1 and 2 guide the design of the third study, with heathcare professionals (QUANT + qual).

3. Timing (simultaneity and dependence)

This relates to the timing of the research components. Simultaneity is essentially the difference between concurrent designs (both components are conducted simultaneously) or sequential designs (whereby the quantitative component precedes the qualitative component, or vice versa). The dependence of timing has two aspects; firstly, dependence relates to whether the second study in the design relies on the results of the data analysis of the first component or independence whereby the second component does not rely on the results of the data analysis of the first study (Younas et al., 2020).

In the current research design, the components are dependent on the preceding study; the initial, mixed methods online survey (study 1) is conducted and analysed before the qualitative interviews (study 2) are conducted. The findings of studies 1 and 2 are integrated before study 3 (mixed methods online survey) is conducted. The analysis of the datasets are independent (Younas et al., 2020). A strength of a sequential design, which was appealing for this particular programme of research, was the ability to retain the integrity of the individual components and evaluate each method as each study is completed before the next begins (Bishop, 2015). A reflexive section on the methods adopted is provided in each study chapter.

4. Point of integration

The point of integration is the intentional process whereby the researcher brings together the quantitative and qualitative approaches in a study (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). The integration of findings can dramatically enhance the value of mixed methods research (Younas et al., 2020) and is considered the foundation for conducting high quality and rigorous research (Bazeley, 2018). In the design for this PhD, integration occurs to connect the phases (Creswell & Plano Clark, 2018). The analysis of one dataset and the generated findings are used to inform the subsequent study (Guetterman et al., 2015). The integration of results at different stages in the process allows the research to be driven by the findings (Fetters et al., 2013). This was considered important due to the broad research question and the exploratory nature of the current research.

In this body of research, study 1 (chapter 4) involves an online survey for men who had been diagnosed with breast cancer. It consists of an initial primarily quantitative phase using standardised measures with a small number of open qualitative questions (QUANT + qual). The qualitative questions are included as they have the potential of capturing unanticipated aspects of the topic as well as helping in the interpretation of the quantitative data (Creswell & Plano Clark, 2018; Wasti et al., 2022).

The results of study 1 informs the subsequent qualitative stage (QUAL) (study 2, chapter 5) with the ICs of men with breast cancer. The main research question at this point is 'What are the experiences and main psychosocial issues that face the ICs of men with breast cancer?' Semistructured interviews are considered the method best suited to answer the research question as they provide the opportunity to gather in-depth accounts of personal experiences (Braun &
Clarke, 2022). The results of studies 1 and 2 are integrated and the main findings are embedded in the design of study 3 (chapter 6). This consists of an online non-standardised quantitative survey with HCPs and a number of open questions (QUANT + Qual) (study 3, chapter 6). Finally, the results of the three studies are integrated to connect the findings and are included in the final discussion chapter (chapter 7). Together the studies provide an overview of the psychosocial impact of BCiM.

5. Typological versus interactive design approaches to design

The design of a mixed methods study can be categorised as either a product or a process (Schoonenboom & Johnson, 2017). Numerous typologies of mixed methods designs have been proposed which are characterised by the level of mixing, time orientation and emphasis of quantitative and qualitative approaches (Halcomb, 2019). Creswell & Plano Clark (2011) identified 15 commonly used designs in which the research can fit. However, these are flexible and researchers are recommended to use a more interactive 'hybrid design'. These can include combinations of two or more design types as it is acknowledged that no single typology exists that is perfectly suited to the range of research questions (Teddle & Tashakkori, 2010; Schoonenboom & Johnson, 2017).

Within an interactive approach, the researcher is recommended to ensure the fit between the research goals, conceptual framework, research question, methods and validity are retained throughout the process and to adapt if necessary (Maxwell, 2012; Schoonenboom & Johnson, 2017).

As already discussed, in this programme of research a multi-phase explanatory sequential design was designed by the researcher. The interactive, flexible approach was considered beneficial and enabled the design to suit the research questions and purpose rather than to fit the research into the constraints of a predetermined framework.

6. Planned vs emergent design

In a planned design, the use of quantitative and qualitative methods is predetermined and planned at the start of the research process. Whereas in an emergent design, the components are not planned at the start of the research but are fluid and build on the relationships among variables once the process has started (Creswell and Plano Clark, 2018). In the current research, an emergent design is adopted which enables the framework to be driven by the results.

7. Complexity

This refers to the number of components or phases in a mixed methods design and the points of data integration. In a simple design there is a single point of integration whereas complex designs include numerous points of integration (multiphase design) (Guest, 2013). The complexity of designs also refers to whether the components are interdependent or the extent to which one approach determines the subsequent approach (Schoonenboom & Johnson, 2017). The current research adopts a complex design whereby the results are integrated at a number of timepoints (Figure 1).

Whilst the technical decisions relating to mixed methods designs are important, in order to conduct rigorous research it is also necessary to consider the chosen philosophical approach that

best fits the research question and purpose (Bishop, 2015). The following section will outline the chosen pragmatic approach for this research.

3.6 Pragmatic approach in this thesis

A paradigm is used to describe to the researcher's perspective, school of thought or set of shared beliefs that informs the selection of methods best suited to address the research question (Guba, 1990). It also refers to the philosophical orientation and the conceptual lens though which the researcher sees the world and how this informs the meaning or interpretation of the research data (Creswell & Creswell, 2018).

There has been much discussion concerning the relationship between methods and paradigms in mixed methods research (Hathcoat & Meixner, 2017). This arises from quantitive approaches being traditionally associated with positivist epistemologies, whilst qualitative approaches are associated with constructionist or interpretive epistemologies (Onwuegbuzie et al., 2009). Pragmatism acknowledges the philisophical differences between various epistemologies, it has been positioned as a middle ground and is considered to be well suited to mixed methods research (Johnson & Onwuegbuzie, 2004). Accordingly, it rejects a single method approach to research and supports the joint use of quantitative and qualitative methods to come to a broader understanding of a problem. Consequently, pragmatic researchers are free to adopt multiple stances, to combine both inductive and deductive approaches and use both quantitative and qualitative methods within a single study or series of studies (Creswell & Creswell, 2014). It further advocates the use of the most appropriate research methods to address the research question (Creswell, 2014; McChesney & Aldridge, 2019). The freedom afforded to the researcher

by adopting a pragmatic approach is considered beneficial to the current PhD and the exploratory nature of the research. The dynamic flexibility results in a range of studies which constitute the overall PhD (study 1, QUANT + qual; study 2, QUAL and study 3, QUANT + qual).

Furthermore, pragmatism rejects the notion of absolute truth and accepts there can be single or multiple realities which change over time (Johnson & Onwuegbuzie, 2004). Accordingly, Pragmatism asserts that knowledge is intrinsically linked with experience (Denzin, 2012) which is both constructed and based on the reality of the world we experience and live in (Johnson & Onwuegbuzie, 2004). In accordance to Yardley & Bishop (2015), pragmatism is considered a suitable paradigm when undertaking 'real-world' research such as healthcare research which requires a multipronged approach. Furthermore, it is considered the guiding paradigm when conducting patient-oriented research which seeks to address practical issues arising directly from communities (Allemang et al., 2022).

The involvemment of people with lived experience in the design and execution of this PhD is deemed integral to strengthen the process and outcomes of the research. Through all stages of the research process it actively engages men with lived experiences of breast cancer as well as ICs and HCPs through Patient and Public Involvement (PPI). The following section outlines the role of PPI in this PhD and thereby further strenghtens the rationale for using a pragmatic approach in this PhD.

3.7 Patient and Public Involvement (PPI)

PPI is defined by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) advisory group supporting PPI in health as:

"Research being carried out "with" or "by" members of the public rather than "to," "about" or "for" them. It is an active partnership between patients, carers, and members of the public, with researchers that influences and shapes research" INVOLVE (2021).

PPI in research can also include input from organisations and health professionals (Staley et al., 2021). Together, these are experience-based experts who can offer a unique perspective and provide knowledge, insight and lived experience that is different to that of clinicians and academics (Karazivan et al., 2015).

PPI can potentially enhance the quality of research (Thompson et al., 2014) and ultimately help achieve the goal of improving health and services (Staley et al., 2021). The benefits of PPI in research in rare conditions, such as BCiM, are particularly important due to the low incidence and unique challenges faced by patients associated with the rarity of their disease (Velvin et al., 2022).

PPI is not a single activity but should be incorporated throughout the research process (Staley et al., 2021), including the development of focus and design, recruitment, data generation, data processing and dissemination (Pii et al., 2019). The role and structure of PPI can vary from sitting on an advisory group to being a co-researcher (Marks et al., 2018).

As well as improving research, PPI contributors can personally benefit from the process. In a review conducted in the UK, PPI participants reported an increased sense of self-worth and

having gained beneficial skills (Thompson et al., 2014a). The benefits of being involved as a patient advisor in this PhD are presented in the final discussion chapter (chapter 7, section 7.15). However, the negative impacts of PPI involvement must be acknowledged and may include the potential for emotional burden and disillusionment with research processes and outcomes (Brett et al., 2014).

3.7.1 PPI in this thesis

This PhD followed the six core elements outlined by the UK Standards for Public Involvement in research (INVOLVE, 2021) and adhered throughout to the values and principles of respect, support, transparency, responsiveness, fairness of opportunity and accountability (INVOLVE, 2015). Table 1 details how the researcher addressed each standard in the current PhD.

Table 1.

Standard	Definition	How the researcher
		addressed each
		standard
Inclusive opportunities	Offer public involvement opportunities that are accessible and that reach people and groups according to research needs.	Flexible in terms of time and corresponded via email, telephone or Microsoft Teams.
Working together	Work together in a way that values all contributions, and that builds and sustains mutually respectful and productive relationships.	Discussed roles, responsibilities and expectations of PPI. Invested time developing and building

UK standards for PPI in research and how these were addressed in the PhD.

		relationships with a number of men with breast cancer, charities and healthcare professionals. Included relevant PPI input at each stage of the research process. Recognised PPI contributions, discussed and developed research ideas together.
Support and learning	Offer and promote support and learning opportunities that build confidence and skills for public involvement in research.	Provided details of on-line public involvement training.
Governance	Involve the public in research management, regulation, leadership and decision making.	PPI voices were heard, valued and respected throughout the research planning and design process.
Communication	Use plain language for well-timed and relevant communications, as part of involvement plans and activities.	Lay language was used in all materials and correspondence.
Impact	Seek improvement by identifying and sharing the difference that public involvement makes to research.	Experiences of PPI and their value in this PhD were shared within the research centre and with fellow PhD researchers. Summaries and feedback of research was provided to all PPI

Considerable planning and design were undertaken to incorporate PPI at each stage of the research process. A reflection of these will now be presented.

3.7.2 PPI involvement in the planning stage of the PhD

At the outset of the PhD, discussions were held with several breast cancer charities about the intention to conduct a PhD on BCiM. The need for more research was apparent and the charities were extremely supportive. These conversations formed an important part of the research design and helped identify research priorities.

Reflection on PPI

A patient research partner ('PI') was recruited from a local breast cancer support charity. He had been diagnosed with breast cancer in 2015 and is a passionate advocate for raising awareness of BCiM. During our initial meeting, we discussed the role of PPI in research and clarified what this would entail and how we would work together. Our contact throughout the PhD included faceto-face meetings, phone calls and email correspondence. From the outset our conversations were extremely open and honest about his personal experiences of the disease and the impact on his life and relationships. His experience really brought to life the value and importance of conducting this research. He has been a constant source of help and support throughout the PhD and his contribution and guidance has formed an integral part of the research process from beginning to end.

Additionally, I spent time in the breast cancer clinic at a local hospital. It was invaluable to see a working breast cancer clinic, to witness the different roles of healthcare professionals and to be present during the screening process and consultations with breast cancer surgeons. I also had

several telephone conversations with a professor of breast oncology in Australia who has written a book on BCiM. The role and incorporation of PPI in each study will be outlined in the corresponding chapters and an overall reflection on the role and impact of PPI in this PhD is included in the final discussion chapter (chapter 7, section 7.15).

3.8 Ethical considerations

Ethical approval for each study was granted from the University of the West of England Faculty of Health and Applied Science Research Ethics Committee (see study chapters for further details). It is important to highlight that the present PhD did not recruit participants through NHS services. There is no central coordinating site for BCiM patients within the UK and men are treated in general hospitals nationwide and it was deemed to be potentially problematic if only one site participated and consequently the research would become a case study of one hospital.

Due to the rarity of the disease, there were concerns regarding recruitment. To establish effective pathways to recruit participants, considerable time was invested building relationships and establishing myself as a researcher within the BCiM field of academics, support organisations and health professionals worldwide. Support organisations were directly approached to help with recruitment in study 1, this targeted approach proved successful and was continued for the following studies.

The 'Code of Human Research Ethics' set out by the British Psychological society were adhered to throughout the PhD. These include: 1) Respect for the autonomy, privacy and dignity of individuals, groups and communities, 2) scientific integrity, 3) social responsibility and 4) maximizing benefit and minimizing harm (BPS, 2021). The code defines risk in research as "the

potential physical or psychological harm, discomfort or stress to human participants that a research project may generate" (BPS, 2021, p. 10).

Potential participants were provided with the necessary and sufficient information about each research study to enable them to make an informed choice for deciding whether to participate. They were also able to contact the researcher to ask questions about the study before making a decision about whether to take part. The opportunity to withdraw their data from the study at any time up to four weeks after completing the study with no adverse consequences was clearly outlined. Information on how to withdraw and contact details of the researcher and her supervisor were provided.

An assessment of potential risk of harm to participants and the researcher was conducted prior to each study. For all studies, there was deemed a potential mild level of discomfort to potential participants due to the sensitive nature of some of the questions being asked. A list of sources of support and links to relevant organisations and charities were provided (e.g., Breast Cancer Care). Further details are provided in the corresponding chapters.

For the researcher, the risk of being exposed to sensitive, emotive comments was considered potentially upsetting (Silverio et al., 2022). Therefore, supervisors with experience conducting research in this area were available for debriefing and support if needed.

To respect the privacy of participants, measures were taken to ensure confidentiality and deidentify individuals so that their identity could be tracked back to them (Kayaalp, 2018). This was deemed particularly important in study 2 wherein the ICs of men with breast cancer discussed

the impact of BCiM on their lives and relationships. These results also had the potential to negatively impact others who may be affected by the results.

3.9 Recruitment challenges in psycho-oncology research and rare conditions

This section discusses recruitment challenges and barriers in psycho-oncology research and rare conditions, such as BCiM, as well as strategies used to overcome them in the current PhD.

There are numerous barriers to recruitment in psycho-oncology research including, distrust of the research process (Sheridan et al., 2020) and practical difficulties such as travel (Grand & O'Brien, 2012). The perceived magnitude of the burden associated with study participation can further hinder recruitment (van Lankveld et al., 2018). Age is a constant barrier; despite older people constituting the largest population of cancer patients, they are underrepresented in research (Sedrak et al., 2021). Furthermore, the prospect of discussing sensitive topics can also affect willingness to participate (Jennings et al., 2014). Finally, recruitment in psycho-oncology research can also be affected by the health of potential participants at the time of the study being conducted (Jennings et al., 2014). Additional barriers to conducting research with patients with rare diseases, such as BCiM, can also include a lack of disease awareness, lack of funding, recruitment challenges, scattering of patients, difficulties to achieve accurate diagnosis and identify patients in health information systems (Gagne et al., 2014; Rath et al., 2017).

At the outset of the PhD, recruitment was identified as potentially problematic due to the small, geographically dispersed population of men with breast cancer. The following section will outline steps taken by the researcher to overcome potential barriers. Details of how PPI input aided the recruitment process for each study is outlined in the corresponding chapters.

As previously mentioned, at the outset of the PhD, numerous breast cancer charities and HCPs were contacted to introduce myself and discuss the research. Further connections were developed by presenting the research at public events and conferences (including The Male Breast Cancer Coalition (now known as Male Breast Cancer Happens) and The British Psychosocial Oncology Society Conference). I was also invited to attend a session of The Men's Virtual Meet-Up (The Men's VMU) to present my research. These proved to be valuable opportunities to share my research, make important contacts, and to help with recruitment.

Furthermore, social media platforms such as Twitter and Facebook were used to share information regarding the studies. Through these channels several men with breast cancer and academics made contact to discuss my work.

3.10 Reflexivity

Reflexivity is the active acknowledgement that researchers play a dynamic role and actively influence and shape both the research process and outcomes (Bradbury-Jones, 2007). It involves a continual critical self-examination of the researcher's positionality, prior knowledge, social position, assumptions, values and experience (Berger, 2015b; Finlay & Gough, 2003). The critical role of reflexivity is captured by Hesse-Biber who stated that "reflexivity is key at all points of the research process" (Hesse-Biber, 2010; p. 189).

Reflexivity is particularly associated with the qualitative methods and the reflexive Thematic Analysis approach used in the qualitative elements of this thesis (Braun & Clarke, 2022). Due to the philosophical dichotomy between qualitative and quantitative research methods, the use of reflexivity with quantitative research methods is rare (Walker et al., 2013), although it is

increasingly recognised as an essential component for all psychology research (Arora et al., 2022). There are calls to incorporate reflexivity in quantitative research methods; whilst it is acknowledged that whilst numbers themselves are objective, the research process of obtaining them and the results are not objective (Ryan & Golden, 2006).

The aim of reflexivity is not simply to reduce bias in the process but to be transparent and reflective in acknowledging potential influences in the interpretation of the data (Creswell & Plano Clark, 2018; Ortlipp, 2008). Furthermore, reflexivity is essential for researchers' personal growth (Probst, 2015). When incorporated throughout the research process, critical reflection can enhance both rigor, quality and the credibility of the research (Bradbury-Jones, 2007; Jootun et al., 2009).

As recommended by Gerstl-Pepin & Patrizio (2009) a reflective journal was kept throughout the PhD to critically reflect on personal thoughts, feelings and observations throughout the research process and extracts are included in the reflective sections of this thesis. This was an extremely valuable tool during the write up phase of the thesis; it was interesting to look back and remember certain events and feelings experienced at different times throughout the process, to reflect on how things may have been done differently and to see how I had evolved as a researcher.

3.10.1 Personal position

Although I have no personal familiarity or experience of breast cancer, I have been involved as an IC supporting a close friend and her family during her diagnosis and treatment for cancer. This experience enabled me to witness the impact of cancer on both the individual and the family,

the effects of cancer treatment and how cancer can pervade many aspects of life. As a White cis female researcher, I am aware of my status as an outsider when conducting research with men with breast cancer. However, I have certain attributes which I found were beneficial and countered my outsider status; I felt that being a mother and being middle aged was beneficial and affected access to potential participants in a number of ways: I found I shared certain life experiences with PPI advisors and participants which helped established a common ground on which to build conversations and develop relationships. I had confidence to reach out and contact men with breast cancer, breast cancer charities and HCPs and to create avenues to discuss the research and develop important contacts. Furthermore, I felt my age was of particular benefit when conducting the interviews in study 2; I was a similar age to many of the participants which I felt helped to create a rapport and comfortable environment which enabled them to openly share their experiences and concerns.

In my family, I am the first generation to attend university. Prior to undertaking the current PhD, I completed a MSc in health psychology which explored women's experiences of their appearance after mastectomy and/or breast reconstruction (Herring et al., 2019; Paraskeva et al., 2019). Although my previous experience was primarily as a qualitative researcher, I was motivated to develop a broader skillset that spans both quantitative and qualitative methods and felt this may benefit my future role as a researcher. In line with the pragmatic approach of this PhD, I felt that the flexibility of mixed methods together with the different types of data collected would result in a more comprehensive and in-depth exploration and understanding of the issues pertinent to men with breast cancer. I considered the different methods would work well together, complement each other and ultimately better contribute to the applied potential of

the research than a standalone method. Furthermore, it was hoped that the integration of data would help gain a deeper understanding of a complex phenomenon about which there has been very little research and further this specific area of research. I very much hoped that a mixed methods approach would work together to build a broad and rich understanding of BCiM which could ultimately be used to help improve their lives and the lives of those caring for them. I was also aware there may be more opportunities to publish the research, in qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods journals and thereby enable the research to reach a wider audience. This could potentially serve to highlight the important issues facing men with breast cancer across a variety of disciplines and simultaneously raise the profile of the research.

3.11 Biopsychosocial lens

This section will outline the broad biopsychosocial lens used to guide the PhD and presents a diagram of the conceptual framework to illustrate the interactions among the biological and psychosocial components and how they may relate to men with breast cancer and their ICs. As previously stated, the exploratory approach of the PhD aims to better understand the psychosocial impact of BCiM and to explore how the illness is experienced by patients and their ICs. Consequently, this is unlike a theoretically driven PhD, which may use theory to test or design an intervention such as the Tripartite Influence Model (Thompson et al., 1999) or be guided by a specific theoretical perspective such as social constructivism and masculinity (Connell, 2005; Fried, 2020). The justification of not having a theoretical basis at the outset of study 1 is that the researcher did not want to be restricted by a specific theoretical model or to focus purely on constructs such as masculinity or body image. Whilst it is recognised these are undoubtably extremely important, this was not the aim of the current PhD. However, as the researcher

developed it was deemed important to consider a conceptual framework as a lens to guide the research (Fried, 2020).

Figure 2

Biopsychosocial model adapted from Engel (1980).



3.11.1 Defining 'psychosocial'

Although the term psychosocial is frequently used in research, definitions are rarely offered. According to the American Psychological Association (APA) Dictionary of Psychology (2022) psychosocial is defined as 'the intersection and interaction of social, cultural, and environmental influences on the mind and behaviour'.

The relationships between biological and psychosocial factors and health are interrelated and complex (Public Health England, 2017). The Constitution of the World Health Organisation stipulates that "Health is a state of complete physical, mental and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity" (WHO, 2023, p.1).

The main issues experienced by men with breast cancer outlined in chapter 1 are conceptualised in the "biopsychosocial (BPS) model" (Figure 2). This model illustrates the dynamic between biological, psychological and social life circumstances and provides a holistic view to addressing health (Engel, 1980). In brief, the biological (bio) is often associated with the relationship of the disease and bodily health. The physiological (psycho) are aspects of mental and emotional wellness that relate to behaviour and the social (social) are interpersonal factors such as social interactions and social support. Crucially, the model illustrates the interconnectedness of these factors, highlighting the complex processes which can impact health (Taukeni, Mathwasa & Ntshuntshe, 2023).

Although this PhD is focused on the psychosocial aspects of BCiM, it is recognised that it is impossible to consider these in isolation to the biological aspects of the disease and treatments.

Consequently, the biopsychosocial model is used as an overarching framework throughout the PhD.

3.12 The next stage of the research

The following chapters will present three research studies and findings. In accordance with the third doctoral descriptor, these chapters will demonstrate the researcher's ability to conceptualise, design and implement a project for the generation of new knowledge. In light of the Covid pandemic, the measures taken to ensure satisfactory recruitment, the use of Microsoft Teams to conduct interviews as well as the 'back-up study' (study 3), illustrate the researcher's ability to adjust the planned project in the light of emergent issues.

Chapter 4. Study 1: An online survey exploring men's experiences and body image concerns following breast cancer. A mixed methods study

4.1 Introduction

This chapter presents the initial exploratory study undertaken in this PhD. As outlined in chapter 2 (section 2.2), the core themes identified in the BCiM literature included: lack of awareness among the general population, body image concerns, impact on quality of life and masculinity. These were considered important areas to study in greater depth in study 1.

A principle aim of this study was to explore body image concerns in BCiM patients. Whilst qualitative research has shown body image is a concern for many men who have received treatment for breast cancer, it was considered important to quantify the extent to which men with breast cancer were affected by cancer and treatment related changes to their body as this is currently missing from the literature. Consequently, one goal of study was to establish the extent of body image concerns in men following treatment for breast cancer, by using several standardised measures (section 4.4.7). The study also aimed to explore men's experiences of support for body image concerns and their experiences of the treatment process more generally, using open-ended questions (Table 3 and 4). These gave participants the opportunity to freely express their experiences and additional concerns in more detail, thereby providing a deeper insight and understanding of their concerns, as well as allowing participants to share areas of concern which may have not been considered by the researcher.

The research presented in chapter 2 (section 2.4) illustrates for many men, breast cancer can have profound effects on masculinity and self-esteem. A growing body of evidence describes

masculine self-esteem in the context of prostate cancer and refers to how men appraise their own masculinity after diagnosis and/or treatment, particularly, the extent to which they still consider themselves a "whole man" (Clark et al, 2003; Mcateer & Gillanders, 2019). As outlined in chapter 2 (section 2.1.6), men with breast cancer are often prescribed the same medication as prostate cancer patients. Common side effects of treatment can include fatigue, gynaecomastia, hot flushes and erectile dysfunction and can impact masculine self-esteem (Clark et al, 2003; Mcateer & Gillanders, 2019). A cross-sectional analysis has shown that prostate cancer patients report reduced masculine self-esteem compared to non-cancer populations and that one third of men experience low masculine self-esteem after treatment (Clark et al., 2003). Due to the combination of being diagnosed with what is commonly perceived as a female disease, body image concerns and poor sexual function following treatment, it was deemed important to measure masculine self-esteem in the current study.

Finally, a large body of research with women with breast cancer has shown the physical sideeffects of treatment and psychological distress associated with the disease (e.g., depression, anxiety and fear) can adversely affect quality of life (Mokhtari-Hessari & Montazeri, 2020; Nardin et al., 2020). Similar experiences have been shown with other cancer groups including men with prostate cancer (Downing, 2019; Tourvinen, 2013). It was therefore considered important to explore the impact breast cancer has on the quality of life of male patients in more depth.

The aims of the study were:

• To explore the extent of body image concerns in men following treatment for breast cancer.

- To explore the impact of BCiM on masculine self-esteem
- To explore the impact of BCiM on quality of life.
- To explore men's experiences of treatment as well as support for body image concerns.

4.2 Ethics approval

Ethical approval for this study was granted from the Faculty of Health and Applied Sciences Research Ethics Committee at The University of the West of England, Bristol, UWE REC REF No: HAS. 19.05.188 (Appendix 24).

4.3 PPI involvement

PPI feedback was sought from three men with breast cancer (one in the UK, one in the US and one in Australia) and two breast cancer surgeons (one in the UK and one in Australia) who had worked with male patients. It was considered important to include representatives from other English-speaking countries to ensure the language used was acceptable to all participants. Those who were invited to provide feedback were contacts made by the researcher.

A copy of the survey was emailed, and they were asked to provide feedback on the wording of documents. These included the study information sheet and consent forms, the wording of the standardised measures, the open-ended qualitative questions, and the overall survey design. The two surgeons were also asked to provide feedback on the questions concerning breast cancer treatment. The only suggestion for edits were from the three men with breast cancer who advised to use the term "appearance" rather than "body image and appearance" in the survey as they did not identify with the term body image. This was amended. All were happy with the

remaining wording of the documents and did not provide further suggestions for edits. PPI feedback estimated that the survey would take approximately 10 minutes to complete. The survey was also previewed and tested by the PPI advisors before it was released.

4.4 Method

4.4.1 Design rationale

As previously discussed in chapter 3 (section 3.4), research to date has been dominated by small group samples and qualitative analyses of men's experiences. It was considered that a further purely qualitative study at this stage could replicate much of this previous work. Furthermore, as previously mentioned, a narrative synthesis of the existing qualitative literature was conducted in 2016 (Quincey et al., 2016), with insufficient new literature published since to warrant a further qualitative synthesis at this stage. Consequently, an exploratory mixed-methods study was deemed the most suitable way to progress research in this field, by providing a better understanding of the extent and variation in men's experiences of breast cancer treatment, body image concerns, and impact on masculine self-esteem and quality of life.

As previously outlined in chapter 3 (section 3.4) the design for study 1 consisted of an initial primarily quantitative phase using standardised measures, with a small number of qualitative questions (QUANT + qual).

4.4.2 Research questions

The following section will present the quatitative research questions and the open-ended qualitative questions. Table 2 presents the aims and objectives of the study, the rationale and the research questions in study 1.

Table 2

Aim and objectives of the study, the rationale and the research questions in study 1

Aims and objectives						
To explore the extent of body image concerns in men following treatment for breast cancer.						
Currer	Current literature which informed the research questions					
•	 Men with breast cancer often experience physical changes and body image concerns following treatment (da Silva, 2016) 					
•	Men with prostate cancer do not experience po den Driessche et al., 2016)	orer body image during treatment than pre-treatment (van				
•	Body image predicts quality of life in men with	prostate cancer (Taylor-Ford, 2013)				
Resea	rch questions	Statistical Analysis				
1.	Is there a difference in body image scores for men currently undergoing treatment and men not currently undergoing treatment?	 Independent samples t-tests conducted on each of the body image scales. 				
2.	Are men who undergo a greater number of treatments for breast cancer associated with lower body image scores than those who have fewer treatments?	2. One-way between groups multivariate analysis of variance was performed to investigate the number of treatments and body image scores. Preliminary assumption testing was conducted to check for normality, linearity, univariate and multivariate outliers, homogeneity of variance- covariance matrices, and multicollinearity, with no serious violations noted. According to Tabacchnick & Fidell (2013, p.253) a sample size of at least 20 in each cell should ensure 'robustness'. Consequently, due to the small cell sizes in the sample, the cells were grouped together; Group 1 = 1-2 treatments and Group 2 = 3-5 treatments				
3.	Are body image scores negatively associated with masculine self-esteem?	3. Pearson correlation. Preliminary analysis were performed to ensure no violation of the assumptions of normality, linearity and homoscedasticity.				

4. Is body image negatively associated with quality of life scores?	4. Pearson correlation.			
Aims and objectives				
To explore the impact of BCiM on masculine self-esteem				
Current literature				
 Changes in body image due to treatment for breast cancer can impact men's self-esteem (Midding et al., 2018) Men with breast cancer often feel emasculated (da Silva, 2016) Diagnosis and treatment for prostate cancer is likely to negatively impact patients' masculine self-esteem (Appleton et al., 2015) Masculine self-esteem is a significant predictor of distress and quality of life in men with prostate cancer (McAteer & Gillanders, 2019) 				
Research question	Statistical Analysis			
5. How well do the measures of body image, quality of life, self-esteem and the demographic variables (time since diagnosis and age) predict Masculine Self-Esteem?	Multiple linear regression were used to explore the relationships between variables. Assumptions for multicollinearity, outliers, linearity, homoscedasticity, and independence of residuals were checked.			
Aims and objectives				
To explore the impact of BCiM on quality of life				
Current literature				
 Men with breast cancer have lower quality of life scores than the general population (Kowalski, et al., 2012) Men with prostate cancer experience worsening of quality of life during treatment compared to a normal reference population (Schaake er al, 2013) 				
Research questions	Statistical Analysis			
6. Is there a difference in quality of life scores for men currently undergoing treatment and men not currently undergoing treatment?	6. Independent samples t-test			

7. How well do the measures of body image, selfesteem, and the demographic variables (time since diagnosis and age) predict quality of life?
What is the best predictor of quality of life: body image, Masculine Self-Esteem, selfesteem, time since diagnosis, or age?
7. Multiple linear regression were used to explore the relationships between variables. Assumptions for multicollinearity, outliers, linearity, homoscedasticity, and independence of residuals were checked.

Open-ended qualitative questions

Free response questions asked participants about changes to their appearance and the support received since diagnosis (Table 3), as well as their preferences for support and information (Table 4).

Table 3

Free response questions included in the survey

1. Is there anything else about your diagnosis/treatment you would like to share?

2. Is there anything else you would like to tell us about any changes to your appearance that you have noticed since your diagnosis or treatment?

3. Could anything have been done differently by the breast care service that may have improved your experience of changes to your appearance as a result of breast cancer treatment or surgery?

4. Did you seek any support for appearance related issues, at any stage following your diagnosis? If yes, please give details.

5. When did you seek support for appearance related issues?

Table 4

Additional questions included in the survey

1. What format of support would you have preferred?

Options included: Group meetings, online support, peer support and 'other', a text box was provided to respond with further suggestions.

2. How do you prefer your Breast Cancer to be called?

Options included: Breast cancer, male breast cancer, cancer of the chest and 'other', an open text box was provided to enter preference.

3. Do you think the questions in this survey have addressed your appearance related concerns?

A box was provided to provide their feedback on the survey. The final question in the survey queried participants' preferred terminology when referring to breast cancer in men. See Appendix 5 for a copy of the survey.

4.4.3 Survey

The survey was designed and hosted on the secure on-line platform, Qualtrics (Qualtrics, 2019). This was considered an efficient method to access people or groups that have been underrepresented in research. This approach is also cost effective and more environmentally friendly than a paper format (Evans & Matur, 2018).

The programme provided flexibility in terms of formatting so that respondents could participate either on a desktop or mobile device. The survey was designed using the automatic logic control and branching of questions which enabled the flow of questions to be customised to each respondent. The validation function was used to either force respondents to answer a question or request that they consider answering the question before leaving the page, which helped minimise missing data. Finally, the survey did not have to be completed in one sitting and participants could pause and continue at the same point later if preferred. Participants were required to provide fully informed consent prior to completing the survey.

4.4.5 Demographics

The following demographic data were collected: age, ethnicity, relationship status, sexual orientation, employment status and country of residence. This information was sought to provide an overview of the types of people who participated in the project.

4.4.6 Breast cancer information

Participants were asked to provide disease-related information and details of their treatment, including time since diagnosis and treatment received (current breast cancer treatment, surgery, chemotherapy, adjuvant radiation, hormonal therapy, rehabilitation). Participants were able to select more than one type of treatment, as it was likely they may have received several treatment types (Gucalp et al., 2018). An open-text box was provided for participants to provide details on the type of surgery received and their country of treatment. Details of health comorbidities were also collected.

4.4.7 Selection of outcome measures

Careful consideration was given to deciding what psychosocial variables should be included in this study, with consultation of the current breast cancer literature and wider reading. The psychometric properties of measures were taken into account, including validity (construct validity) and reliability (test-retest reliability, internal consistency). Attention was given as to whether the measure was a generic tool or a disease-specific instrument, and whether it had

been used within another male cancer group, such as prostate cancer. Due to the paucity of quantitative research conducted in this field and the rarity of BCiM, it was not considered necessary for the measures to have been used previously with this population, although it was preferable for the measure to have been used with males. Additional consideration was given to whether the language in the measure was easy to understand, the length of the questionnaire, and whether this would affect response burden, and consequently, response rate. It was acknowledged that a longer questionnaire may result in fatigue, reduce data quality, or lead to items being omitted (Rolstad et al., 2011). The measures included in the survey are outlined below. All scales used in the present study had a Cronbach's alpha score of a > 0.7 - 0.9, thereby indicating good internal reliability (Kline, 1999). In this section the researcher will demonstrate she has met the doctoral descriptor of understanding validation procedures.

4.5 Outcome measures included in the survey

4.5.1 Body image

The Body Image Scale (BIS; Hopwood et al., 2001) was specifically designed to be applicable to patients with any cancer site and any form of cancer therapy. It assesses the degree of body dissatisfaction following treatment for cancer, feelings of attractiveness, and self-consciousness. The measure has been widely used in oncology research, including in randomised controlled trials for women with breast cancer (Przezdziecki et al., 2013). The scale consists of 10 items (e.g. 'Have you felt less physically attractive as a result of your treatment?'), with response options of ``not at all'' (score 0), ``a little'' (score 1), ``quite a bit'' (score 2) and ``very much'' (score 3). The 10 item scores were then summed to produce overall summary score for

each patient. Permission to change the wording of the item 'Have you been feeling less feminine as a result of your disease or treatment?' was granted by the author, and was consequently changed to 'Have you been feeling less masculine as a result of your disease or treatment?' Scored between 0-30, higher scores indicate poorer body image and higher levels of psychological distress. The measure has good structural validity, internal consistency, and testretest reliability in female breast cancer patients (Cronbach's α = .92; Hopwood et al., 2001). It has been used in men with breast cancer (Cronbach's α = .89; Brain et al., 2006). The current sample showed high internal consistency (α = .90).

The Multidimensional Body-Self Relations Questionnaire (MBSRQ; Appearance Evaluation Subscale MBSRQ-AE; Cash, 2000). The seven item sub-scale assesses individuals' thoughts and feelings regarding their physical attractiveness and satisfaction concerning their overall appearance, for example: 'I am physically unattractive'. Items were rated on a 5-point Likert scale (1 = definitely disagree to 5 = definitely agree) or 'not applicable'. Some items ('I dislike my physique' and 'I am physically unattractive') were reverse scored. Items were summed and averaged to produce a total score between 0-5, with higher scores indicating satisfaction with appearance. In a study of male college students, the MBSRQ-AE had good internal reliability (α = .87; Galli et al., 2015). Adult male norms are reported to be men 3.49, SD .83 (Cash, 2000). The current sample showed high internal consistency (α = .90).

The Objectified Body Consciousness Scale (OBCS); Body Surveillance Subscale; (McKinley & Hyde, 1996). The subscale measures how the person observes their body and thinks of it more in terms of appearance than how it feels (e.g., 'I think more about how my body feels than how

my body looks'). The OBCS has been widely used within the wider body image literature (Moradi & Varnes, 2017). It has also been used with female breast cancer survivors (Boquiren et al., 2013), and although originally designed for women, it has also been used with men (Manago et al., 2015). Additionally, the authors support the use of the Body Surveillance Subscale in clinical practice, prevention, and intervention efforts. Items are measured on a 7-point scale from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree) with a "not applicable". Appropriate items are reverse coded, and applicable item responses are averaged to compute subscale scores, with higher scores indicating higher levels of body surveillance (scored 0-49). In a study of women with breast cancer, the Body Surveillance subscale has good internal reliability ($\alpha = .77$; Boquiren et al., 2013), which was replicated in the current study ($\alpha = .74$).

4.5.2 Quality of life

The Functional Assessment of Cancer Treatment - Breast (FACT-B; Cella et al, 2017a) is a 37item instrument designed to measure five domains of quality of life in breast cancer patients: physical, social, emotional, functional well-being as well as the breast cancer subscale. It is utilised with the core FACT–G (general) questions. FACT-B is designed for women with breast cancer and a license was granted to use the scale with men, with permission to amend the following item from "I am able to feel like a woman" to "I am able to feel like a man". Scored from 0-100, higher scores indicate a better quality of life. FACT-B has reported excellent internal reliability in women with breast cancer (α = .90; Cella et al., 2017). The current sample showed good internal consistency (α = .70).

4.5.3 Masculine self-esteem

The Masculine Self-Esteem Scale (MSES; Clark et al., 2003)

The MSES is a measure to assess the physical and mental components associated with negative self-appraisal to masculinity. It consists of 8 items (e.g., 'No longer a whole man'). The measure was originally designed for men with prostate cancer, however, the wording is not specific to prostate cancer. As patients with prostate and breast cancer are treated similarly (e.g., with Tamoxifen), they may experience similar physical side effects (e.g., urinary and sexual dysfunction) (Pemmaraju et al., 2012), which may impact their sense of masculinity. Therefore, it was considered a suitable measure for men with breast cancer. The scale has been widely used with prostate cancer patients (Clark et al, 2003; Scandurra et al., 2022; Mcateer & Gillanders, 2019). Items are answered on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (not at all) to 5 (very much). As per the instructions for the measure, all items are reverse scored. Higher scores indicate higher masculine self-esteem. The normalised population men in men aged >50 years is 79.7, SD 20.6 (Clark et al., 2003). The measure has excellent internal reliability in men with prostate cancer ($\alpha = 91$; Clark et al., 2003). The current sample showed high internal consistency ($\alpha = .88$).

4.5.4 Self-esteem

The Single-item Self-Esteem scale (SISE; Robins et al., 2001) was used to measure selfesteem. The statement 'I have high self-esteem' is rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). Internal consistency reliability (Cronbach's coefficient alpha) cannot be measured for a single item scale. However, a study comparing the SISE with the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSE) 10-item scale reported a promising median correlation of .75

(Robins et al., 2001). The scale has been widely used, including with women with breast cancer and in male body image research (Hosking et al., 2017; Lewis-Smith et al., 2018). The SISE was chosen in preference to the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSE) for this study to limit the number of items administered and participant burden.

4.6 Target sample

The target sample size for this study was n = 100. This was not based on a power analysis but guided by the sample of the only mixed methods study conducted to date with men with breast cancer (n = 100; Midding et al., 2019). This figure was deemed an appropriate size considering the rarity of the disease, concerns surrounding recruitment and the uncertainty surrounding Covid and how this may impact recruitment.

4.7 Eligibility criteria

Inclusion criteria:

- Men over the age of 18 years
- Have received a diagnosis of breast cancer, with or without treatment. There were no exclusion criteria for type of treatment or stage of disease
- There were no criteria concerning time since diagnosis
- Able to complete a questionnaire in English

Exclusion criteria:

- Men under the age of 18
- Men who have received a diagnosis for cancer other than breast cancer
- Not fluent English speakers

4.8 Recruitment strategy

Following ethical approval, prior to recruitment, initial email contact with breast cancer support organisations was made. These were followed up with phone calls, and where possible, either face-to-face meetings, SKYPE, or telephone conversations. Generic and breast cancer specific charities and support organisations were approached to share the study details. It took a considerable amount of time to form relationships with these organisations. Some voiced concerns about their prior experiences of being approached by researchers to help with recruitment. They spoke of the insensitive way their members had been positioned as merely numbers for previous research studies, and how researchers had failed to take into consideration that they were individuals living with cancer and undergoing treatment. However, over time and after many phone conversations and email correspondence, strong relationships with charities and support organisations were forged, and all agreed to support and help with recruitment. It was agreed the research findings would be shared with those organisations who helped with recruitment.

The study and link to the Qualtrics survey were advertised on the Centre for Appearance Research's social media channels, including Twitter, Facebook and Instagram (see Appendix 6 for a copy of the social media recruitment posts). Finally, snowballing sampling also occurred, whereby the study was shared online. Participants were provided with a simplified web link to access the survey. Table 5 shows charities, support groups and online forums who promoted the study on their social media channels.

Table 5.

Charities, support groups and online forums who promoted the study on their social media channels

Country	Organisation	Action taken
UK	Breast Cancer Now Maggie's Bust Walk the Walk One for the Boys Blue Ribbon Foundation #Bluegetittoo	Advertised the study on their social media platforms/forums
	Breast Cancer Haven	Displayed posters in their centres
	Penny Brohn UK	Tweeted and wrote a news story about the research on their website
US	Male Breast Cancer Coalition HIS Breast Cancer	Advertised the study on their social media platforms
	A Man's Pink	Dedicated a page on their website to the study
Australia	Breast Cancer Network Australia	Advertised the study on their social media platforms
The Netherlands	The Dutch Cancer Society	Advertised the study
Individuals	Breast cancer surgeon (Australia) Male with breast cancer (UK)	Promoted the study on social media This individual is extremely active on social media and very motivated to raise the profile of BCiM at public events
	Patient advocate (UK)	Promoted the study

See Appendix 7 for a description of the charities, support groups and individuals involved in recruitment for study 1.

4.9 Analysis

4.9.1 Quantitative data analysis

The dataset was analysed using SPSS v.28. Preliminary examination of the raw data revealed that 200 men had accessed the survey, of which 113 consented to take part, and a further 24 withdrew without providing any data. One participant completed the survey twice, and one entry was only partially completed, and this was removed. One entry was from a PI providing feedback. This resulted in a data set of 87 men who completed the survey, and upon which this analysis was conducted. Preliminary checks revealed that the dataset conformed to assumptions of normality and there was very little missing data (<5%) of the total number of cases. This level of missing data is considered negligible and may be ignored during the analysis (Jakobsen et al., 2014).

4.9.2 Qualitative data analysis

Initial consideration was given to conducting a qualitative content analysis. This is a systematic coding and categorizing approach to evaluate patterns across responses and identify the frequency with which a topic is raised (Vaismoradi et al., 2013). However, participants gave detailed and rich responses to the open-ended questions in the survey which provided the researcher the opportunity to explore their experiences in more depth, and to gain a broader and deeper understanding of the issues facing men with breast cancer. Consequently, in line

with the pragmatic approach to the PhD, consideration was given to the most suitable analytic approach and reflexive Thematic Analysis (reflexive TA; Braun & Clarke, 2022) was deemed a better match to both the dataset and the aims of the research (Braun & Clarke, 2022). Reflexive TA is particularly suited to health research and enables researchers to undertake robust and sophisticated analysis and to gain a deep insight into the experiences and perspectives of patients (Braun & Clarke, 2014).

Whilst both qualitative content analysis and reflexive TA are analytic approaches centered on the analysis of patterned meaning across the dataset, reflexive TA enabled the researcher to gain a deeper insight into the experiences of men with breast cancer (Braun & Clarke, 2022). Reflexive TA is theoretically flexible (Braun & Clarke, 2022) and the chosen approach to this study is outlined below;

An inductive approach was adopted to explore the experiences, meaning, and the subjective reality of participants (Braun & Clarke, 2013). This enabled themes to be formed by data content rather than pre-existing models and is in accordance with the exploratory nature of the PhD. Themes were identified semantically, examining explicit meanings of data and an experiential style aimed to capture participants' perspectives (Braun & Clarke, 2013).

In accordance with the central component of reflexive TA, the researcher's experiences, preexisting knowledge, social position, and how these aspects influence and contribute to the research process and potential insights into the data (Braun & Clarke, 2022). Researcher subjectivity and awareness improves the trustworthiness of the research and further enhances the rigor and ethics of the findings (Bradbury-Jones, 2007). To provide transparency of the
research process and to engage in reflexive thinking, the researcher kept a reflective journal of her position and how these may contribute to the research process and throughout the analysis (Braun & Clarke, 2022). Appendix 8 includes an extract of the reflexive log.

Analytic steps

Analysis followed the six phases of reflexive TA, conducted in a recursive process: (1) data familiarisation; (2) coding; (3) generating initial themes; (4) developing and reviewing themes; (5) refining, defining and naming themes; and (6) writing up (Braun & Clarke 2022).

Initial familiarisation of the dataset involved repeated readings of text to develop deeper insight. The analysis was conducted on paper, interesting features were noted, and preliminary codes were recorded by coding the responses, drawing comparisons across the dataset, identifying and developing themes (Appendix 9 includes an example of coding and an example of a thematic map). Themes were reviewed and confirmed as simultaneously unique, but integral to the broader story. Codes were organised into potential themes, which were reviewed several times. Titles, definitions and supporting evidence for each theme were collated. The themes are presented below, supported with illustrative quotes from participants. Participant number, age, treatment type and country are indicated next to each quote, to provide context. To ensure rigor and to enhance the validity of the findings (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011), the following steps were taken; the analysis was primarily conducted by the author, and example themes, titles, definitions, along with supporting evidence, were reviewed and confirmed by the supervisory team.

109

4.10 Results

4.10.1 Participant demographics

Participants were aged 25–89 years (mean = 61.43 years; *SD*:12.44). Most were married or in a civil partnership (86.2%). They had received treatment in 9 countries worldwide. Table 6 displays the sample's demographic characteristics.

Table 6.

Sample demographic characteristics

Characteristic		n	%
Age	Range 25 - 89 years		
(n= 87)	Mean 61.43 years (SD 12.44)		
Age			
(n= 87)	20-30	3	3.4
	31-40	5	5.7
	41-50	9	103
	51-60	23	26.4
	61-70	31	35.6
	71-80	14	16.1
	81-90	2	2.3
Ethnicity	White	85	97.7

(n=87)	Black/African/Caribbean/Black British	2	2.3
Relationship status	Single	4	4.6
(n=87)	Married/civil partnership	75	86.2
	In a relationship but not married		
	or in a civil partnership	3	3.4
	Divorced	3	3.4
	Separated	1	1.1
	Prefer not to say	1	1.1
Sexuality	Heterosexual	81	93.1
(n= 87)	Gay	4	4.6
	Bisexual	1	1.1
	Other	1	1.1
Employment	Employed	34	39.1
(n=87)	Self-employed	7	8
	Retired	43	49.4
	Other (disabled)	3	3.4

Country of	United States of America	57	65.5
residence			
(n=87)	United Kingdom	9	10.3
	Australia	12	13.8
	Belgium	2	2.3
	Canada	3	3.4
	Germany	1	1.1
	New Zealand	1	1.1
	Czech Republic	1	1.1
	Austria	1	1.1

4.10.2 Breast cancer diagnosis and treatment information

Information regarding time since diagnosis and treatment(s) received is summarised in Table 7. Participants ranged from being diagnosed within one month to 48 years and 3 months (580 months), with a mean of 73.48 months (approx. 6 years 1 month), Std. Deviation of 87.85 months (approx. 7 years 3 months). Due to the complex and multifaceted treatments for BCiM, participants were able to select numerous options for treatment. Among the 87 participants, 81 had undergone radical surgery. Of these, 73 (90.1%) had undergone a single mastectomy, whilst 8 (9.9%) had undergone a double mastectomy. Only 6 (6.9%) of the total sample had not undergone surgery. Over half of the respondents (n = 55, 63.2%) were undergoing treatment at the time of completing the survey. See Table 7 for treatment characteristics.

Table 7.

Diagnosis and treatment characteristics

Characteristic		n	%
Time since diagnosis (months) (N=87)	Range 1-580 months Mean 75.48 months Std. Deviation 87.85		
Time since diagnosis (years)			
(<i>n</i> =87)	0 -2 years	29	33.3
	3 – 4 years	10	11.5
	5 – 6 years	17	19.5
	7 – 8 years	10	11.5
	9 – 10 years	6	6.9
	11 + years	15	17.2
Surgery (n=81)	Single Mastectomy	73	90.1
	Double Mastectomy	8	9.9
Treatment received (<i>n</i> =85)	Surgery	11	12.9
	Surgery + chemotherapy	10	11.8
	Surgery + Chemotherapy + hormonal	13	15.3
	Surgery + radiotherapy	2	2.4
	Surgery + radiotherapy + chemotherapy	5	5.9
	Surgery + radiotherapy + chemotherapy + hormonal	18	21.2

Surgery + hormonal	12	14.1
Surgery + hormonal + rehab	1	1.2
Surgery + chemotherapy + hormonal + rehab	1	1.2
Surgery + radiotherapy + hormonal	2	2.4
Surgery + hormonal + radiotherapy + rehab	1	1.2
Surgery + chemotherapy + radiotherapy + rehab	1	1.2
Surgery + chemotherapy + radiotherapy + hormonal + rehab	4	4.7
Chemotherapy + radiotherapy + hormonal	3	3.5
Radiotherapy + hormonal	1	1.2
None	2	2.4

Currently undergoing treatment

(n=87)	Yes	55	63.2
	No	32	36.8

Type of treatment currently			
undergoing (<i>n</i> =55)	Hormonal (e.g., Tamoxifen)	38	48.7
	Chemotherapy	11	14.1
	Radiotherapy	2	2.6

	Other	27	34.6
Additional health concerns (n=80)	Yes	64	80.0
	No	16	20.0

Nb. The cumulative percentage may exceed 100, as participants were allowed to select more than one treatment, i.e., they received several treatments.

4.10.3 Psychosocial measures

The mean scores for the psychosocial variables are presented in Table 8.

Table 8.

Descriptive statistics on psychosocial variables

Psychosocial variable	Theoretical min-max	Mean (SD)
Functional Assessment of Cancer Treatment; Breast		
Cancer specific (FACT-B)	0-100	70.85 (16.04)
Body Image Scale (BIS)	0-30	9.05 (7.06)
The Multidimensional Body-Self Relations		
Questionnaire; Appearance Evaluation Subscale		
(MBSRQ-AE)	1-5	3.64 (1.09)
The Objectified Body Consciousness Scale; Body		
Surveillance Subscale (OBCS)	0-49	29.90 (5.70)
The Single-Item Self-Esteem Scale (SISE)	1-5	3.67 (1.08)
Masculine Self-Esteem Scale (MSES)	0-100	74.56 (21.24)

* Cronbach's coefficient alpha cannot be measured for a single item scale

4.10.4 Research questions and results

Is there a difference in body image scores for men currently undergoing treatment and men not currently undergoing treatment?

BIS: There was a non-significant difference for those undergoing treatment (M = 8.85, SD = 7.27) and those not currently undergoing treatment (M = 9.50, SD = 6.79), t = (83) = -.405, p = .69, two=tailed).

MBSRQ-AE: There was a non-statistical difference for those undergoing treatment (M = 3.35, SD = 0.80) and those not undergoing treatment, t = (84) = -1.58, p = .12, two=tailed).

OBCS: There was a non-statistical difference for those undergoing treatment (M = 31.73, SD = 6.76) and those not currently undergoing treatment (M = 34.45, SD = 8.08), t = (83) = -1.67, p = .10 two=tailed).

There was a non-statistical difference in all body image measures between men currently undergoing treatment and not currently undergoing treatment, and the magnitude of the effect was small for all measures.

Are men who undergo a greater number of treatments for breast cancer associated with lower body image scores than those who have fewer treatments?

There was a non-significant difference between those who had received 1-2 treatments and those who had received 3-5 treatments, F (0.6, 78, p = .61; Wilks' Lambda = .98; partial eta squared = .02. The number of treatments received for BCiM do not impact body image.

Are body image scores negatively associated with masculine self-esteem?

There was a strong, negative correlation between masculine self-esteem and body image (BIS), r = -.78, n = 84, p = <.001, with high levels of masculine self-esteem associated with lower levels of body image concerns. There was a strong positive correlation between masculine self-esteem and body image (MBSRQ-AE), r = .50, n = 85, p = <.001, with high levels of quality of life associated with higher levels of positivity and satisfaction with appearance. Finally, there was a positive correlation between masculine self-esteem and body image (OBCS), r = -.44, n = 85, p = <.001, with high levels of masculine self-esteem associated with higher levels of body surveillance and higher levels of distress. Table 9 shows correlations between Masculine self-esteem and body image scales.

Table 9.

Correlations	between	Masculine	self-esteem	and	body imag	ie

	MSES	BIS	MBSRQ-AE	OBCS
MSES	*			
BIS	78**	*		
MBSRQ-AE	.50**	62**	*	
OBCS	.44**	53	.49**	*

**Correlation is significant at the .01 level (2-tailed)

Masculine self-esteem (MSES)

Body image (BIS)

The Multidimensional Body-Self Relations Questionnaire; Appearance Evaluation Subscale (MBSRQ-AE) The Objectified Body Consciousness Scale; Body Surveillance Subscale (OBCS)

Is body image negatively associated with quality of life scores?

There was a strong, negative correlation between quality of life (FACT-B) and body image (BIS), r = -.61, n = 85, p = <.001, with high levels of quality of life associated with lower levels of body image concerns. There was a strong positive correlation between quality of life and body image (MBSRQ-AE), r = .62, n = 86, p = <.001, with high levels of quality of life associated with higher levels of positivity and satisfaction with appearance. Finally, there was a strong, positive correlation between quality of life (FACT-B) and body image (OBCS), r = .55, n = 85, p = <.001, with high levels of quality of life associated with higher levels of distress. Figure 3 shows scatterplots displaying the direction of the relationship between quality of life (FACT-B) and the body image measures (BIS, MBSRQ-AE, OBCS) and quality of life (FACT-B) and masculine self-esteem (MSES). Table 10 shows correlations between quality of life and body image scales.

Table 10.

Correlations between Quality of life and body image scales

	FACT-B	BIS	MBSRQ-AE	OBCS
FACT-B	*			
BIG.	C 4 * *	¥		
BI2	61**	T		
MBSRQ-AE	.62**	62**	*	
OBCS	.55**	53	.49**	*

**Correlation is significant at the .01 level (2-tailed)
Masculine self-esteem (MSES)
Body image (BIS)
The Multidimensional Body-Self Relations Questionnaire; Appearance Evaluation Subscale (MBSRQ-AE)
The Objectified Body Consciousness Scale; Body Surveillance Subscale (OBCS)

Figure 3.

Scatterplots displaying the direction of the relationship between quality of life (FACT-B) and the body image measures (BIS, MBSRQ-AE, OBCS) and quality of life (FACT-B) and masculine self-esteem (MSES).



How well do the measures of body image, quality of life, self-esteem and the demographic variables (time since diagnosis and age) predict Masculine Self-Esteem?

The model explains 63% of the variance in masculine self-esteem (MSES). Of these variables, the Body Image Scale (BIS) makes the largest unique contribution (beta = -.63), and quality of life (FACT–B) made a statistically significant contribution (beta = .25) as did time since diagnosis (beta = -.17).

Is there a difference in quality of life scores for men currently undergoing treatment and men not currently undergoing treatment?

The mean value of quality of life for those undergoing treatment (M = 67.94, SD 16.42) was significantly lower than those not currently undergoing treatment (M = 76.10, SD 14.15), t (-84) = -2.40, two-tailed, p = .02. The magnitude of the differences in the means (mean difference = -8.36, 95% CI -15.29 to – 1.43) was medium (d = 0.5).

How well do the measures of body image, self-esteem, and the demographic variables (time since diagnosis and age) predict quality of life? What is the best predictor of quality of life: body image, Masculine Self-Esteem, self-esteem, time since diagnosis, or age?

The model explains 47% of the variance in quality of life (FACT-B). Of the variables, The Multidimensional Body-Self Relations - Appearance Evaluation subscale (MBSRQ -AE) makes the largest unique contribution (beta = .317), although Masculine Self-Esteem (MSES) (beta = .316), time since diagnosis (beta = .19) and the Objectified Body Consciousness Scale (OBCS) (beta = .20) also made a statistically significant contribution.

4.10.5 Mediation analysis

To further explore the mechanisms underlying the relationships identified in the research questions mediation analysis were performed using PROCESS (Hayes 2019). Mediation analysis is used primarily for two purposes: to understand how certain relationships occur, and to identify possible targets for future interventions research (Field, 2013). Mediator variables (M) lie along the causal pathway between an independent (X) and dependent variable (Y), explaining all or part of the effect of the independent variable on the dependent variable. A test of mediation examines whether the effect of the independent variable (X) on the dependent variable (Y) occurs via a third, intervening variable (M) (Field, 2013). PROCESS is based on regression-based path-analytic framework and estimates the indirect effect and bias-corrected confidence intervals (CI). An indirect effect is considered significant when the CI do not include zero (Field 2013). All analyses were based on 5000 bootstrapping samples. Bootstrapping is a nonparametric resampling procedure, and as such, it does not violate assumptions of normality. Bootstrapped confidence intervals were presented for all mediation effects (Field 2013). Analysis were conducted on each of the body image scales.

Model 1

A mediation analysis was conducted to examine the mechanisms underlying the relationship between body image (BIS) and quality of life (FACT-B) in men with breast cancer. More specifically, it examines whether masculine self-esteem (MSES) mediates the relationship between body image (BIS) and quality of life (Figure 4).

It was hypothesised that (1) body image (BIS) would be negatively associated with quality of life, and positively associated with masculine self-esteem; (2) masculine self-esteem be positively associated with quality of life; and (3) masculine self-esteem would mediate the association between body image and quality of life.

Simple linear relationship



С

Mediated relationship



Figure 4. Model of body image (BIS) as a predictor of quality of life (QOL), mediated by masculine self-esteem (MSES). The confidence interval for the indirect effect is BCa bootstrapped CI based on 5000 samples.

a = effect of predictor on the mediator

b= effect of the mediator on the outcome

c = total effect of predictor on outcome without the mediator, total effect= direct + indirect effect

 $(c = c' + a^*b)$

c' = direct effect of predictor on the model, in the presence of the mediator

ab = indirect effect of predictor on outcome through mediator.

Results

The total effect = 0.0021, comprised of a direct effect of -0.6741 and an indirect effect = a (-2.327) * b (0.291) = - 0.6762. The indirect effect is significant 95% CI [-1.1401 to -.2094]; hence there is a significant mediation of the relationship between BI and QOL by MSES.

Coefficients for each regression pathway, including direct effects between body image and quality of life, are given. With quality of life as the outcome variable, body image (BIS) showed a significant indirect effect through MSES, $a^*b = -0.6762$, 95% CI [-1.1401 to -.2094]. In the presence of the indirect effect (ab= -.6762) of body image (BIS) on quality of life through masculine self-esteem, the direct effect (c' = -0.6741) was statistically significant. This suggests partial mediation between body image (BIS) and quality of life.

Model 2

The second mediation analysis examined whether MSES mediated the relationship between body image (OBCS) and quality of life (QOL). It was hypothesised that (1) body image (OBCS) would be negatively associated with quality of life, and positively associated with masculine self-esteem; (2) masculine self-esteem be positively associated with quality of life; and (3) masculine selfesteem would mediate the association between body image and quality of life.



Figure 5. Model of body image (OBCS) as a predictor of quality of life (QOL), mediated by masculine self-esteem (MSES). The confidence interval for the indirect effect is BCa bootstrapped CI based on 5000 samples.

Results

The total effect = 1.1967 and this is comprised of a direct effect of 0.7858, and an indirect effect = a 1.2599) * b (0.3261) = 0.41085. The indirect effect is significant 95% CI [0.3960 to 1.1755]; hence there is a significant mediation of the relationship between OBCS and QOL by MSES.

Coefficients for each regression pathway, including direct effects between body image (OBCS) and quality of life, are given. With quality of life as the outcome variable, body image (OBCS) showed a significant indirect effect through MSES, a*b = 0.4109, 95% CI [0.1454 to 0.7825]. In the presence of the indirect effect (ab= -.0.4109) of body image (OBCS) on quality of life through

masculine self-esteem, the direct effect (c' = 0.7858 was statistically significant. This suggests partial mediation between body image (OBCS) and quality of life.

Model 3

A third mediation analysis was conducted to examined whether MSES mediated the relationship between Body image (MBSRQ-AE) and quality of life (QOL). It was hypothesised that (1) body image (MBSRQ-AE) would be negatively associated with quality of life, and positively associated with masculine self-esteem; (2) masculine self-esteem be positively associated with quality of life; and (3) masculine self-esteem would mediate the association between body image (MBSRQ-AE) and quality of life.



Figure 6. Model of body image (MBSRQ-AE) as a predictor of quality of life (QOL), mediated by masculine self-esteem (MSES). The confidence interval for the indirect effect is BCa bootstrapped CI based on 5000 samples.

Results

The total effect = 12.9075 and this is comprised of a direct effect of -0.6741, and an indirect effect = a (12.0344) * b (4.0604) = 4.8908. The indirect effect is significant 95% CI [1.2049 to 5.9744]; hence there is a significant mediation of the relationship between MBSRQ-AE and QOL by MSES. Coefficients for each regression pathway, including direct effects between body image and quality of life, are given. With quality of life as the outcome variable, body image (MBSRQ-AE) showed a significant indirect effect through MSES, a*b = -0.6762, 95% CI [1.2049 to 5.9744]; In the presence of the indirect effect (ab= 4.8908) of body image (MBSRQ-AE) on quality of life through masculine self-esteem, the direct effect (c' = -8.0167) was statistically significant. This suggests partial mediation between body image (MBSRQ-AE) and quality of life.

4.11 Support preferences

Only seven (8%) of the total sample reported that they had sought support for appearance related changes. Of these, six provided further details on the type of support they sought; three sought the support of a counsellor/psychologist, one approached a breast cancer support group but was denied access as he was male, one contacted a large cancer society in the US but the organisation did not respond to his request, and one man successfully sought support from a female breast cancer support group. Only five (6%) of the total sample responded to the question of when support was sought. One man reported this was at diagnosis, another several years post diagnosis, one man during treatment and two men reported they were currently in the process of seeking support for appearance related changes.

Participants were asked about what format of support they would have preferred, options included group meeting, online support or peer support (it was not specified if peer support was online or in person). A total of 54 men responded, with the majority preferring peer support (n = 18; 33.3%) or group meetings (n = 15; 28%). Two participants provided suggestions for support, this included one-on-one support but did not stipulate if this was online or in person and one responded they would like support for their carer. Table 11 below displays support preferences for the sample.

Table 11.

Support preferences

Characteristic		n	%
Sought support for appearance related	Yes	7	8.0
concerns	No	78	89.7
(<i>n</i> = 85)			
Type of support sought (<i>n</i> =6)	Counsellor/Psychologist	3	3.4
	Female breast cancer support group	1	1.1
	Cancer support group denied/		
	not responded to request	2	2.3
When support was sought	At diagnosis	1	1.1
(<i>n</i> =5)	During treatment	1	1.1
	Within the past year	2	2.3

	Several years post diagnosis	1	1.1
Preferred sources of support	Peer support	18	33.3
(<i>n</i> =54)	Group meetings	15	27.8
	Online support	11	20.4
	Group and online support	2	3.7
	Group and peer support	1	1.9
	Peer and online	2	3.7
	Peer, online and group support	5	9.3
Preferred terminology to refer to breast cancer in men	Male breast cancer	65	74.7
(<i>n</i> = 85)	Breast cancer	16	18.4
	Chest cancer	4	4.6
Did the survey address your			
Appearance related concerns?	Yes	82	94.3
(n=84)	No	2	2.3

Nb. The cumulative percentage may exceed 100 as participants were allowed to select more than one support preference, i.e., they selected a number of different support preferences.

4.12 Terminology

The next section asked participants about the term they prefer to refer to BCiM. Whilst the majority (n = 65; 76.5%) thought it should be referred to as 'male breast cancer', 16 (18.8%) participants preferred 'breast cancer', with very few opting for 'chest cancer'.

4.13 Qualitative Findings

Reflexive TA was conducted on the open-ended questions included in the survey (Table 3). This provided the chance to gain a more detailed insight into men's experiences.

Of the 87 men who completed the survey, 64 (74%) provided responses to the open-ended questions. These varied in length considerably, with some men writing at length and others writing brief comments. Responses ranged from two to 350 words. The themes are presented below using exemplars from the survey responses to illustrate and support the findings. These are shown in italics, alongside the participant number, age, surgery type, and country of residence. Four key themes were identified: Isolation, Pink bias, Effects of treatment on appearance, and Advocate for BCiM. Each main theme had a number of sub-themes, as displayed in Figure 7.

Figure 7.

Four key themes and sub-themes



4.14 Isolation

Isolation was the key theme that resonated throughout the data. Many participants experienced feelings of loneliness, social isolation, and lack of psychosocial support. This was felt in different ways from diagnosis and throughout their cancer journey, and for some, continued for many years even when treatment had finished:

"Men are not heard of or seen, sadly suffering total isolation and secrecy from society.... cancer is a lonely disease...Male Breast Cancer is even lonelier"

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

"It's bloody lonely being a man with breast cancer"

(P35, age 55, mastectomy, UK)

Lack of awareness

It was felt by some participants that the rarity of BCiM, as well as a lack of awareness that the disease can affect men, may contribute to social isolation:

".... the initial shock of diagnosis is followed by the strangest reaction ever by friends, colleagues and family. Disbelief? Men don't get breast cancer"

(P35, age 55, mastectomy, UK)

Men also highlighted a lack of awareness and experience of treating male patients with breast cancer among healthcare professionals. They expressed the need for a better understanding of BCiM amongst medical staff:

"More education for GPs about diagnosis in male breast cancer"

(P12, age 68, mastectomy, Australia)

"Need more education for GPs and medical students about men's breast cancer" (P60, age 62, mastectomy, UK)

"Faster diagnosis and more awareness by doctors that male breast cancer is a reality" (P69, age 78, mastectomy, Australia)

As a result of this lack of awareness, one participant shared his experiences and stressed the importance of men needing to be proactive about their health concerns:

"I caught my cancer early...The other issue is advocating for yourself before, during and after treatment. My first doctor tried to dismiss my concern. People need to insist and tell their doctor what they want." (P64, age 61, mastectomy, US)

Lack of social support

Sharing their breast cancer diagnosis was a cause of distress for many participants. The unpleasant reactions of others, in particular from family and friends, contributed to some men feeling isolated at a time when they needed support. One participant highlighted how a lack of awareness of BCiM can impact the behaviour of others as they do not know how to react to their diagnosis:

"Horror.... whereby people you know avoid you like the plague and yes even do cross the road to avoid a conversation with you."

(P35, age 55, mastectomy, UK)

"My male acquaintances just flatly refuse to converse about the subject and are happy to cut short any health-related conversation and walk away."

(P35, age 55, mastectomy, UK)

He further described his shock at the way he was treated and had expected to be supported especially from his female friends:

".... the worst reaction is ambivalence, people either assume you will get over it, or frankly don't seem to register the term breast cancer with males, therefore that empathy trigger that I thought kicked in around this diagnosis only exists for women... I actually thought the ladies I knew in my life through work etc. would be supportive, yet the total opposite has happened."

(P35, age 55, mastectomy, UK)

For some, the lack of support and isolation was long-term and endured for many years after treatment has finished. One participant spoke of not having heard of another male patient with breast cancer for 15 years and continuing to feel isolated:

"I had no support or anyone who wanted to speak with me during my 2005-2006 ordeal.... At that time, I had never heard of men having breast cancer. I never have to this date."

(P78, age 66, mastectomy, US)

For some men, the impact of social isolation and loneliness was associated with severe consequences and a lack of self-esteem:

"I hate myself much of the time." (P74, age 62, mastectomy, US)

"There's nothing positive to say about this insidious disease that destroys so many lives...my life will never be the same." (P67, age 65, mastectomy, Australia)

Whilst one participant stated how he found it to be so traumatic that he contemplated suicide:

"It was a terrible time in my life where I wanted to end my life."

(P78, age 66, mastectomy, US)

A number of participants expressed how they did not feel they belonged to the breast cancer community and consequently, were unable to share their experiences or access suitable practical, physical or emotional support:

"... as a male with the disease, it leaves you stranded in a sort of limbo. It's like you don't actually fit anywhere, ladies prefer to discuss their condition with other ladies, men don't have a recognised platform to do this."

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

A few men reported they had successfully reached out to cancer support groups, although they had experienced mixed reactions. Due to the low numbers of men with breast cancer, some found they were the only male in the group. Despite this, they felt a sense of solidarity from being with other breast cancer patients and benefitted from the mutual support and encouragement of being with others who understood their experiences and concerns. One man reported the positive effects of attending a support group:

"Joined a breast cancer survivor group I am the only male, but we all have the same issues." (P77, age 63, mastectomy, US)

In contrast, one participant who actively sought and approached a breast cancer support group was refused access because he was male:

"Asked for support from major breast cancer groups. Was denied because I'm a man." (P72, age 34, mastectomy, US)

Isolated within the healthcare setting

Some men expressed feeling isolated and excluded within the clinical setting. Hospital environments regarding breast cancer care tend to be typically designed for women and left some men feeling unwelcomed and excluded. A number of men made recommendations to improve the environment for BCiM patients:

"Make breast clinics less 'imposing' for men."

(P61, age 58, mastectomy, UK)

"Don't ostracise men in breast clinic waiting rooms."

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

Others explained how they took measures to avoid potentially difficult situations from occurring in the healthcare setting:

"All too often the caregivers are unaware that men too get breast cancer or they feel they must isolate men in treatment settings or waiting rooms. To help avoid this I usually take the first appointment of the day."

(P13, age 71, mastectomy, US)

Furthermore, the impact of health professionals' behaviour also contributed to men feeling isolated within the medical setting. Medical staff may be more familiar with discussing breast cancer with female patients and may automatically address the accompanying female in the room. One participant described his anger at not being addressed directly whilst receiving his diagnosis:

"When telling a male they have breast cancer...tell the man...don't direct the conversation to the person accompanying them"

(P35, age 55, mastectomy, UK)

This theme has highlighted how men with breast cancer can experience considerable emotional and social isolation. Some participants felt excluded by friends, work colleagues, within the medical setting and by health professionals, and even ostracised from breast cancer support groups. As a result, men may endure the difficulties associated with breast cancer diagnosis, screening, and treatment on their own, and may be unlikely to seek or receive psychosocial support.

4.15 Pink Bias

The second theme focused on the feminisation of breast cancer and the gender disparities in the provision of care, support, and research between male and female patients.

Feminisation of breast cancer

Some men reported how breast cancer is predominately portrayed as a female disease and how the pink ribbon paraphernalia which surrounds much of the breast cancer advocacy had a negative impact on them. Although they clearly understood the disparity between the high number of women diagnosed compared to men, they felt excluded by the 'pinkness' of breast cancer campaigns and how provision of support is predominantly targeted towards women:

"My main thoughts are how PINK this disease is, and sadly by statistics I fully understand why the balance of support sways to the main group affected by breast cancer, but as a male with the disease, it leaves stranded in a sort of limbo."

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

"Be mindful all breast cancer information is in pink print."

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

Furthermore, there was often a lack of gender relevant information readily available to male patients. It was suggested by one participant:

"Have some male breast cancer leaflets available... they had to be ordered in!"

138

(P62, age 68, double mastectomy, US)

The feminisation of breast cancer had a substantial negative impact for some men, and caused them to challenge their own internalised gender stereotypes:

"The system is designed to feminise the disease which can, as a male, leave you questioning why you have it, when you are told it's hormone based, and that hormone is oestrogen, the female hormone, your Cave-man brain kicks in...inventing the misconception are you more female than male....is this why I'm more sensitive, is this why I had man-boobs etc.."

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

For some, their perceptions of masculinity were further tested by the inappropriate and insensitive hospital settings where they received treatment. One man reported being treated in a hospital typically focused on women's health:

"In Germany men with breast cancer are usually treated by Gynaecologists in so called "Brustkrebszentren" which are part of gynaecological hospitals. This is not suitable for men."

(P37, age 70, mastectomy, Germany)

As a result, men often felt marginalised by their experiences and suggested that the system should be improved to be more inclusive. Several men proposed how appropriate information for BCiM patients would help to improve access to services, promote social inclusion, and enable men to make more informed choices about their care. They proposed small, inexpensive changes to readdress the gender balance and render breast cancer services and information more accessible to all: "The only real change should be getting rid of the pink bias. Get rid of pink gowns. Make treatment offices gender neutral. And provide two medical forms. The one for men leaving out the pregnancy and menstrual cycle question"

(P64, age 61, mastectomy, US)

Gender bias

Some participants felt they were not treated equally to female patients with breast cancer. Many drew comparisons and highlighted disparities in the provision of care, treatment, and support between male and female patients:

"Could have been given the same kind and tender care that women get." (P74, age 62, mastectomy, US)

In particular, some men felt there was a lack of importance placed on the appearance concerns for male patients compared with women with breast cancer. This was highlighted by the contrasting amount of support and treatment options provided for women:

> "Reconstruction could have been offered to me as it is to women." (P9, age 69, mastectomy, Australia)

"Ladies are offered assistance to limit deformity, men seem not to be offered the same cosmetic correction."

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

"My scar and creases are not ideal. I wonder if there might have been better attention or options if I was female." (P84, age 62, mastectomy, Australia)

A number of men voiced their concerns regarding the gender bias in breast cancer research and the impact this may have on them as male patients with the disease:

"Consistently aware that treatment of male breast cancer is sometimes affected by the lack of studies involving us."

(P20, age 64, mastectomy, US)

Many participants reported feeling concerned about the lack of research specifically conducted on the side-effects of the hormone therapy drug, Tamoxifen, which is commonly prescribed to BCiM patients:

"More research on men and the effects of Tamoxifen."

(P18, age 59, mastectomy, US)

"The fact that Tamoxifen has not been properly tested on men is a worry."

(P70, age 57, mastectomy, UK)

Consequently, the paucity of male specific breast cancer research resulted in some participants lacking confidence and having reservations about their healthcare. This often led them to question medical and treatment decisions:

"Lack of research into male breast cancer means consultants can only treat men consistent to how they treat women. If this involves hormonal treatment how can this be acceptable when we are different 'hormonally'?" (P61, age 58, mastectomy, UK)

"I worry that there is no data to support that the treatment plan I am on (which has been designed around studies with women) is not the best solution for a man with the disease." (P14, age 59, mastectomy, US)

"I am also dismayed that the treatments and advice from the medical fraternity appears to all be pretty much aimed at women. It makes me question whether men get the best treatment, as our physiology is different to women." (P36, age 54, mastectomy, Australia)

One participant stressed how conformity to masculine traits may impact men's behaviour and may be implicated in the reluctance of men with breast cancer to seek support or discuss their condition with others:

".... Most will never reach out and talk or share, because society and the male ego won't let them"

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

"Men accept the diagnosis, then hide it from the world"

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

This theme highlighted how the feminisation of breast cancer can negatively affect male patients. Furthermore, men often felt they were not treated equally to women and received substandard care and treatment options. This was often compounded by the lack of research conducted in men with breast cancer, which can cause uncertainty and result in men with breast cancer lacking confidence in their treatment.

4.16 Effects of Treatment

The third theme focused on the physical consequences of treatment and the psychosocial challenges often faced by men with breast cancer. There was considerable diversity in how men experienced and managed the impact of changes to their appearance due to cancer treatment.

Hidden wounds versus battle scars

A large number of men discussed how they struggled with the physical scarring resulting from their mastectomy. Some made a concerted effort to conceal scars with their clothing. Despite this, many still felt anxious and self-conscious, and were reluctant to expose their bodies. They took measures to hide their scars, especially when in public:

"My scar has healed well, though I don't go in public without a shirt, even at a pool."

(P6, age 57, mastectomy, US)

"I don't take my shirt off in public due to my mastectomy."

(P43, age 59, mastectomy, US)*"Not really. I think I hide it well."*(P52, age 77, mastectomy, US)

Concerns regarding changes to appearance associated with treatment were an ongoing and complex process. For some men, the passing of time helped them to overcome their initial concerns and accept their altered appearance:

"It was a little odd seeing myself with one less nipple at first, but I'm used to it now, and I'm not ashamed of my "battle scar."

(P50, age 43, mastectomy, US)

"Definitely I'm a lot flatter on my chest than my belly but I'm fine with it."

(P19, age 30, double mastectomy, US)

"As time goes by, my breast cancer experience is becoming less important."

(P23, age 89, mastectomy, Belgium)

However, for others, changes to their appearance were particularly traumatic. They struggled with how their altered appearance may be perceived by others close to them:

"I truly dislike my appearance when I shower or look at myself in the mirror after I shower. I am no longer a whole person and I no longer want my wife to look at me."

(P78, age 66, mastectomy, US)

However, this contrasted to the experiences of others who expressed a more upbeat and positive approach. These men wore their scars with pride and saw them as a sign of survivorship:

"No changes other than my mastectomy scar. And I am not afraid to take my shirt off. I want others to know that this is the face of Male Breast cancer."

(P7, age 61, mastectomy, US)

"My appearance is really not a concern to me. I spend time on the beach without a shirt and wear my scars as a badge of honour."

(P36, age 54, mastectomy, Australia)

"I have my mastectomy scar, but it is a badge of honour for me."
(P64, age 61, mastectomy, US)

Some participants managed to find relief in making light of a potentially life-threatening illness. The use of humour as a coping strategy amongst male friends served to reduce tension and hide embarrassment of the physical side-effects of treatment:

"My friends call me UniNip"

(P43, age 59, mastectomy, US)

Changes to appearance

A number of participants referred to both temporary and permanent changes to their appearance, which they considered harder to conceal than their mastectomy scars. Some men reported weight increase as a side-effect of medication, which they deemed as more of a concern than physical scarring:

"Obesity is main appearance issue, not scar issue."

(P65, age 72, mastectomy, US)

The negative impact of treatment-related changes on their increased body weight and lifestyle was summarised by one man, who stated:

"Easy weight gain and lack of mobility has been a disaster"

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

Other visible changes noted by participants included the hyperpigmentation of their skin after radiotherapy:

"After about the fourth week of radiation treatments, the skin got much darker where the radiation was directed"

(P58, age 68, lumpectomy, US)

Others detailed how they struggled with changes to their skin due to the side-effects of fatigue and exhaustion associated with breast cancer treatment:

"My appearance affects me when my face looks grey drawn with dark circles under my eyes"

(P35, age 55, mastectomy, UK)

A number of men developed lymphoedema following breast cancer treatment. The physical sideeffects included the build-up of lymphatic fluid and swelling in the upper body, especially the arms, breast, and torso:

"I have developed lymphedema in my arm, and that bothers me more than the cancer scars."

(P36, age 54, mastectomy, Australia)

"I have been left with chronic Lymphoedema. It is very bad. I sometimes gain as much as 30lbs in one day."

(P74, age 62, mastectomy, US)

However, some men had a pragmatic approach when facing the challenges of their altered appearance. For example, rather than feeling distressed at losing their hair due to chemotherapy treatment, they managed to adopt a positive outlook:

"So, we lose our hair, so what? It will grow back and, in some instances, better than before."

(P75, age 77, mastectomy, US)

A large number of men reported distress associated with how the physical side-effects of the hormone therapy, Tamoxifen, caused erectile dysfunction and decreased libido:

"After Tamoxifen for five years still have low sexual function"

(P60, age 62, mastectomy, UK)

"The Tamoxifen seems to have destroyed my sex drive and capability."

(P17, age 74, mastectomy, US)

For some men, the side-effects of treatment were harder to manage than the cancer:

"The mastectomy was easy to deal with but the Tamoxifen ruined me."

(P18, age 59, mastectomy, US)

"Hormone therapy is the worst! It has changed my whole life more than having cancer or a

mastectomy."

(P43, age 59, mastectomy, US)

This theme demonstrated how a large proportion of men experienced psychosocial distress associated with changes in their appearance due to breast cancer treatment. For the majority of participants, the temporary and permanent changes to their appearance had a negative impact on many aspects of their lives.

4.17 Advocate for BCiM

Some participants found meaning and purpose from their breast cancer experience. A number of men had the ability to turn the negative experiences of cancer into a positive, and used their

personal journey and altered appearance to become an advocate for BCiM. These men were determined to educate others on how men, as well as women, can develop breast cancer, and to increase awareness of the disease.

Using scars as a tool and educating others

Some men reflected on their personal experiences and their own lack of knowledge of BCiM prior to their diagnosis. There was a sense of responsibility felt by some men to use their experiences to inform others:

"I've taken it upon myself to spread the word to men that we get breast cancer also. I was one of those men that was ignorant to that fact right up until the time I was informed that I had it."

(P58, age 66, mastectomy, US)

"I want to warn other men to make sure they know that men can get it as well."

(P19, age 30, mastectomy, US)

Some men engaged with the media to raise the profile of BCiM to a wider audience. Others took the opportunity to display their mastectomy scars to increase awareness and use their experiences of being a male with breast cancer:

"I have been out there educating people and men specifically that they can get breast cancer. I walked a 5K with my shirt off and my scar on display. I have been interviewed on television and written up online about my cancer.... I continue to educate others and going forward I will continue this."

(P64, age 61, mastectomy, US)

Others saw their role as an advocate for BCiM to publicise the disease, with the intention of reducing the stigma surrounding what is known typically as a female disease, as well as an opportunity to reduce the associated social isolation:

"Stigma and embarrassment men feel needs to be eradicated."

(P64, age 61, mastectomy, US)

"Highlight and raise awareness that males also get breast cancer at breast cancer events, or all the myths and ignorance will continue, and a good majority of males with the disease will continue to live in silence and isolation."

(P55, age 64, mastectomy, US)

Others described using their altered bodies as a potential conversation tool to engage with and to educate others. This was evident in situations such as swimming or at the beach, where they may expose their bodies, and consequently, their altered appearance to others. Men were particularly keen to raise awareness within the younger generation:

"I can advocate Male breast cancer when someone points out why I have one man boob but flat chest the other side.. I can educate kids about the mastectomy scar whilst at the swimming baths."

(P35, age 55, mastectomy, UK)

"I spend time on the beach without a shirt, and wear my scars as a badge of honour and I am very pleased to share my story and spread awareness with the curios."

(P36, age 54, mastectomy, Australia)

In summary, this theme captures the passion and the sense of meaning and purpose some men experienced due to their breast cancer journey. In their advocacy work, they often used their bodies and altered appearance as a tool to instigate conversations about BCiM and were able to use their experiences to educate others. In becoming an advocate for BCiM, they were able to raise awareness that men can also develop breast cancer and to champion the cause of raising the profile of BCiM to a wider audience.

4.18 Discussion

This section provides an integrated summary of the key findings of the study. As previously stated, the study was exploratory and aimed to gain a deeper understanding of men's experiences of receiving a diagnosis and treatment for breast cancer and the possible impact of appearance changes due to treatment. The main areas of concern which were highlighted in the literature review and formed the basis for the study were body image, masculine self-esteem, and quality of life. The results below illustrate the similarity of experiences of men with breast cancer in a range of countries. These will now be discussed in relation to the quantitative and qualitative results of the study, as well as the wider literature.

4.18.1 Body image

Breast cancer treatment in men can bring about multiple changes, causing distress and alteration to one's appearance (Quincey et al., 2016). There was considerable variation of men's experiences of body image concerns in both the quantitative and qualitative elements of the study. The quantitative results showed a broad range of scores, which is consistent with evidence documenting body image disturbances in both male and female patients who have undergone

treatment for a wide variety of cancer types (Bahrami et al., 2017). Whilst some were adversely affected by changes to their appearance, others were relatively unaffected. The variation in men's experiences suggests that some individuals are more vulnerable than others.

There was no statistical difference in all the body image measures between those men who were currently undergoing treatment and those who were not. This is supported by findings of a study with men with prostate cancer, in which men did not experience worsening body image perception during treatment compared with post-treatment (van den Driessche et al., 2016).

Furthermore, the quantitative results in this study showed there was no significant difference in body image scores for men receiving more treatments for breast cancer than those receiving fewer treatments. Factors associated with body satisfaction may include the type of treatment rather than the number of treatments. Research which has studied predictors of body image in breast cancer patients are mostly restricted to women having breast reconstruction (Chen 2012; Teo et al., 2016). However, a literature review on the psychosocial consequences of prostate cancer treatments, showed how men may endure the side-effects of treatment (e.g., urinary and sexual dysfunction) for many years. Some of these side-effects can directly affect body image and may have negative long-term psychological and social implications (Mainwaring et al., 2021). This is important to consider as BCiM patients are also similarly prescribed Tamoxifen (Eggemann, 2020). Unfortunately, due to the uneven cell sizes within this study it was not possible to explore the impact of treatment type on body image in more depth.

The range of body image concerns were corroborated in the qualitative data, which similarly indicated a broad spectrum of appearance concerns due to breast cancer treatment. This was

captured in the 'Effects of Treatment' theme, wherein many participants faced difficulties adjusting to the changes to their appearance after treatment. For some, this was traumatic, and they made concerted efforts to hide their scars whilst in public places, such as the beach or swimming pools. These findings align with existing qualitative research (France et al., 2000; Midding et al., 2018; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016; Williams et al., 2003). However, others wore their scars with pride and saw them as a symbol of breast cancer survivorship, supporting previous qualitative findings with this group (Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2022; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016; Rabbee & Grogan, 2016; Thompson & Haydock, 2020b).

As well as scarring, other physical and functional changes to their bodies caused concern among participants. These included hair loss, weight gain, lymphoedema, radiation-related skin changes, and the side-effects of fatigue and exhaustion associated with breast cancer treatment. This supports previous research among this group (da Silva, 2016; Rabbee & Grogan, 2016; Trusson & Quincey, 2019).

The qualitative findings illustrated that for some men, the passing of time helped them to adjust to their altered appearance. This is supported by the quantitative results which showed time since diagnosis is associated with improved body image scores. This is in accordance with research with female breast cancer patients, which indicates that body image satisfaction can improve over time (Bloom et al., 2004; Brederecke et al., 2021). However, it cannot be assumed that body image disturbance will improve over time; as research conducted with women with breast cancer indicated sustained body image difficulties among this group (Przezdziecki et al., 2013). Therefore, support needs for appearance related changes in men with breast cancer may be ongoing post-treatment and into survivorship.

Several participants voiced concerns regarding a lack of gender relevant information. The materials provided were written for women and did not represent men. Consequently, many did not feel prepared for the results of cancer treatment and faced difficulties with adjusting to their changed appearance. Similarly, the lack of gender appropriate support materials regarding possible changes to men's appearance following treatment for breast cancer has been raised in a number of studies (Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Egestad et al., 2019; Fentiman, 2018b; Iredale et al., 2005; Midding et al., 2017; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016; Sime, 2012; Trusson & Quincey, 2019), despite informational support being especially important for rare conditions (Midding et al., 2017).

There was considerable interplay between body image concerns and the themes of 'Isolation' and 'Effects of Treatment'. Some men were concerned about the visibility of their treatment-related hair loss, which impacted their identity. These findings are corroborated in a study conducted with both male and female breast cancer patients who have experienced hair loss post-treatment (Trusson & Quincey, 2019). As a result, some men may restrict their social activities and interactions to conceal their health status. Such social withdrawal and isolation may have a negative effect on quality of life, social and emotional support (Dua et al., 2017).

The low number of participants who sought support for appearance related concerns is supported by research highlighting how male patients receive less social and emotional support than female breast cancer patients (da Silva, 2016). Consequently, their emotional support needs are often unmet (Fentiman, 2018). Men are typically less likely to access information and health services and tend to rely on their partners for emotional and social support rather than formal

support services (Thompson & Haydock, 2020a). This may lead to isolation as they experience the disease alone (Midding et al., 2019).

Finally, the disparity of body image concerns and experiences in this study highlights the diversity within this patient group. It emphasises the need for an individually tailored approach to BCiM, which would also enable those at risk of poor adjustment to be identified.

4.18.2 Quality of life

The quantitative results indicated men undergoing treatment for breast cancer have lower quality of life than those men not undergoing treatment. To the best of the researcher's knowledge these have not been measured previously with this population at the time of conducting this study. However, these results are substantiated in research conducted with men with prostate cancer (McCaughan et al., 2013).

Results of the multiple linear regression indicate that time since diagnosis and age explain 47% of variance in quality of life, with more time since diagnosis and being older age were associated with better quality of life. These findings are in accordance with a study conducted with n = 21 men with breast cancer in Morocco, which similarly showed quality of life generally improves after treatment (el Fouhi et al., 2022).

Furthermore, the present findings indicated there was a strong relationship between quality of life and body image scores (BIS, MBSRQ-AE), with higher levels of quality of life associated with satisfaction with appearance. This supports research conducted in n = 74 men with prostate cancer in the US (Taylor-Ford et al., 2013).

The qualitative element of the study casts further light on factors that negatively impacted the quality of life for men with breast cancer. The theme of 'Isolation' encompassed participants' feelings of loneliness, social isolation, and lack of psychosocial support, which adversely affected their quality of life, and for some, was long-lasting. Many participants also expressed feelings of isolation from friends, work colleagues and health professionals, due to a lack of awareness of BCiM. Similar results were identified in research with men with breast cancer (Egestad et al., 2019; Francis, 2018; Midding et al., 2017; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016; Sime, 2012; Sulik, 2012; Thompson & Haydock, 2020; Walker & Berry, 2019). The isolation experienced by many men, along with a lack of psychosocial support, may have a detrimental effect on their quality of life.

Finally, the theme of 'Effects of Treatment' focused on the distressing physical consequences of treatment (including venous thrombosis, lymphedema, tiredness, hot flushes, decreased libido and erectile dysfunction) for which some participants, had a negative impact on their quality of life. These posed significant challenges to their quality of life and well-being, and reflects previous findings among this group (Farrell et al., 2014; Nguyen et al., 2020; Pemmaraju et al., 2012; Ruddy & Winer, 2013; Sime, 2012; Visram et al., 2010). The effects of treatment on masculine self-esteem are discussed below (section 4.18.3).

4.18.3 Masculine self esteem

The quantitative results indicated higher levels of masculine self-esteem to be associated with lower levels of body image concerns. These findings are supported by the multiple linear regression, which indicated body image and the demographic variables (time since diagnosis and age) to explain 63% of the variance in masculine self-esteem. Length of time since diagnosis and older age are associated with higher masculine self-esteem. These results are further substantiated by the results of the mediation analysis, which suggest that masculine self-esteem partially mediates the relationship between body image and quality of life. These findings are in line with a qualitative meta-synthesis of studies published with men with prostate cancer concluded that body image, self-esteem and sense of masculinity are interconnected constructs (Bowie et al., 2022). Further qualitative research with men with breast cancer has shown that being diagnosed and treated with breast cancer can challenge men's masculine identity (Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2022; Quincey et al., 2016, 2021).

The qualitative findings further support the potential impact of BCiM on masculine self-esteem for some men. The Theme of 'Pink bias' focused on the feminisation of breast cancer and the consequent negative impact on their masculine self-esteem. The pinkness of breast cancer awareness campaigns often serves to reinforce gender misconceptions that breast cancer only affects women and marginalises men with the disease. Similar findings have been reported in other research with men with breast cancer (Francis, 2018; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016; Rabbee & Grogan, 2016; Sulik, 2012; Thompson & Haydock, 2020b).

A number of participants spoke of a lack of awareness of BCiM among hospital staff, and some reported being treated in gynecological hospitals. This had a substantial impact on their masculinity and caused some to challenge their own internalised gender stereotypes. Similar experiences have been explored in research which has shown how men often feel excluded in the medical setting. As a result, they often feel out of place, uncomfortable and isolated (Halbach et al., 2019; Sime, 2012; Skop et al., 2018; Walker & Berry, 2019)

The 'Effects of treatment' theme also interacts with men's threatened masculinity. Men reported contrasting experiences, for some the results of mastectomy surgery (scaring and asymmetry of the chest) challenged their masculine identity, whilst others were seemingly unconcerned. Similar experiences are reported in the male breast cancer literature (Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016, 2021; Rayne et al., 2017; Thompson & Haydock, 2020b).

For some, the side-effects of the hormone therapy, Tamoxifen, which can cause erectile dysfunction and decreased libido, negatively impacted their sense of masculinity. Similar findings, which may be a result of male sexual potency being a central component to hegemonic masculinity, have been reported in the BCiM literature (Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Farrell et al., 2014; Nguyen et al., 2020; Quincey et al., 2021; Sime, 2012).

Conformity to masculine norms and isolation were interconnected. Some participants in the study were concerned about the reaction of others and the perceived stigma associated with being a man diagnosed with what is commonly perceived as a female disease. As a result, some chose to conceal their diagnosis which led to further isolation and the potential benefits of practical and emotional support from family and friends. These findings align with research

conducted with men with breast cancer (Quincey et al., 2016; Donovan & Flynn, 2007; France et al., 2000; Iredale et al., 2005; Midding et al., 2018; Pituskin et al., 2007; Thompson & Haydock, 2020).

Very few men in the current study reached out to support groups, of these only one reported a positive experience. Consequently, they did not have the opportunity to share experiences, practical tips, and emotional support with other men in a similar position. These results align with other studies which similarly report how men with breast cancer may not feel comfortable accessing support groups (Iredale et al., 2005; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016; Sime, 2012). In accordance with other research, for some participants, the isolation was long-term and endured for many years after treatment had finished (Thompson & Haydock, 2020). For one participant in this study, the consequences of isolation were so severe for he contemplated suicide. A study conducted with men diagnosed with prostate cancer shows isolation and loneliness to be associated with higher risk of suicide (Smith et al., 2018) whilst social isolation is a significant risk factor for male suicide in the general population (Oliffe et al., 2019).

Conversely, others expressed a sense of responsibility to raise awareness of the disease. Some participants discussed using their scars as a tool to initiate conversation and used their experiences to inform others about BCiM, mirroring previous research among this group (Egestad et al., 2019; Naymark, 2006; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016; Sime, 2012).

Finally, the qualitative results add further insight into quantitative results of masculine selfesteem among men with breast cancer. The findings of the mediation analysis show the potential mediating role of high masculine self-esteem in protecting men struggling with body image

concerns from experiencing poorer quality of life. To the best of the researcher's knowledge, this is a novel finding and the first research to test this relationship among men with breast cancer. Although not the focus of PhD, this is an important relationship which warrants further research and may be considered a target for psychological intervention, to help men with breast cancer to adjust to physical symptoms without experiencing reduced self-esteem.

The results of study 1 are further explored in relation to the findings of the PhD overall in the final general discussion (chapter 7).

4.19 Strengths and limitations

The following section will outline the strengths and limitations of the study and consider how this could be addressed in future research. First, the use of an online survey enabled a large sample of men from a broad geographic range to share their experiences and concerns. To the best of the researcher's knowledge, this is one of the largest psychosocial studies with men with breast cancer to be conducted to date.

However, there were also limitations inherent in the study. Firstly, there was not a comparison group, despite a considerable amount of time and thought being given to this methodological option. Other cancer groups were considered, including male head and neck patients, well as more prevalent male cancer groups, such as prostate cancer. Attention was also given to comparing the experiences of men with breast cancer with men who have had surgery for gynecomastia which similarly results in scaring of the chest (Ordaz & Thompson, 2015). However, the specific psychosocial challenges associated with being diagnosed and treated for what is commonly perceived as a female disease, are not apparent in other patient groups. These distinguish the experiences of men with breast cancer from that of other health conditions. Further thought was given to comparing the experiences of men in the general population with no prior history of cancer but similarly, this would not fit with the aims of the study.

The second limitation relates to the demographic homogeneity of the sample. The majority identified as White, so it is not known how far their responses would generalise to other ethnicities. This is especially important, as incidence of BCiM is higher in Black men than White men (Shin et al., 2014). Furthermore, appearance ideals and perceptions of masculinity may differ across racial and ethnic groups (Connor et al., 2021; Olson et al., 2020;) and the pressure to conform to cultural ideals may influence how men experience breast cancer and their bodies post treatment. Future research in this area should explore more appropriate ways of engaging participants from ethnically diverse populations. This is discussed in more detail in chapter 7 (section 7.13).

Thirdly, only participants who had undergone mastectomy provided details about changes to their appearance in the open-text responses. Men in this study who had a mastectomy constituted the majority of the sample (n = 81, 93%), and future research would benefit from exploring the impact of other treatments for BCiM, such as lumpectomy, in more depth.

4.20 Reflections on the methods

The use of both standardised quantitative measures and open-ended qualitative questions in the survey design gathered complementary data from respondents about their experiences. The qualitative element provided additional insights into the experiences of men with breast cancer and enhanced the quantitative results. The quantity and richness of the qualitative data was

surprising, as it had not been anticipated that men would provide such in-depth responses. This may have been because men with breast cancer have not previously been given much consideration (e.g., the lack of male-specific information etc), and they appreciated the opportunity to be asked about their views and experiences. The use of an online survey perhaps provided anonymity and respondents were comfortable to share personal experiences more readily than in a face-to-face interview (Oates et al., 2022). Finally, the results from both the qualitative and quantitative data guided the second study and the direction of the PhD (chapter 3, section 3.4).

4.21 Reflections on the impact of Covid on study 1

Recruitment began for study 1 in September 2019, with an initial target of recruiting n = 100 participants. However, due to the Covid pandemic, the decision was made to stop recruitment at the end of February 2020. I felt it was unethical and insensitive to ask participants, who may be undergoing treatment for breast cancer, to complete a survey at a time when they may be experiencing heightened anxiety (Shah et al., 2023). Furthermore, participants may also have been left to cope with interruptions of clinical practice in oncology screening, diagnosis, treatment, surgery and follow-up care for breast cancer (Hilmi et al., 2020). As one of my patient advisors articulated, *"My cancer hasn't gone into isolation"*.

Furthermore, I was concerned that anxiety resulting from the pandemic may influence participants' responses to the questionnaire. There was the potential of confounding effects, whereby the results may not have been representative of men's experiences in non-pandemic times.

At the time of making the decision, I had made considerable progress with recruitment, whereby 87 men had already completed the survey. Thus, this still placed the study as one of the largest psychosocial research studies in BCiM conducted in the UK to date.

4.22 Feedback to key stakeholders

A summary of findings was sent to all participants and charities who requested feedback. This included an invitation to be contacted regarding future research in the area. A summary of the study was posted on Instagram. A copy of the letters and social media post are presented in Appendix 10. Several charities and healthcare professionals who had promoted the study thanked me for 'closing the loop on this research by forwarding the report' and forwarded the results to their interested stakeholders. This facilitated dissemination of the results to a wider audience.

4.23 Reflection on the Biopsychosocial model and study 1

The Biopsychosocial model (chapter 3, section 3.11) emphasises that a person's physical state is dependent on their social and mental state (Engel, 1977). The model has been a helpful way to conceptualise the results of study 1 which showed the interaction of psychological and social variables can impact body image, masculine self-esteem and quality of life in men with breast cancer. These can play an integral role in how men experience breast cancer and cope with the illness and its treatments. The isolation expressed by many participants highlights the social dimension of the model (e.g., social support, access to services) and illustrates how this may influence their experience of breast cancer.

4.24 Conclusion and direction of study 2

The exploratory nature of this study provided a deeper understanding into men's experiences of receiving a diagnosis and treatment for breast cancer, and the possible impact of body changes. Additional insight was provided into their preferences for support, as well as their preferred terminology to refer to BCiM. This study presents interesting results regarding body image, masculine self-esteem, and quality of life. However, there was an overarching concern throughout the themes relating to the pervasive sense of isolation and lack of psychosocial support. To address this key issues further, prominance is given to the qualitative findings, which drive the following study 2.

Although not the sole focus of research to date, a number of studies have explored the lack of support available to men with breast cancer (Bunkley et al., 2000; Quincey et al., 2016; Sime, 2012; Thompson & Haydock, 2020) and, at the time of planning the second study, a monthly, online peer support resource for men affected by breast cancer in the UK (The Men's Virtual Meet-up (VMU)) had recently been established. Therefore, rather than conducting a further study with BCiM patients which may merely serve to replicate existing research, it was deemed key to gain a holistic overview of the impact of BCiM. It was considered important to explore the experiences of individuals who provide practical and emotional support to men with breast cancer, and the impact of BCiM and caregiving on their lives. As no research to date has explored the experiences of their informal carers in the UK, it was vital to conduct research with this population. In accordance with the explanatory sequential design of the PhD, attention was given to the overall direction of the PhD. It was decided that exploring the needs of men with breast cancer (study 1) followed by the experiences of their informal carers of their informal carers (study 2) would further

expand the field of research in this area and provide a broader understanding of the psychosocial impact of BCiM.

Therefore, the second study in this PhD was qualitative research to explore the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers (wives, husbands, partners, family members or friends) of men with breast cancer.

Chapter 5. Study 2: Exploring the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers (wives, husbands, partners, family members or friends) of men with breast cancer - A qualitative study.

5.1 Introduction

This chapter will firstly define the term 'Informal Carer (IC)' and outline their role. It will subsequently present the background and aims of the study.

The term, IC, is commonly used to refer to someone who actively participates in sharing the patient's illness experience on a practical and/or emotional level (Beaver & Witham, 2007). It does not include those who provide professional paid or voluntary care, such as healthcare professionals working in the community or charity volunteers providing support. Providing care is often a gradual process and carers do not immediately identify with being a 'carer' (Carduff et al., 2014). Furthermore, ICs frequently provide additional support, as BCiM patients often experience comorbid health conditions (Andrykowski, 2012). Research conducted with caregivers of people with advanced cancer has shown that their role is not well defined, and that their experiences are poorly understood (Ugalde et al., 2012). For the present study, ICs are defined as being a wife, husband, partner, family member or friend who currently support, or have supported, a man who has been diagnosed with breast cancer.

Not only does cancer affect the patient, but it also affects the lives of family members and close friends (Kim & Given, 2008). The role of supporting BCiM patients falls primarily on partners, close family members or female friends who have had breast cancer (Midding et al., 2019). There are currently around 10.58 million ICs in the UK (www.carersuk.org, 2022) who typically face caring responsibilities with little to no formal training or additional support (Kim & Given, 2008).

The physical, emotional, financial, and social impact of caring for an individual with cancer can be considerable. ICs of individuals with cancer (not specifically men with breast cancer), may experience anxiety and depression, concerns about the future and losing the patient, financial worries, and strain in family and marital relationships (Kim & Given, 2008). They may also experience poor physical health including sleep difficulties and fatigue, cardiovascular disease, poor immune functioning, and increased mortality (Beaver & Witham, 2007).

However, in addition to the negative outcomes associated with caring, positive psychological outcomes have also been identified. A systematic review identified personal resources, such as confidence and self-esteem, which facilitated positive aspects of caring for someone with a cancer diagnosis (no specific cancer type), as well as the ability to construct meaning from the experience of caring (Young & Snowden, 2017).

A thorough literature search was carried out to identify if any research to date specifically explores the experiences of ICs of men with breast cancer. This identified only one qualitative study with female partners of men with breast cancer in Denmark. Egestad et al., (2019) reported that carers often assume the role of patient advocate, face a lack of communication and experience stress, unmet information, and emotional support needs. However, due to the different healthcare and support systems in the UK, it is not known how these findings are transferable. To the best of the researcher's knowledge, no research has been carried out within this population in the UK.

A body of research has been conducted with the ICs of cancer in general (Li et al., 2013; Seal et al., 2013; Young & Snowden, 2017). Additional studies have been carried out with ICs of specific cancer patient groups, including women with breast cancer (Beaver & Witham, 2007; Lafferty et

al., 2011; Regan et al., 2015), and cancers such as head and neck cancer (Balfe et al., 2016; Halkett et al., 2020) and cachexia (Wheelwright et al., 2016). Further areas that have been explored include ICs of male specific cancers, such as prostate (Sinfield et al., 2012) and testicular cancer (de Padova et al., 2019). Research has also been conducted with ICs of rare diseases (McMullan et al., 2022), which highlighted challenges including sub-optimal interactions with HCPs, insufficient (or absent) emotional, social and psychological support, as well as a lack of financial support or awareness of existing support services.

However, BCiM is unique given that men are diagnosed with what is commonly perceived as a 'female' illness (Midding et al., 2018). This is further supported in the theme "Pink Bias" in study 1 (chapter 4, section 4.15). This could potentially make the experiences of their ICs different to carers of other cancer groups or rare diseases. Consequently, given the potential consequences resulting from of a lack of understanding of psychosocial support needs for those caring for men with breast cancer, research in this area is crucial.

Therefore, study 2 posed the following research questions:

- What are the experiences and main psychosocial issues that face the ICs of men with breast cancer?
- What psychosocial support is currently provided for the ICs of men with breast cancer?
- What are the psychosocial support needs of the ICs of BCiM?

Study aims:

- To explore the experiences and psychosocial support needs of ICs of men with breast cancer
- To inform subsequent studies in the PhD.

5.2 Ethics approval

Ethical approval for the study granted from the Faculty of Health and Social Sciences Ethics committee at the University of the West of England, UWE REC REF No: HAS.20.12.059 (Appendix 24).

5.3 PPI in Study 2

Feedback on the study design and semi-structured interview schedule was sought from two ICs of men with breast cancer. These were introduced through PPI who provided feedback on the design of study 1. Neither took part in the current study. Due to the absence of research with this population, their involvement was key to ensuring that the questions were pertinent and addressed the matters which most affected their lives. They were provided with a draft of the interview schedule, and we discussed the acceptability and suitability on Teams calls. Interviews were piloted and the feedback was positive. Minor amendments were made to the interview by asking a positive question and suggested asking: "What are your hopes for future support for carers of men with breast cancer?".

5.4 Method

5.4.1 Design rationale

Due to the lack of research in this field, a qualitative approach was deemed the most appropriate method to elicit participants' experiences and perspectives (Braun & Clarke, 2014). Different data collection methods were considered when designing the study, such as dyadic interviews. These involve two participants who interact in response to open-ended research questions, whereby the comments of one participant elicits responses from the other (Morgan et al., 2016). An advantage of dyadic interviews is that the method allows participants to stimulate ideas that might not have been either recognised or remembered (Morgan et al., 2013). Research conducted with female breast cancer patients and their partners demonstrates how a dyadic approach can allow unique relational insight into how individuals react and respond within the dyad, and how couples function and experience illness, by enabling participants to reveal both shared and individual interpretations, experiences, understandings and meanings (Keesing et al., 2016). Nonetheless, after consideration, this method was not deemed suitable for the present study. It was recognised that talking about sensitive issues, such as the experience of caring in the presence of the person being cared for, may restrict participants' ability to talk freely (Morgan et al., 2013). Furthermore, discussing personal issues and feelings in dyadic interviews may also have the potential to cause conflict in a relationship (Voltelen et al., 2018).

Consequently, semi-structured interviews were deemed the most suitable method of data collection for the study. These involve the researcher having a pre-designed list of interview questions with scope for reciprocity, which allows the interviewer to probe participants'

responses for more depth, clarification, meaning and critical reflection (Galletta & Cross, 2013). It also allows the participant to raise issues that the researcher may not have considered (Braun & Clarke, 2013).

Data collection took place between January and June 2021, during the Covid pandemic. Due to government restrictions, it was not possible to carry out face-to-face interviews. Consequently, participants were given the option of conducting the interview on Microsoft Teams or the telephone, rather than in-person. This method enabled the researcher to access participants from dispersed geographical locations, saving time and travel expenses, and reducing the carbon footprint of the researcher (Selvam et al., 2020). Reflections on this method are presented in section 5.11.

The ability of being able to see each other on screen enabled the researcher to build up trust and develop a rapport with the participant both before and during the interview. The benefit of establishing a rapport, based on respect between researcher and participant, is both essential to ethical practice, and to generate rich data (Guillemin & Heggen, 2009). Additionally, given the sensitive nature of the interview, it also enabled the researcher to recognise visual cues if the participant was becoming upset, and consequently manage the conversation in a professional and sensitive manner. Finally, the use of semi-structured interviews allowed the interviewer to probe and develop conversations, which helped to produce rich data for the study.

5.4.2 Interview schedule

The semi-structured interview schedule is presented in Appendix 11. Topics included the experience of caring for a man with breast cancer, the information and support received as an

IC, and how they felt BCiM had impacted their relationship. The topics were broad to allow participants to share their experiences.

5.4.3 Recruitment

Participant inclusion criteria

- Men or women living in the UK when they were caring for the man with breast cancer
- Aged 18 years or above
- Able to take part in an interview conducted in English without the need for an interpreter
- Currently supporting or have supported and cared for a man who has received a diagnosis for breast cancer
- Bereaved carers were eligible. Their experiences of caring for a man who has since died from breast cancer were deemed important, with their inclusion enabling a better understanding of the impact of death from breast cancer of a loved one and their ongoing support needs

Participant exclusion criteria

- Aged under 18 years old. Consideration was given to include those under 18 years old, but the experiences of young adult carers are very specific (Becker & Sempik, 2019) and would warrant a separate study.
- ICs of men with breast cancer who were not residents in the UK. As the health and social support systems differ between countries, the experiences of ICs may also differ.
 Consequently, it was decided to restrict participation to those providing care and support in the UK, which reflects the systems that this current body of research is trying to inform.

5.4.4 Number of participants

The concept of sample size and data saturation is embedded in a positivist-empiricist ontology (generally used in codebook or coding reliability types of TA) and is inconsistent with the realist values and assumptions of reflexive TA (Braun & Clarke, 2021). Saturation is defined as 'information redundancy' or the point at which no new themes or codes 'emerge' from the data (Braun & Clarke, 2021). In this study, data saturation is perceived as a reductionist term, that conceptualises the meaning of data to 'reside in' the data. It fails to acknowledge or embrace the interpretative role of the researcher in reflexive TA as "an active agent in the production of knowledge" (Trainor & Bundon, 2021, p. 707).

In accordance with reflexive TA used to guide this body of research, it was acknowledged during the design phase that *"it is nigh on impossible to define what will count as saturation in advance of analysis, because we do not know what our analysis will be until we do it"* (Braun & Clarke, 2021, p. 210). Consequently, the sample size was not determined during the planning stage (Malterud et al., 2016), but rather, during the process of data collection. This included reviewing the quality, depth, and breadth of the data (Braun & Clarke, 2021). For this study, the researcher reflected on the richness of the dataset collected from 12 participants and felt there was a broad representation of in terms of age, experiences of caring for men at varying stages of the illness, and relationships with the men with breast cancer (including seven wives, one husband, two widows, one child and a friend). It was also felt that the dataset was rich and diverse, and provided depth, understanding, and insight, into the lives of ICs of men with breast cancer, whilst meeting the aims of the study. The number of participants was also determined by barriers to

recruitment. Due to the rarity of the illness, the channels of access to potential participants were limited. Despite readvertising the study on social media and asking participants at the end of the interviews to forward the study details to others they felt may be interested in participating, no new participants came forward. For these reasons, recruitment was halted at 12 participants.

5.4.5 Recruitment strategy

Participants from study 1 who requested to be informed of future research were contacted by email and asked to share the study information with their ICs. This resulted in four participants whose ICs took part in study 2.

The study details and webpage link were posted on the social media platforms of the researcher and her research centre (the Centre for Appearance Research), including Twitter, Facebook and Instagram (Appendix 12). Breast cancer charities and support organisations who had helped with recruitment for study 1 were approached to help with promoting the study (Appendix 13). Many of them posted the study details on their social media and online forums, as well as on their websites. In addition, the researcher was invited to join 'The Men's VMU' (Virtual Meet Up) to introduce the research and invite men to share the study information with their ICs. The Men's VMU is a dedicated safe space for men with breast cancer in the UK. The free monthly forum is hosted by BCiM 'thrivers' (i.e., peers). Also, snowball sampling occurred, whereby ICs forwarded details of the study to other ICs.

Study adverts directed potential participants to the secure on-line platform, Qualtrics, which was used to host the study information, obtain consent, and collect sociodemographic data. This included age, gender, ethnicity, relationship status, sexual orientation, relationship to the patient

and employment status. Those who expressed an interest via the Qualtrics survey were contacted via email. The researcher's email was provided to address any questions from potential participants. Due to the Covid pandemic, hard copies of the participant information and consent forms for the study were not offered. A copy of the study information provided to potential participants, consent page and demographic information collected is included in Appendix 14.

5.4.6 Ethical consideration

Given the sensitive nature of the topic, several ethical issues were considered prior to data collection. It was recognised that talking about their experiences may be upsetting for some participants and this was highlighted on the participant information sheet. Contact details were therefore provided for a number of free support organisations (Breast Cancer Now, Macmillan and Carers UK), should anyone require support after participating.

Additionally, at the beginning of the interviews, the interviewer stressed that participants could stop the interview at any time and refrain from answering any questions should they feel uncomfortable. If a participant became upset, the recording was stopped, and the interviewer checked they were all right to continue, or if they would prefer to reschedule or terminate the interview. This happened on three occasions, and on each occasion, all chose to continue with the interview. Further, participants were reassured that the conversation was confidential and any identifying information would be removed. Finally, they were assured that no details would be shared with the person with breast cancer they were supporting.

At the end of the interviews, participants were reminded of the information sheet and sources of support, should they have any concerns. Following the interview, all participants were sent a 'thank you' email that reminded them once again of these support services (Appendix 15).

Consideration was also given to the impact of conducting sensitive and potentially emotional interviews on the well-being of the researcher (Mitchell, 2011). Consequently, consideration was given to the timing of the interviews. These were organised so that they were not conducted in close succession. Additionally, supervision sessions were available after each interview to debrief should the researcher find it psychologically challenging and wish to discuss any concerns.

During the data collection period, notes were recorded and the interview schedule consequently modified. For example, it became natural to briefly outline the first study in the PhD and to explain what had led to this study. This was found to be a more natural and useful introduction which eased the participants into the conversation. An additional question about awareness of BCiM prior to diagnosis was added to the interview schedule. Finally, each participant was asked at the end of each interview if they felt there were any other questions or areas which had not been covered in the interview. This was often the time when participants revealed extremely interesting experiences and discussed significant impacts of BCiM and caring on their lives which had not been covered in the previous interview questions.

Throughout the data collection process, reflective memos were recorded. These enabled the researcher to engage with their own subjectivity and emotion (Elliott et al., 2012). Notes were made after each interview and throughout the process of analysing the data. Reflective memos also add to the credibility and trustworthiness of qualitative research, aid the analysis (due to the

researcher recording the meanings derived from the data; Mortari, 2015), and enhance the rigor and quality of qualitative research (Baillie, 2015). See Appendix 16 for an extract of a reflective memo.

5.4.7 Choice of method for qualitative analysis

During the design process, interpretative phenological analysis (IPA; Smith, 2004) was initially considered as an appropriate qualitative approach. IPA aims to produce a detailed insight of personal lived experience and how participants understand and make sense of their experiences (Smith, 2004). It is a suitable methodology for examining complex and emotionally laden topics such as health research (Smith, 2015). It is underpinned by three theoretical approaches; phenomenology (the study of experience), hermeneutics (the theory of interpretation) and idiographic (a particular person making sense of their experience) (Larkin, Flowers & Smith, 2021). In the analysis of the data the researcher engages in 'double hermeneutic', in that they are making sense of the participants making sense of their worlds (Smith, 2021).

It is acknowledged that IPA could have been suitable for the current study and the exploratory nature of this research. However, it was considered that reflexive Thematic Analysis was a better fit. The researcher acknowledges similarities between the two approaches, which are both centered on the exploration of participants' subjective experiences and sense-making (Braun & Clark, 2013) and researcher subjectivity (Smith, 2019). However, IPA is argued to produce depth and a broader unpicking of issues whereas Thematic Analysis is argued to produce breadth of analysis (Spiers & Riley, 2018). IPA and TA can 'work well together as methods' (Spiers & Riley,

2018, p. 287) however this can result in neither method reaching its potential (Braun & Clarke, 2020).

For this study, the researcher was keen to gain a broad and diverse understanding of the experiences of the ICs of men with breast cancer. The analytic focus of this research is on identifying themes across the data set as opposed to also identifying unique features of individual cases and therefore better suited to reflexive TA (Braun & Clarke, 2020). Finally, reflexive TA is considered better suited to larger samples (larger than N = 10) (Fassinger, 2005). In keeping with the pragmatic approach of the PhD, reflexive TA was deemed the most appropriate technique to address the research questions.

The analysis followed Braun and Clarke's (2020) six-phase process to explore patterns across datasets, and these were carried out in a recursive process (Braun & Clarke, 2019) (chapter 4, section 4.9.2).

5.5 Results

5.5.1 Participant demographics

Whilst the recruitment strategy generated 16 respondents, one lived in the USA and was not eligible to participate, and three did not reply to follow-up emails.

Twelve informal carers (11 female, 1 male; mean age = 54 years [range = 25-77 years]) participated. Interviews, lasting an average of 55 minutes (range = 28 - 71 minutes), were conducted via online video calls (Microsoft Teams n=8) or telephone (n=4). There was a broad range of experiences of ICs, including caring for men in the early stages of treatment, mid-

treatment, and many years after diagnosis. One participant was caring for a man in palliative care and two were bereaved carers of men who had died of breast cancer.

The majority were married to the patient (n=9), whilst one IC was the daughter, one was an expartner who had been in a relationship with the patient at the time of diagnosis and treatment, and one was a close friend. Participant characteristics are presented in Table 12.

Table 12.

Participant characteristics

Characteristic		n	%	
Age	Range 25 - 77 years			
(N= 12)	<i>l= 12)</i> Mean 53.42 Std. Deviation 15.23			
Gender	Female	11	91.76	
	Male	1	8.33	
Ethnicity	White	12	100	
Relationship status	Married	9	75	
	Relationship or civil partnership	1	8.33	
	Widowed	1	8.33	
	Single	1	8.33	

Sexual orientation	Heterosexual	10	83.33
	Bisexual	2	16.67
Relationship to patient	Wife	9	75
	Husband	1	8.33
	Ex-partner	1	8.33
	Daughter	1	8.33
Employment status	Employed	4	33.33
	Retired	4	33.33
	Self-employed	2	16.66
	Student	1	8.33
	Unable to work due to disability	1	8.33

5.5.2 Themes

The findings report four key themes: "The impact of caring,", "The unmet needs of patients", "Isolated and alone" and "Making a difference". These are illustrated in Figure 8.

The themes are presented below using exemplars from the interviews, along with pseudonyms to illustrate and support the findings (Thorne, 2021). These are shown in italics, alongside the participant age, relationship to the man with breast cancer, year the man was diagnosed, and their stage of cancer. Identifying features of both the participant and associated man with breast cancer, where they live, or hospital attended, have been removed to maintain anonymity (Saunders et al., 2015). Table 13 provides participant details.

Table 13.

Pseudonym		Gender	Relationship to	Year of	Cancer stage at the	
	Age (years)		BCiM patient	diagnosis	time of the interview	
Dee	52	Female	Wife	2004	Deceased	
Anna	31	Female	Wife	2008	Palliative Care	
Ambellina	25	Female	Daughter	2011	Deceased	
14:0	50	Famala	\\/:fo	2007	Cocordon	
IVIId	52	Female	wife	2007	Secondary	
Andora	77	Female	Mother	2005	Secondary	
Nico	51	Female	Wife	2012	Not given	
Pagdoll	72	Fomalo	Wife	2021	Not given	
Naguon	15	i emaie	VVIIC	2021	NOT RIVEII	
Bouquet	70	Female	Wife	2011	Not given	

Participant information
Becksbud	47	Female	Friend	2007	Secondary
Raine	48	Female	Ex-partner	2018	Secondary
Jeremiah	66	Male	Husband	2015	Not given
Freya	49	Female	Wife	2021	Secondary



5.5.3 The impact of caring

The role of informal carers

This theme resonated throughout the data and illustrated the role of the ICs and the impact of caring for a man with breast cancer. From the outset, the role of caring was often all-consuming and played a significant part in their lives:

"At the beginning you just kind of go into a bubble and you don't want to know about anything else, it just consumes you and just takes you over."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

"It is living with cancer, you are literally living with cancer, and you are drawn into it day after day, and you can't get away from it."

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer)

"You can't get off the bus can you...you've just got to go on the ride."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

From the beginning of the cancer journey, the ICs played an integral role in supporting the patient. Initially, it was often the ICs who urged the patient to go to the GP and encouraged them to push for a referral for further tests and a diagnosis. Participants often portrayed themselves as a 'gatekeeper' to medical appointments, healthcare providers, and professionals:

"I said you've got to go to the doctors, you've just got to go."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

"He found the lump when he was 11.... at no time during the times that he mentioned it over the years, it was nearly 30 years, at no time did anyone even take a look or touch it, they just literally looked at him as though he was mad, as if to say men don't get breast cancer so it's nothing to even worry about. So, it was me who really spurred him on to go back to the GP again and I went with him so he wouldn't get fobbed off this time, because in the past they wouldn't even look and it was the first time the GP actually looked and touched it."

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer)

Participants shared clear examples of practical and emotional support they provided, and described how they often endured the pressures and responsibilities of caring and support. They frequently felt responsible for the physical and emotional well-being of the patient, supporting them with the day-to-day practicalities of living with cancer, such as managing their medication, and driving them to medical appointments:

"I did all of his medication, tablets and things, it was just easier...popped them in the pill box and sorted them all out."

(Dee, age 52, widow, 2004)

"He was physically unable to do anything, we had aids put in the house to help him get up, I was helping him get up, helping him dress, I was making him food, everything and driving because he couldn't drive, I was helping him walk round the house, everything." (Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

"He was the love of my life so whatever it took, you would do, so you would just want to make him as comfortable as possible...even if it was down to just running him a nice bath and making sure it was the right temperature."

(Dee, age 52, widow, 2004)

Several ICs felt it was important to accompany the patient to medical appointments. They expressed concerns regarding the patient's anxiety, which often resulted in a gulf between what the doctor said and what the patient heard. Furthermore, they spoke of the patient's memories being foggy during consultations, and how they found the situations overwhelming and struggled to remember the information they received:

"I was going in and because it's not directly affecting me, I was able to absorb the information because he would come out and say "what did he say?" and he's got to do this or go there...sometimes we would go in with a list of questions and he would go in to ask the Doctor and he would just forget some of the questions, because the pressure is on and the pressure of a Doctor."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

The demands placed on the ICs often increased during chemotherapy and radiotherapy as the patient experienced the side-effects of treatment:

185

"He was unable to function at all and he was like a dribbling mess in the bed, and I was having to spoon feed him soup just to get some nutrition into him...Making sure he was functioning, making sure he was eating and making sure he was drinking. The chemo had really awful effects on mouth ulcers and dry lips, so it was constant – like suck on this bit of pineapple or putting lip balm on him. It was kind of almost like looking after a baby."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

"After he'd had radiotherapy he didn't want the shower on him because it was too forceful so he might want a bath, I remember asking him if he wanted some of that E45 cream, because he used that a lot of the time for washing and stuff rather than soap...so I rubbed that gently on his back, rubbing it on and leaving it there...you would only want your partner to do that, it's being in your safe space with somebody that you love and care for and you know they don't mind, they aren't repulsed by your body...you just want them healed."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow,)

The diagnosis and treatment of BCiM may result in long-term changes in a patient's functional and social abilities. Personality and behaviour changes caused by mental health issues, as well as the side-effects of treatment, were a concern for some ICs. For some, the personality changes rendered them unrecognisable:

"He was in a band, and he'd go out and be drinking and when I met him he was the absolute life and soul of the party, he was the loudest one in the room and you know he was incredibly gregarious and he is now an absolute shell of the person he once was. If someone who hadn't seen him for 12 years was to see him now, they wouldn't recognise him."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

Many BCiM patients also suffered with long-term comorbidities, such as anxiety, depression, and diabetes, which ICs often helped them to manage. This increased the tasks and responsibilities they undertook as their carer:

"He has mental health issues at the best of times, but this really bought it to the fore... My role as a carer was for his health and his mental health as well. So, from the day he was diagnosed he had to be put on beta-blockers, antidepressants and sedatives, so with the combination of all the medication he was on it meant that he couldn't function normally, he was completely out of it, he couldn't drive himself, he couldn't make himself food, he couldn't go about anything normally because he was basically on his back sedated. So, I would have to get him in the car and drive him to his appointments and in the first two weeks he was in hospital every day having biopsies or bold tests."

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary)

"There is a lot of emotional support because he does get quite depressed at times."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

"If his fatigue is particularly bad or his mood swings, his mood swings kind of jump around as well. So if his fatigue is really bad, he goes through spells when he can't get out of bed for very long, for days and days on ends, so I make sure he gets up and has a meal…he's diabetic as well

which was diagnosed at the time of his diagnosis.... I make sure he eats a lot, I home cook everything, and we are vegetarian as well, so I make sure everything is very balanced diet of vegetables."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

The responsibilities of caring also fell on younger members of the family. For the young carer who participated in the study, her father's diagnosis brought about a significant amount of change in her life and impacted her emotionally. At ten years old, she supported her family by assuming adult roles and responsibilities when her father was ill. These included performing grown up tasks, such as cooking, cleaning, and looking after her younger brother:

"I ended up kind of becoming a carer and having to look after my brother a lot as my mum would have to go to hospital with my dad all the time and I ended up becoming more of a parent role to my brother...I'd be left at home with him and I'd have to get his uniform ready for school, get food ready, generally staying at home and being the adult."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

Her experiences resulted in a loss of childhood through having to care for her brother:

"I didn't resent him for being poorly but it kind of felt like I was missing out on a lot of childhood things."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

She expressed feeling different from friends when growing up, who were enjoying different childhoods, and did not understand her experiences as a young carer:

"They didn't quite understand how grief works and they'd all say "Oh your dad would be so proud of you" ... but what I really needed was that's it's ok to feel sad things. That would have been more helpful than anything else."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

For those participants who were supporting a man who had recently been diagnosed with breast cancer, the future was unknown. Changes to their life due to cancer and worry about what their life might be like in the future, caused uncertainty:

"Because he has only just started treatment, we haven't got the full impact of this." (Ragdoll, age 73, wife, 2021, stage not given)

'There will be different things that crop up inevitably, but I don't know about them yet." (Freya, age 49, wife, 2021, secondary cancer)

ICs who also had young children often felt responsible for helping to prepare them for future changes. They had conversations which helped them to understand the progression of the disease and what they may expect in the future:

"We have talked about how dad may well get depressed, dad may well get some quite dark

times, dad is going to be really tired, probably, but we don't know."

(Freya, age 49, wife, 2021, secondary cancer)

Concerns about the hereditary BRCA gene were raised and ICs supported their partners in deciding when, how, and what to say to their children, and prepared themselves for their reactions:

"If they come back and think that it is hereditary then we have to make a choice to tell him in fairly basic terms."

(Freya, age 49, wife, 2021, secondary cancer)

"They both (children) said that they didn't want to know.... But we made the decision we would tell them, because we felt that if you didn't say and something happened to them they would then turn round and say 'well, why didn't you tell me?" you can never win really."

(Bouquet, age 70, wife, 2011, stage not given)

The impact on ICs

For many ICs, their primary focus was on the patient, and they did not consider the effect of the situation on themselves. For some, the impact of providing emotional care and practical support was overwhelming. Often, they neglected their own needs, which eventually took a toll on their physical and mental health, and ultimately, affected their ability to care and support:

"It really impacted me, and I went through, like self-harm, and just feeling really low."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

"I had a nervous breakdown."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

"My health absolutely suffered as a result of all of this, it suffered physically because I spent all my time looking after my son and husband that I ended up eating really badly and I got to the point where I had gastric surgery because I had put on so much weight that I was physically unable to do very much, I had no concern for myself because all if my concern was looking after those two."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

For the young carer who participated, the ramifications of caring were long-term and continued into adulthood:

"I missed out on being a child and I still found that is impacting me as an adult. Even though I am turning 26 I still like childish things, like cartoons and video games, and I find myself, if I am in a lower mood, going back to more like a childlike manner."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

The impact of caring was often exacerbated by the lack of communication between the patient

and their IC. Some felt unable to share their concerns or express their feelings with the patient, as they felt they were overwhelmed with the physical and emotional effects of the cancer itself:

"You can't say things to your husband because he's got enough on his plate."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

"It's like the unspoken thing that's there."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

The mother of the BCiM patient who participated felt she needed to be seen as a strong role model and had to be positive in front of her son. This prevented her from showing her emotions:

"The way you support is by not breaking down in front of them but having quite moments afterwards. Have a cry when you are on your own...we don't talk about concerns because I don't want to upset him."

(Andora, age 77, 2005, mother, secondary cancer)

Finally, the impact of caring was felt long after the patient had died. Providing emotional care and practical support had consumed the lives of their ICs and their death left a void: "When he died, I thought "what shall I do with myself?" Because I had so many things to do beforehand, I was like, well I don't have to do that again...`It was a really difficult time."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

The ripple effect of caring

Findings indicated how cancer affected the patient's family and friends. For some, BCiM had a major impact on their marriages and long-term relationships:

"It (BCiM) doesn't just have an impact on the person whose got it, but it has an impact on their immediate family and the people who are living with them every day."

(Mia, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

"Everyone is suffering from breast cancer that has anything to do with someone with it."

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer)

"I mean friends are more detached aren't they, it sort of makes the circle bigger, because they are not living with it, but they are still dealing with it...it's like a ripple effect, which hopefully softens the wider you go but it's still there"

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

Cancer often affected established roles. Taking on the responsibilities of an IC changed roles within relationships and effect relationship dynamics. As a result, the BCiM patient struggled to

accept having a more dependent role on the IC, and the IC had trouble assuming a more dominant role, providing physical care, and emotional support. Distress caused by cancer and the change in couple's relationship roles had an important impact on the quality of some relationships. Many felt their relationship changed as they became more of a carer than a wife or partner:

"I became his nurse.... This goes beyond wife duties, helping him on and off the loo and things like that...I was like this is not my job."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

"I had to almost divide myself in two, so I had me as his girlfriend and carer, but it's actually very difficult when you are caring for someone at that level and you are their nurse basically, it's impossible to have a loving close, physical relationship, I mean all that stopped so you end up purely being a carer for that person."

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer)

The change in relationships and the effect of BCiM had a major impact on some marriages and other long-term partnerships, however, these varied from couple to couple. For some, the illness and change in their roles had a positive effect on their relationship and they found how facing the challenges of cancer together strengthened their bond:

"It's made us both stronger definitely, you know, a deeper respect, for me in him in what he is

going through. You'd have thought he'd been told he had a cold and not cancer in that he does just get on with it. I think for him in me in that he appreciates what I am juggling as well.... we have a better understanding of each other I think... getting to do things like this for your partner has made us closer and better friends and I think it's just made our relationship better."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

For the young carer interviewed, her experiences as a child influenced her university course and her career choice. She based her dissertation on BCiM, which further helped her gain a deeper insight and understanding of the illness and her father's experiences. This enabled her to comprehend and make sense of events of her childhood as an adult:

"It was the main reason that impacted me to study radiotherapy because I used to go to radiotherapy sessions with him...I kind of clung on to it and away I went and studied it, I'm really glad I did, it kind of made the puzzle complete because now I understand everything that went on, I was able to piece things back together in my memories."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

Whilst for others, the stress of cancer created new problems and their relationship and other family relationships broke down under the strain of the illness:

"It's destroyed our relationship; it's destroyed his relationship with his children." (Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer) As well as assuming the responsibility of caring for the patient, many participants were also having to support and care for their family and young children which added an additional layer of stress at an already difficult time:

"Our son was about one and a half at the time, so it was difficult because I was obviously raising him and having to care for (Husband) going through his treatment and diagnosis at the same time."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

"I was looking after him and also looking after the family ... for most of the time I felt like a single parent because he was so poorly."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

Whilst struggling themselves with the pressures of caring and uncertainty of the long-term outcome, many ICs felt they had to be strong and positive and to try and maintain a sense of life carrying on as usual for the sake of the children:

"What you try and do is keep all the balls up in the air, to keep normality for the children."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

On top of the emotional burden, most ICs also took over running the household and doing all the domestic chores:

"I was bringing up the children and looking after their emotional needs and everything else that was going on with them, and of course I'm not going to say "oh by the way the bins need taking out". So, you become a fulltime parent, I was working part-time, I was looking after my children, I was doing hospital visits, I was sorting out medications, sorting out appointments."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

In addition to the impact on their physical and mental health and relationships, other significant pressures included the stress on employment and finances. Some ICs were forced to reduce the number of hours they worked or took leave to care for the patient. This affected both their income and household finances and provided additional stress and anxiety:

"Financially it was really tough, I was foster caring, we had our foster son for three years and we had to stop fostering, I lost my job, (Husband) wasn't working so we nearly lost the house."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

The same participant explained how it was not only the carers who were impacted, but the ripple effect filtered down to their children. She spoke of the negative consequences of the illness on their children:

"He was in the final year at Uni got depression over it, so he pulled out and didn't finish his course."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

Finally, even when treatment had ended successfully, some ICs were concerned that the cancer would return and struggled with the fear of recurrence:

"I think it's always at the back of your mind, will it come back?" (Bouquet, age 70, wife, 2011, stage not given)

5.5.4 The unmet needs of ICs and patients

Lack of awareness

Although all were aware of female breast cancer, most interviewees did not know that the illness could impact men, and spoke of their disbelief and shock in reaction to the diagnosis:

"It was a shock at the time, I hadn't thought that men could get it."

(Bouquet, age 70, wife, 2011, stage not given)

"He always said isn't it typical that I got a woman's illness, he'd say things like that like 'I've got bloody breast cancer'...... he thought it was a woman's illness."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow,)

"At the beginning obviously it was a shock, as a guy you tend to think that it is a female related issue...... Even the word breasts, men don't have breasts they have chests so that was difficult."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not mentioned)

For some, this led to difficulties accepting the illness and uncertainty about how best to discuss and support a man diagnosed with what is commonly perceived as a female disease:

"Not even knowing how to speak to a man about it because, I hate to say it, us girls we'll talk about tits and other bits and pieces and we can be quite open with one another, but you talk about breasts with a man and at times it can become, not a sexual thing, but you don't normally talk about boobs with a man. So, there is that whole concept there as well as that, I am talking about boobs with my best mate but its disjointed...so you have to try and get over that and I found that quite difficult."

(Becksbud, age 47, friend, 2007, secondary cancer)

Similar to the views expressed by men with breast cancer that participated in study 1 (chapter 4, section 4.15), some ICs voiced disappointment with breast cancer charities and awareness campaigns that were dominated by the colour pink. The subsequent association with femininity and the perception of the illness being a female only disease left some participants feeling that charities and organisations excluded the men they care for and support:

"So much of the fundraising and things like that have become so big and almost like a sisterhood that the men really got pushed out of the conversation."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

"It's very much still advertised as a female cancer because everything is pink." (Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer) Participants described how the general lack of awareness of BCiM made disclosure of their illness to others more difficult:

"I think there's a massive disbelief in people, you know "My God, that's a man and he's got breast cancer, I didn't even know that was a thing" and when people find out that my husband has got cancer, they'll say, "where is it?" and when I say it's breast they'll be "what?!" they can't believe it."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

For some, their concern about stigma and the negative reactions of others, made them conceal the diagnosis:

"Because it's got this feminine sort of undertone to it, cause blokes say 'oh are they a woman then' that sort of thing...you've got to say they've got another sort of cancer."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

Furthermore, due to the lack of awareness, some ICs described how they had to explain to others that men can develop breast cancer when informing them of the diagnosis. This made an already sensitive conversation even more difficult, and resulted in some ICs not sharing the cancer diagnosis. This increased the caregiver burden: "It's not just telling people he's got cancer, we've got to go through this sort of conversation that 'yes, its breast cancer, men can catch that too', not 'catch it' - wrong phrase, but there was that added awkwardness."

(Freya, age 49, wife, 2021, secondary cancer)

Lack of information for carers and patients

Similar to the qualitative findings reported in study 1 (chapter 4, section 4.14) regarding the lack of male specific breast cancer information, all the ICs described how they also found it difficult to access information about breast cancer in men. Participants were shocked at the paucity of information aimed at men and expressed disappointment that the available breast cancer literature often portrayed the illness as a female disease, were written for women, and did not represent men. Materials provided for men by healthcare professionals and charities included non-relevant information, such as menstrual cycles, breast reconstruction, bra fittings and diagrams of female breasts:

"It was really hard cause it was a man whose got breast cancer and everything they talked about, all the pamphlets were bras and mastectomy bras and wigs and reconstruction."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

"(Husband) has been slightly taken aback that all the literature is aimed at women and he has to answer questions online about whether he has experienced the menopause." (Ragdoll, age 73, wife, 2021, stage not mentioned)

"You are an outlier, you are the wrong gender.... I'm sat beside a man who is two days' postsurgery for breast cancer and the literature he is reading (from a major breast cancer charity) is saying that it's not possible, he is completely excluded from it."

(Freya, age 49, wife, 2021, secondary cancer)

ICs felt that if men were mentioned, very little attention was afforded to them, and it was felt to be tokenistic:

"They tend to do a token effort towards men, so they'll have a booklet, and it will all be aimed at women and then they'll say "men can get breast cancer as well" that sort of thing. The you'll find there will be fifteen different leaflets for women and then one, which you've really got to hunt for, for men."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

Some healthcare providers were also perceived as lacking in understanding of how the illness can impact men, consequently failing to treat and provide suitable care and support for male patients. They were guilty of assuming the gender of the breast cancer patient as female, and thus expecting the female ICs accompanying the male patients to appointments to be the patient: "When we went for appointments most people assumed it was me who had breast cancer, if you went for a clinic appointment, I was asked how I was and I was like 'well, I'm fine, but I'm not the patient'."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

One participant described her husband receiving a letter from a healthcare trust for a hospital appointment that was addressed to a woman and suggested suitable clothing to wear:

"The letters weren't adjusted to be for a man, for the mammogram it said it would be better to wear a blouse and skirt to the mammogram appointment."

(Bouquet, age 70, wife, 2011, stage not given)

Interestingly, rather than suggesting the provision of gender specific information for men, several participants recommended that the existing breast cancer literature avoid gender references, use gender-neutral terms, and include pictures of male mastectomy:

"Put it as 'largely women' in brackets if you want to emphasise that ...but it's been quite staggering, not even how slanted or biased but how absolutely it is that it's about women and that I couldn't say the psychological impact that has on (husband) it's not going to be a positive one but for me I've been quite staggered by it because it's not rocket science... just don't say women, say people, it's that simple."

(Freya, age 49, wife, 2021, secondary)

"I don't think it is worth having an entirely separate leaflet, because it's an expense for a very small number of people."

(Ragdoll, age 73, wife, 2021, stage not given)

Mistrust of medical decisions and treatments

Some participants expressed how the BCiM patient they were supporting often felt excluded within the hospital setting. One IC described how the hospital did not appear to have a policy on how to look after a man with breast cancer, and thus treated his husband as an anomaly. The medical staff did not know what ward to put him in post-mastectomy as they felt they could not put him with female breast cancer patients. This caused significant upset and made him feel awkward and uncomfortable at an already a difficult time:

"Medically they were a bit of a shambles....He went into hospital and then of course then they didn't know where to put him so they put him in an orthopedic ward with overweight men that had knee issues and things like this and all these butch blokes, all builders and stuff were all like (makes grunting noise) lager, lager and all this sort of stuff and he's there thinking oh no...and of course he didn't want to say to them what he had, that he had breast cancer."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

This lack of compassion made his husband angry and upset with the disparities in female and male breast cancer care and support in hospitals:

"I've known a couple of women who've had breast cancer and they don't seem to have had those issues they were into a ward with other women who had had breast cancer. The whole package seems to be a lot tighter but for men you are a bit of an oddity."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

Other ICs expressed how both they and the person they supported struggled with feeling like an outsider in hospital and the breast cancer community:

"It makes you think how much support there is for females with breast cancer and their supporters."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

The female focus of breast cancer and the lack of research conducted in male patients resulted in the mistrust and uncertainty of medical decisions for the men by their ICs:

"When he was diagnosed, they immediately said they were going to put him forward for a mastectomy because that's the first thing they do with men, whereas it's the last thing they do with women."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not provided)

"There isn't much research done into men's breast cancer, they treat it the same as women's breast cancer so its "this is what we give women so it's what we'll give men" and there doesn't seem to be any evidence that it actually works on men or if it's any good for men."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

There was a sense of unjustness at the disparities in treatment offered to male and female breast cancer patients. It was often felt that medical professionals made assumptions about the treatment preferences of male patients, and they were not provided with the same level of treatment options as their female counterparts:

"I asked if he could have reconstruction, and it hadn't even been thought about or talked about because he was a man and why would he want it?... He chose not to, but he should have the option."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

Many participants were extremely concerned about the medical treatment prescribed for men, particularly the hormone therapy, Tamoxifen. They were worried about men being prescribed a female hormone drug as well as the changing parameters of how long it was prescribed. This resulted in uncertainty and lack of confidence in their medical treatment: "They are using the same drug on men that they are using on women, assuming that's going to work, but they haven't really investigated what works best on men... I think there may be a difference in the drug that you give and there should be, I am sure there must be a difference."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

"He was told 'take it for two years', then 'oh no, you need to take it for five years' and then, 'oh no, you need to take it for ten years.' So, the goal posts kept changing and I said to him I felt that he was starting to feel like a guinea pig because there isn't any research on the effects of Tamoxifen on men because it is a female drug, for female hormones."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

The adverse side-effects, sometimes long-term, associated with Tamoxifen, posed significant challenges to the quality of life and well-being of patients, and consequently, also impacted the lives of their ICs:

"He still has to take these tablets, and this is the worst thing...Tamoxifen, but it gives him pains and he gets a bad pain in his neck and he has to put a heated pad on it when he goes to bed and we now sleep in separate rooms because he was so conscious and he needs a good night's sleep but he's also tossing and turning all night"

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

"Another effect of the Tamoxifen, is he will very often forget things, he will put things down and forget where he's put them... he would forget that he is cooking, which could be quite dangerous... his short-term memory is diabolical now"

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

Tamoxifen often induced an impairment in men's sexual functioning and ICs described how their partners struggled with loss of libido and erectile dysfunction. This consequently impacted their intimate relationships:

"In terms of physically, it's (Tamoxifen) affected his libido ...in terms of a physical marital relationship, that doesn't happen."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

"He's lost all of his sex drive for a start, which is a big thing."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

The lack of faith in medical knowledge and adverse side-effects of Tamoxifen resulted in some men deciding to stop taking the medication contrary to clinical advice. ICs described the role they played in supporting their partner to come to this decision, although they were concerned about taking medical decisions into their own hands:

"We talked about it and he came to the decision that he wanted to come off it because they did keep changing the goalposts and it was completely untrustworthy"

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

Several of the ICs felt unprepared for the long-term impact of cancer and its treatment on the physical and mental health of the patient. They described the daily emotional challenges that they faced:

"There were times when, I'll be very honest, I had to dig deep for patience." (Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer)

"We are now 9 years down the road from his diagnosis and the effects of the medications and perhaps the chemotherapy, because "chemo-brain" is a newish concept the effects are obviously much more long term than either one of us could possibly have anticipated. So, I can't see the light at the end of the tunnel now for him and it sounds really kind of tragic...when people now ask how he is doing I don't say he's either having a good day or a bad day but he's having a bad day or a worse day".

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

Finally, due to the basic lack of support, some ICs expressed feeling ill-informed and uncertain about how the illness impacts men, and consequently, this affected how they should best support the patient:

"I felt as though I wasn't able to support properly because of a lack of knowledge, a lack of everything."

(Becksbud, age 47, friend, 2007, secondary cancer)

The same participant continued to explain how the lack of information undermined her confidence and her ability to provide support. This resulted in her stepping back from the friendship:

"I felt myself withdrawing because I didn't know how to be with him."

(Becksbud, age 47, friend, 2007, secondary cancer)

5.5.5 Isolated and alone

Lack of formal support

Almost all participants expressed a distinct lack of formal support offered to them. Consequently, most did not receive any practical information and support with helping to care for a man with breast cancer, nor emotional support. Furthermore, they did not have the opportunity to talk about their concerns with others in a similar situation and discuss things they may not feel able to talk about with family or friends. Most participants were dissatisfied by the lack of formal support offered to them, which resulted in them feeling alone and isolated:

'Throughout all of this I have never received any support at all, no support has ever been offered... Nothing from hospital, not from friends and family."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

"Emotionally there is no support nor any support for the men with this. There was no help with this, I didn't feel there was any sort of support." (Dee, age 52, 2004, widow,)

"There are no support groups at all."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not mentioned)

"Not feeling alone is the biggest issue because I think you can feel isolated from everyone else." (Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

The lack of formal provision of support resulted in most of the ICs being forced to search for support online. They found no support for the ICs of BCiM patients in the UK, and the only information found was written for American ICs, which was mostly irrelevant due to the different healthcare and support systems:

"There wasn't really support out there for people, I didn't find there were any support groups or help or anything like that... I looked and looked for male breast cancer support groups for partners, the partners support is just not there, it's just not there... We looked for support groups for partners and kids and things but there was just nothing...the answer was "well, sorry, but there isn't anything out there'."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

"The only place we can seem to get any information from is America."

(Freya, age 49, wife, 2021, secondary cancer)

Due to the lack of BCiM specific support groups, one IC described how she had joined a female group, but it was not suitable and did not meet her needs:

"We were on a mastectomy forum... but he did not have a mastectomy I didn't feel I could participate in conversations there."

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer)

The perceived benefits of a support group for ICs were recognised by a number of participants who felt it would provide cohesion and help address loneliness and isolation:

"It would perhaps have been good to talk to people in similar positions....to know that there were other people out there dealing with it."

(Bouquet, age 70, wife, 2011, stage not mentioned)

However, for some, family and friends provided emotional support, which helped them to cope with the challenges they faced in supporting a man with breast cancer:

"My parents are very supportive and very supportive of him...Every day at least a half a dozen friends would message me 'how are you?" always asking how I was first which I found quite overwhelming."

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer)

"They'll pick the kids up from school and have us over for a meal."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

For most ICs, providing emotional care and support often impacted their social life and relationships outside the house. Although the support of friends and family was often initially present, this frequently dwindled, and they were left as the sole carer. This increased the amount of support they provided the patient and intensified their caregiving role:

"Initially when he was first diagnosed people were more supportive but as time has gone on people are much less supportive."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

"A lot of his friends actually disappeared" (Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary cancer)

"Obviously people were concerned and at the beginning I think everyone thought 'uh oh, this is it.. he's a gonna' sort of thing, but no, people were just supportive and sent cards and get well soon stuff and a lot of people now it never comes up, no-one brings it up, it never gets mentioned really, it did at the beginning."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not mentioned)

"I don't think he has had any support as such. He notified the family in February and got a few sympathetic emails, but they haven't followed up. I am a bit surprised at them actually...nobody has bothered to follow up and see how he is and how he is getting on which surprised me a bit because they are quite a close family but apart from the initial sympathetic response no one has come back.

(Ragdoll, age 73, wife, 2021, stage not mentioned)

The sense of isolation was, for some, compounded by tensions in relationships with other family members, who had less understanding of the illness and its consequences for the carer. As a result, this resulted in the IC feeling more socially isolated and left with the pressures of providing care and support alone:

"My relationship with the majority of my family is non-existent now because they don't like (husband) and they think I could have done better and whether that is partly because they think I am in this situation and it's not living my best life as it were, so I don't have that at all anymore so that has been quite a big impact. In terms of friends, it's been quite a similar situation with a lot of my friends to be honest, you know they just don't get it, they don't get it, they just don't understand it because they don't kind of live it, so I think it's very difficult for people who have no kind of comprehension or experience or knowledge of living with someone with a chronic illness to understand it, so they don't so in some situations my friendships have ceased as a result."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not mentioned)

It appeared that formal support was only provided to ICs whose husbands were receiving palliative care at home. Those ICs in this position spoke highly of the benefit of the services and support they received at this time:

"He had a nurse who was so good she used to phone me, and I'd go in and see her. She went above and beyond...she delivered medication to the house for us, just these little things that's made a massive difference...she's reached out to charities who work with families who are dealing with a terminal illness."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

The breast care nurses were able to put them in touch with charities that organised trips and experiences for families living with life-limiting illnesses. They also helped with household chores:

"They did our washing for about four months, washing, drying and ironing...they would come on a Friday and take the boys' uniforms, I'd just fill one bin bag up and they'd bring it back on the Sunday evening washed, dried, ironed, it was just the best thing ever."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

She explained how the centre where her husband was treated provided additional support services:

"We had six weeks of counselling which was really helpful...they also offered complimentary therapies like Reiki, reflexology, things like that."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

"It was literally when Macmillan got involved, literally in those last couple of weeks did I get the help and the information. Because half of it is just having the information, people telling you what your rights are, any allowances, if you are entitled to things, because you just don't know where to get this information, it just doesn't seem to be out there."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

As well as practical support, they also provided emotional support and helped ICs to prepare and help cope with the death of a loved one:

"It was practical support as well as what to expect, and what happens when somebody dies and what to expect."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

Although the benefits of the formal support were clear, it was apparent that they would be of more benefit if provided earlier in the cancer journey:

"I would have liked the practical help earlier, financial information so we could have dealt with things sooner."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)
Impact of Covid

Isolation was further impacted during the Covid pandemic, when many cancer patients were told to shield (stay at home at all times) and government restrictions prevented households from meeting. Due to these protective measures, many ICs were unable to see their family and friends and faced unique challenges. Some stayed connected with family by texting, Facetime, and Zoom calls, which they found to be supportive, and let them know they were not alone:

"Unfortunately, because of this pandemic we haven't seen them so much because they can't come round. We have communicated with text and that sort of thing, stood on the doorstep."

(Andora, age 77, mother, 2005, secondary cancer)

Several participants discussed how they supported the patient in dealing with the additional challenges posed by the Covid pandemic. Some experienced disruption in their treatment during this time, which exacerbated anxiety. However, some continued with their treatment seamlessly. During this time, hospital restrictions meant that ICs were not allowed to accompany the patient to in-person medical appointments, with most appointments being on the phone. These were not as satisfactory as face-to-face consultations:

"The last few meetings have been difficult with Covid, and we've been talking to someone on the phone and normally we would go up there."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not mentioned)

"It has been quite hard with Covid, because he goes to all his appointments alone and I am not able to hear directly what he is hearing."

(Ragdoll, age 73, wife, 2021, stage not mentioned)

As well as caring for the patient during Covid, some ICs had the additional burden of homeschooling their children during this time. However, some ICs did receive support from the school which helped:

"During Covid it was horrible, the worst... school actually reached out and said they'd take the kids that was a massive help because they had been off for such a long time."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

The restrictions on social interaction impacted their lives and exacerbated their isolation. However, some ICs who were shielding received support from family members, who went further to provide practical support during these times. One participant explained how her sister helped with shopping, which enabled her to stay at home and protect her family. Consequently, this helped to ease the additional stress she was experiencing due to Covid:

"Although she lives quite far away, about an hour and a half, through the first lockdown because we were shielding, she came every Thursday with shopping and left it on the grass at the front, it just became routine, she did it for about twelve weeks... it's all these little things that make a massive difference."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

5.5.6 Making a difference

Advocate for change

Due to a lack of awareness and subsequent negative outcomes experienced by many ICs, some became advocates and often acted themselves to raise awareness of BCiM. For example, they challenged the discriminatory provision of care of male and female breast cancer patients by an insurance company, held meetings with the director of hospitals, and were vocal on radio shows:

"I was quite angry at the beginning because he needed Herceptin...but because he was a man, they (insurance company) said he couldn't have it. So, I just hit the papers, I went to MP's and everybody... we took on the insurance company."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

This sentiment was echoed by the friend who supported him:

"Are you telling me that if I was a woman in this position, I would be getting it but because I am a man I am not? I mean that is straightforward discrimination."

(Becksbud, age 47, friend, 2007, secondary)

"When he was first diagnosed there was no pictures of a man's mastectomy to show men, it was all women...so along the way we've made changes... we did Race for Life and we had keyrings made, you know like the ribbon and they were acrylic and they had male breast cancer on them and me and my mum went round to every man there, there was thousands of them and we just handed them out"

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

For some ICs, helping to raise the awareness and educate others about BCiM was a positive and rewarding experience. This gave them a sense of purpose and helped them to face the challenges of breast cancer:

"We gave out leaflets at the local Asda to promote male breast cancer.... a lot of people just took them or ignored them and then one lady came back and said "my husband is going to do something about it, having seen your leaflet and he thinks he might have a problem"...so if you've got one on that day."

(Bouquet, age 70, wife, 2011, stage not given)

ICs spoke passionately about the need to raise awareness of the illness in men, to share their story, educate others, and to improve the support for future patients and others in their situation:

"It was really important to me because I don't want other families to go through this"

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary)

"We are changing it for others behind us, you know so that it is easier for them."

(Mia, age 52, wife, 2007, secondary cancer)

One participant went a step further and described how she felt compelled to set up an awareness campaign for BCiM. She expressed that raising awareness of the disease gave meaning to their experiences and a purpose to his life:

"Because there isn't much awareness about male breast cancer, I wanted to be the one to do it, I wanted there to be a purpose behind his diagnosis, because for him it's too late because it's incurable, I didn't want it to be a waste of a life and to make other people aware that this is something that men need to check for....I wanted people to realise that breast cancer is for everybody, it's for teenagers, it's for men, it's for women, it doesn't discriminate."

(Raine, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary)

Barriers to support

Potential barriers to ICs accessing support were identified. Firstly, a number of participants felt guilty and reluctant asking for support and respite care. They felt a sense of responsibility to look after and care for the patient who they felt was more deserving of support than themselves:

"I don't like saying this because I am not the one living with what he is living with, so for me to say 'well actually I need a break from it' is kind of ridiculous."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

"I didn't really go looking for support because I thought well why should I be looking for it, it should be him looking for it, he's the one who's sick and needs the support."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

Secondly, for some, they felt that asking for help could be a challenge, and they were resistant to seeking support in fear that they may be perceived as not coping. The young carer felt her mum did not ask for support as she was concerned how others may view her: "She didn't seek any help because she might have looked at that negatively and not coping."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

Lastly, several participants were reluctant to identify themselves as carers, and instead saw themselves as supporting the patient in terms of their relationship:

"This is what I promised to do, I'm his wife...it doesn't feel like a carer's role so to speak." (Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

"I don't class myself as his carer...You just get on don't you, you just get on with life and looking after your partner and for me I would expect the same, treat others how you want to be treated yourself...I am his partner and I support him, that's the end of it really."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

Whilst not all ICs felt they needed support; they did recognise the benefits for others:

"I think it might be good for other people, but I don't think so for me because I don't think there is anything I could gain from a support group to be honest, I am quite independent anyway.... Obviously if I was struggling with the whole thing then yes I would love it but I am not struggling, I am pretty chilled with it all."

(Jeremiah, age 66, husband, 2015, stage not given)

Suggested support provision for ICs

Most participants felt strongly that they needed more support. Participants suggested several methods of support for future ICs of men with breast cancer. These included online forums and Facebook support groups, specifically for the ICs of men with breast cancer. Some had experience of using such support groups in the past for other issues and had found them useful. They particularly found the anonymity of online forums and the ability to access and read other people's posts to be beneficial. Furthermore, they found online groups fostered the sense of a community. A number spoke of the potential benefits of an online peer support group.

There was a consensus that due to the rarity of the illness in men, an in-person group meeting would not be feasible, and participants felt comfortable with platforms such as Microsoft Teams and Zoom following their use during the Covid pandemic.

Perceived benefits of support for ICs for men with breast cancer were expressed and these included: emotional support and practical tips for caring, sharing information and advice on medical and treatment experiences, managing side-effects and sharing information on the advice and support available.

It was largely felt that a support group could also improve confidence, increase ability to cope, and help learn how best to support and provide care for the patient:

"It would be invaluable just to speak to someone going through the same... I would love that, I would love to be a part of something like that."

(Anna, age 31, wife, 2008, palliative care)

"Just having people who are going through the same stuff as you are, so you could discuss it and maybe even talk through different treatments people are going through, the side-effects of some of the medications... their mood swings, your own mood swings, because you are on this emotional roller-coaster."

(Dee, age 52, 2004, widow)

"I think I would benefit from some group support, kind of just giving me a break." (Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

The specific support needs of young carers were also recognised. The young IC in the study was never offered support and felt she would have benefitted from having other young carers to share her concerns with:

"It would be good to have other young carers to talk to and know that that's ok...what I really needed was that its ok to feel sad things."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

Other therapies, such as counselling, were suggested as a potential support to ICs, as well as support for children impacted by BCiM. Support ideas, such as child play therapy, were suggested to help explain the illness and treatment side-effects. It was believed that support was able to also provide emotional support and enable children to understand more about their own feelings and thoughts:

"Explaining through toys and things like that would have been really helpful because there is nothing there for the children whose parents are going through treatment."

(Ambellina, age 25, daughter, 2004, deceased)

In turn, it was recognised how support for ICs would not only help themselves, but also the government and the NHS:

"The idea of support for carers should be fundamental, because without carers in this country, not just for breast cancer, the costs to the NHS would be astronomical and unmanageable. So, I think its long-term benefits, if you look at short-term help for some people will be long term benefits for the greater good."

(Nico, age 51, wife, 2012, stage not given)

5.6 Discussion

The participants in this study provided clear insight into the experiences and psychosocial support needs of the ICs of men with breast cancer. The broad range of participants in terms of age, gender and the related patient's cancer stage, illustrated how BCiM impacts a range of people. The ICs faced numerous challenges as they attempted to balance the provision of care and support with their family responsibilities, work commitments, and personal life. The findings reveal how their roles often changed as the illness progressed and how ICs navigated how best to provide care and support for the patient. Furthermore, the impact on their own emotions and well-being, as well the ripple effect of cancer and how they often supported others, particularly their children is illustrated. The results highlight the practical tasks and emotional support ICs provided to the patient. This is in line with previous findings from carers for patients with other cancers (cancer type not specified) who also experienced substantial caregiving workloads (Zavagli, 2019). The impact of caring differed depending on the stage of the illness, thus replicating findings from a meta-synthesis of qualitative research conducted with the ICs of a person with cancer (although not specifically BCiM). The authors reported how the needs of patients and care tasks of ICs evolve, develop, and become increasingly difficult as the illness progresses (Seal et al., 2013).

For some, being an IC impacted on their own physical and emotional health. Several participants reported neglecting their own needs, and the toll impacting upon their well-being. This relates to a previous review that identified significant consequences for the health and well-being of caregivers of people diagnosed with cancer (type not specified) (Girgis et al., 2012). ICs in the present study often felt that they had to be strong for others, especially children, which mirrors the care-giving experience of ICs of cancer patients (breast, colorectal, lung and lymphoma) in the UK (Thomas et al., 2002).

In general, ICs often experience multidimensional unmet needs such as poor interaction with HCPs, (e.g., lack of communication and informational support), practical support (e.g., lack of care and assistance with daily tasks) and psychosocial support (e.g., lack of help with worries, fear of suffering and death, providing emotional support to the patients and unpredictability of the future) (Zavagli, 2019). These were extremely apparent with the ICs of men with breast cancer and were exacerbated by a lack of general lack public awareness of BCiM.

Some ICs raised concerns about the feminisation of breast cancer which they felt reinforced gender misconceptions that breast cancer only affects women and contributes to a lack of awareness. These findings are similar to those men included in a qualitative synthesis (Quincey et al., 2016) which reported how men's experiences of breast cancer are inconsistent with hegemonic masculinity. In the current study, the feminisation of breast cancer subsequently impacted ICs and they often had to explain the diagnosis to others about how men can also get breast cancer, which at times led to them not disclosing the diagnosis and therefore leading to isolation. Some also discussed the lack of awareness of BCiM by clinical staff and had experienced staff presuming appointments were for them as opposed to the male patient they were accompanying. This echoes the subtheme "Isolated within the healthcare setting" in study 1. The findings are also mirrored in a study by Walker and Berry (2019), who reported male patients experienced stigma and felt unwelcome in breast health centers. Due to the association of breast cancer with women, this may result in a difference in experiences between the ICs of men with breast cancer and the ICs of other cancer patients.

The majority of ICs were concerned with the lack of gender specific information for men with breast cancer. They described how the information provided to them lacked relevance to men and often included irrelevant content and details which affect only women, such as menstrual functioning and vaginal dryness. This is similar to the "Pink Bias" theme in study 1 wherein men with breast cancer raised concerns about the lack of gender relevant information. This is also evident in other research with BCiM patients (Bootsma et al., 2020; Egestad et al., 2020; Farrell et al., 2014; Quincey et al., 2016).

ICs in this study were not provided with support materials relevant to their role as carers. The information needs of ICs in general have been assessed extensively in the literature. A study of ICs of cancer patients (cancer type not specified) highlighted that although ICs need access to timely information to help them effectively support and manage patients' needs, access to relevant information is often not provided (Heynsbergh et al., 2018).

For some ICs in this study, the paucity of research with BCiM patients resulted in a mistrust of medical decisions and treatment. This, coupled with the adverse side-effects of treatment such as Tamoxifen, including sexual dysfunction and loss of libido, led some ICs to support the patients' decision to discontinue with the medication. Similar experiences were voiced by participants in study 1 and captured in the "Effects of treatment" theme (chapter 4, section 4.16). It also supports research conducted with men with breast cancer which showed the discontinuation of medication may lead to serious consequences, and ultimately, can cost lives (Pemmaraju et al., 2012; Visram et al., 2010).

For a number of participants in this study here was a lack of support services which had a significant impact on their ability to work and for some, resulted in additional financial pressures. This supports the findings of a scoping review of literature which highlights the financial costs experienced by caregivers of cancer patients (different cancer types but not including BCiM) due to the impact of care time on their ability to work (Coumoundouros et al., 2019).

The ICs of male patients with breast cancer may face additional challenges to those encountered by ICs in general. The unique burden of rare cancer caregiving experienced by the ICs of men with breast cancer align with reports of other rare cancers such as Scleroderma (a range of

autoimmune conditions). These include poor interactions with healthcare professionals, insufficient (or absent) emotional, psychological and social support, lack of financial support and lack of awareness of existing support services (Applebaum et al., 2020; McMullan et al., 2022)

A fundamental challenge for the majority of participants in this study was the lack of support which rendered them isolated, unsupported and vulnerable to marginalisation. As in the theme "Isolation" in study 1 (chapter 4, section 4.14), most participants raised concerns about a lack of social support and feeling isolated. Unlike common conditions and more prevalent cancers, ICs of someone with a rare illness (such as BCIM) often have not met another person caring for someone with the same disease, which frequently results in isolation. Similar findings are reported with ICs of patients with rare conditions such as Scleroderma and Erdheim-Chester disease (an ultra-rare neoplasm) (Applebaum et al., 2020; Rice et al., 2020). Whilst a systematic review of the experiences of ICs of patients with glioblastoma (a rare brain tumour) also highlighted isolation as a key factor of the caregiving experience (Applebaum et al., 2016).

Due to the isolation and lack of awareness, a number of participants in this study became advocates to raise awareness of BCiM. Similar findings were reported in the theme "Advocate" in study 1. Patients and caregivers in rare diseases (disease type not defined) have increasingly become involved in creating disease-specific advocacy groups to share experiences, knowledge and to raise awareness (Nori et al., 2022).

The inclusion of bereaved caregivers in this study highlights the need for emotional and practical support both towards the end of life and after the death of a loved one. Participants detailed the uncertainty they faced and how they would have benefitted from support in understanding what

to expect and knowing how to prepare for the death of a loved one. A study of spouse/partner cancer caregivers (*n* = 226; cancer type not specified) similarly reported participants were not emotionally prepared or prepared for the practical challenges associated with loss (Caserta et al., 2019). Furthermore, a systematic review of pre-loss grief and preparedness for death among ICs of terminally ill cancer patients (cancer type not specified) highlighted how high levels of preparedness for death predict more favourable bereavement outcomes (Treml et al, 2021). The sentiments of participants in this study highlighted how the void left from the death of the care recipient was long-term and showed that there may be lasting effects of caregiving that persist well beyond post-caregiving.

Interestingly, none of the ICs discussed the appearance related concerns or the impact the masculine self-esteem of those they supported. This may be due to men with breast cancer being reluctant to share their concerns with their ICs. Research has shown how patients of chronic conditions (such as cancer, stroke and pain) often experience the sense that they are a burden, also referred to as a "self-perceived burden" to those caring for them and do not share their concerns. This often results in ICs being unaware and affects their ability to provide support to care-recipients (Kuharic et al., 2023). In this study, the semi-structured interview questions were based on their role as an IC and the impact the illness had on their lives and relationships. Although not the focus of this research, future studies may benefit from exploring the awareness of ICs on these areas. If ICs are not aware of such concerns, they are not able to provide the practical and/or emotional support to meet their needs.

One participant in this study had been a young carer who cast light on her role providing emotional and practical support to her father. Her experiences of taking on similar

responsibilities to those of adult carers, such as cooking, cleaning and looking after her siblings, resulted in the loss of her childhood. Similar findings are reported in a systematic review of young carers growing up with chronic illness in the family whereby children and adolescent ICs provide regular caring tasks and responsibilities. These can have a negative impact on their lives and can result in social isolation as young carers are unable to participate in activities with their peers (Chikradze, Knecht & Metzing, 2017).

The participant detailed the long-term negative impact of caring on her mental health which included self-harming. Similar findings have been shown in a cross-national study of adolescent young carers in six European studies which reported high percentages of young carers who are at significant risk of mental distress including self-harm due to their caring role (Lewis et al., 2023). A systematic review revealed how young carers (not specifically cancer carers) have poorer physical and mental health on average than their non-caregiving peers (Lacey, Xue & McMunn, 2022).

The participant in this study who had been a young IC also detailed the distressing loss of her father to breast cancer. Although there is little research with young caregivers who experience their parent dying, the impact can result in them not only losing a loved one but also a loss of role and identity which can leave them feeling isolated and alone (Barry, 2011).

In conclusion, the ICs of men with breast cancer often walk a parallel path to ICs of other cancer and rare patient groups. For the ICs of men with breast cancer many of these challenges are exacerbated, due to a lack of awareness, perceived femininity of breast cancer, and the subsequent lack of support. Good mental and physical health for the IC is vital to sustain the

essential role they play in providing care and support. Neglecting their own needs can have devastating consequences, as when a carer's quality of life declines, the same is likely to occur for the patient (Segrin & Badger, 2014).

Finally, much of the current data substantiates the findings of the first study in this PhD; whereby the sense of isolation, lack of support, paucity of information, and general lack of awareness of what is typically considered a "female" disease, were major concerns for many of the ICs. These findings show that the themes and challenges evident in men with breast cancer, are also often present with their ICs. Finally, to the best of the researcher's knowledge, this is the first study to be conducted with the ICs of men with breast cancer in the UK, consequently, the findings are novel and add to the BCiM literature, further they extend existing knowledge of the impact of being a carer.

Finally, a summary of the findings were sent to the charities who promoted the study and those participants who requested feedback (Appendix 17).

5.7 Strengths and limitations

The following section will outline the strengths and limitations of the study. First, to the best of the researchers' knowledge this is the first study in the UK to explore the experiences of ICs of men with breast cancer and adds to the literature. Second, the breadth of participants' demographics (age, gender, and sexual orientation) and their relationships with the men with breast cancer (e.g., wife, husband, daughter, friend) provided a broad insight into the experiences of ICs from a variety of perspectives. Third, the inclusion of participants who had cared for and supported a man with breast cancer who has since died provided an additional perspective and identified how ICs needs may be ongoing long after the death of the man they cared for.

However, limitations of the study include the lack of diversity. All participants identified as white, and the study would have benefitted from encompassing a more diverse population. This is important as specific demographic groups of carers are known to be less likely to receive support (Phillipson et al., 2014), such as those from Black and minority ethnic populations (Greenwood et al., 2015). Future research in this area should explore more appropriate ways of engaging participants from ethnically diverse populations. There is a need for more research to focus specifically on individuals from diverse backgrounds. This is discussed in detail in chapter 7.

5.8 Reflection on the Analytic process

I found the first 'familiarisation' stage of to be an integral part of the analysis for this study. I transcribed each of the interviews verbatim, shortly after they took place and were still fresh in my mind. I could still envisage the participant talking to me as I typed up the dialogue. Although

this was a lengthy and time-consuming task, I found this was an invaluable way to start the analytic process and I quickly became immersed in the data. During this time, I also kept a reflexive log. I was surprised by the impact some of the participants had on me, and I often found I continued to reflect on certain interviews, sometimes for many months after it had taken place. At times I struggled with how, as a researcher, one can build such a fast, intense rapport with someone they had previously never met, who shares such deeply personal memories and experiences, and then they never encounter each other again. This part of research feels cold and detached, and it was surprising what an intense and emotional journey conducting qualitative research can be.

I made familiarisation notes in relation to each interview and the whole dataset. These outlined initial, loose ideas about potential patterning of meaning in the data. The research questions had intentionally been designed to gain a broad, understanding of ICs' experiences. Consequently, my initial analytic observations and interpretations were conducted in a bottom-up, latent approach to the data.

The qualitative data analysis computer software package, NVIVO, was used. Throughout phases 2-5 (coding the data, generating initial codes, developing and reviewing themes, and refining, defining and naming themes), I was acutely aware of my position as a researcher to accurately portray the experiences of the participants. I was determined to capture the complexities of their experiences and to give voice to this previously unheard group. Additionally, I aimed to publish this study in a journal and thereby raise awareness of both BCiM and the experiences of their ICs.

During these stages, I often thought about the participants I had interviewed. I intentionally took time away from the analysis to go on long walks with my dog. I found this enabled me to get a distance and literally take a step back, clear my thoughts, and consider the analysis. I found this was effective, as it was often during these walks that I found I could better process the information, as well as taking time to reflect on my emotions. I ensured that I took a notebook with me whenever I left the house! I also talked through the data by talking to my PhD peers as well as my supervisory team. Throughout the process I also kept a reflexive journal, whereby I kept note of how I was making sense of the data as well as my emotional responses. The final stage of the analysis includes writing the report.

5.9 Conclusion

The provision of emotional and practical support for a man who has received a diagnosis of breast cancer falls primarily on family and friends. Providing emotional care and support can be demanding and enduring and impacts virtually every aspect of their lives. This study has provided an insight into the experiences and psychosocial support needs of ICs of men with breast cancer. ICs often are supporting others in their families, such as their children, as well as the man with breast cancer. The impact of providing care and support can result in ICs neglecting their own health, which may have serious implications. The rarity and associated lack of awareness of the disease, and its perception as a "female" disease, can compound the challenges around support and isolation of ICs in general. This is a novel area of research and the findings highlight the necessity to address and meet the information and support needs of all ICs of men with breast cancer throughout the cancer journey.

Appendix 25 shows the published article of this study. In accordance with the doctoral descriptors, this demonstrates the researcher has conducted enquiry leading to the interpretation of new knowledge through original research.

5.10 Reflection on the Biopsychosocial model and study 2

The Biopsychosocial model provides a holistic account of health and illness whist focusing on the person and their contexts (Wade & Halligan, 2017). It is therefore relevant for this study which provides an insight into the experiences and impact of providing care and support to men with breast cancer on their ICs. The results show ICs play an important role in providing practical and emotional support and are often isolated. There is a need to further understand and address the physical, psychological and social factors of caring for men with breast cancer. The model could be considered when designing an intervention to provide ICs with the education and practical tools needed to adjust to the physical, psychological and emotional stresses that they may experience when caring for a man with breast cancer. This will be explored in more depth in the final discussion chapter 7.

5.11 Reflections on the methods

I thoroughly enjoyed conducting study 1 and found the online survey method to be a solid basis to start the PhD. However, I was somewhat frustrated by the restrictions of an online survey and not being able to 'probe' participants on their responses, to gain a deeper and more informed insight. Although I felt I managed to garner a good understanding of the issues facing men with breast cancer, I was keen to gain more in-sight and a deeper understanding of the experiences

of their ICs in this study. I was hoping this would be possible through using semi-structured interviews to conduct this study.

With a mixture of excitement and trepidation, I started conducting the interviews. From the outset, I was surprised by how honest and open participants were during our conversations. I felt that my being a similar age to many of the participants may have helped put them at ease and further enabled me to build a rapport early in the interview.

I felt extremely honoured and privileged that they chose to share so many deeply personal and emotional memories. At times, I had to fight back tears and remain professional, as their stories were often so sad and traumatic, but told with such love and affection. There were certain participants who really had a lasting effect on me, and I found myself thinking of them and wondering how they were for many days, weeks, and months after the interview. To this day, I would love to know how they are managing. I felt humbled by the sacrifices they made in providing care and support and the impact the disease had on so many aspects of their lives. I also felt honoured that they had managed to find the time to talk to me when their lives were so busy and they had little spare time.

As well as contributing to this body of research, I was extremely pleased that so many of them commented on how they had inadvertently benefitted from taking part and had found it to be a positive and enjoyable experience:

"I feel good now, I don't feel down about it at all because I am helping you and that means the world to me, so thank you."

(P10, age 48, ex-partner, 2018, secondary)

"Just doing this this morning has been really beneficial to me, just being listened to from the point of view of just being able to be really open about it without the concern that (Husband) is going to get upset about it, or I am saying things that make me sound like a bad person. It's just been really, really beneficial so thank you."

(P6, age 51, wife, stage not given)

Finally, I have thoroughly enjoyed conducting this piece of research. I have grown in confidence as a researcher and found the participants to be a source of inspiration. I feel a profound responsibility to do them justice and to give them voice by publishing the study in a journal.

5.12 Reflections on the impact of Covid on study 2

This study was conducted between January and June 2021 and Covid restrictions were constantly changing throughout. In January 2021, the government announced a national lockdown and instructed people to stay at home 'to control the virus, save lives and protect the NHS'. Restrictions meant all non-essential shops, cafes, restaurants and pubs were closed. We were only allowed to leave home to shop for basic necessities and travel was restricted. We were only allowed outside to exercise (once per day), seek medical assistance or to meet our support bubble and schools were closed with children taught online (GOV.UK, 2021).

No-one could predict the ever-changing landscape of the Covid pandemic and what possible restrictions may entail. Consequently, it made sense to conduct the interviews either on the telephone or on the Microsoft Teams platform. As we had been living under restrictions and

were unable to meet up with friends or family for some months, as a society we had become increasingly used to such platforms. This became our new way of communicating with family, conducting work meetings, and a way to socialise. Social events such as meeting online with friends for a coffee or quiz nights now take place on such online platforms. Participants commented how they had become used to using online platforms due to the pandemic and appeared at ease with the technology.

When designing the study, it was deemed preferable to allow potential participants to choose whether they would prefer the interview to be conducted either via voice audio and/or video recording. This was to help counter the power dynamic which may exist when conducting qualitative interviews and is in keeping with the principles of actively including the participant in research (Dejonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). Most participants chose to conduct the interview on Microsoft Teams. Although only the audio was recorded, I found being able to see the participants when conducting the interview beneficial. It also enabled me to build a better rapport with participants than when having only the audio of the telephone. I also found it useful to be able to see the non-verbal cues, such as body language and gestures (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). This enabled me to check that the participant was ok to continue and to steer the conversation if necessary.

There was not a specific question in the interview schedule about Covid as I did not want this to be a specifically about how Covid affected their experiences of caregiving, but rather exploring the wider context of caring for a man with breast cancer. However, most participants discussed the impact of the pandemic, with those whose partners had died hypothetically discussing the

impact of Covid if their partner were still alive. These factors formed the subtheme 'Impact of Covid' within the Isolation theme.

5.13 Next step

The first study in this PhD examined the experiences of the men with breast cancer, whilst this second study has explored the experiences of their ICs. In line with the multi-phase explanatory sequential design of the PhD (Figure 1, chapter 3, section 3.4), it was deemed important to also explore the inter-relationships between HCPs and men with breast cancer and their ICs. Together with studies 1 and 2, the next study aims to provide a holistic understanding and comprehensive overview of those who may be affected by or involved with men with breast cancer. The following chapter will present the third and final study in the PhD.

Chapter 6. Study 3: Exploring healthcare professionals' experiences and perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer and their informal carers. A mixed methods study.

6.1 Introduction

Within the UK healthcare system, initial concerns regarding potential symptoms of breast cancer in both men and women (e.g., an unusual lump or change in appearance, feel, or shape) are normally raised with the patient's General Practitioner (GP). If the GP is concerned, patients are referred to a specialist breast cancer clinic for further tests. If a diagnosis of breast cancer is confirmed, patients are cared for by a multidisciplinary team (MDT) of healthcare professionals, each with their own specialist expertise. MDTs often include breast cancer surgeons, specialist breast cancer nurses, oncologists, radiologists and radiographers. Other HCPs involved in the support of breast cancer patients may also include social workers, psychologists, counsellors, and GPs. In the UK, the NHS Breast Screening Programme invites all women from the age of 50 to 70 for screening every three years due to the increased risk of developing breast cancer (NHS.UK). However, men are not included in this programme, despite the average age of diagnosis being between 60 and 70 (Cancer Research UK, 2020).

As highlighted throughout, due to the rarity of BCiM, there is often a lack of awareness of the disease amongst men, which leads to delays in seeking medical attention (Bootsma et al., 2020; Co et al., 2020; Reis Abdalla et al., 2021). Furthermore, HCPs infrequently treat male patients with breast cancer, and are often unaware of the risks associated with the condition in men

(Bootsma et al., 2020). Together, these factors frequently result in delayed diagnosis, advanced stage diagnosis and poorer outcomes (Iredale et al., 2005; Pituskin et al., 2007; Younas, 2020).

Increasing evidence in the literature (chapter 2), plus the present research, shows both a clear lack of gender appropriate support materials and minimal psychosocial support provided to both male patients with breast cancer and their ICs. Studies 1 and 2 in this PhD and in the published literature indicate that men with breast cancer frequently feel stigmatised within the healthcare setting and along with their ICs, often feel isolated (Herring et al., 2022; Midding et al., 2018; Quincey et al., 2016, 2021; Sime, 2012; Walker & Berry, 2019). This supports a recent referral of the treatment and experiences of men with breast cancer in the healthcare setting as an 'epistemic injustice' (Younas, 2020). In contrast, female breast cancer patients are routinely provided with information regarding treatment and support in different formats, in addition to the frequent provision of decision aids to help inform shared decision making (Gao et al., 2021); which is largely lacking for male patients.

Within their professional roles, HCPs in breast cancer care are responsible for providing information, advice, and support, for patients and their ICs, during their illness. Their role is also to ensure those affected by breast cancer receive the optimal and most appropriate treatment and care (NICE, 2018). From the time of diagnosis and throughout treatment, cancer patients look to their HCPs for both medical guidance and emotional support (Bonito et al., 2013). Given the potential importance of this relationship, the increase in the incidence of this disease in men, and the fact that HCPs are likely to work with male patients with breast cancer at some point in their career, it is vital to explore the views and experiences of HCPs working in this field. Furthermore, meeting the needs of BCiM patients and their ICs may facilitate informed decision

making. To the best of the researcher's knowledge, only one study in the Netherlands has assessed the unmet information needs of HCPs involved in the care of male patients with breast cancer (Bootsma et al., 2020). However, no prior studies have been conducted with this population in the UK. Finally, in order to improve support for HCPs, patients and their ICs effectively, it is necessary to gain insight into the experiences and views of HCPs. For these reasons, it was deemed necessary to undertake a study in this area to gain further insight.

Consequently, Study 3 posed the following research questions:

- What are HCPs' experiences, understandings, and perceptions, of the support needs of BCiM patients and their ICs?
- What resources or sources of support do they currently provide to BCiM patients and their ICs?
- What do they think are the resources that would facilitate and enhance support provision for individuals and ICs affected by BCiM?

Study aims:

- To explore the experiences of HCPs working with people with breast cancer and their ICs.
- To elicit HCPs' perceptions of the resources/support services that would be beneficial for BCiM patients and their ICs.

6.2 Ethics approval

Ethical approval for the study was granted from the Faculty of Health and Applied Sciences Ethics Committee at The University of the West of England, Bristol, UWE REC REF No: HAS.21.11.037 (Appendix 24).

6.3 PI involvement in Study 3

Feedback on the survey was sought from representatives of HCPs involved in the care and support of men with breast cancer and their ICs. This included two from each of the following professions: breast cancer surgeons, GPs, BCNs, radiologists and social workers. These contacts were established and cultivated throughout the PhD.

Each PI was emailed the draft survey and asked to provide general feedback and to specifically comment on the length, appropriateness of the language, and the suitability of terms used within their professions to refer to BCiM. Despite follow-up contact with all those who had been sent the draft survey, feedback was only received from one breast cancer surgeon, one radiologist, and one BCN did not respond to the request to provide feedback.

Of those who did respond, most feedback regarded concerns about the feasibility of recruiting HCPs, due to their heavy workloads following the Covid pandemic. The majority agreed the survey should be kept as brief as possible so that busy HCPs would be more willing and able to take part. Due to the low numbers of BCiM, it was also suggested the recruitment criteria was widened to include HCPs who work with both men and women with breast cancer. Regarding feedback on language, one GP suggested using the more appropriate medical term of 'Patient Information Leaflets (PILs)' instead of 'Patient information booklets" and The British Medical Association was recommended as a relevant professional support organisation, should participants require support following taking part in the study. These were included.

PI supported an online survey as the most convenient, time-efficient, and accessible way for busy professionals to participate in the research project. They also recognised that potential participants would be familiar with using technology in their professional lives. Their feedback

estimated that the survey would take less than five minutes to complete, which they deemed to be an acceptable length.

Due to the level of concern from PI advisors regarding potential problems with recruitment, a backup study was planned. If necessary, this would involve recruiting trainee health professionals studying at the researcher's university, rather than qualified health professionals. Conversations were held with members of staff at the researcher's university regarding this option and discussions held about how, if required, this could be conducted. Fortunately, the original avenue of recruitment was successful, and it was not necessary to use this backup plan. However, it was a useful exercise to have an alternative option and in accordance with the doctoral descriptors, this demonstrates the researcher has the capacity to adjust the project design in the light of emergent issues.

6.4 Method

6.4.1 Study Design

As with study 1, the online survey was hosted securely via the platform Qualtrics, (Qualtrics, 2019). Questions were formatted for a mobile device to enable participants to respond at their convenience. This sustainable method enabled access to participants from dispersed geographical locations, saving time, cost, and convenience, for both the participants and the researcher (Evans & Mathur, 2018).

As the study was interested in exploring the experiences and perceptions of participants, it was not deemed appropriate to use standardised measures that contained pre-determined items.

These can lack flexibility, relevance, and potential depth (Alves et al., 2020), and would not be suitable to answer the specific research questions of this study. Consequently, a 22-item online survey was developed and tailored to the specific research questions (Appendix 18).

6.4.2 Demographic information

The following data were collected: profession, gender, number of years in profession, and the number of BCiM patients and/or ICs each participant has provided care for in their career. This information was sought to provide an overview of the participants and their professional experience with this population.

6.4.3 Survey questions

The survey was designed to expand on the findings of the previous two studies in this PhD, that identified isolation, lack of support, lack of awareness, and associations with a female disease, as key issues for both patients and ICs. In accordance with the multi-phase explanatory sequential design of the PhD, qualitative data from studies 1 and 2 were used to build quantitative survey items in this study (Fetters et al., 2013). Figure 9 shows the convergence of themes from studies 1 and 2, and how the quotations from these preceding studies were transformed into ten statements for the present survey, Table 14. A statement on masculinity and body image was also included due to their prevalence in the findings of study 1. Participants were asked to indicate on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 ("strongly disagree") to 5 ("strongly agree") to what extent they agreed or disagreed with the statements. In the analysis, these categories were collapsed to indicate "agreement" or "disagreement", and those who indicated a 3 were categorised as neutral.

Figure 9.

Key findings of studies 1 and 2 and convergence of findings

Patient key findings (study 1)

Isolation Lack of awareness Impact on body image Impact on masculinity Lack of gender specific information Lack of psychosocial support Unmet needs of BCiM patients

Treatment concerns

IC key findings (study 2)

Isolation

Lack of awareness

Impact of caring on informal Carers

Lack of gender specific information

Lack of psychosocial support

Unmet needs of patients and their Informal carers

Treatment concerns

Convergence of findings

Isolation

Lack of awareness

Lack of gender specific information

Lack of psychosocial support

Unmet needs of BCiM patients and their ICs

Treatment concerns

Table 14

Illustrates quotes and	l corresponding	ten statements	included in Study 3.
------------------------	-----------------	----------------	----------------------

Theme	Quotes from studies 1 and 2	Statement included in study 3
Isolation	"Men are not heard of or seen,	Men with breast cancer feel
	sadly suffering total isolation	isolated.
	and secrecy from society	
	cancer is a lonely diseaseMale	
	Breast Cancer is even lonelier."	
	(BCiM patient, study 1, age 55,	
	mastectomy)	
	"Not feeling alone is the biggest	
	issue because I think you can	
	feel isolated from everyone	
	else."	
	(Ambellina, IC, study2)	
Lack of awareness	"Disbelief? Men don't get	There is little public awareness
	breast cancer."	about male breast cancer.
	(BCiM patient, study 1, age 55,	
	mastectomy)	
	"I hadn't thought that men	Receiving a diagnosis of breast
	could get it (BCiM)."	cancer is a shock as men tend to
	(Bouquet, IC, study 2)	think it is a female disease.

Lack of gender specific	"Have some male breast cancer	There is not enough literature
information	leaflets availablethey had to	specifically for men with breast
	be ordered in!"	cancer.
	(BCiM patient, study 1, double	
	mastectomy)	
	"All the literature is aimed at	
	women the pamphlets	
	included bras and mastectomy	
	bras and wigs and	
	reconstruction."	
	(Mia, IC, study 2)	
Masculinity	"Your Cave-man brain kicks	Men with breast cancer feel less
	ininventing the misconception	masculine.
	are you more female than	
	male?"	
	(BCiM patient, age 55,	
	mastectomy)	
Body image	"I truly dislike my appearance	Men with breast cancer have
	when I shower or look at myself	concerns about their
	in the mirror after I shower. I	appearance and body image
	am no longer a whole person."	after mastectomy.
	(BCiM patient, age 66,	
	mastectomy)	
Lack of psychosocial support for	"I had no support or anyone	There is little support for men
men with breast cancer	who wanted to speak with me	with breast cancer
	during my 2005-2006 ordeal	

At that time I had never heard of men having breast cancer. I never have to this date" (BCiM patient, age 66, mastectomy)

"Emotionally there is no support for the men with this." (Dee, IC, study2)

Lack of psychosocial support for	"There are no support groups	There is little support for the
the ICs of men with breast	(for ICs) at all."	informal carers of men with
cancer	(Mia, IC, study 2)	breast cancer.

Femininity of breast cancer "My main thoughts are how Awareness campaigns portray PINK this disease (BCiM) is." breast cancer as a female (BCiM patient, study 1, age 55, disease. mastectomy)

> "It's very much still advertised as a female cancer because everything is pink." (Raine, IC, study 2)

"The fact that Tamoxifen has

not been properly tested on

men is a worry."

mastectomy

(BCiM patient, age 57,

Concerns about treatment

Men with breast cancer have concerns that the treatment they receive has not been sufficiently tested on men.

"There isn't much research done into men's breast cancer, they treat it the same as women's breast cancer.... there doesn't seem to be any evidence that it actually works on men." (Jeremiah, IC, study 2)

The survey also comprised a mixture of closed and open questions. The closed questions were scored on Likert-type scales. Text-free response boxes were provided to allow participants to provide more detail to their answers, if they so wished. Two open-ended questions asked:

- What do you consider to be the main issues for men who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer?
- What do you consider to be the main issues for the informal carers of men who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer?

A text-free response box was provided at the end of the survey, should participants wish to add any additional comments.

6.4.4 Target Sample

The target sample was UK HCPs involved in the face-to-face treatment, care, and support of people who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer and their ICs. Due to the rarity of the disease and concerns of recruiting HCPs post- Covid, the criteria were purposely broad. Potential
participants needed to have had experience working with breast cancer patients, but this did not have to be with male patients. It was not considered appropriate to include those professionals who have little in person or face-to-face patient contact, such as pathologists. Potential participants included: breast cancer surgeons, oncologists, general practitioners (GPs), breast cancer nurses (BCNs), radiologists, oncology nurses, psychologists, social workers and counsellors. Their main roles, duties, and responsibilities of working with breast cancer patients are outlined in the Glossary of Terms (Appendix 2).

As with study 2, recruitment was aimed at UK participants only. This was deemed important due to the potential differences in diagnosis, treatment protocols, care and support systems in the UK and other countries. It was also considered important to recruit a broad representation of HCPs to gain a wide range of experiences and perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer and their ICs.

As the study was exploratory, a small sample size was considered acceptable (Daniel, 2012). This was in line with other research wherein the surveys were developed by the authors to explore UK HCPs views and experiences with women with breast cancer (e.g., Williams et al. 2020; n = 58; Lafferty et al., 2011; n = 44). A target sample of 40 was chosen which was considered a feasible number to present a broad range of experiences and opinions. It was also deemed important to attempt to gather a spread of responses of HCPs from across the UK rather than just a small number of services. The proposed figure is slightly lower than previous studies and considers the rarity of BCiM compared to female breast cancer, as well as the potential challenges of recruitment of HCPs post-Covid.

6.4.5 Recruitment strategy

Recruitment took place between June and July 2022. The professional bodies of relevant HCPs were approached to ask if they would be willing to share the study details with their members. Table 15 shows the professional bodies and how they shared the study information.

Table 15.

Professional bodies	Method of sharing the study
The Association of Breast Surgery at the British	Added study details to website and circulated
Association of Surgical Oncology (BASO)	details in their members regular online newsletter
The Association of Breast Surgery (ABS)	Added survey information to ABS website and
	circulated details in members online newsletter
The British Psychological Oncology Society (BPOS)	Sent study details to their members
Breastcancernow.org	Shared the study details on their website
British Association of Social Workers (BASW)	Included in newsletter in Scotland and sent study
	details to BASW UK to share in their newsletter
Macmillan	Sent study details to staff

Professional bodies and method of sharing the study information

Note: Information was not available on how many potential participants the study information was shared with by the professional bodies.

HCPs who were known by the researcher and her supervisory team were emailed with details of the study, asking if they would be willing to participate and to share the study details with their colleagues. The adverts and study details are provided in Appendix 19. The study details and webpage link were posted on the social media platforms of the researcher and the Centre for Appearance Research, including Twitter, Facebook, and Instagram. The study was also included on the show-notes of episode 2, July 2022 of the Appearance Matters Podcast Summer Shorts Series, recorded by the researcher during the recruitment phase (Appendix 22). The Podcast is hosted by members of the Centre for Appearance Research. Link to the podcast:

https://soundcloud.com/appearance-matters/su2mmer-short-series-male-breast-cancer-andinformal-carers?utm_source=clipboard&utm_medium=text&utm_campaign=social_sharing. Snowball sampling was also employed, whereby professionals passed study details onto their colleagues.

6.4.6 Data analysis

Threats of Robots ('Bots') and measures taken to reduce these

Recruitment of research participants through social media platforms is often viewed favourably as a cost-effective, fast, and efficient way to reach a wide audience and target eligible participants (Arigo et al., 2018). However, since the development of study 1, online research methods are increasingly vulnerable to Bots, also known as automatic survey takers or fraudsters, which are a threat to sample validity and data integrity (Pozzar et al., 2020). Bots are increasingly prevalent in research and particularly evident when researchers offer financial compensation or incentives for completing the study (Teitcher et al., 2015).

In this study, the practical guidelines offered by Storozuk et al., (2020) were followed to mitigate threats and attempt to preserve data integrity:

- A CAPCHCHA (Completely Automated Public Turing test to tell Computers and Humans Apart) was embedded into the survey.
- The recruitment was carried out in stages; as outlined above, first it was distributed to professional bodies and contacts of the researcher and her supervisory team. Second, the study details and webpage link were posted on the social media platforms of the researcher and the Centre for Appearance Research, including Twitter, Facebook, and Instagram.
- The Qualtrics responses were manually checked daily for suspicious responses (e.g., all responses being the same). The researcher kept a record of any suspicious entries, and if found, these were deleted.
- No cash incentives or other prizes were offered.

In total, only three suspected suspicious responses were recorded. These were all identical and only answered the first four questions in the survey, whilst the remaining questions were left unanswered. These entries were deleted and not included in the analysis.

6.4.7 Statistical analyses

The dataset was analysed on SPSS v.28 using descriptive statistics. Not all responses have been compared according to profession, this is due to the uneven cell sizes in the sample as well as the different roles performed by the HCPs included in this study.

A qualitative content analysis was performed on the data derived from the two open-text questions. A number of health studies have used content analysis to explore similar topics as this study; including the informational needs of patients with cancer (Khoshnood et al., 2019; Wang,

2021), HCPs' views of the unmet needs of patients receiving cancer treatment (Ayvat & Ozbas, 2022) as well as other health conditions, including multiple sclerosis (Golla et al., 2012).

Three different approaches to content analysis were initially considered, namely; directed, summative and conventional. Directed content analysis is theory driven and is appropriate to use when the purpose of the content analysis is to validate or extend that framework. Summative content analysis involves identifying and counting essential keywords and is used to explore the contextual use of specific language. Whilst conventional content analysis involves coding categories to come directly from the text data, rather than imposing preconceived categories or theoretical perspectives. This is considered an appropriate design when existing theory or research on a topic is limited, such as BCiM, and therefore deemed the best fit for the purpose of this study (Hsieh & Shannon, 2005).

To ensure methodological rigour, the following systematic steps were taken based on the guidance set out by Erlingsson & Brysiewicz (2017); Firstly, the data were read and re-read several times by the researcher to become immersed in the data and to gain a sense of the text as a whole. Secondly, the data were organised, this included open coding, creating categories and abstraction. During the initial open coding process, notes were written as the data were read to describe all aspects of the data content. These were sorted into categories based on how different codes were related and linked into meaningful clusters, under higher-order headings. The third phase, abstraction, included formulating a general description of the topic through generating categories. These steps were conducted in a flexible, non-linear process. To enhance rigour, member checking was undertaken, whereby categories were discussed with the researchers' principal supervisor and any discrepancies were discussed until full agreement was

reached. For the final phase, frequency counts were calculated, and exemplar quotes were selected to illustrate each category. The findings of the study are presented below.

6.5 Results

6.5.1 Participants

Overall, 62 UK based healthcare professionals participated, the majority of whom were female (n = 52, 84%). The largest proportion were surgeons (n = 20; 32%) and BCNs (n = 13; 21%), and the average time in their respective professions was 9.79 years (range, 2 – 36 years). The vast majority (74%) worked in the NHS only, with 20% in both the NHS and private practice, 2% in private practice only, and 5% at a community hospice. All the respondents had treated, cared for, or provided support to women with breast cancer, 90% (n=56) of participants had worked with men with breast cancer, whilst less (n = 23; 37%) had provided support to the ICs of men with breast cancer. Demographic details of sample by profession are presented in Table 16.

Table 16

Profession	Gender M/F		No. who have treated/supported a man with breast cancer	No. who have supported ICs
Surgeon (<i>n</i> = 20)	9M/11F	14	20 (100%)	6 (30%)
Oncologist (n =6)	1M/5 F	13	6 (100%)	2 (33%)
General Practitioner (n =2)	2F	18	2 (100%)	1 (50%)
Breast Cancer Nurse (n =13)	13F	17	13 (100%)	9 (69%)

Demographics of sample (N=62)

Total (N=62)	62	13	56 (90%)	23 (37%)
	1F	15	1 (100%)	0 (0%)
Physiotherapist ($n = 4$)	4F	16	4 (100%)	3 (75%)
Psychologist (n =8)	8F	16	2 (25%)	0 (0%)
Radiographer (n =8)	8F	20	8 (100%)	2 (25%)

6.5.2 Healthcare professionals' views and experiences of working with men with breast cancer

Explaining a diagnosis to men with breast cancer

Regarding their experiences and perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer, 44 respondents (71%) reported that their role included explaining diagnoses to men with breast cancer (surgeons n=19, BCN n=10, oncologist n=6, GP n=2, radiographer n=6 and physiotherapist n=1). Seven (11%) of the 44 respondents reported finding it harder to explain a diagnosis of breast cancer to male patients than female patients whilst the majority of the 44 respondents (n=37; 60%) reported there was no difference, and only 2 (3%) had found it easier to explain a breast cancer diagnosis to a male patient.

As surgeons and BCNs were most frequently involved in explaining a diagnosis and treatment of breast cancer to male patients, it was decided to look at these two groups specifically. The majority of these groups collapsed together (74%) indicated that it was equally difficult to explain a breast cancer diagnosis to male and female patients (see Table 17).

Table 17.

How difficult is it explaining a diagnosis to men with breast cancer compared to women with breast cancer?

Profession	lt is easier	It is the same	It is harder
Surgeon (<i>n</i> =19)	2 (11%)	16 (84%)	1 (5%)
Breast cancer nurse (n =12)	0	7 (58%)	4 (33%)
Total (<i>n</i> =31)	2 (6%)	23 (74%)	5 (16%)

Explaining treatment to men with breast cancer

Regarding how difficult they found explaining treatment of breast cancer to male and female patients, the majority of surgeons and breast care nurses (80%) responded that it was equally difficult, 13% found it harder explaining to male patients and only 7% said it was easier than explaining to women (see Table 18). These findings indicate that explaining diagnosis and treatment to male patients is equally as easy or difficult for surgeons and BCNs.

Table 18.

How difficult is it explaining **treatments** of breast cancer to men with breast cancer compared to women with breast cancer?

Profession	It is easier	It is the same	It is harder
Surgeon (<i>n</i> =19)	2 (11%)	16 (84%)	1 (5%)
Breast cancer nurse (n =11)	0	8 (73%)	3 (27%)
Overall (<i>n</i> =30)	2 (7%)	24 (80%)	4 (13%)

Support provided to men with breast cancer

In response to the research question, 'What resources or sources of support are currently provided to men with breast cancer?', the majority (n= 37; 60%) provided generic breast cancer

information (e.g., leaflets, websites not specific to male breast cancer). Twenty-two (35%) reported signposting patients to a local support group/organisation/charity. Table 19 shows sources of support provided to men with breast cancer, by profession.

In the text-free boxes, six respondents provided additional details of support they provide in their professional role. These included: referral to social workers and counsellors, referral to genetic counselling, providing practical support with the side-effects of treatment e.g., lymphoedema management and weight fluctuations, and offering information on financial support. Table 19 shows support provided to men with breast cancer, by profession.

Profession	Generic breast cancer info	Specific male breast cancer info	Signpost to generic breast cancer support org.	Signpost to male specific breast cancer org.	Signpost to local support org.	Peer support	Psycho- logical therapies	Comple- mentary therapies	Refer to clinical psychologist/c ounsellor
Surgeon (<i>n</i> = 20)	15 (75%)	3 (15%)	11 (55%)	2 (10%)	7 (35%)	1 (5%)	0	2 (10%)	7 (35%)
Oncologist (n =6)	5 (83%)	2 (33%)	4 (67%)	0	2 (33%)	0	1 (17%)	1 (17%)	3 (50%)
General Practitioner (n =2)	2 (100%)	1 (50%0	0	0	1 (50%)	0	0	0	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n =13)	10 (77%)	11 (85%)	11 (85%)	5 (38%)	6 (46%)	4 (31%)	5 (38%)	7 (54%)	10 (77%)
Radiographer (<i>n</i> =8)	3 (38%)	1 (13%)	3 (38%)	0	3 (38%)	0	2 (25%)	1 (13%)	3 (38%)
Psychologist (n =8)	0	0	0	1 (13%)	0	0	1 (13%)	0	1 (13%)
Physiotherapist (<i>n</i> =4)	2 (50%)	1 (25%)	2 (50%)	1 (25%)	2 (50%)	0	1 (25%)	2 (50%)	2 (50%)
Occupational therapist (n =1)	0	0	1 (100%)	0	1 (100%)	0	1 (100%)	1 (100%)	1 (100%)
Total (<i>n</i> =62)	37 (60%)	19 (31%)	32 (52%)	9 (15%)	22 (35%)	5 (8%)	11 (18%)	14 (23%)	27 (44%)

Table 19. Support provided to men with breast cancer, by profession

% > 100 as participants were allowed to choose more than one response

Suitability of current resources for men with breast cancer

The majority (n=33; 61%) felt resources were not appropriate whilst only 6% felt the resources were suitable for men with breast cancer. See more detailed results in Table 20.

Table 20.

HCPs' perceptions of the suitability of resources for men with breast cancer, by profession

Profession	Extremely unsuitable	Somewhat unsuitable	Neither suitable nor unsuitable	Suitable	Extremely suitable
Surgeon (n= 14)	1 (7%)	1 (7%)	9 (64%)	3 (21%)	0
Oncologist (n=6)	0	3 (50%)	3 (50%)	0	0
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	1 (50%)	0	1 (50%)	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	10 (77%)	2 (15%)	1 (8%)	0
Radiographer (n=7)	1 (14%)	5 (71%)	1 (14%)	0	0
Psychologist (n=7)	4 (57%)	2 (29%)	0	1 (14%)	0
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	4 (100%)	0	0	0
Occupational therapist (n=1)	1 (100%)	0	0	0	0
Total (n= 54)	7 (13%)	26 (48%)	15 (28%)	6 (11%)	0

BCiM-specific training

Only one participant (a surgeon) reported having received specific training on supporting men with breast cancer. They stipulated that this was provided as part of their registrar training before their consultant post, and that they had also conducted research in BCiM. However, nearly half of the 62 professionals who responded to the question (42%) felt that training on supporting men with breast cancer would be useful.

Out of the total number of participants, 17 (27%) provided suggestions for specific training, including: provision of specific communication tools for delivering diagnosis and discussing breast cancer with male patients; evidence-based information on treatment effects, including endocrine treatments; learning about psychological and emotional aspects of the disease, including male patients' perceptions of stigma; body image and the psychosexual implications of diagnosis and treatment; and finally, information regarding gender specific support and peer support services.

6.5.3 Healthcare professionals' views and experiences of working with the informal carers of men with breast cancer

Support for ICs of men with breast cancer

Regarding HCPs' experiences, understanding, and perceptions, of the support needs of the ICs of men with breast cancer, 23 participants (37%) responded that their role included providing support for the ICs of men with breast cancer (Table 21).

Table 21.

The number of HCPs in each profession who reported supporting the ICs of men with breast cancer

Profession	Number (%) who reported supporting ICs
Surgeon (<i>n</i> = 20)	6 (30%)
Oncologist (n=6)	2 (33%)
General Practitioner (n=2)	1 (50%)
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	9 (69%)
Radiographer (<i>n</i> =8)	2 (25%)
Psychologist (<i>n</i> =8)	0 (0%)
Physiotherapist (<i>n</i> =4)	3 (75%)
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0 (0%)
Total (N=62)	23 (37%)

Support provided to ICs

Regarding the support they provide, 18 (78%) reported signposting ICs to male-specific breast cancer organisations, whilst a similar proportion reported providing generic breast cancer information (e.g., leaflets, websites not specific to male breast cancer) or signposting to a local support organization (as opposed to larger national breast cancer support charities). Less than half (48%) provide male specific breast cancer information. See Table 22 for type of support provided to the ICs of men with breast cancer by profession.

Table 22. Sources of support reported to be provided to the ICs of men with breast cancer

Profession	Generic breast cancer info	Specific male breast cancer info	Signpost to generic breast cancer support org.	Signpost to male specific breast cancer org.	Signpost to local support org.	Peer support	Psycho- logical therapies	Comple- mentary therapies	Refer to clinical psychologist/ counsellor								
Surgeon	4 (67%)	1 (17%)	5 (83%)	1 (17%)	3 (50%)	1 (17%)	0	1 (17%)	0								
(<i>n</i> = 6)																	
Oncologist	2 (100%)	0	2 (100%)	0	1 (E0%)	0	0	0	0								
(<i>n</i> =2)	2 (100%)	0	2 (100%)	U	1 (50%)	0	0	0	0								
General Practitioner	1 (100%)	1 (100%)	0	0	1 (100%)	0	0	0	0								
(<i>n</i> =1)		(100%)	(10070)	()	()	()	()	(20070)	(100/0)	(20070)							
Breast Cancer Nurse	7 (78%)	8 (89%)	8 (89%)	4 (44%)	6 (67%)	3 (33%)	2 (22%)	3 (33%)	4 (44%)								
(<i>n</i> =9)																	
Radiographer	2 (100%)	0	2 (100%)	0	2 (100%)	0	2 (100%)	4 (500()	2 (1000/)								
(<i>n</i> =2)	2 (100%)	U	2 (100%)	U	2 (100%)	U	2 (100%)	1 (50%)	2 (100%)								
Physiotherapist (n =3)	1 (33%)	1 (33%)	1 (33%)	1 (33%)	3 (100%)	1 (33%)	1 (33%)	1 (33%)	1 (33%)								
Total (<i>n</i> =23)	17 (74%)	11 (48%)	18 (78%)	6 (26%)	16 (70%)	6 (26%)	5 (22%)	6 (26%)	7 (30%)								

Suitability of resources for ICs of men with breast cancer

Fifty-eight participants provided their opinions on the suitability of current resources for the ICs of men with breast cancer. More than half (59%) feel that they were appropriate and only 12% feel they were suitable. See more detailed results in Table 23.

Table 23.

Profession	Extremely unsuitable	Somewhat unsuitable	Neither suitable nor unsuitable	Suitable	Extremely suitable
Surgeon (<i>n</i> = 18)	0	9 (50%)	5 (28%)	4 (22%)	0
Oncologist (n =6)	0	1 (17%)	5 (83%)	0	0
General Practitioner (n =2)	0	1 (50%)	0	1 (50%)	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n =13)	0	8 (62%)	5 (38%)	0	0
Radiographer (n =7)	1 (14%)	4 (57%)	0	2 (29%)	0
Psychologist (n =7)	3 (43%)	3 (43%)	1 (14%)	0	0
Physiotherapist (<i>n</i> =4)	0	4 (100%)	0	0	0
Occupational therapist $(n = 1)$	1 (100%)	0	0	0	0
Total (n = 58)	5 (9%)	30 (52%)	16 (28%)	7 (12%)	0

Suitability of resources for the ICs of men with breast cancer by profession.

Specific training on supporting ICs of men with breast cancer

None of the HCPs reported that they had received training on supporting the ICs of men with breast cancer. Twenty-two participants responded to the question 'Do you think it would be useful to receive specific training on supporting ICs of men with breast cancer?' of whom, only 8 (36%) thought it would be useful. Training suggestions included learning about signposting of ICs

to sources of information and support (including psychological support) and the provision of more information for ICs regarding the common side-effects of treatment.

Specific resources for men with breast cancer and/or their ICS

When asked if they were aware of any resources specifically available for men with breast cancer and/or their ICs, 24 participants responded. Nearly half of these (38%) were aware of the Breast Cancer Now website and booklet, whilst 8% mentioned the Macmillan information booklet "Understanding breast cancer in men" and 4% mentioned each of the following: the NHS website, forums/Facebook groups (not specified), cancer research (not specified) breast cancer charities (not specified) and "Men Get Breast Cancer Too" posters (Walk the Walk).

6.5.3 Summary of results from statements

The following section provides a summary of the findings from the statements drawn from the findings of the previous studies in this programme of research (Table 14).

The vast majority (88%) agreed that men with breast cancer feel isolated, whilst a larger proportion (93%) agreed that there is little public awareness about BCiM. A similarly large proportion (87%) felt that receiving a diagnosis of breast cancer is a shock to men as they think it is a female disease, whilst a further 81% agreed that there is not enough information specifically for men with breast cancer. Interestingly, fewer participants (51%) agreed that men with breast cancer feel less masculine.

Most (79%) of the participants agreed that men with breast cancer have concerns about their appearance and body after mastectomy. Regarding support, most respondents (67%) agreed

there is little support for men with breast cancer. A further 66% agreed that there is little support for the informal carers of men with breast cancer. The vast majority (96%) agreed with the statement that awareness campaigns portray breast cancer as a female disease. Finally, 49% agreed men with breast cancer have concerns that the treatment they receive has not been sufficiently tested on men, whereas 18% disagreed with this statement.

Table 24 below shows responses to statements. Comparisons of the data by profession was not carried out due to the uneven sample sizes. For a more detailed breakdown of each response by profession see appendix 21.

Table 24

Responses to the statements taken from the findings of studies 1 and 2 in this PhD

Statement	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
Men with breast cancer feel isolated (<i>n</i> =61)	1 (2%)	1 (2%)	5 (8%)	32 (52%)	22 (36%)
There is little public awareness about male breast cancer ($n = 62$)	1 (2%)	3 (5%)	0	23 (37%)	35 (56%)
Receiving a diagnosis of breast cancer is a shock to men as they think it is a female disease (<i>n</i> =61)	1 (2%)	1 (2%)	5 (8%)	25 (40%)	29 (47%)
There is not enough information specifically for men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =61)	1 (2%)	2 (3%)	8 (13%)	22 (35%)	28 (46%)
Men with breast cancer feel less masculine (<i>n</i> =61)	1 (2%)	8 (13%)	20 (32%)	25 (40%)	7 (11%)
Men with breast cancer have concerns about their appearance and body image after mastectomy (<i>n</i> =62)	2 (3%)	3 (5%)	8 (13%)	34 (55%)	15 (24%)

There is little support for men with breast cancer ($n = 61$)	1 (2%)	9 (15%)	9 (15%)	25 (40%)	17 (27%)
There is little support for the informal carers of men with breast cancer(<i>n</i> =61)	1 (2%)	8 (13%)	11 (18%)	25 (40%)	16 (26%)
Awareness campaigns portray breast cancer as a female disease (<i>n</i> =62)	2 (3%)	1 (2%)	0	19 (31%)	40 (65%)
Men with breast cancer have concerns that the treatment they receive has not been sufficiently tested on men (n=61)	3 (5%)	8 (13%)	20 (32%)	24 (39%)	6 (10%)

6.6 Content analysis

A content analysis was conducted on the two open-ended questions which asked:

- What do you consider to be the main issues for men who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer?
- What do you consider to be the main issues for the informal carers of men who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer?

6.6.1 HCPs' perceptions of the main psychosocial issues for men with breast cancer

Fifty-eight respondents (94%) answered the open-ended question regarding what they believed to be the main psychosocial issues for men with breast cancer. The results of a qualitative content analysis are displayed in Table 23. Responses ranged in length from one to 141 words. There were three main categories in the content analysis: (1) stigma; (2) health concerns; and (3) isolation and lack of support. The 'stigma' category encapsulated HCPs' perceptions of the challenges faced by men with breast cancer. The category included emasculation, body image concerns, the perception of breast cancer as a female disease, the subsequent difficulties sharing their diagnosis and shame. The second category, 'health concerns' related to the perceived health concerns of men with breast cancer and included worries about the side-effects of treatment, prognosis, hereditary risk and lack of research conducted in male patients with breast cancer. The final category of 'Isolation and lack of support' related to the perceived lack of male specific support and materials as well as the inappropriate medical environments for men with breast cancer. The frequencies and example quotes are illustrated in Table 25.

Table 25.

Category	Sub-category	Frequency	Example
Stigma	Impact on masculinity	11 (17%)	"Feeing emasculated"
	Body image	8 (14%)	"Physical appearance, loss of nipple being noticeable. on a beach"
	Perceived as a female cancer	15 (26%)	"Societal perception that this is a female disease"
	Difficulty telling others	3 (5%)	"Difficulty sharing the news"
	Embarrassment	7 (12%)	"Embarrassment"
Health concerns	Treatment side-effects	11 (19%)	"Side-effects of hormonal-based therapies'
	Prognosis	7 (12%)	"Worry about prognosis"
	Paucity of medical	8(14%)	"Lack of trial evidence to base
	research	0(1470)	aecisions on
	Hereditary risk	5 (9%)	"Guilt re genetics"

Results of the qualitative content analysis

Isolation and lack of support	Lack of male specific support	9 (16%)	"Lack of male specific support networks"			
	Inappropriate healthcare setting	3 (5%)	"Pinkness of breast cancer units"			
	Lack of gender specific materials	10 (17%)	"Lack of supporting literature"			

6.6.2 HCPs' perceptions of the main psychosocial concerns for ICs of men with breast cancer

The second open-ended question addressed the research question, 'What do HCPs believe to be the main psychosocial issues that face individuals ICs affected by BCiM?' There were three categories in the content analysis: (1) practical concerns; (2) health concerns for the patient; and (3) isolation and lack of support.

The category 'practical concerns' captured how HCPs perceived the impact of BCiM on their ICs and included how ICs provide support to the patient, how the disease may impact the IC/patient relationship as well as the financial implications of BCiM. It also covered difficulties in sharing the diagnosis with others. The second category 'health concerns for the patient' included the likely outcome or course of the disease, the side-effects of treatment and the inherited cancer risk for their children. Finally, the 'isolation and lack of support' category included the poor levels of awareness of BCiM and the lack of male specific breast cancer information. It also encompassed the lack of support for ICs of men with breast cancer and the subsequent isolation. The frequencies and example quotes are illustrated in Table 26.

Table 26.

Category	Sub-category	Frequency	Example
Practical concerns	How to support a man with breast cancer	14 (24%)	"Not knowing how best to support"
	Impact on relationship	3 (5%)	"Impact on relationship"
	Financial concerns	2 (3%)	"Financial concerns due to loss of earnings"
	Sharing diagnosis with others	3 (5%)	"Difficulty explaining diagnosis to friends and family"
Health concerns for the patient	Prognosis	4 (7%)	"Is their cancer going to come back and will they die"
	Treatment side-effects	4 (7%)	"Likely that treatment will affect sexual function"
	Hereditary risk	5 (9%)	"Increased risk of disease to female offspring"
Isolation and lack of support	Lack of awareness	7 (12%)	"Insufficient knowledge about male breast cancer"
	Lack of gender specific information	12 (21%)	"Carer information and leaflets mostly have images of women with breast cancermaterial geared towards women with breast cancer"
	Lack of support	8 (14%)	"Lack of support specific to men"
	Social isolation	3 (5%)	"Isolation from their peers as breast cancer is predominantly a female disease"

Results of the qualitative content analysis

6.7 Terminology

Regarding what term HCPs use to describe men with breast cancer, the majority (61%) indicated using 'male breast cancer', followed by 'breast cancer' (56%), 'breast cancer in men' (45%), 'men with breast cancer' (32%), 'chest cancer' (2%), and 6% indicated 'other', but did not provide details. Table 27 shows likelihood of usage of terms to describe BCiM in professional practice, by profession.

Table 27.

Likelihood of usage oj	f terms to describe	BCiM in professional	practice, by profession

	Breast	Male breast	Breast cancer in	Men with breast	Chest	
Profession	cancer	cancer	men	cancer	cancer	Other
Surgeon (<i>n</i> = 20)	11	17	7	6	0	0
Oncologist (n =6)	4	3	2	1	0	0
General Practitioner (n =2)	2	1	1	0	0	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n =13)	8	6	6	4	0	1
Radiographer (<i>n</i> =8)	5	5	5	4	0	1
Psychologist (n =8)	3	3	4	4	0	2
Physiotherapist (<i>n</i> =4)	2	2	2	0	1	0
Occupational therapist $(n = 1)$	0	1	1	1	0	0
Total (<i>n</i> = 62)	35 (56%)	38 (61%)	28 (45%)	20 (32%)	1 (2%)	4 (6%)

*Participants were able to choose more than one term

6.8 Discussion

The findings provide an insight into the perspectives of a wide variety of HCPs on the resources and support services currently available to men with breast cancer and their ICs. Additionally, suggestions for support services which may be beneficial to this population are provided. Their perceptions on the impact of BCiM on patients' perceptions of their masculinity and body image were also collected.

6.8.1 HCPs' views and experiences of working with men with breast cancer

Most HCPs who participated in this study had treated men with breast cancer. They reported providing men with breast cancer a wide variety of resources and support. The majority provided generic information (e.g., leaflets, websites not specific to male breast cancer) or signposted men to generic breast cancer organisations (not specific to men). Although generic support may improve quality of life for some men with breast cancer, they are often female-centric and inappropriate for a male audience (Nguyen et al., 2020).

Few HCPs reported signposting patients to male specific breast cancer support groups. The results of a scoping review showed support groups to be an important resource and benefit to patients with rare diseases, such as BCiM. These can provide a community, and the opportunity to share practical information and advice about the disease and its treatment. They also enable participants to provide and receive emotional support which can decrease isolation (Delise et al., 2016).

A small number of HCPs in this study signpost men with breast cancer to peer support. A systematic review of the benefits of cancer peer support groups (mixed cancer types, not BCiM)

includes informational support, shared experiences, learning from and helping others (Jablotschkin et al., 2022). A study of peer support in men with prostate cancer showed that the sharing of experiential knowledge and emotional exchange with peers improves iquality of life (Huber et al., 2018),

Most HCPs felt there is not enough information or support specifically for men with breast cancer, and over half of the HCPs felt resources currently available in the UK for men with breast cancer were unsuitable. These concerns were further re-iterated by the 'Isolation and lack of support' category in the content analysis. This supports the findings of studies 1 and 2 in this PhD. These results are further reinforced by the existing literature that illustrates how materials provided to men with breast cancer often lack relevance and do not meet their information needs (Nguyen et al., 2020; Quincey et al., 2016). Materials are predominantly designed for women and often include content and details that are irrelevant to men, such as menstrual functioning and vaginal dryness (Egestad et al., 2019). Furthermore, resources often lack male specific information and do not include pictures of male bodies post-mastectomy (Skop et al., 2018). The underrepresentation of men in patient information resources can lead to men with breast cancer feeling ill-informed and marginalised (Quincey et al., 2016). The convergence of findings from the three studies in this PhD (Figure 10, chapter 7, section 7.1) will be discussed further in the following general discussion chapter.

When HCPs were asked how they find explaining a diagnosis of breast cancer to a male patient compared to a female patient, the vast majority reported it to be the same, with only few reporting finding it harder and very few finding it easier. This is contradicted by existing research, which found that some HCPs felt discomforted by male patients (Naymark, 2006). However, this

study was conducted nearly 17 years ago and may not reflect current society. Further studies have suggested that HCPs may be more objective with male patients with breast cancer and more sensitive with female breast cancer patients (Williams et al., 2003). A more recent literature review on gender-bias in healthcare and gendered norms towards patients with chronic pain reported the depiction among HCPs of 'brave men' and 'emotional women' which may influence how they treat patients (Samulowitz et al., 2018). Furthermore, the vast majority (84%) of the sample in the current study were female, and research has shown that female physicians show more patient-centered communication and are better at explaining than their male counterparts (Mast & Kadji, 2018).

The majority of HCPs (51%) considered that men with breast cancer would feel less masculine. This was reiterated in the 'Stigma' theme in the content analysis (section 6.6.1) and supports the Pink Bias theme of study 1 (chapter 4, section 4.25) and the literature (chapter 2, section 2.4). However, the quantitative results in study 1 showed men reported a wide variety of masculine self-esteem scores, with the majority reporting high self-esteem however there was a wide variation in scores. Similarly, the vast majority of respondents (79%) perceived that men with breast cancer would have concerns about their appearance. This was further evident in the 'stigma' theme in the content analysis (chapter 6, section 6.6.1). The quantitative results in study 1 showed men reported a wide variety of body image scores, with some being concerned about their appearance whist others less concerned and is supported in the literature (chapter 2, section 2.3.2).

Many HCPs felt that the provision of training regarding BCiM would be beneficial. Due to the time constraints of HCPs, this could be achieved by providing online educational training

programmes, as well as including these topics in core training. Online education and training programs to raise awareness and create knowledge have been integrated into routine medical education practice for students in the US (Menon et al., 2017). In New Zealand, online courses developed for HCPs have proved to be a practical, sustainable, flexible, accessible, low cost and provides reach a broad spectrum of HCPs (Maloney et al., 2012). Whilst in the UK, there has been a shift towards incorporating online teaching methods within traditional medical education post the Covid pandemic (Dost et al., 2020). This is discussed in more detail in the final general discussion chapter 7.

6.8.2 HCPs' views and experiences working with the ICs of men with breast cancer

Fewer HCPs responded that their role included providing support for the ICs of men with breast cancer. Those who did respond reported providing them with a variety of resources and support. The vast majority signposted to generic and/or male specific breast cancer organisations, local support organisations (information not provided as to whether these were general support organisations, i.e., not specifically cancer), or peer support.

More than half of respondents felt that the currently available resources in the UK were unsuitable for this population and that there is little support for the ICs of men with breast cancer. These results corroborate the findings of a qualitative study (study 2 in the thesis; Herring et al., 2022, Appendix 25) which showed how the ICs of men with breast cancer receive little emotional or practical support. As a result, they may experience significant levels of distress and often feel isolated. These findings are also consistent with a meta-synthesis of literature on more common cancers in men (Seal et al., 2013). The results of the content analysis in this study provided further insight into what HCPs perceive to be the main concerns for the ICs of men with breast

cancer. The category 'Practical concerns' included challenges such as 'How to support the patient', whilst the category 'Isolation and lack of support' illustrated concerns regarding the lack of gender specific materials, lack of awareness, lack of support and isolation.

None of the HCPs who responded had received training on supporting the ICs of men with breast cancer. Future research would benefit from exploring the provision of training and education of HCPs on the support needs of ICs.

Finally, there was a lack of consensus regarding the term HCPs use to refer to men with breast cancer in their professional practice. The majority of participants in this study use the term 'Male Breast Cancer.' This variation may lead to confusion and uncertainty among other HCPs, patients, and their ICs. Research has shown how the use of different terminology by HCPs when explaining Ductal carcinoma in situ (i.e., the earliest form of breast cancer) can cause uncertainty surrounding the condition (Kennedy et al., 2009). The PPI input for this PhD outlined in chapter 1 (section 1.4.1) strongly recommended the need to move away from the use of this term and towards a more appropriate terminology of BCiM.

6.9 Strengths and limitations of the study

To the best of the researcher's knowledge, this is the first study exploring healthcare professionals' experiences and perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer and their informal carers in the UK. Despite recruitment for the study taking place post Covid, when the workload of HCPs was extremely high, recruitment was successful; the final number (*N*=62) was higher than the original target sample (*N*=40). Additionally, the broad range of professions presented an interesting insight into a variety of experiences.

Nonetheless, this study has limitations. Initial consideration was given to also exploring the experiences and perceptions of people who work for charities who may support men with breast cancer and/or their ICs. However, during PPI feedback from charities who had supported studies 1 and 2 it was evident many charities had either closed or had laid off staff members due to Covid. Consequently, this raised serious concerns regarding participation. The survey was sent to these bodies in the recruitment phase but there were no respondents, and it was therefore decided to focus on the experiences of HCPs. This is an interesting area for future research.

Further limitations include the demographic information regarding participant location could have been collected to explore variations in experiences of HCPs in different parts of the UK. However, following PI feedback, it was deemed crucially important to keep the survey as brief as possible to ensure maximum participation.

Second, although the number of participants was higher than initially expected, the uneven representation and small cell size of certain professions (General Practitioners (n=2) and Occupational therapists (n=1)) provided a limited representation of various HCPs. Future research could benefit from exploring the views and experiences of charities and support organisations in this field.

6.10 Reflections on the methods

The use of an online survey proved to be an effective and fast method to reach a broad range of participants. I feel that the mixed methods design of the survey proved successful in collecting data from a range of different professions. Although some participants did take the time to add more detailed responses, the brevity of answers provided by many were disappointing, and more

detail may have provided deeper and newer insights. Upon reflection, the shortness of responses may have been due to the time constraints of participants. Future research including semi-structured interviews with HCPs may provide more rich and in-depth data.

To avoid bias when conducting the content analysis, I was mindful of the need to set to one side my experience, knowledge, and insight, gained from conducting the previous studies in the PhD and from the wider literature. I felt it was extremely important to try and maintain a neutral approach and remain open to finding new perspectives evident in the present data. At times during the analysis, I found that this was difficult, and I consciously had to remind myself not to be influenced by my work to date, my reading around the topic and to focus solely on the content of the present data. Having my Director of Studies member check the analysis further helped reduce the likelihood of this happening.

6.11 Reflection on the impact of Covid on study 3

Surprisingly, it was the aftermath of Covid which most affected this study in the PhD. In 2021 (when this final study was conducted), life for the most part had returned to a semblance of normality. However, the impact of the pandemic was keenly apparent in the UK healthcare system. Breast cancer services had been seriously impacted, which resulted in disruptions due to appointments being cancelled or postponed, barriers imposed by transport closures, and stay at home orders which prevented many patients from attending appointments. This resulted in a large backlog of services and the system was overwhelmed and under extreme pressure (Schneider et al., 2021). The workload of the HCPs I was aiming to recruit for this study was at unprecedented levels. The feedback I received from PI advisors regarding study 3 voiced serious

concerns regarding the challenges facing HCPs, their extremely heavy workloads and serious doubts that they would have the time to complete the survey. Accordingly, I designed a backup study, which although was not needed I felt was a worthwhile exercise and something I will endeavour to do in the future. However, following my concerns about recruitment, I was surprised that the sample size exceeded the target number, and I am extremely grateful for their participation. This may indicate that HCPs recognise the importance of research in this area and that their contribution to research may potentially improve the future care and support for this patient population and their ICS.

6.12 Feeding back to key stakeholders

A summary of findings was sent to all participants who requested feedback (Appendix 20).

6.13 Reflection on the Biopsychosocial model and study 3

The range of HCPs in this study represent members of the multidisciplinary cancer care team who aim to provide comprehensive care to cancer patients and their ICs (Wang & Feng, 2022). The biopsychosocial model may help to understand the interactions between the biological and psychosocial components of the disease that can affect patient and ICs health and well-being and enable HCPs to adopt a holistic approach to providing support to this population.

6.14 Conclusion

HCPs provide a variety of resources to these groups, although most feel these are somewhat unsuitable for this population. There are overlapping concerns for both BCiM and their ICs among HCPs, regarding health concerns, isolation, and lack of support, which need to be

addressed. There is a recognised need for appropriate, male-specific materials, and sources of support to be provided to both patients and their ICs. Finally, training on how best to support men with breast cancer and their ICs may be beneficial to HCPs. The findings of this study will be discussed in relation to the PhD overall, and the experiences of patients (study 1) and their ICs (study 2) in the following final general discussion chapter.

Chapter 7. General discussion, implications for care, future research and conclusions

7.1 Introduction

The overall aim of this PhD was to gain a deeper understanding of the psychosocial impact of BCiM. This was achieved by using an explanatory sequential design to explore the experiences of men with breast cancer and their ICs, as well as the experiences and perceptions of their support needs from UK based HCPs. The studies in this thesis have revealed a number of interesting and complimentary findings. This final chapter will demonstrate the researcher has met the final doctoral descriptors, in that she has developed independent judgment of issues and ideas in the field of research and can critically reflect and evaluate the research conducted in this PhD.

To date, there has been limited psychosocial research conducted in BCiM. Most studies have been qualitative in their approach, and to the best of the researcher's knowledge, the studies in this PhD are the first to be conducted with both the ICs of men with breast cancer and HCPs involved in their care and support in the UK, thereby adding an original contribution to knowledge. The three studies in this thesis have presented novel findings in previously under researched areas, and together, have started to address the gaps in the literature and provide a more holistic understanding of the impact of the BCiM. Study 1 was conducted with 87 men with breast cancer in nine countries. In accordance with the explanatory sequential design, this informed study 2, which interviewed 12 ICs of men with breast cancer, and study 3, an online survey with 62 UK-based HCPs. Recruitment for Studies 2 and 3 were limited to participants from the UK only as it was deemed important that the findings represented the healthcare system the

research aimed to inform. However, there is a recognised ongoing need for more research to be conducted in other countries to potentially compare experiences and support systems around the world. Although each study adopted different research methods and samples, there is significant overlap in many of the key findings.

The findings of each study are presented in the corresponding chapters (Chapter 4, 5 and 6). This final chapter provides an integrated summary of the key findings across the thesis. These are set out in the following central themes: isolation, lack of awareness, lack of male specific information, lack of support, treatment concerns and appearance related concerns. Many of these themes are inter-related (Figure 10). To avoid repetition, these will be briefly discussed in relation to the wider literature, whilst a more detailed discussion is provided in each study chapter.

The implication of findings in relation to the future provision of care, support, and information are presented, along with recommendations for areas for future research and support. Limitations of the research are outlined ahead of a reflective section on the impact of Covid, methods used, the role of PPI, and the PhD as a whole. An overview of the key findings of the PhD are presented in Figure 10.

Figure 10.

The psychosocial impact of BCiM experienced by patients and their ICs, and the perceptions of HCPs. An overview of the key findings and interrelationships.



7.2 Isolation

Isolation is a thread throughout the thesis and is experienced by both men with breast cancer and their ICs. This was clear in study 1 (chapter 3) where a main theme in the qualitative element of the study was 'Isolation'. The theme encompassed feelings of loneliness, social isolation and feeling isolated within the healthcare setting.

Many of the experiences of isolation voiced by men with breast cancer were echoed by the ICs interviewed in study 2 (chapter 4). The theme, 'Isolated and alone' clearly demonstrated the negative impact of isolation experienced by the vast majority the ICs of men with breast cancer. This was encompassed by a distinct lack of formal support and the additional impact on loneliness and social isolation experienced during the Covid pandemic.

The findings of studies 1 and 2 are further supported by HCPs in study 3 (chapter 5), wherein the vast majority (88%) agreed (either "somewhat" or "strongly") that men with breast cancer feel isolated. Such convergence in findings across the three studies highlights its prominence.

The overwhelming sense of isolation expressed by many men with breast cancer and their ICs in this research is a result of numerous interacting factors and is related to the themes 'Lack of awareness', 'Lack of male specific information' and 'Lack of support.' The consequences of isolation in both men with breast cancer and their ICs has been discussed in detail in chapter 4 (section 4.14) and chapter 5 (section 5.5.5) and are summarised below.

Due to the general lack of awareness of BCiM, concerns about the reaction of others and perceived stigma associated with being a man diagnosed with what is commonly seen as a female disease, many men with breast cancer chose to conceal their diagnosis which may lead to further

isolation. As a result, many men and their ICs are often left to cope without social, emotional or practical support, often for many years after treatment has finished. These findings align with research conducted with men with breast cancer (Quincey et al., 2016; Donovan & Flynn, 2007; France et al., 2000; Iredale et al., 2005; Midding et al., 2018; Pituskin et al., 2007; Thompson & Haydock, 2020,).

The perception of breast cancer as a gendered disease and the concern of adverse reactions when disclosing their diagnosis resulted in some participants referring to the illness as another form of cancer. This mirrors the behaviour of men who choose to refer to their "chest cancer" when disclosing their diagnosis of breast cancer (Walker & Berry, 2019). The concealment of diagnosis for men with breast cancer may negatively impact and potentially isolate them from the practical and emotional support of friends and family, leaving them to cope with the disease alone.

A number of participants spoke of a lack of psychosocial support which rendered them isolated and raised concerns about gender disparities in the provision of breast cancer support. The lack of social support received by male patients with breast cancer compared to female patients with breast cancer is similarly reported in several studies (Bootsma, 2020; da silva, 2016; Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Iredale et al., 2005; Midding et al., 2019; Trusson & Quincey 2019).

Several participants in study 1 also expressed feeling isolated from the breast cancer community. Only one man reported the benefits of attending a breast cancer survivor group, although he still felt isolated as he was the only male in the group. In contrast, a number of men (study 1) and ICs (study 2) did not feel welcome in generic breast cancer support groups because of their gender.
ICs reported they felt uncomfortable as they did not share similar experiences with the other members. Although participants recognised the benefits of support groups, they were aware they did not have the same space as female patients or carers to share experiences, practical tips and emotional support. These experiences are closely interrelated with the 'Lack of social support' theme (chapter 4, section 4.14).

As well as experiencing social isolation, men with breast cancer in study 1 also felt isolated within healthcare settings. Some expressed feeling uncomfortable and unwelcome in the predominantly female setting of hospital breast cancer units. These experiences mirror the accounts of men with breast cancer reported in other research studies (Brett et al., 2005; Halbach et al., 2019; Trusson & Quincey 2019; Sime, 2012; Skop et al., 2018; Walker & Berry, 2019). One participant reported being treated in a gynecological hospital which was wholly unsuitable and made him feel extremely awkward, out of place and isolated. Similar experiences of men being treated in gynecological wards were captured by men with breast cancer in research conducted by Sime (2012) as well as a study in Germany (Halbach et al., 2019) which indicates how men in different countries experience similar treatment.

These results clearly illustrate how men with breast cancer can experience considerable emotional and social isolation. This is due primarily to the lack of awareness of BCiM and can lead to men feeling excluded by friends, work colleagues, health professionals and even breast cancer support groups. The majority of those affected by BCiM are unlikely to receive psychosocial support and endure the difficulties associated with breast cancer diagnosis, screening and treatment isolated and alone.

Isolation and ICs

Due to the paucity of services available for the ICs of men with breast cancer, many feel isolated. Their experiences of caregiving care are often similar to the ICs of other patient groups. ICs of people with rare blood cancer (Abblebaum et al., 2020) and other rare diseases (not specified; McMullan, et al., 2022) also showed poor interactions with HCPs, insufficient (or absent) emotional, psychological, and social support, lack of financial support, and lack of awareness of support services. Moreover, the association of BCiM with a 'female' disease may result in their ICs facing additional challenges to those encountered by ICs in general.

The sense of isolation experienced by the ICs in study 2 was exacerbated by the Covid pandemic. This increased social isolation and stress, reduced support networks, and added challenges to daily care activities by increasing practical and logistical concerns. These findings are supported in a scoping review of the impact of the Covid pandemic on family carers (generic carers due to illness and frailty, not specifically BCiM) in the community (Muldrew et al., 2022). ICs who experience isolation may also encounter difficulties which negatively affect their quality of life, mental and physical health (Vasileiou et al., 2017). Furthermore, isolation is associated with an elevated risk of mortality, due to a lack of access to care and the benefits from caregiving from friends, relatives, and adult children (Pristavec & Luth, 2020). Finally, it is fundamental to consider the impact of isolation on ICs, as research has shown that when the carer's quality of life declines, the same is likely to occur for the patient (Segrin & Badger, 2014).

None of the ICs interviewed in study 2 were aware of general or cancer specific support groups for carers. Whilst most ICs were open to accessing support, many expressed barriers to seeking

help. These included guilt and reluctance to ask for support, fear of being perceived as not coping and prioritising the patient's needs above their own. Although no research has specifically explored the barriers and facilitators of ICs of men with breast cancer accessing support, similar results have been expressed in qualitative research conducted with the ICs of men with prostate cancer (Sinfield et al., 2012). Results showed similar barriers to those voiced by the ICs in study 2 and included a lack of awareness of sources of help, lack information, reluctance to ask for help, and prioritising the patient's needs. Similar findings are reported a study of ICs of cancer patients (type not specified), who described prevalence of a lack of support which impacted their ability to effectively support and manage patients' needs (Heynsbergh et al., 2018). Whilst the wider carer support literature shows how dementia family caregivers often struggle to find information about appropriate services or supports (Macleod et al., 2017). A qualitative study exploring the information and support needs of family carers at the end of life (condition not stipulated) similarly found barriers to support included a reluctance to ask for help (Harrop, Byrne & Nelson, 2014). Whilst a study of older women providing care to their husbands (condition not reported) showed how carers prioritised the patient's needs above their own needs (DiGiacomo et al., 2013). These findings show that ICs providing care and support across various conditions and at various stages, often face similar challenges.

In conclusion, men with breast cancer and their ICs are often isolated and experience the disease alone. It is vital that HCPs and those who provide support such as breast cancer support organisations, charities and carer support organisations understand the psychosocial consequences of BCiM for patients and their ICs. There is a need to increase awareness of the likelihood and potentially serious ramifications of isolation in this population. There is a need to

raise awareness of the current support resources available to men with breast cancer, such as the online peer support group 'The Men's VMU' (Virtual Meet-Up) and the Breast Cancer Now peer telephone and email support service.

There is a further need to identify, develop, and provide support for those at risk of isolation and to tailor support according to individual needs. Implications for research and practice are outlined and explored in more depth below.

Implications for future research in this area

- Aim to further investigate the relationships among factors associated with isolation in this population. Existing research in other rare cancer groups could be drawn on and areas to consider may include social support, barriers to support and cognitive beliefs.
- Potentially explore acceptable and accessible ways to facilitate the early recognition of social isolation and other support needs in both men with breast cancer and their ICs.
- Plan to explore potential barriers and enablers to accessing support for men with breast cancer and their ICs, including to existing support.
- To evaluate current psychosocial support interventions specifically for men with breast cancer

Implications for practice

These findings indicate an urgent need for the provision of effective psychosocial support specifically for men with breast cancer globally (study 1) and their ICs (in the UK) to help alleviate isolation. Due to the stigma often associated with men being diagnosed with what is commonly perceived as a female disease, many men may not feel comfortable accessing generic breast cancer support groups. Therefore, potential modes of practical and emotional support may include male specific breast cancer online peer support groups to bring together men with similar experiences, to share their concerns, fears, and frustrations of breast cancer. As discussed previously (chapter 5, section 5.4.5), 'The Men's VMU' (Virtual Meet-Up), an online peer support group for men with breast cancer, has been established since study 1 was conducted. A similar online peer support group specifically for the ICs of men with breast cancer as well as a specific website to provide information and support for men with breast cancer and their ICs could further benefit this population. These recommendations are considered in more detail in section 7.10. Finally, there is a need to raise awareness and provide training to HCPs so they are aware of, and able to signpost patients and their ICs towards current, reputable, detailed information and support.

7. 3 Lack of awareness

Participants across the three studies raised concerns about the lack of awareness of BCiM. These included the lack of awareness among the public, the perception of breast cancer as a female disease, and difficulties in disclosing diagnosis due to lack of awareness. The theme is closely linked to the 'Isolation' and 'Lack of support' themes. In study 1, several participants expressed concerns about the lack of awareness of BCiM, thereby indicating this is a global issue. These findings were supported in study 2, whereby 'Lack of awareness' is a subtheme of the theme 'Unmet needs of carers and patients.' Several ICs who took part in the study had been unaware themselves that men could develop breast cancer. The findings of studies 1 and 2 are further corroborated by the HCPs in the final study. In study 3, nearly all HCPs (93%), felt that there was little public awareness about BCiM. These results are supported by research which shows poor

levels of awareness and knowledge of BCiM around the world; including in Brazil (Faria et al., 2021), India (Goyal et al., 2020), Hong Kong (Co et al., 2020), the Netherlands (Bootsma et al., 2020) and the US (Thomas, 2010).

Across the three studies in this PhD, many participants felt the lack of awareness of BCiM was due, in part, to the perception of breast cancer as a female disease and the "pinkness" of breast cancer awareness campaigns. In study 1, several men felt excluded by the pinkness associated with breast cancer campaigns. Similar sentiments were shared by ICs in study 2 who felt the prevailing pinkness perpetuates a general lack of awareness of BCiM among the general population. These findings are strongly supported by the HCPs in the final study. In study 3, 96% of HCPS felt that awareness campaigns portray breast cancer as a female disease. The 'pinkification' of breast cancer and how it is portrayed in breast cancer awareness campaigns serves to reinforce gender misconceptions that breast cancer only affects women has also been explored by previous research (Francis, 2018; Quincey et al., 2016; Sulik, 2012; Thompson & Haydock, 2020). However, this did not appear to impact men's sense of masculine self-esteem; the quantitative results in study 1 show men with breast cancer generally scored high on masculine self-esteem. However, there was a wide variation in scores which indicates whilst some men with breast cancer may struggle with the impact of breast cancer on their masculine self-esteem, others are less affected.

The general lack of awareness of BCiM made it difficult for both men with breast cancer (study 1) and their ICs (study 2) to disclose the diagnosis and share the details of their illness with others. Similar experiences of men feeling uncomfortable sharing a diagnosis due to lack of awareness

of BCiM, concerns surrounding how it may make others feel and fear about the reaction of others are reported in the literature (Pitusikin, 2007; Sime, 2012; Quincey et al., 2016).

Finally, several men in study 1 were concerned about the lack of awareness of BCiM among HCPs. Some felt HCPs lack experience in treating male patients with breast cancer due to the rarity of the disease and expressed the need for raising awareness and training of BCiM for medical staff. These findings are supported by the results of study 3; only one participant (a surgeon) out of 62 reported having received specific training on supporting men with breast cancer, although nearly half (42%) of the whole sample felt training on supporting men with breast cancer would be useful. Research conducted by Fentiman (2018) claims that due to the rareness of the disease, many HCPs are never confronted with BCiM and they often lack experience in dealing with BCiM patients; therefore highlighting the importance of the need to raise awareness of BCiM.

To raise awareness of BCiM, several participants in both studies 1 and 2 found meaning and purpose from their breast cancer experience and became advocates. They expressed a sense of responsibility to the wider world and used their experiences to inform others and to eradicate stigma associated with the disease. These mirror the experiences of other men with breast cancer who similarly discussed becoming advocates to raise awareness of the disease in men (Egestad et al., 2019; Naymark, 2006; Pituskin et al., 2007; Quincey et al., 2016; Sime, 2012).

To summarise, across the three studies in the PhD, findings show there is a distinct lack of awareness of BCiM among both the public and HCPs. Participants often felt the feminisation and pinkness of breast cancer awareness campaigns contribute to the general lack of awareness of BCiM. As a result, many men and their ICs struggle to share the diagnosis with others and

consequently, rarely benefit from the support of family and friends. Conversely, others may become advocates of BCiM to raise awareness of the disease in men.

Implications for future research

- Potentially develop and evaluate awareness campaigns for BCiM on a societal level. Public awareness campaigns are an important platform to increase knowledge, improve screening rates and may save lives, be cost-effective and have long-term health benefits. A recent example of raising awareness on a societal level is the late campaigner, Dame Deborah James (Bowel Babe) who had terminal bowel cancer. The toilet roll manufacturer Andrex and the retail company Marks & Spencer partnered with the charity Bowel Cancer UK to add bowel cancer symptoms to packs of toilet roll to raise awareness on a societal level.
- Aim to increase awareness among HCPs of the psychosocial impact and potential support needs of BCiM patients and their ICs.

Implications for practice

Awareness of BCiM is low and most of the general public do not know men are at risk of breast cancer. There is a need to raise awareness of BCiM on a societal level. A way of increasing awareness would be for existing campaigns to include more men. These should aim to improve awareness of the risk factors of BCiM, forms of self-care and self-examination, screening and the benefits of prompt action and treatment. Finally, to increase awareness among HCPs, online education training courses could be provided as well as including more BCiM related topics in basic medical training.

7.4 Lack of male specific breast cancer information

The lack of male specific information was highlighted by participants across the studies. In both study 1 and 2, participants were concerned about the lack of gender relevant information provided. The information provided lacked relevance and often included content and details which only affect women (e.g., menstrual functioning and vaginal dryness, or wearing a blouse and skirt to the mammogram appointment). None of the participants were provided with information specific to either men with breast cancer or their role as an IC for a man with breast cancer. For some, this contributed to their sense of isolation.

The lack of male specific information provided to men with breast cancer is documented in other research with BCiM patients (Bootsma et al., 2020; Egestad et al., 2020; Farrell et al., 2014; Quincey et al., 2016; Midding 2019). The under-representation of men in patient information resources and can be a major concern for men with the disease (Pituskin et al., 2007), and can lead to them feeling ill-informed and marginalised (Quincey et al., 2016).

Several ICs expressed how the lack of male specific information led to uncertainty in their role. As a result, they struggled with how to appropriately discuss topics and how best to provide support.

These findings were further corroborated by the HCPs in study 3, where the vast majority (81%), felt that there was not enough information specifically for men with breast cancer. These findings are supported in a recent mixed methods study conducted with men with breast cancer (Bootsma, 2020). Similarly, the authors reported participants lacked information specifically about acute or late side-effects, particularly the sexual side-effects of treatment.

In conclusion, breast cancer information provided to men is typically designed for female patients. The materials provided should be inclusive and tailored to support the needs of both men and women with breast cancer. Although charities such as Macmillan, Breast Cancer Now and Walk the Walk have online resources for men with breast cancer, it appears that neither patients nor their ICs in the UK are routinely made aware of their existence. Similarly, relevant support materials should be provided to the ICs, to provide them with the knowledge and skills to effectively perform their role. Material routinely provided to patients and their ICs should include male-specific information such as pictures of male bodies post mastectomy and contain information on the sexual side effects of treatment. Furthermore, in the absence of specific support, ICs in the UK should be signposted to generic support for caregivers of cancer patients such as Maggie's Centres or Marie Curie.

This theme interrelates with the other main themes in the PhD, namely, isolation, lack of support, treatment concerns, appearance related concerns. Implications for research and practice are outlined below.

Implications for future research in this area

- Intend to include men with breast cancer as PI advisors to co-produce and evaluate evidence-based information resources inclusive of male patients with breast cancer
- Aim to conduct qualitative research with the ICs of men with breast cancer, to explore their insights and views to better understand the support information needed for this group

Implications for practice

These findings indicate an urgent need for men with breast cancer and their ICs to be provided with appropriate support materials which are inclusive of men, and indeed all genders, from the beginning of their breast cancer journey. In the UK, this is normally the point when they are referred for further tests by their GP. Materials including pictures of male mastectomy and body image changes due to treatment and may serve to better prepare men and lessen the impact of appearance related concerns. As discussed below (section 7.10) the main breast cancer charities in the UK (Macmillan, Breast Cancer Now, Walk the Walk, Penny Brohn UK) now include men in their websites and provide male specific breast cancer information. This online information widely includes images of male mastectomy, treatment and signposts men to other support services. However, despite these resources being available, most men with breast cancer and their ICs who participated in this research, were not aware of their existence. To enable HCPs to signpost patients and their ICs to these resources, there is a need to inform them of available sources of information and support.

Furthermore, when discussing gender and healthcare in general, there is a need to move away from gender binary terms in healthcare literature, and to adopt more fluid and flexible constructs to allow for multiple dimensions of gender (Hart et al., 2019). Simple recommendations needed to make information relevant were suggested by ICs in study 2 which include using the term 'people' rather than referring to men or women with breast cancer.

7.5 Lack of support

The lack of support was a prominent theme highlighted by participants across each of the three studies and is inter-connected to all the other themes.

In studies 1 and 2 a large number of participants raised concerns about the distinct lack of social, emotional or practical support. In both these studies, some participants reported reaching out to support groups but were made to feel unwelcome, or the group did not cater for their needs. For ICs in study 2, the lack of support had a significant impact on their ability to work, which provided additional stress and anxiety and had a detrimental impact on their mental health. These findings are corroborated by the results of study 3; the majority of HCPs (67%) agreed there is little support for men with breast cancer, whilst 66% agreed that there is little support for the ICs of men with breast cancer.

Participants in both study 1 and 2 drew comparisons and highlighted disparities in the provision of support between male and female breast cancer patients. These findings are further supported by research which has shown that men with breast cancer receive less social and emotional support than female breast cancer patients (da Silva, 2016). A comprehensive review of evidence conducted by Fentiman (2018) indicates the emotional support needs of men with breast cancer are often not met. Furthermore, men with breast cancer tend to rely on the support of their partners for emotional and social support, rather than formal support services (Iredale et al., 2005; Thompson & Haydock, 2020). The unmet support needs of female partners of men with breast cancer have been similarly highlighted in research conducted by Egestad et al., (2019). The authors advocate for tailored support for partners of male patients with breast cancer.

In conclusion, the findings across the three studies in the PhD show that there is a distinct lack of support for men with breast cancer and their ICs. ICs often play an important role in the psychosocial support of men with breast cancer which often increases the care burden. There is a need to improve the emotional and practical support available for men with breast cancer and their ICs in the UK. As discussed, despite information and peer support being available for men with breast cancer, many are not aware of these resources. Finally, HCPs should identify the needs of all of those impacted by cancer, not just the patient. They have a key role to play in identifying support needs and signpost to available support early in the cancer diagnosis. The theme is inextricably linked to the 'Isolated and alone' theme (chapter 5, section 5.5.5). Implications for research and practice are outlined below and explored in more depth in section 7.10.

Implications for future research

- Aim to conduct a qualitative study, such as discursive analysis, with men with breast cancer to gain detailed insight into their informational and emotional support needs at different stages of the disease
- Intend to conduct a qualitative study with the ICs of men with breast cancer to explore their views of different methods of support in more depth. These would potentially help them to effectively manage the patients' needs whist managing their own well-being
- Potentially conduct a qualitative study with the bereaved carers of men with breast cancer to explore their support needs after the death of a loved one from breast cancer

- To draw on existing research in a range of health conditions to explore different methods of support for BCiM patients and their ICs.
- To use PI input to explore the development of an informative website or app to provide practical up-to-date information as well as online interventions to support men with breast cancer and their ICs about specific issues.
- Plan to conduct a feasibility study with BCiM patients and their ICs regarding an informative website or app.

Implications for practice

There is an urgent need for more support to be provided to both men with breast cancer and their ICs. HCPs, breast cancer specific and generic cancer charities and organisations are well placed to provide sources of support to BCiM patients and their ICs as needed. A stepped care approach to the provision of evidence-based psychosocial support for men with breast cancer and their ICs is proposed in section 7.10

7.6 Treatment concerns

Participants across the three studies raised concerns surrounding treatment. These included concerns about the lack of medical research conducted on men with breast cancer as well as the adverse side-effects of treatment.

In study 1, many participants expressed concerns about the treatment they received. Most were worried their treatment and medication had been tested and developed for female patients with breast cancer and had not been adequately tested on a male population. This led some men to lack confidence in their healthcare and to question the appropriateness of their treatment. These

findings were supported by the ICs in study 2 and captured in the sub-theme 'Mistrust of medical decisions and treatment'. Many of the ICs echoed these sentiments and were concerned about the lack of research in men with breast cancer and worried about the suitability of treatment. The fears expressed by men with breast cancer (study 1) and their ICs (study 2) were corroborated by the HCPs in the final study. In study 3, 49% of HCPs agreed that men with breast cancer have concerns that the treatment they receive has not been sufficiently tested on men.

Research studies have shown clear biological, epidemiology and prognosis differences in male and female breast cancer (Chen et al., 2012; Fentiman, 2016; Gucalp et al., 2018). Results of a critical review highlighted how BCiM there are important molecular differences, and BCiM is not congruent with the female disease (Fentiman, 2016). Fentiman (2016) further argues there is a need to recognise these important biological differences and develop new treatments for BCiM which are based on differences rather than similarities with female breast cancer.

The quantitative results in study 1 illustrated the negative impact of treatment and showed that quality of life was significantly lower for those men currently undergoing treatment than those not currently undergoing treatment. Participants across both studies 1 and 2 were affected by the side-effects of breast cancer treatment, in particular the hormone therapy, Tamoxifen. These can include erectile dysfunction and decreased libido and were concern for a number of participants. For some, this impacted their personal relationships. These findings are corroborated by research which has shown the loss of libido and erectile dysfunction associated with Tamoxifen therapy in men with breast cancer. This may further impact men's sense of masculinity as male sexual potency is a central component to hegemonic masculinity (Donovan

& Flynn, 2007; Farrell et al., 2014; Halbach et al., 2019; Nguyen et al., 2020; Quincey et al., 2016b, 2021; Sime, 2012).

Additional treatment concerns were raised by participants in study 1 which included increased weight, lymphoedema, and fatigue. These had a negative impact on their physical and emotional well-being. Several ICs in study 2 found that the side-effects of treatment increased their tasks and responsibilities as they had to provide extra care and support. Similar experiences are documented in research exploring the impact of comorbidities on the ICs of lung and colorectal cancer patients who similarly reported the additional demands of comorbidities increased the risk of poor mental health and diminished quality of life among ICs (van Ryn et al., 2011).

A number of ICs in study 2 discussed personality changes in the men they were supporting. For some, these were long-lasting and characterised by extreme moods and depression which were difficult to manage. One IC described grieving for the person he was before breast cancer. For some, the mental health issues affected marital relationships and other family relationships which broke down under the strain. These findings are supported in research with other cancer groups. A systematic review and meta-analysis of prevalence rates of depression and anxiety in prostate cancer patients suggested that rates across the treatment spectrum are relatively high (Watts et al., 2014). Furthermore, depression in cancer patients can greatly diminish quality of life and increase the negative impact on families throughout the course of the disease (Smith, 2015).

In conclusion, men with breast cancer and their ICs frequently experience concerns about their treatment. Throughout the three studies in this PhD, the lack of research conducted with men

with breast cancer was a concern for many patients, ICs and HCPs. Many men (study 1) and their ICs (study 2) were unaware of the side effects of treatment and subsequent comorbidities, including the impact on mental health. This theme is closely related to the 'Lack of awareness of the need for gender appropriate materials for men with breast cancer' highlighted in chapter 2 (section 2.2.1.4). These findings are further corroborated by the HCPs in study 3, where the vast majority expressed their concerns that treatment they receive has not been sufficiently tested on men. Implications for research and practice are outlined below and explored in more depth in section 7.10.

Implications for future research

- To conduct qualitative research with BCiM patients and their ICs to explore in more depth their awareness of treatment side-effects; an interesting area to explore is what contributed to a lack of awareness of this issue; Is it because the information (leaflets etc.) are tailored to women and therefore ICs do not think the information is relevant to male patients, or other contributing factors?
- Aim to conduct mixed methods research with HCPs to explore their experiences of providing care and support to men with breast cancer. Areas to explore may include personal conversations with patients as well as acceptability of decision aids. These could be used to provide information regarding treatment options, and to inform and prepare men and their ICs of possible side-effects, and to aid discussion regarding patient expectations.
- Potentially conduct a feasibility study of a decision aid to support BCiM patients

 Intend to conduct mixed methods research with HCPs to inform the design of training materials to help them explain breast cancer treatment and side-effects to BCiM patients and their ICs, and to direct them to resources.

Implications for practice

There is a need to include men with breast cancer in clinical trials, especially in hormonal therapy trials, where data are lacking. The provision of evidenced based targeted information may help patients and their ICs make informed decisions about their treatment. As well as general sideeffects of breast cancer treatment, patients and their ICs also need to be advised on men's experiences of those side-effects and the impacts they have on their long-term mental health.

HCPs are encouraged to identify and address treatment concerns in patients and their ICs and to recognise that patients' experiences of treatment are diverse and to tailor support accordingly. Finally, decision aids may help men with breast cancer make an informed choice about their treatment and may also help some HCPs focus on what is important for each patient (Clarke et al., 2021). The PEGASUS intervention (Patient Expectations and Goals: Assisting Shared Understanding of Surgery) is an intervention designed to elicit patients' expectations around breast cancer surgery, to set patient-centred goals and aid the discussion of expectations and goals with the surgical team. HCPs including specialist nurses and psychologists are trained to deliver the intervention, the conversation is recorded on a specially designed sheet which is later used to facilitate discussion during the surgical consultation (Clarke et al., 2021). The intervention has shown to be a helpful tool for both female patients and HCPs (Tollow et al.,

2021). Future research could be conducted with BCiM patients and HCPs to explore whether this intervention may be considered for adaption.

Further consideration could be given to the format of providing current evidence-based information on treatment options, including the benefits and harms. These could be in the form of printed materials, videos, and/or interactive online programs such as the iCanDecide tool (Hawley et al., 2018).

Appearance related concerns

Men with breast cancer (study 1) and HCPs (study 3) raised concerns about appearance related issues. In study 1, there was a broad range of appearance related concerns among men who had received treatment for breast cancer. The quantitative data showed a wide range of scores in the body image measures used to explore the nature and extent of body image concerns in this population (chapter 4, section 4.10.3). Whilst some men were adversely affected by changes to their appearance, others were relatively unaffected. The variation in men's experiences suggests that some individuals are more vulnerable whilst others may be better at managing these challenges. Appearance concerns impacted men's quality of life, with men currently undergoing treatment. Similar results have been reported in men with prostate cancer (McCaughan et al., 2013). Furthermore, the quantitative results indicated higher levels of quality of life were associated with lower levels of body image concerns. Similar findings were reported in research with prostate cancer patients (Taylor-Ford et al., 2013).

The results of study 1 further indicated that higher levels of masculine self-esteem were associated with lower levels of body image concerns. These findings were supported by research conducted with prostate cancer patients (Gentili et al., 2022; Langelier, 2018). The results are further supported by the multiple linear regression in study 1, which indicated body image and the demographic variables (time since diagnosis and age) to explain 63% of the variance in masculine self-esteem. Furthermore, higher masculine self-esteem was associated with length of time since diagnosis and older age, similar results have been shown in men with prostate cancer (el Fouhi et al., 2022). Finally, masculine self-esteem partially mediated the relationship between body image and quality of life. The relationships between these three constructs have been explored in a qualitative meta-synthesis of studies of men with breast cancer (Bowie et al., 2022).

The qualitative results of study 1 illustrated how a number of men were self-conscious and took measures to hide their scars, especially when in public. Similar findings were reported in the qualitative research conducted with men with who had received treatment for breast cancer (Midding et al, 2018; Levin-Dagan & Baum, 2021; Donovan & Flynn, 2007; Thompson & Haydock, 2020; Sime 2013; Quincey, 2016). These qualitative studies also reported how men felt self-conscious of their altered appearance. Likewise, they expressed feeling ashamed to show themselves shirtless in public places where they may expose their chests, for example at the beach or swimming pool. They often wore clothes to cover themselves and conceal their scars. Conversely, other men who had a mastectomy, saw their scars as a symbol of survivorship and pride. These mirror the experiences of other men with breast cancer who similarly saw their mastectomy scars as a badge of honour and referred to their scars as a *"warrior wound"* (Rabbee

& Grogan, 2016a) and battle scars *"I could tell a very good story about how I was in the Hussars"* (France et al., 2000).

Further changes to appearance such as hair loss, weight gain, lymphoedema, skin changes due to radiation and the side-effects of fatigue and exhaustion associated with breast cancer treatment also caused concern among participants in study 1. Similarly, body image concerns stemming from treatment have been reported in qualitative research conducted with men with breast cancer (da Silva, 2016; Rabbee and Grogan, 2016; Trusson & Quincey, 2019). There is considerable overlap with the themes 'Treatment Concerns', 'Lack of male specific information" and the 'Lack of support' discussed in this chapter which shows they are interrelated.

Interestingly, none of the participants in study 2 spoke of their role as an IC involving supporting men with appearance related concerns. As discussed in chapter 5 (section 5.6) the researcher did not specifically ask about whether they were aware of appearance concerns in the men they supported. This may be an interesting area to consider in future research.

However, the findings are strongly upheld by the HCPs in study 3, whereby 79% of HCPs agreed that men with breast cancer have concerns about their appearance and body after mastectomy.

In conclusion, the findings illustrate that some men with breast cancer may find changes to their appearance and body functioning due to treatment to be challenging and distressing, whilst others are relatively unaffected. The vast majority of HCPs recognised that men with breast cancer are at risk of body image disturbances after mastectomy. Implications for research and practice are outlined below and explored in more depth in section 7.10.

Implications for future research

- Aim to further investigate the relationships among factors associated with appearance related concerns in men with breast cancer
- Potentially evaluate existing resources for men such as the 'Look good feel better' website which provides advice and guidance on the physical changes men might experience when undergoing treatment.
- Intend to further explore the mediating role of masculine self-esteem in men with breast cancer

Implications for practice

There is a need to develop and provide all male patients with breast cancer relatable resources to prepare men possible changes to their appearance due to treatment. These should include images of male bodies post-mastectomy and possible changes to appearance due to treatment. Peer support and opportunities to meet other men who have previously had surgery may also help men with breast cancer to better adjust to changes to their appearance post treatment. Furthermore, if they cannot connect with other men with breast cancer, access to their stories and experiences may be beneficial e.g., the BCiM section of the Healthtalk website which is available 24/7 (healthtalk.co.uk). The benefits of peer support have been discussed in chapter 5 (section 5.5.6) and chapter 6 (section 6.8.1).

There is a need to recognise that patients' experiences of appearance related concerns are diverse. HCPs should receive training to help identify patients who may be at risk of appearance

related concerns. Finally, tailored support for those experiencing appearance related distress should be provided to men with breast cancer and support provided for their ICs.

7.7 Summary of section and next step

This section has highlighted the main themes prevalent throughout the three studies in the PhD and provided suggestions for future research and implications for practice. Table 28 presents a summary of the main themes and recommendations for the future provision of care and support for men with breast cancer and their ICs. The next section will explore a method to identify future research priorities in more depth and propose a stepped care approach to implement evidencebased interventions to support men with breast cancer and their ICs.

Table 28.

Key findings	Recommendations for practice
Isolation	 Identify, develop and provide support for those at risk of isolation Tailor support according to individual needs Encourage men to access existing peer support goups e.g., the men's VMU Signpost to existing resources e.g., the Healthtalk module on BCiM
Lack of awareness	 Increase awareness of BCiM in the general public Increase awareness of BCiM among hospital staff/training including of how they treat and address male patients in a clinical setting Increase awareness among HCPs of the psychosocial impact and potential support needs of BCiM patients and their ICs
Lack of male specific information	 Provide gender specific support to men with breast cancer and their ICs Provide breast cancer literature which is inclusive of men (and represents gender diverse individuals)
Lack of support	 Ensure patients and their ICs are provided with personalised support and information Ensure patients and their ICs are aware of the support and resources available

Key findings in the PhD and recommendations for practice outlined in this section

Treatment concerns	 Develop training materials to help and support HCPs explain breast cancer treatment to male patients and their ICs Recognise that patients' perceptions and experiences are diverse Identify and address treatment concerns in patients and their ICs Explore the potential use of decision aids to help inform shared decision making
Appearance related concerns	 Develop and provide all male patients with relatable resources (e.g., photographs of male bodies post-mastectomy) Train HCPs to identify patients who may be at risk and manage this Recognise that patients' experiences of appearance related concerns are diverse Identify and provide support for those experiencing appearance related distress To evaluate existing resources for men such as the 'Look good feel better' If acceptable and feasible to the target audience, the development of an online website to provide current, male specific information and signpost men and their ICs to sources of support may benefit this population.

7.8 Next step

The NHS Long Term Plan for Cancer states that "where appropriate, every person diagnosed with cancer will have access to personalised care, including needs assessment, a care plan and health and wellbeing information and support." (NHS England, 2019). However, the studies in this PhD have highlighted that men with breast cancer and their ICs have unmet support needs. As evidenced in the findings of this PhD, the lack of psychosocial support can result in considerable distress and isolation for many of those impacted by the disease, often with serious implications. This section will suggest ways to identify future research priorities and propose a stepped care approach to implement evidence-based interventions to support men with breast cancer and their ICs.

7.9 Identifying components of future support

Whilst a number of potential research areas have been discussed above, a suggestion for future research could involve a Delphi survey of men with breast cancer, ICs and HCPs to identify the most important components of support. A Delphi survey is a consensus approach whereby a set of experts are asked their opinions on a particular issue (Involve.Org.UK, 2018). Strengths of Delphi research include the wide range of expertise gathered, the low cost to administer, and that the online delivery of questionnaires can generate a wide set of ideas and achieve a rapid consensus (British Psychological Society, 2009).

The Delphi method is particularly useful in areas of limited research, and is a suited technique often used in health and social sciences (Hasson et al., 2000; Niederberger & Spranger, 2020). This technique has also been used in similar populations to those in this PhD, for example, to explore patients' and caregivers' experiences of cancer care (Ellis et al., 2022), with ICs of breast cancer patients (female; Goria et al., 2022), and with HCPs, to identify the unmet information needs and research priorities in female survivors of breast cancer (León-Salas et al., 2022).

7.10 A proposed stepped care approach to the provision of evidence-based psychosocial support for men with breast cancer and their ICs

The findings in this PhD have emphasised the urgent need to increase awareness of BCiM on a societal level, as well as highlighted a wide variation in the needs and support preferences for men with breast cancer and their ICs in the UK. Moving forward in supporting men with breast cancer and their ICs, it could be useful to consider a stepped care approach to provide support to those experiencing distress.

Stepped care models were first used in the NHS to help HCPs choose the most effective interventions for patients with mental health disorders (NICE, 2011). These often begin with low-intensive evidence-based interventions and only 'stepping up' to more intensive or specialist services if needed. As a result, stepped care models have the potential to improve the accessibility and efficacy of psychosocial care as well as being cost-effective (van Straten et al., 2015). Researchers in other fields have previously suggested a stepped care approach and have been successfully applied to cancer survivors (head and neck cancer and lung cancer patients) in the management of psychological distress (Jansen et al., 2019).

The proposed framework (Figure 12) follows the philosophies of other stepped care models and suggests the grading of interventions according to varying levels of support on a tiered continuum of increasing intensity. As well as featuring a hierarchy of intervention, BCiM patients and their ICs can move between levels as their support needs change. Firstly, the model proposes targeted information campaigns addressed to the general public to raise levels awareness of BCiM. Secondly, all BCiM patients and their ICs are provided with support at Level 1 and if required, after assessment with a trained health care professional, may be offered increased support such as those proposed at levels 2-5.

Figure 12.

Proposed stepped model of care and support for men with breast cancer and their ICs



The existing support and proposed interventions at each level of the framework will now be discussed in more detail. The proposed model is loosely based on the stepped care model to fear of cancer recurrence/progression in oncology services for managing fear of cancer recurrence or progression in cancer (Praden, Sharpe & Menzies, 2021).

Step 0 – General population and societal campaigns

Existing campaigns

Steps are being made around the world to raise awareness of BCiM, which is extremely promising and further highlights the timeliness and relevance of the current thesis. In the UK, breast cancer charities have included men in their media campaigns in recent years (Macmillan, Walk the Walk, Breast Cancer Now, Against Breast Cancer, Tickled Pink Campaign and CoppaFeel). Furthermore, several UK based breast cancer charities collaborated to design the "Check your chest" posters, which highlight possible signs and symptoms of BCiM. The posters have been displayed in hospitals, GP surgeries, chemists, universities, TV stations, prisons, police stations and coffee shops – as well as being shared digitally (walkthewalk.org). On an international level, the month of October is dedicated to breast cancer awareness every year. During this time, campaigns are run to raise awareness and show support for those affected by breast cancer (Breastcancernow.org). In Holland, October 7th is dedicated to International Male Breast Cancer Awareness Day (bmjo.be, 2020) and in 2021, US President Joe Biden designated October 17-23 Men's Breast Cancer Awareness Week (Breastcancer.org). Whilst these steps are promising and these campaigns have undoubtedly raised the profile of BCiM, public awareness of the disease

in men still remains low (Bootsma et al., 2020; Co et al., 2020; Goyal et al., 2020; Reis Abdalla et al., 2021; Thomas, 2010).

Proposed interventions

There is a need for more societal-level approaches to increase awareness of BCiM in the UK. These could include:

- More inclusive breast cancer awareness campaigns highlighting that men can get breast cancer. Whilst some organisations such as Breast Cancer Now have recently made their website more inclusive, other organisations could benefit from making make men with breast cancer more visible in their existing media campaigns.
- Campaigns targeted to men. These could be similar to the Public Health England 'Be Clear On Cancer' which is aimed at women aged 70 and over to increase awareness of breast cancer amongst this age group and to increase knowledge about lesser-known symptoms (gov.uk, 2015).
- Use multiple media channels to engage a broad audience of all ages but aimed predominantly at men in their late sixties who are at higher risk of breast cancer (Giunta et al., 2017). In the UK, the popular television soap, Eastenders, ran a storyline of BCiM which raised awareness and made viewers aware of the signs and symptoms. The soap has an extremely large reach and was streamed 366 million times in 2022 (radio times.com).
- Awareness campaigns should specifically target schools, universities, pubs, clubs, and traditional male sporting environments, such as football, rugby and cricket clubs, gyms,

male toilets and changing areas in shops. An example of a successful targeted campaign to raise awareness of breast cancer in women is the partnership between the retailer Marks and Spencer and Breast Cancer Now. The shop placed a poster with guidance on the signs and symptoms of breast cancer in the fitting rooms of its stores.

 Breast cancer awareness campaigns should be encouraged to use a variety of colours other than pink.

Step 1 – Universal care - Information given to people affected by breast cancer. This level is for all people affected by BCiM and experiencing normal levels of distress.

Existing information

As mentioned above, the main breast cancer charities in the UK now include men in their websites and provide male specific breast cancer information, including images of male mastectomy (Macmillan, Breast Cancer Now, Walk the Walk, Penny Brohn UK). A further resource is the Health Talk Online website (www.healthtalk.org), which is an internet-based charity website that shares individuals' experiences of a wide range of health conditions and includes BCiM. Topics cover diagnosis, treatment, family and friends and body image. However, most men with breast cancer and their ICs who participated in research in this PhD were unaware of these resources. Therefore, there is a need to educate people working for support organisations, charities and HCPs (both generic and working in breast cancer), so that they are aware of and able to signpost patients and their ICs towards reputable, detailed information and support.

Proposed interventions

- Male specific information and resources should be provided to all men with breast cancer and their ICs
- Gender specific materials should include information on medical treatment and how to cope with treatment side-effects
- Information about how to talk to and/or assist a family member or friend with breast cancer
- Provide HCP training on available resources so they can signpost men and their ICs to sources of support
- Design and develop an online hub or app specifically for men with breast cancer and their ICs. This could be a single point of access, accessible 24 hours a day. It could provide information and resources which have been developed in consultation and collaboration with clinicians, patients and ICs. The hub or app could also include links to support organisations and peer support groups.

Step 2 – Supportive care for mild to moderate levels of distress. This level is for those men and/or their ICs who are experiencing mild to moderate levels of distress and includes self-help approaches, peer support, and decision support.

Existing support

The Men's VMU (Virtual Meet UP) is a free, monthly, online peer-led resource run by and for men who have/had breast cancer in the UK. The VMU provides men with the opportunity to interact and engage with other men who have had breast cancer and to share their thoughts and experiences in a safe on-line environment. The breast cancer charity, Breast Cancer Now run a peer telephone or email support service run by volunteers who have had a diagnosis of breast cancer, and the service does have male volunteers. Furthermore, on a more international level, the American based charities Male Breast Cancer Happens (formerly The Male Breast Cancer Coalition), HISbreastcancer.org and the Male Breast Cancer Global Alliance bring together men with breast cancer from around the world. A number of these charities work collaboratively to support and unite men with breast cancer.

Whilst these resources may provide comfort and support to many men with breast cancer, feedback from PPI in this PhD have expressed how they may not necessarily meet all patients' needs. Barriers of peer support may include not feeling comfortable talking about personal issues in a group or online group setting, not wanting to hear about others' problems or to share their concerns with others, as well as conflicts in the group which can increase distress (Bender et al., 2021; Jablotschkin et al., 2022). Additionally, patients and their ICs may find that their need for support changes over time. Therefore, there is a need for a broad range of different formats of psychosocial support tailored for the different needs of men with breast cancer.

Proposed interventions

- Provide a variety of support formats to cater for individual preferences of support
- PPI feedback should be sought to inform decisions about what interventions and resources are needed
- Signpost men to services such as the 'Look good feel better' website which provides advice and guidance on the physical changes men might experience when undergoing treatment. It offers virtual or face to face workshops on topics such as skincare, body confidence, grooming and exercise. It also includes an online 'Manual for Men' as well as video tutorials which cover potential challenges of treatment and body image concerns (lookgoodfeelbetter.co.uk).

- As above, an informative website or app specifically for men with breast cancer and their ICs could provide practical up-to-date information as well as online interventions to support men with breast cancer and their ICs about specific issues. The website could be accessed at any time so that interventions are readily available. It could also signpost users to sources of support such as peer support groups.
- Provide men with breast cancer and their ICs with decision aids, to inform them of treatment options and educate them of possible short and long-term side effects
- Provide telephone-based guided self-help based on the principles of CBT to support with emotions
- Provide different types of peer support to help with social isolation such as befriending and buddying.

Step 3 – Supportive care for moderate to high levels of distress. This level includes one-to-one sessions facilitated by a trained counselling professional.

Existing support

Charities such as Macmillan fund psychological and emotional support services that are provided by Macmillan Professionals. These can help reduce depression, anxiety, and pain, improve selfmanagement and coping skills, and help improve quality of life in cancer patients (macmillan.org.uk).

Proposed interventions

To train NHS and private counselling professionals on the specific challenges facing men with breast cancer and their ICs. This level may be provided by Cognitive Behavioral and High Intensity Therapists who deliver Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT) to men with breast cancer and/or ICs experiencing moderate to high levels of depression and anxiety. CBT is an effective way of helping people cope with a number of mental health conditions such as depression, anxiety chronic and pain (NICE.UK). It is also effective in treating depression and anxiety in women with breast cancer (Sun et al., 2019) as well as family caregivers of patients with prostate cancer (Borji et al., 2017). This step may be appropriate if men and/or ICs have not seen an improvement after trying interventions at Steps 1 or 2. Counselling may be provided either online, via telephone counselling or face-to-face.

At this level, therapists may:

- Identify and understand patients'/ICs' problems
- Provide up-to-date and helpful information, including handouts, booklets or links to websites, to read and inform them on where to get further information which might help
- Provide CBT
- Regularly review progress through discussion and through the use of standardised questionnaires.

Step 4 – High intensity support for severe distress. This level includes one-to-one sessions facilitated by a trained professional.

Step 4 treats a small minority of people, usually because the previous steps have not helped sufficiently, or because they may be at risk of significant self-harm or neglect. They may also be dealing with other social factors or comorbidities.

Existing support

Support is currently provided to those experiencing high levels of stress and may be at risk of suicide through the NHS (www.nhs.uk), via clinical psychologists linked with NHS breast cancer services and charities such as MIND (www.mind.org.uk) and The Samaritans (www.samaritans.org).

Proposed interventions

There is a need to ensure that those who provide acute support for those at risk of suicide, or those supporting someone who might feel suicidal, are aware of the specific challenges facing men with breast cancer and their ICs.

- Complex, specialist-led counselling/therapy (such as CBT) provided by highly qualified specialists. CBT is recommened for adults who self-harm (NICE.org.uk).
- Patients may be receiving a combination of medication and other treatments
- Needs may be multiple and complex
- Target areas may include severe couple and family problems
- Although similar to Step 3, the treatments are likely to be more intense and last longer

7.11 Conclusion

Whilst attempts have been made to provide information and support to men with breast cancer, it is unclear whether these have been evaluated and more research is needed to confirm efficacy. There is clear need to focus on developing more gender inclusive support materials and sources of support specifically for both men with breast cancer and their ICs. When evidence-based approaches are available, a stepped care approach to meet their needs could be implemented. To enable HCPs to signpost patients and their ICs more directly to the most appropriate sources of help and support, there is a need to develop multidimensional psychosocial screening and assessment tools and measures that can facilitate the early recognition of concerns. There is a need to increase HCPs' ability to identify individual needs and know when and where to refer men with breast cancer and/or their ICs for specialist support. This could be provided in the form of an online educational training programme, as well as including these topics in basic medical training. A programme could also be offered through workshops at conferences to target key audiences e.g., conferences aimed at HCPs working in breast cancer as well as webinars promoted by professional bodies. Finally, a targeted website or app is potentially an ideal tool to meet the information needs of patients and their ICs.

7.12 Reflection on Biopsychosocial model and implications for theory

The present PhD was exploratory and loosely guided by a broad psychosocial lens (chapter 3, section 3.11). A reflective section on the use of the Biopsychosocial model (Engle, 1977) is incorporated in each study chapter. In the current thesis, the thread of 'isolation' which runs through the three studies highlights the integral component of social support for both men with breast cancer and their ICs within the biopsychosocial model. Whilst study 3 highlights how the
model may be used for HCPs to understand interactions among biological and psychosocial components of BCiM and may be used to improve multidisciplinary approaches to patient care.

Throughout this PhD this has been a useful conceptual model to emphasise the importance and interconnected biopsychosocial factors in BCiM. The results of the studies within this PhD indicate the interrelationships of factors which may impact the lives of men with breast cancer and their ICs (Figure 10).

Further research exploring the complexities and dimensions of body image experiences among BCiM patients may benefit from considering the Heuristic Cognitive Behavioural Model (White, 2000). White explored the research conducted in the area and concluded that changes to appearance due to cancer treatment are subjective and do not always mirror reality. He proposed a cognitive behavioural model to conceptualise potential mechanisms and interrelated factors of cancer-related appearance changes. The model proposes body image schema (i.e., level of body image investment), investment in body ideals, self-discrepancies (e.g., between actual and desired body image) which lead to appearance assumptions and can create automatic thoughts and images, which in turn can result in low body image and compensatory behaviours. This model could be used to conceptualise future research or in the design of interventions among men who have received treatment for breast cancer.

Further consideration could be given to a theoretical model of adjustment to cancer, such as the Social-Cognitive Transitions (STC) model of adjustment (Brennan, 2001). Brennan (2001) draws on empirical evidence which demonstrates patients' diverse responses to cancer which may include high distress, as well as healthy personal development (personal growth). The model combines coping theory and social-cognition theory to explore the psychological processes which

influence adjustment to cancer and its treatment, and emphasises the social context of an individual's experience. It proposes that individuals have mental maps of the world which are made up of assumptions. These are socially constructed and life-stage dependent, they are flexible and either confirmed or challenged by novel or unexpected life-events, such as a cancer diagnosis. Reponses may include denial and disorientation which may potentially result in the development of new assumptions. These may be maladaptive and may render the individual vulnerable to heightened levels of stress. The model also explains how despite the stress of mental adjustment, some patients experience positive adjustment. For example, patients may be forced to confront their mortality and embrace what time they have left (Brennan, 2001). The model may be useful to consider in the design of interventions to help men with breast cancer to recognise the potential role and meaning of past and present events. This may enable men to draw on their experiences, and to help them understand their thoughts and emotions in response to a diagnosis of breast cancer.

To explore the potentially mediating role of masculine self-esteem in more depth, future research could benefit from exploring factors that influence and encourage self-esteem. The Self-Esteem Enhancement Theory (SET; DuBois, Flay & Fagan, 2009) was designed specifically in relation to health and includes five major constructs; (a) contextual opportunities, (b) esteem formation and maintenance processes; (c) self-esteem; (d) health and well-being; and (e) modifying influences. Rather than focussing on any single factor such as self-esteem, each construct should be given equal consideration, enabling the participant to establish a firm basis to determine their own sense of self-worth.

Finally, to provide optimal patient-centred care, researchers might consider using the Supportive Care Framework (Fitch, 2008) to underpin future studies. The model was originally designed for cancer care professionals to identify the unmet needs of patients and their support persons. It highlights the need to recognise individual differences and the need to tailor interventions to the individual's needs, desired goals and ways of coping. The framework conceptualises seven domains that may impact their needs because of the disease and its treatment, i.e., physical, emotional, social, psychological, spiritual, informational and practical changes. It theorises that a cancer diagnosis may affect a person's ability to meet and satisfy their own needs across these domains, which may potentially result in increased distress and negatively impact their psychosocial well-being (Fitch, 2008). This framework is considered suited to use as a theoretical model in future research to help further identify and better understand the unmet needs of BCiM patients' and their ICs.

7.13 Strengths and limitations of the research conducted in this PhD

This exploratory PhD has provided important insights into the experiences of men with breast cancer, their ICs, and HCPs' experiences and perceptions of their psychosocial support needs. The strengths and limitations of each study have been addressed in the corresponding chapters. However, this section will present an overview of the strengths and weakness of the PhD as a whole.

Strengths

The use of rigorous, standardised measures in study 1 enabled the constructs identified in previous literature conducted with BCiM to be explored in depth. Furthermore, study 2 (ICs) and

study 3 (HCPs) have further expanded the field of BCiM research, by being the first to be conducted with these populations in the UK.

Despite the prevalence and obstacles imposed by the Covid pandemic throughout the PhD, fortunately, the research was not adversely impacted. Considering recruitment took place either during or in the aftermath of the pandemic, the participant numbers in all three studies were good.

The combination of qualitative and quantitative methods and the triangulation of results has highlighted important themes pertinent to those impacted by the disease. Finally, building on the findings of the studies conducted in this PhD, suggestions for future research and recommendations for a stepped level support have been proposed.

Limitations

Firstly, a number of the psychosocial measures used in study 1 (chapter 4, section 4.4.7) had been designed for women with breast cancer, and consequently may not have reliably measured the constructs or captured the issues pertinent to men with breast cancer. There is a need to develop standardised measures specifically designed to examine the psychosocial impact of BCiM. The European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) is currently in the process of developing and validating a worldwide questionnaire to collect comprehensive, prospective data about quality of life in men with breast cancer (EORTC.org). There is a need for more measures to be developed and validated to assess different psychosocial variables specifically in this population.

Secondly, the majority of participants across the studies identified as White, which is not uncommon in psychological research (Muthukrishna et al., 2020). This was also prominent

across published literature of BCiM, wherein participants from diverse racial and ethnic backgrounds were not sufficiently represented. It is important to reflect upon the cultural diversity of the sample in BCiM due the higher incidence rates of breast cancer in Black men than White men (chapter 2, section 2.1.1; Shin et al., 2014). In relation to study 1, fundamental concepts such as body image and masculinity may be affected by the pressure to conform to cultural ideals (Grogan, 2021) and may influence how men experience breast cancer and their bodies post treatment. Regarding the experiences of ICs in study 2, representation of different cultures is important, as they may differ in family and community structure and may include a network of reciprocal relationships. Many of these may be involved in healthcare decisions, care and support of cancer patients (Daher, 2012).

Poor recruitment of diverse ethnic groups in cancer research is due to a variety of reasons including inadequate recruitment strategies, lack of cultural competency of the researcher, mistrust of the research process and lack of links with community networks (Farooqui et al., 2022). Within this research different purposeful methods were employed during the recruitment phase to improve diversity in the sample. A number of organisations who support cancer sufferers and their carers, with an emphasis on ethnic minority communities, were informed of the research and asked to post the study information on their social media sites. These included Cancer Black Care, Black Men's Health UK, and BlackOut UK, who shared the information with their members. However, despite these efforts, numbers remained low. To increase participation from underrepresented populations, future researchers should invest time and resources to establish relationships with charities and support groups for minority ethnic communities. These organisations should be encouraged to share with their members the need

for a broad representation of participants from diverse ethnic backgrounds in research and encourage them to participate.

Thirdly, the inclusion criteria for study 1 was broad and open to transgender and gender diverse people with breast cancer. However, one limitation to the recruitment strategy is that it did not actively recruit people with gender diverse identity. Future breast cancer research should actively include the recruitment of transgender and gender diverse people to gain insight into their experiences and psychosocial needs. It is important that the views and experiences of all those with breast cancer are heard and are better understood.

7.14 Reflection on the impact of Covid on the overall PhD

The impact of Covid on each study has been addressed and reflected upon in the corresponding chapters. This section will include reflections on the general issues faced, obstacles encountered, and lessons learnt from both a personal level and researcher perspective throughout the overall research process.

The PhD was started in 2019, in pre-Covid times, and finished in 2023, when the world had changed significantly. Looking back, it is hard to believe what we experienced; such a devastating illness, living in lock-down, unable to see friends and family, shops, restaurants, universities, and schools closed. The terrifying images of hospital car parks overflowing with ambulances filled our screens, the daily Government updates and the steep graphs indicating the ever-increasing, frightening rise in the levels of new cases and the daily death toll. During this time, myself and my husband had two young children to home-school, keep busy, and most importantly, to keep safe.

I feel incredibly lucky that the PhD was not significantly adversely affected by the pandemic. When lockdown first happened, I was fortunate that recruitment for study 1 had been successful, and the adequate sample size meant I could halt recruitment and start the analysis. When designing study 2, most people had been using online platforms such as Zoom to connect with friends and family as social distancing rules applied which restricted socialising. As a result, participants were largely comfortable using online platforms and were happy to use Microsoft Teams, and this proved an effective way to conduct the interviews. From a researcher point of view, this proved to be an extremely flexible method; it saved on time and travel expense. For participants, it meant they could take part in the interviews from the comfort of their own homes and at a convenient time. However, only being able to see the 'head shot' created by the camera may have limited my ability to fully observe participants' body language which may have provided additional insight into what respondents were feeling.

However, on a personal level, the situation was challenging. Due to school closures, we had our children aged 13 and 10 home-schooled for most of study 2. I found it was stressful and difficult to balance their needs with the time needed to work on the PhD. It was not only the burden and challenges of home-schooling, but also the restrictions and additional emotional support the children needed during these demanding and uncertain times. My husband was also juggling running a business in dire and stressful times. Aware of my role as a mum and wife and the importance of being present and supportive for the family, I felt it was important to try and make things as 'normal' as possible in very strange, frightening, and unsettling time. It took time to adjust and juggle the demands of home-schooling and parenting in such an uncertain time with the demands of the PhD. However, I have found continuing with the research to be a welcome

escape to the everyday fears and it has given me a sense of purpose in these strange and frightening times.

Aware of the importance of flexibility as a central and important component of being a researcher, I developed a new work routine under lockdown, whereby I started work at 6.00 am and had two hours before the children woke. I found this to be a productive time which I could dedicate to the PhD uninterrupted. I was keen to keep on track with the progress of the PhD and I appreciated the importance of having something for myself to focus on during this challenging period.

Although schools returned to the classroom after several months, working from home was mandatory for a while longer. During this time, I really missed interacting with others and missed the benefits of talking to other PhD researchers, although I did continue with online supervision which was beneficial.

In conclusion, I feel fortunate the PhD was not too adversely affected by the impact of the Covid. Conducting the PhD through the pandemic has taught me a lot as a researcher, first and foremost; the importance of flexibility, and to always design research studies with a backup plan, in case recruitment is impeded. Most of all, I was extremely aware of the additional stress and burden of the pandemic on all of those who have contributed to this research. I feel humbled that participants found the time to take part when they were facing additional challenges to their already stressful lives. Their time and commitment further drove my desire to complete the PhD and to play whatever role I could in helping to raise awareness and in some way to potentially help improve their lives.

7.15 Reflection on PPI in the overall PhD

Patient and public involvement (PPI) was an integral element to the research process (chapter 3, section 3.7). The incorporation of PPI in each study has been outlined in the corresponding chapters. This section will now provide a general reflection of PPI involvement throughout the PhD.

I found working together with PPI advisors was of immense benefit from the outset and an incredibly rewarding experience. Prior to conducting this research, I had very little knowledge of BCiM. It was during my Master's research I became aware that men could get breast cancer and, to my knowledge, had never met a man with the disease. As I embarked on the PhD journey, I was extremely aware of the possible limitations and challenges I faced. These included being a female researcher conducting research with men, as well as on a topic that I had limited personal experience. Consequently, I recognised the benefit of PPI and was keen to involve a patient advisor from the outset.

I was extremely lucky to meet my main PPI advisor who supported me throughout the PhD. He was diagnosed with breast cancer in 2015 and is a dedicated, passionate, and tireless advocate of raising awareness of BCiM. We met regularly and talked about his experiences, the impact of the disease on his life and his family, and the concerns and challenges they faced. These conversations highlighted issues that I had not previously considered, such as the long-term impact of the disease and the long-lasting side-effects of treatment. It was through these conversations I truly began to understand the devasting impact of BCiM.

Working together was a collaborative process and we discussed my research at length; he provided feedback on study ideas, participant information sheets, the content and wording of online surveys and chapters written for the thesis. I feel that our conversations brought the value of the work I was conducting to life and ensured I was conducting meaningful and relevant research. Through working together over the course of the PhD, I feel we developed a relationship of mutual trust and respect.

I engaged with other PPI advisors at different stages of the PhD. These ICs of men with breast cancer and healthcare professionals. They ICs provided feedback on study designs and the content of interviews in study 2, and the healthcare professionals fed back on the survey in study 3. I also had informal conversations with men with breast cancer I have met whilst conducting this research. These conversations taught me how breast cancer is embedded in their daily lives and for some, the emotional distress which can continue long after there is no clinical evidence of cancer. As mentioned in chapter 3 (section 3.7.2), early in the PhD, I was invited by one of my PPI advisors to attend his breast clinic in a local hospital. I found this was an extremely informative and valuable experience. It was useful to be able to see the clinic environment and to follow patients from having their mammogram through to diagnosis.

Overall, I found the insights I gained through these interactions, along with their feedback, to be incredibly useful. They taught me to look at my work from a different perspective. Finally, I cannot underestimate the value of PPI and acknowledge how it helped shape not only the research, but also me as a researcher. Below is a reflection written from the main PPI advisor on his involvement in the PhD:

"At the age of 58 I was diagnosed with male breast cancer in 2015 and underwent mastectomy, chemotherapy, and radiotherapy. I was given the all-clear in 2016 although still remain on Tamoxifen as a preventative measure.

Once diagnosed I became involved with raising funds for breast cancer charities which led me to get involved with various campaigns raising awareness of breast cancer in men.

I was also involved in the setting up of an online support group for men with breast cancer known as the Men's VMU. It is because of this work that I was introduced to Beth Herring and was asked to be a patient advisor on her PhD.

Over the years I have been very aware of the lack of information and support for men with breast cancer and Beth's research is very important in improving knowledge and awareness.

Being someone who has been on the male breast cancer journey I felt it was very worthwhile sharing my knowledge and views with Beth. Working with Beth has been very much a two-way process and being able to review her work from a patient perspective has been very educational. The knowledge I have gained has allowed me to put myself forwards and be appointed to the NICE Breast Cancer Group, so Beth's work is now indirectly impacting on guidance being developed by NICE for the NHS particularly in relation to men with breast cancer."

7.16 Reflection on research methods

Having completed the PhD, the pragmatic approach is still considered the most suitable to this thesis. This was particularly appropriate due to the exploratory nature of the research and the use of mixed methods which generated important complementary insights (Bishop, 2015).

From the initial design phase of the PhD, I was interested in adopting a mixed methods approach for a variety of reasons. Firstly, I felt there was a need to move away from the volume of qualitative research in the field of BCiM. Secondly, I considered that flexibility of mixed methods together with the different types of data collected would result in a more comprehensive and indepth exploration and understanding of the issues pertinent to men with breast cancer and their ICs. I believed the different methods would work together to answer the research questions and ultimately better contribute to the applied potential of the research than a standalone method (Fetters & Freshwater, 2015). Furthermore, in pursuing a PhD as a mature student, I was conscious to develop my skillset as a researcher and to garner as much experience as possible during the process. I embarked on the PhD with the mindset that the journey was more than a qualification and completing in-depth research in a specific subject, but also about equipping myself with a wide range of transferable skills (Lam et al., 2019). This was particularly evident in study 2, where I learned to use the NVIVO software for the analysis process as I had previously used hard copies of the data. Furthermore, I also feel I am developing better interview skills; it quickly became apparent that the participants I have interviewed have no-one to talk to about their experiences. Consequently, it was somewhat like a flood gate of emotions opening for participants and they just wanted to talk and 'offload'. Participants seemed to want to talk about every aspect of their experiences and lives, all of which I was eager to hear about, but I was conscious the interview needs to stay on track for the purpose of the research questions. Consequently, I feel my interview skills have developed as I learn skills from each interview, such as how to guide the conversation back on course.

I found conducting the qualitative interviews to be an incredibly rewarding experience, and the interaction with participants really bought the research process to life. I was extremely surprised by how open and honest participants were and how much personal information they shared. I felt honoured to be able to conduct this research and I developed a strong rapport with many of the participants. I did find some of the conversations upsetting, especially those who talked of their loved ones dying, or those with terminal cancer. However, I had a very supportive supervision team who I could talk to afterwards.

In using a mixed methods design, I have become a more versatile researcher. Through conducting both quantitative and qualitative methods I have learnt new skills which will be transferable in a future career in research. Throughout the process, I have increased my awareness of the ethical considerations and practicalities involved in conducting good research. As well as increasing my research skills, I feel I have grown in confidence as a researcher. Finally, the experience has inspired me to continue to work in research in the field of BCiM.

7.17 Dissemination of the findings

The findings of the individual studies have been presented at a variety of national and international academic conferences (Appendix 22). The results of study 2 have been published in a peer reviewed journal (Appendix 25), thereby contributing to the literature on BCiM. Studies 1 and 3 are currently being prepared to submit to the relevant journals in summer 2023. To raise awareness of the present research, the studies and updates have been posted on the Centre for Appearance Research's social media channels, including Twitter, Facebook and Instagram. See Appendix 23 for a breakdown of each post's engagement.

The findings have also been shared with cancer organisations, including Breast Cancer Now, Maggie's, Walk the Walk, The Men's VMU and Male Breast Cancer Happens as well as in nonacademic settings including The Appearance Matters Podcast (Appendix 22). I am currently working in collaboration with the American charity, Male Breast Cancer Happens, to create an online peer support group for the ICs of men with breast cancer around the world. I have recently been invited by the Male Breast Cancer Global Alliance to be part of a new group of researchers to conduct future studies in men with breast cancer from around the world.

7.18 Conclusion

The studies conducted in this PhD have provided important and novel findings. The research has explored the experiences of men, informal carers, and HCPs, and presents a holistic understanding of BCiM. The results have made a useful contribution to knowledge and have bridged a gap in research. The key thread throughout the PhD was that both men with breast cancer and their ICs are isolated, and findings show there is a lack of awareness and a clear need for evidence-based psychosocial support. Moving forwards, inclusivity must be at the core of breast cancer research, practice, and support. There is a vital need to raise awareness of BCiM and an urgent need for the provision of support specifically tailored to men with breast cancer and their ICs. Ultimately, the delivery of support that addresses their psychosocial needs depends on the HCPs knowledge and skills needed to deliver such support. Therefore, professional education and training of HCPs on the information and resources available will enable them to identify needs and tailor support accordingly. Together, these may help mitigate future issues, challenges and isolation faced by men with breast cancer and their ICs in the UK.

Appendices

APPENDIX 1 - Doctoral descriptors at UWE Bristol and where demonstrated in the current

thesis

	Doctoral descriptors at UWE Bristol	Where demonstrated in the current thesis
-	Have conducted enquiry leading to the creation and interpretation of new knowledge through original	The three studies in this PhD have explored previously unresearched areas.
	research or other advanced scholarship, shown by satisfying scholarly review by accomplished and recognised scholars in the field.	This program of work has also resulted in a peer-reviewed publication and presentations at academic conferences. The findings have also been shared in non-academic settings such as a podcast episode. This has facilitated the dissemination of new knowledge and raised awareness of the experiences and support needs of men with breast cancer and their ICs (appendix 22).
	Can demonstrate a critical understanding of the current state of knowledge in that field of theory and/or practice.	The literature review (chapter 2) has provided a critical overview of the existing research detailing the experiences of men with breast cancer and their ICs. Literature is also incorporated at the beginning of each study to guide the research aims. Furthermore, published research is included in the discussion section of each study as a basis for comparing findings. Lastly, related literature is integrated in the final discussion chapter (chapter 7).
	Show the ability to conceptualise, design and implement a project for the generation of new knowledge at the forefront of the discipline or field	The three studies conducted in this PhD have explored previously unresearched areas and the results make a novel contribution to the literature.
	of practice including the capacity to adjust the project design in the light of emergent issues and understandings.	In light of the Covid pandemic, the measures taken to ensure satisfactory recruitment, such as the use of Microsoft Teams to conduct interviews and the 'back-up study' which was planned but not needed, illustrate the researcher's ability to adjust the project in the light of emergent issues (study 3, section 6.3).
	Can demonstrate a critical understanding of the methodology of enquiry.	The researcher critically discusses the theoretical underpinnings and the methodology utilised in the PhD (chapter 3). A reflective section on the methodology is presented in the final discussion chapter (chapter 7).

Have developed independent judgement of issues and ideas in the field of research and / or practice and are able to communicate and justify that judgement to appropriate audiences. The researcher has incorporated PI input and synthesised the experiences of participants throughout the PhD. The results have been presented in a coherent manner which can be understood by both academic and lay audiences (appendix 22).

Can critically reflect on their work and evaluate its strengths and weaknesses including understanding validation procedures. A critical reflection section has been included in each study chapter. A reflective section on the overall PhD is included in the final discussion chapter (chapter 7). APPENDIX 2 - Glossary of common medical/technical breast cancer related terms and definitions used in the thesis

Α

Adjuvant Treatment given after initial treatment, for example chemotherapy or radiotherapy given after surgery.

Advanced breast cancer Breast cancer that has spread beyond the breast and the lymph nodes under the arm to other parts of the body. Also known as secondary, stage 4 or metastatic breast cancer.

Adverse effect An undesired or harmful effect of a treatment.

Alopecia Loss of hair from the head or body.

Alternative therapy Term used to describe therapies used by some people in place of standard medical treatment.

Anaemia Too few red blood cells in the body. It may cause symptoms including tiredness, shortness of breath and weakness.

Areolar region The area of dark-colored skin on the breast that surrounds the nipple.

Aromatase inhibitors Breast cancer treatment that works by reducing the amount of oestrogen in the body. A type of hormone (endocrine) therapy.

Arm oedema Swelling caused by excess fluid trapped in the body's tissues.

Axilla The armpit.

Axillary clearance An operation to remove all or some of the lymph nodes (also called lymph glands) from under the arm (axilla).

Axillary nodes The lymph nodes (also called lymph glands) under the arm (axilla).

В

Benign Not cancer. Benign tumours do not spread into, or invade, nearby tissues.

Bilateral Affecting both the right and left sides of body.

Biopsy Removal of tissue to be looked at under a microscope.

Blood cells Tiny structures produced in bone marrow. Includes red blood cells, white blood cells and platelets.

Blood count The numbers of red and white blood cells and platelets in a sample of blood.

BRCA1 and BRCA2 People who inherit an altered BRCA1 or BRCA2 gene from either parent have a much higher risk of developing breast cancer and some other cancers compared with the general population.

Breast cancer is a disease in which cells in the breast grow out of control. There are different kinds of breast cancer. The kind of breast cancer depends on which cells in the breast turn into cancer. Breast cancer can begin in different parts of the breast.

Breast Care nurse A specialist nurse who provides information and support to people diagnosed with breast cancer.

Breast cancer surgeon Treats breast cancer with surgery, such as a mastectomy.

С

Cancer A disease in which some of the body's cells grow uncontrollably and spread to other parts of the body.

Carcinoma Another term for cancer.

Chemotherapy Treatment aimed at destroying cancer cells using anti-cancer drugs.

Chest wall The muscles, bones and joints that make up the area of the body between the neck and the **abdomen (belly)**.

Chromosomes A threadlike structure of nucleic acids and protein found in the nucleus of most living cells, carrying genetic information in the form of genes.

Chronic A term used to describe an illness, disease or condition that is long lasting and generally slow to progress.

Counsellor A person trained to give guidance on personal or psychological problems

Cognitive impairment Difficulty concentrating or being more forgetful as a result of a cancer diagnosis or treatment. Sometimes called 'chemo brain' or 'chemo fog'.

Complementary therapies A varied group of therapies, such as massage and acupuncture, used alongside conventional medical treatments.

Comorbidities The simultaneous presence of two or more diseases or medical conditions in a patient.

Contralateral The other or opposite side, for example the contralateral breast.

Clinical nurse specialist See Breast Care nurse

Clinical trials Research that aims to improve treatment or care for patients.

Ε

Endocrine therapy see Hormone therapy.

ER status ER positive (ER+) means the breast cancer has oestrogen receptors. ER negative (ER-) means the breast cancer doesn't have oestrogen receptors (see Oestrogen receptors)

Epidemiology The branch of medicine which deals with the incidence, distribution and possible control of diseases and other factors relating to health.

F

Fibrocystic breast changes These can lead to the development of fluid-filled round or oval sacs, called cysts. Fibrocystic breasts are composed of tissue that feels lumpy or rope like. These can make breasts feel tender, or lumpy and can feel distinct from other breast tissue.

Breast tissue fibrosis. Fibrous tissue in an area of the breast.

G

Gene Stores the biological information we inherit from our parents, affecting the way we look and how our bodies work and grow.

Genetic Testing The study of a person's DNA to identify genetic differences or susceptibility to particular diseases or abnormalities.

General Practitioners (GPs) - Treat all common medical conditions and refer patients to hospitals and other medical services for urgent and specialist treatment. They focus on the health of the whole person combining physical, psychological, and social aspects of care.

Grade – low, medium, high. The look of cells under the microscope.

Gynaecomastia An increase in the amount of breast gland tissue in boys or men, caused by the imbalance of the hormones estrogen and testosterone.

Н

HER2 (human epidermal growth factor receptor 2) A protein involved in the growth of cells. Around 15–20 per cent of breast cancers have higher than normal levels of HER2 (known as HER2 positive) which helps the cancer to grow.

Herceptin see Trastuzumab.

Hereditary Characteristics, conditions or illnesses that can be passed from a parent to their child through genes.

Hodgkin lymphoma A cancer of the immune system that is marked by the presence of a type of cell called the Reed-Sternberg cell

Hormone receptor Involved in the growth of cells. In some breast cancers they bind to hormones within the cells (known as hormone receptor positive) and help the cancer to grow.

Hormone therapy (also called endocrine therapy) Drugs that work in different ways to block the effect of oestrogen on cancer cells. Only used if the breast cancer is hormone receptor positive.

Hormones Chemical messengers produced in various organs of the body that control growth and reproduction.

Hormone positive breast cancer Hormone receptor-positive (or hormone-positive) breast cancer cells have either estrogen (ER) or progesterone (PR) receptors or both. These breast cancers can be treated with hormone therapy drugs that lower estrogen levels or block estrogen receptors.

Hypogonadism A condition in which the male testes or the female ovaries produce little or no sex hormones.

I

Immunotherapy A type of targeted therapy that uses the body's immune system to help it fight cancer.

Inflammation Swelling, redness or warmth caused by the reaction of body tissues to injury, infection or irritation.

Inflammatory breast cancer A rare type of breast cancer where the skin of the breast looks red, and may feel warm and tender ('inflamed').

Incidence The rate of new cases of cancer.

Invasive breast cancer Cancer that has the potential to spread to other parts of the body.

L

Local treatment Specific to an area of the body, for example surgery or radiotherapy.

Lymph nodes Also known as lymph glands. Small oval-shaped structures found in clusters throughout the lymphatic system, for example under the arm (axilla).

Lymphatic system The drainage and filtering system of the body, made up of lymph nodes (lymph glands), vessels and fluid. Helps to get rid of waste and fight infection.

Lymphoedema Swelling of the arm, hand, chest or breast area caused by a build-up of lymph fluid in the surface tissues of the body. It can occur as a result of damage to the lymphatic system, for example because of breast cancer surgery or radiotherapy to the lymph nodes under the arm and surrounding area.

Μ

Malignant Cancer (abnormal cells that divide and grow in an uncontrolled way).

Mammogram A breast x-ray.

Mastectomy This is a type of surgery in which all of the breast tissue is removed, including the nipple.

Metastatic breast cancer Another name for secondary breast cancer.

Mortality Cancer mortality is expressed either as number of cancer deaths occurring, or as a mortality rate, i.e., the number of cancer deaths per 100 000 persons per year. Cancer mortality provides a measure of the impact of cancer in a given population.

Multidisciplinary team A multidisciplinary team involves a range of health professionals, from one or more organisations, working together to deliver comprehensive patient care.

Ν

Neo-adjuvant Treatment given before surgery. Examples are chemotherapy and hormone therapy. Sometimes called primary, for example primary hormone therapy.

0

Oestrogen Receptor (ER) Proteins within cancer cells that attach to the hormone oestrogen and help the cancer to grow. It may be abbreviated to ER, from the US spelling estrogen.

Oncologist A doctor who specialises in cancer (oncology). A medical oncologist specialises in cancer drugs. A clinical oncologist specialises in radiotherapy alone or radiotherapy and cancer drugs.

Oncology Nurse A specialist nurse who cares for cancer patients.

Ρ

Palliative care Focuses on symptom control and support when cancer cannot be cured. Usually involves a team of healthcare professionals such as specialist nurses, doctors, social workers and physiotherapists.

Palliative care consultant A doctor who specialises in palliative care.

Palliative care nurse A nurse specially trained to provide palliative care.

Palliative treatment Aims to control symptoms and slow down the progress of cancer, rather than cure it.

Pathologist A scientist who studies the causes and effects of diseases. They examine laboratory samples of body tissue for diagnostic purposes.

Primary breast cancer Breast cancer that has not spread beyond the breast or the lymph nodes (lymph glands) under the arm (axilla).

Progression The growth and spread of a disease such as breast cancer.

Progesterone A naturally occurring female hormone. It is essential for normal sexual development and the functioning of female reproductive organs.

Progesterone receptors Proteins within cancer cells that attach to the hormone progesterone (may be abbreviated to PR).

Prognosis The outlook of a disease, such as the likelihood of it coming back (recurrence) and the person's life expectancy.

Psychologist An expert or specialist in psychology.

Physiotherapist A person qualifies to treat disease, injury or disability by physical methods such as massage, heat treatment and exercise.

Q

Quality of life A term often used by healthcare professionals and researchers to refer to the wellbeing of patients during and after their breast cancer treatment. Quality of life can be affected by any of the experiences a patient has from diagnosis through to surviving breast cancer, including the physical, psychological and social implications of the disease and its treatment. **Radiotherapy** The use of high energy x-rays to destroy cancer cells.

Radiologists Medical doctors who specialise in diagnosing and treating injuries and diseases using medical imaging (radiology) procedures (exams/tests) such as X-rays, computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), nuclear medicine, positron emission tomography (PET) and ultrasound.

Recurrence When a disease or condition returns. There are different types of breast cancer recurrence.

- Local recurrence Breast cancer that has come back in the chest/breast area or in the skin near the original site or scar.
- Locally advanced breast cancer (sometimes called regional recurrence) Breast cancer that has come back and has spread to the chest wall or skin of the breast, or the lymph nodes around the chest, neck and under the breast bone, but has not spread to other areas of the body. Sometimes breast cancer is locally advanced when it is first diagnosed.
- Distant recurrence also called metastatic, advanced, stage 4 or secondary breast cancer.
 When cancer has spread from the breast to other parts of the body such as the bones, lungs, liver or brain.

Remission When the signs and symptoms of a disease partly or completely disappear. It may be temporary or permanent.

Risk factor Something that increases a person's chance of developing an illness such as cancer.

R

Secondary breast cancer Breast cancer that has spread to other parts of the body such as the bones, lungs, liver or brain. Also called metastases, advanced breast cancer, secondaries or stage 4 breast cancer.

Sentinal node biopsy Identifies whether the sentinel lymph node (the first lymph node that the cancer cells are most likely to spread to) is clear of cancer cells. There may be more than one sentinel node. Sometimes called sentinel node biopsy (SNB).

Side effects Unwanted effect of treatment.

Social workers Aim to improve people's lives by helping with social and interpersonal difficulties, promoting human rights and wellbeing.

Stage The size of the cancer and how far it has spread.

Steroids May be given as part of cancer treatment, for example to help with side effects of chemotherapy such as nausea and vomiting, or to control some symptoms caused by cancer.

Т

Tamoxifen A hormone therapy drug used to treat breast cancer.

Targeted therapy (or biological therapies) A group of drugs that block the growth and spread of cancer. They target and interfere with processes in the cells that cause cancer to grow.

Terminal A term often used when someone is approaching the last few weeks or days of life.

Therapeutic benefit A benefit or effect obtained as a result of treatment.

S

Thrombosis Occurs when blood forms a clot. If the clot occurs in a major vein, the condition is known as a deep vein thrombosis or DVT.

Tumour An overgrowth of cells forming a lump. May be benign (not cancer) or cancer.

U

Ultrasound scan A scan that uses high frequency sound waves to produce an image.

Х

X-ray Used to produce images of dense tissues in the body such as bone or lungs.

Appendix 3 - EBSCO search terms

Men with breast cancer

"male breast cancer"	Impact
"breast cancer in men"	Psychosocial impact
	Impact
	Impact*
	Effect*
	Wellbeing
	Quality of life
	QOL
	Body image
	Self-esteem
	Masculin*
	Appearance concern*

Informal carers

"male breast cancer"	Famil*
"breast cancer in men"	Carer*
	Spouse
	Friends
	Informal carer*

APPENDIX 4 – Summary of psychosocial research involving men with breast cancer, methods and core findings

Authors	Year	Country	Analysis	Title	Methods and sample	Core findings
France et al.,	2000	UK	Content analysis Phenomenological approach	Male cancer: A qualitative study of male breast cancer	Face-to-face unstructured interviews Purposive, <i>n</i> = 6	 Delay in diagnosis. Shock reaction to diagnosis Stigma Body image Causal factors Lack of provision of male relevant information and emotional support
Williams et al.,	2003	UK	Qualitative Thematic analysis	Experiences of men with breast cancer: an exploratory focus group study	Semi-structured interviews + focus groups Purposive (<i>n</i> = 27) Women with breast cancer (<i>n</i> = 18) Men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> = 9)	 Role of partner Disclosure Isolation Lack of support Lack of gender specific information Masculinity Body image
Naymark	2006	Canada	Qualitative Thematic analysis	Male breast cancer: incompatible and incomparable	Interviews Men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> = 6) Healthcare professionals (<i>n</i> = 5)	 Gender disparities Masculinity as a barrier to healthcare Gender assumptions of behaviour and needs

						 Lack of provision of male relevant information and emotional support
Iredale et al.,	2005	UK	Cross sectional survey and focus groups	The experiences of men with breast cancer in the United Kingdom	 Hospital anxiety and depressions scale and cancer- specific distress and coping scale Purposive sample. Focus groups (n = 4) Questionnaires to men with breast cancer (n = 161) Follow-up interviews with these men (n = 30) Reconvening the focus groups (n = 2) for the men and women with breast 	 Diagnosis and disclosure Information needs Support Raising awareness
Brain et al.,	2006	UK	Cross sectional survey	Psychological distress in men with breast cancer.	Hospital anxiety and depression scale, cancer- specific distress, body image scale, COPE scale Convenient sample, <i>n</i> =161	 Cancer related stress Body image concens Depressive symptons Avoidance coping Fear Uncertainty Lack of gender-specific materials Unmet information needs
Pituskin et al.,	2007	USA	Qualitative analysis	Experiences of men with breast cancer: a qualitative study	Exploratory approach. Men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> = 20)	 Concerns with disclosure Poor of awareness of BCiM Difficulties receiving diagnosis

						 Body image concerns Role strain Lack of male-specific information Helping other men
Donovan and Flynn	2007	UK and overseas	Qualitative Thematic analysis	The Lived Experience of Male Breast Cancer	Semi-structured interviews, email correspondence contributed contextual data Men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =15) Interviews from the UK (<i>n</i> =5) and self-volunteered participants from overseas (<i>n</i> =10)	 Living with BCiM Concealment as a strategy for managing a diagnosis Contested masculinity Interacting with health services
Thomas, Eileen	2010	USA	Qualitative analysis – contextual analysis and frequency of similar responses	Men's awareness and knowledge of male breast cancer	Semi-structured interviews Men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> <i>=28</i>)	 Lack of awareness Masculinity concerns Suggestions to improve awareness and education of BCiM
Pemmaraju et al.,	2012	USA	A retrospective review	Retrospective review of male breast cancer patients: Analysis of tamoxifen-related side- effects	Men with breast cancer (n =64) treated with tamoxifen Descriptive statistics were used for patient characteristics, side-effects, and discontinuation of tamoxifen.	 High rate of discontinuation of tamoxifen Side effects – weight gain, sexual dysfunction
Sime	2013	UK	Qualitative	Men's experiences of having breast cancer: a	Part semi-structured interviews.	Help-seeking practicesLack of awareness of BCiM

			Framework analysis - thesis	comparison with women's experiences.	Qualitative Purposive sample of men (<i>n</i> = 19) and secondary data from women	 Disclosure strategies Treatment experiences – lack of choice Lack of information Negative experiences in treatment setting Supportive role of IC's Masculinity and embodiment concerns Masculinity changes over the course of the illness
Kipling et al.,	2014	UK	Literature review and in-person written survey (not standardised measures)	Psychological Impact of Male Breast Disorders: Literature Review and Survey Results	Literature review + Written survey with men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =78)	 Anxiety felt both before and after diagnosis and treatment Masculinity Side effects of medication Stigma
Quincey, Williamson and Winstanley	2016	UK	Qualitative synthesis	Marginalised malignancies': A qualitative synthesis of men's accounts of living with breast cancer	Interpretative and evaluative qualitative synthesis of existing academic literature in the field of BCiM.	 Positions BCiM as a marginalised malignancy Unmet psychosocial needs Men can experience 'othering' and 'self-stigma' Masculinity is central to men's experiences Small changes to the existing care and support could make a difference
Rayne et al.,	2017	South Africa	File review	Male Breast Cancer Has Limited Effect on Survivor's Perceptions of	Retrospective file review of cases men with breast cancer (n = 23) and telephone	 Delayed diagnosis Most did not perceive breast cancer diagnosis as

				Their Own Masculinity: A Record Review and Telephone Survey of Patients in Johannesburg, South Africa,	interviews with men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> = 18)	 affecting their masculinity, or altering sexual function Those whose masculinity was affected tended to be black, less aware of BCiM and treated in government hospitals.
Midding et al.,	2017	Germany	Qualitative content analysis	Informational support: Needs and resources of male breast cancer patients	Interviews with men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =27)	 Need for improved informational support Important role of social support
Midding et al.,	2019	Germany	Mixed methods	Men With a "Woman's Disease": Stigmatization of Male Breast Cancer Patients—A Mixed Methods Analysis	Quantitative data (n =100) Interviews with men with breast cancer (n =27)	 Stigma Masculinity Body image Lack of awareness Lack of gender appropriate materials
Quincey & Trusson	2019	UK	Qualitative interviews and photographic data. Narrative and thematic analysis.	Breast Cancer and Hair Loss	Data from 2 separate experiential inquiries were analysed together. Study 1 used semi structured interviews from women with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =24) Study 2 used structured interviews and participant- authored photographs from men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =31)	 Hair loss is distressing for both sexes Asserting masculinity and use of humour by male participants Men discussed loss of body hair Masculinity Appearance concerns Lack of support for men Need for gender-specific advice and support tailored to men's needs Role of healthcare professionals

Walker and Berry	2019	USA	Descriptive content analysis	Men with breast cancer experience stigma in the waiting room	Semi-structured telephone interviews with men with breast cancer (n =5)	 Lack of awareness Stigma Inappropriate clinical environment
Thompson and Haydock	2019	USA	Grounded theory	Men's Lived Experiences with Breast Cancer: The Double Consciousness of Marginal Men	Interviews (face- to-face (n =7) or telephone (n =10)	 Isolation Body talk Masculinity Embodiment
Halbach et al.,	2019	Germany	Descriptive statistics and qualitative content analysis	Male Breast Cancer Patients' Perspectives on Their Health Care Situation: A Mixed- Methods Study	Questionnaires completed by men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =100) Interviews with men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =100)	 Lack of awareness Uncertainty about treatment Stigma Care concerns Challenges surrounding treatment of men in gynaecology settings Need for better after care
Co, Lee and Kwong	2020	Hong Kong	Retrospective review and telephone interviews	Delayed presentation, diagnosis, and psychosocial aspects of male breast cancer	Retrospective review of men with breast cancer ($n = 56$) and telephone interviews with men with breast cancer ($n = 31$)	 Lack of awareness of BCiM Embarrassment at onset Uncomfortable waiting in breast centres with predominantly female patients
Faria et al.,	2021	Brazil	Thematic analysis and frequency of similar responses	Analysis of knowledge of BCiM among higher education male students	Semi-structured questionnaires Male higher education students at one institution	 Lack of awareness of risk factors, self-examination, or diagnosis of BCiM
					(<i>n</i> =299)	
---------------------------------------	------	--------	--	---	---	---
Levin-Dagan and Baum	2021	Israel	Thematic analysis	Passing as normal: Negotiating boundaries and coping with male breast cancer	Semi-structured interviews with men with breast cancer (n =31)	 Stigma both inside and outside healthcare settings Body image concerns and concealment practices Masculinity
Quincey, Williamson and Wildbur	2021	UK	A multimethod inquiry - verbal and photographic data were analysed using Interpretative phenomenological analysis through the 'visual voice' paradigm.	Men With Breast Cancer and Their Encounters With Masculinity: An Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis Using Photography	Semi-structured verbal-visual interviews with men with breast cancer (<i>n</i> =31)	 Masculinities performed at different points of the breast cancer trajectory (from diagnosis, treatment and life when treatment has finished) How men encounter, perform, utilise and transition between masculinities in their adjustment to breast cancer

APPENDIX 5 - Study 1 online survey

Study title: Exploring men's experiences and body image concerns following breast cancer. A

mixed methods study.

Information

You are being invited to take part in this online study. Before you decide if you would like to participate, it is important for you to understand why the research is being done and what it will involve. Please take your time to read the following information carefully and contact us if there is anything that is not clear or if you would like more information. Take time to decide whether or not you wish to take part.

What is the purpose of the study?

The purpose of the study is to explore men's experiences after diagnosis and treatment for breast cancer, including any changes to their body and appearance. We hope the findings will inform the future provision of care and support.

Who is carrying out the research?

This study is being carried out by Beth Herring, a PhD student based at the Centre for Appearance Research at the University of the West of England. The Centre for Appearance Research is the world's largest research group focusing on the role of appearance and body image in people's lives. The PhD is being supervised by Professor Diana Harcourt.

Who can take part in this research?

Men aged 18 years and older who have received a diagnosis or diagnosis and treatment for breast cancer. We are particularly interested in men's views on how their diagnosis and treatment has impacted on how they feel about their body. We are keen to hear from men who have had any kind of treatment, whether it has had a positive or a negative impact on how they feel, or whether it has had no impact at all.

What will participation involve and how long will it take?

If you agree to take part in the study, you will be asked to complete an online survey. The survey will take less than 10 minutes to complete. The survey will ask you questions about your thoughts and feelings regarding appearance and the support available to you.

What about confidentiality?

The information you give us will be treated with the highest level of confidentiality. You will be assigned a unique participant identification code, your name and identity will never be connected to your responses. Information that would make it possible to identify you or any other participant will never be included in any report. Upon completion of the survey, you have the opportunity to provide your email should you wish to be informed of the findings. Your email address will be kept separately from your responses to ensure that your anonymity is protected. Your data may be published in an academic journal or presented at a conference, and whilst your direct quotes might be used, any identifying information will remain anonymous. Data will only be accessible to the researchers working on the programme.

Do I have to complete the whole survey?

Your participation in this research is entirely voluntary and you have the right to answer as many or as few questions as you wish. However the more questions you answer, the more helpful this will be. You also have the right to withdraw from the study up to four weeks after you have completed the survey. Should you wish to withdraw you will need to inform us by email (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk) quoting your unique participation identification code. This will enable us to identify all the material that needs to be deleted following your withdrawal from the project.

What are the potential disadvantages and risks of taking part?

We understand that this may be a sensitive topic for some men. We do not expect that participating in this study will have any detrimental effects on you. It is entirely your choice as to what you want to share with the researchers via the survey. We would also like to reassure you that there are no right or wrong answers and no judgements will be made on the basis of what you write.

What are the potential benefits of taking part?

Although we cannot promise that this study will help you personally, we hope that having the opportunity to share your opinions and experiences will be a positive experience. Your participation will contribute towards a greater understanding of appearance related concerns and help inform the development of a future intervention for men who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer. The intervention aims to improve the lives of men who have noticed changes to their appearance and how they feel about their body following breast cancer.

What will happen to the results of this study?

The results of this study will be published in academic journals or presented at conferences. However, you will not be identified in any outputs from the research. We will also provide feedback to participants, so that you will be informed of the study findings.

Who has reviewed this study?

This study has been reviewed and approved by the University of the West of England Research Ethics Committee.

What do I do if I want to take part?

If you do wish to take part, please complete the consent form below and you may begin the survey.

Further information and further support:

If you would like any further information about this research or if you have any queries at any time in the future, please contact: Beth Herring (PhD researcher): beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk or 0117 328 3273 or Professor Diana harcourt: Diana2.Harcourt@uwe.ac.uk

Furthermore, if you have any concerns about breast cancer or any aspect of your treatment, we recommend you contact your GP or your breast care team. Breast Cancer Care, a UK charity, can also provide support including information and online discussion forums: https://www.breastcancercare.org.uk and https://www.breastcancercare.org.uk/information-support/have-i-got-breast-cancer/breast-cancer-in-men. These may be able to advise you on finding the help you need.

Thank you for taking the time to read this information sheet.

STATEMENT OF CONSENT

Before you take part in the survey, we would like to make sure that you have understood the information we have given so far.

In order to take part in the survey you are agreeing to the following:

I understand that by consenting to take part in this study I am still able to withdraw without having to give any reasons

O I understand that I can ask questions about the study after I have completed the survey

I understand that I will never be personally identified in any report or write up that stems from this research

I understand that my name will be replaced by a unique identification code so that all the data can remain confidential

 \bigcirc I confirm that I am over the age of 18

I have read and agree to the above statements and I am happy to take part.

○ Yes

• No [End of survey]

• Yes, I want to exit the survey [End of survey]

No, I want to continue and complete the survey

Thank you for agreeing to complete this survey titled '*Mens' experiences after diagnosis and treatment for male breast cancer'.* We anticipate that the survey should take you about 15 minutes to complete.

Should you wish to withdraw, you will need to inform us by email (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk),

quoting your unique participant identification code. Your participant identification code will enable us to identify all the material that needs to be deleted due to your withdrawal from the project.

To create your unique participant identification code please enter the first three letters of your mother's maiden name and the day of the month that you were born.

EXAMPLE: If your mother's maiden name is Cooper and you were born on the 10th August you would enter COO10.

Please enter your code in the box below:

The survey consists of three sections:

Section 1/3

The first section will ask you questions about you and your treatment.

We really need to understand the sorts of people who have completed the survey. There are a few demographic questions which we will use in our analysis, not to identify individuals.

Please remember that all of your answers are anonymous.

How old are you (years)?

How would you describe your ethnic group? Please click one of the following options:

O White

O Multiple ethnic group

- O Asian/Asian British
- O Black/African/Caribbean/Black British
- Other, please specify _____

O Prefer not to say

What is your relationship status?

○ Single

O Married/Civil partnership

O In a relationship but not married or in a civil partnership

○ Divorced

- Separated
- Widowed
- Other (please state)

O Prefer not to say

Which of the following options best describes how you think of yourself?
O Heterosexual or straight
О Gay
O Bisexual
O Other
O Prefer not to say
What is your employment status?
○ Employed
○ Self-employed
○ Retired
O Other
What country do you live in?

The following questions are about your breast cancer diagnosis and treatment.

How long ago did you receive your diagnosis for breast cancer? Years

|--|

What treatment have you received for breast cancer?

Surgery

O Chemotherapy

O Radiotherapy

O Hormonal therapy ((e.g. Tamoxifen)

Rehabilitation

Other (please state) _____

What type of surgery did you have?

In what country did you receive your treatment?

Are you currently undergoing treatment?

O Yes

🔿 No

What treatment are you undergoing?

O Hormonal (e.g., Tamoxifen)

 \bigcirc Chemotherapy

○ Radiotherapy

Other (please specify)

Do you have any additional health issues? Please give details

Below is a list of statements that other people with breast cancer have said are important. Please indicate one answer per line to indicate your response as it applies to <u>the past 7 days.</u>

	Not at all	A little bit	Somewhat	Quite a bit	Very much
I have a lack of energy	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
I have nausea	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Because of my physical condition, I have trouble meeting the needs of my family	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am forced to spend time in bed	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I have pain	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am bothered by side effects of treatment	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I feel ill	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

	Not at all	A little bit	Somewhat	Quite a bit	Very much
I feel close to my friends	0	0	0	0	0
l get emotional support from my family	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
l get support from my friends	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
My family has accepted my illness	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am satisfied with family communication about my illness	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I feel close to my partner (or the person who is my main support)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

Please answer the question below, if you feel uncomfortable, please select 'Prefer not to say' option

	Not at all	A little bit	Somewhat	Quite a bit	Very much	Prefer not to say
l am satisfied with my sex life	0	0	0	0	0	0

	Not at all	A little bit	Somewhat	Quite a bit	Very much
I feel sad	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am satisfied how I am coping with my illness	\bigcirc	0	0	0	0
I am losing hope in the fight against my illness	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I feel nervous	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
l worry about dying	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I worry that my condition will get worse	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

	Not at all	A little bit	Somewhat	Quite a bit	Very much
I am able to work (include work at home)	0	0	0	0	0
My work (include work at home) is fulfilling	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am able to enjoy life	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
l have accepted my illness	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am sleeping well	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am enjoying the things I usually do for fun	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
l am content with the quality of my life right now	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

	Not at all	A little bit	Somewhat	Quite a bit	Very much
I have been short of breath	0	0	0	0	0
I am self- conscious about the way I dress	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
One or both of my arms are swollen or tender	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I feel sexually attractive	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
l am bothered by hair loss	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I worry that other member of my family might someday get what I have	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
l worry about the effects of stress on my illness	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
l am bothered about a change in weight	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am able to feel like a man	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc



You will now be asked how you feel about your appearance, and any changes that may have resulted from your disease or treatment.

Please read each item carefully, and indicate alongside the reply which comes closest to the way you have been feeling about yourself, <u>during the past week</u>.

	Not at all	A little	Quite a bit	Very much	Not applicable
Have you been feeling self-conscious about your appearance?	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
Have you felt less physically attractive as a result of your disease or treatment?	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Have you been dissatisfied with your appearance when dressed?	0	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
Have you been feeling less masculine as a result of your disease or treatment?	0	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
Did you find it difficult to look at yourself naked?	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
Have you been feeling less sexually attractive as a result of your disease or treatment?	0	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
Did you avoid people because of the way you felt about your appearance?	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
Have you been feeling the treatment has left your body less whole?	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

Have you felt dissatisfied with your body?	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
--	---	------------	------------	------------	------------

	Not at all	A little	Quite a bit	Very much	Not applicable
Have you been dissatisfied with the appearance of your scar?	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc

Please answer the following:

	Definitely disagree	Mostly disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Mostly agree	Definitely agree	Not applicable
My body is sexually appealing.	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	0	0
I like my looks just the way they are.	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Most people would consider me good- looking.	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
I like the way I look without my clothes on.	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I like the way my clothes fit me.	0	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
I dislike my physique.	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
l am physically unattractive.	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

		Strongly disagree	Disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Some- what agree	Agree	Strongly agree	Not applicable
l rarely think about how l look.	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
I think it is more important that my clothes are comfortable than whether they look good on me.	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
I think more about how my body feels than how my body looks.	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0	0	0
I rarely compare how I look with how other people look.	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0
During the day, I think about how I look many times.	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
I often worry about whether the clothes I am wearing make me look good.	0	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc	0
I rarely worry about how I	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

look to other people.					
	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
I have high self esteem	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

Not at all A little bit Somewhat Quite a bit Very much No longer a \bigcirc whole man \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc Lost part of manhood \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc Not the man I used to be \bigcirc \bigcirc I feel that others think that I am not \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc the man I used to be Feel weak \bigcirc and small \bigcirc Compared unfavourably \bigcirc to other men Have been too emotional Hard to think coolly and \bigcirc logically

Since your cancer diagnosis or treatment, how much have you felt...

Is there anything else about you diagnosis or treatment you would like to share? *Please* write your response in the text box below.

Is there anything else you would like to tell us about any changes to your appearance that you have noticed since your diagnosis or treatment? Please write your response in the text box below.

Could anything have been done differently by the breast care service that may have improved your experience of changes to your appearance as a result of breast cancer treatment or surgery? If yes, please give details:

Did you seek any support for appearance-related issues, at any stage following your diagnosis?

○ Yes

○ No

Please give details of support sought for appearance related issues:

When did you seek support for appearance-related issues?

What format of support would you have preferred? *Please click one of the following options*

○ Group meetings

Online support

O Peer support

Other (please specify) _____

Do you think the questions in this survey have fully addressed your appearance-related concerns?

○ Yes

🔿 No

Please tell us what else we should have asked about:

Thank you, the main part of the survey is now complete, we just have a few questions left:

How do you prefer your Breast Cancer to be called?

O Breast cancer

O Male breast cancer

O Cancer of the chest

○ Chest cancer

Other (please specify) _____

Where did you hear about this study?

○ Word of mouth

O Social media

• From a support group

Other (please specify) _____

If you would like to receive a summary of the results of this study or hear about future research that we may be conducting on this topic, please add your email address below. Please note that your email address will only be used for contacting you regarding the survey results or future related research. We will ensure that your email address will be kept separately from your responses in any data analysis to ensure confidentiality.

○ I am happy being contacted about future research in this area.

Please provide your email address.

 \bigcirc I would like to receive a copy of the results.

Please provide your email address.

Thank you for taking part in this survey, we very much appreciate your time.

APPENDIX 6 - Study 1 social media recruitment posts

Instagram

Twitter

Men get breast cancer too!

Very little research has examined psychosocial aspects of male breast cancer, including the impact of treatment on body image and appearance-related issues.

CAR's PhD researcher @BethCHerring has recently conducted an online study, 87 men from 9 countries participated. Preliminary results found there was a wide variety in their experiences and concerns; whilst some men had a positive experience of treatment and care, others received very little information and a poor standard of care and support.

Greater awareness and more research is needed to better understand the needs and concerns of men with breast cancer.

#MaleBreastCancerAwareness #CancerResearch #MenWithCancer#MensHealth#MenHaveBreastsToo



[Image shows two intertwined ribbons, the symbol of breast cancer awareness, one is pink and one is blue]

PhD student @BethCHerring is conducting exciting new research on to #malebreastcancer. Men who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer are invited to complete an online survey. For information go to: https://go.uwe.ac.uk/malebreastcancer

#cancerresearch #menwithcancer

Facebook



Male breast cancer study - participants wanted!

PhD student Beth Herring is conducting exciting new research on men with breast cancer.

In order to better understand the impact of receiving a diagnosis and treatment for breast cancer, she is looking for men who have been diagnosed with breast cancer to complete a brief online survey.

To take part please visit: <u>https://go.uwe.ac.uk/malebreastcancer</u> or contact Beth Herring (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk); +44 117 328 3273 for more information.

Thank you for your time and support

APPENDIX 7 - A description of the cancer charities, support groups and individuals involved in recruitment for study 1.

A Man's Pink (USA)

An American website set up by Herb Wagner, following his diagnosis of breast cancer. It provides patients and their families access to information on BCiM. The site also runs a forum to share individual stories and offer peer support to cancer patients and survivors. The webpage allocated a whole page dedicated to help recruit for the study.

Blue Ribbon Foundation (UK), the organisation promotes the health and wellbeing of men. They raise awareness of numerous male health issues, including male breast cancer. They also encourage men to take positive action to safeguard their health and wellbeing, including encouraging men to visit their doctor more often.

Breast Cancer Network Australia (BCNA) is Australia's leading breast cancer consumer organisation. Established 22 years ago, they work to ensure that all Australians who are affected by breast cancer receive the very best care, treatment and support.

Breast Cancer Haven (UK)

A UK charity that offers one-to-one emotional, physical and practical support to anyone affected by breast cancer. They provide counselling and therapies to help with the emotional and physical side-effects from breast cancer as well as help with healthy eating and exercise. They also run support groups. They have seven centres across the country including the West Midlands, Hereford, Wessex, Yorkshire Worcester and two in London.

Breast Cancer Now (UK)

Breast Cancer Care and Breast Cancer Now merged to become one charity, Breast Cancer Now. The charity conducts research and provides information and support to anyone diagnosed with breast cancer. The charity has 63366 members and hosts an online forum which posts to their community. The study was posted on their online forum: https://forum.breastcancernow.org/t5/Living-with-breast-cancer/PhD-survey-about-malebreast-cancer/m-p/1314556#M94965.

Bust (UK)

A Bristol based charity founded by patients for patients to support the work of the Bristol Breast Care Centre at Southmead Hospital. They provide information and support to men and women who have received a diagnosis and treatment for breast cancer.

HIS Breast Cancer Awareness (USA)

Is an informative website created by a brother and sister who were BRACA 2 positive and were both diagnosed with breast cancer. The website assists those affected by breast cancer, family and friends, health care professionals, and anyone who is interested in learning about the risk, treatment(s), emotional aspect and stigmatism of men dealing with this disease.

Maggie's

A UK charity with centres built in the grounds of 20 major NHS cancer hospitals in the UK and abroad, as well as an online centre. Professional staff provide emotional support and practical advice as well practical advice about benefits and eating well. The centres provide the opportunity to meet others in a similar situation.

One for the Boys (UK)

Is a website which encourages men to talking about cancer by removing the myths around it and changing their attitudes towards their health. They aim to educate men through awareness campaigns and live clinics to know the signs associated with cancer. Ultimately, they hope this will encourage them to seek help and allow for the early detection that can save lives.

Penny Brohn

A UK charity with their national centre in Bristol. They also work in partnership with a range of healthcare providers to help meet the needs of those living with cancer and their families across

the country including Liverpool, the midlands, Wolverhampton, London, Brighton, Bristol and Exeter. Penny Brohn provides a holistic approach designed to help patients feel better and live better with cancer, its treatments and side effects. They offer local support including free courses (day or residential), activities and wellbeing events such as yoga and mindfulness.

The Dutch Cancer Society (The Netherlands)

The charity works with all cancer types and is involved in funding of scientific research. They share their knowledge about different cancers and their treatment.

Male Breast Cancer Happens (previously The Male Breast Cancer Coalition, USA)

Male Breast Cancer Happens a not-for-profit patient advocacy organization. They participate in events around the world to raise awareness of male breast cancer.

Additionally, they shares stories from male breast cancer survivors all over the world in a bid to try and reduce the stigma and isolation associated with male breast cancer.

Walk the Walk (UK)

Walk the Walk is a UK based grant making breast cancer charity which raises awareness and runs events and challenges worldwide. It also supports local and national fundraising events to raise awareness of breast cancer in both men and women.

Male breast cancer support groups who promoted the survey online included:

Walk the Walk (UK), One for the Boys (UK), Blue Ribbon Foundation (UK), The Male Breast Cancer Coalition (USA), HIS Breast Cancer Awareness (USA), A Man's Pink (USA), Breast Cancer Network Australia and The Dutch Cancer Society (The Netherlands).

Individuals who promoted the study through their social media (Twitter and Face Book) included:

Herb Wagner – a MBC survivor and founder of the BCiM support site "A Man's Pink". Herb created a page on his site dedicated to promoting this survey.

Professor John Boyages - an Australian breast cancer specialist with more than 35 years' experience in the diagnosis and treatment of breast cancer. John has written a book on BCiM, 'Male breast cancer – Taking Control' and kindly posted this study on Face Book.

Rodney Ritchie - an Australian breast cancer survivor and advocate for BCiM awareness frequently posted the study on his social media channels.

The BBC Sports presenter, **Jake Humphrey**, promoted the study on Twitter. Jake has 908k followers.

APPENDIX 8 - Example of reflexive log

21.07.2020 I have just started reading the extracts properly and am starting to feel immersed in the dataset. I am really moved by the experiences of the men, and I am feeling a mixture of sorrow at how lonely their experiences are and anger at how they are often treated in the healthcare system and by society as a whole.

I am so pleased I am undertaking this research and hope to give a voice to these men. I am aware of the importance of research and hoping I can make some kind of difference, however small that may be. The analyis is an emotional rollercoaster of highs and low! I often find myself thinking of their quotes and the sadness of many of their situations long after I have stopped working on the analysis. Some of the language used by the men to describe their struggles and concerns are haunting.

28.07.2020 Hearing the voices of the men and their experiences really brings the research alive! I am starting to see parallels in many of their stories, as well as the similarity of experiences of BCiM patients in different countries around the world.

30.07.2020 As well as similarities there are marked differences in how some men react/cope with breast cancer. It reminds me of the research I conducted with women with breast cancer and the diversity in their experiences... we are all different and all reaction/experience things differently.

11.08.2020 I have had a few weeks off for the kids school holidays and refreshing myself with the data...again I am moved by the men's responses. Whilst some men only say the odd word, others have poured their hearts out... I get the feeling this may have been the first time for many have

396
been given the opportunity to have a voice and to share their experiences. I am getting the distinct feeling of what a lonely disease breast cancer is for many men and the huge disparities in the care and support provided for women to men with the disease. I have been haunted by some of the experiences, of 'friends' making jokes of their cancer and others crossing the road to avoid them. The overwhelming sense of sheer loneliness felt by so many of them is so evident... it really is desperately sad.

APPENDIX 9. Example of coding for study 1 and thematic map



Initial thematic map showing interaction of themes

The 'pink bias' of breast cancer GENDER DISPARITIES

- Feminisation of breast cancer
- Disparities in provision of care, support and research
- Masculinity
- Lack of awareness among public & healthcare professionals

"Cancer is a lonely disease....male breast cancer is even lonelier"

ISOLATION

- Lack of social, emotional and psychological support
- · Isolated within healthcare setting
- Not represented in breast cancer literature
 Refused from joining peer support
- groups as male

"I truly dislike my appearance" EFFECTS OF TREATMENT

- Hidden wounds
- Temporary changes to appearance
- Long- and short-term appearance and functional changes

"Men get breast cancer too" MALE BREAST CANCER ADVOCATE

- Raising awareness of MBC
- Educating others
- Positive meaning and purpose
 from their experience

APPENDIX 10 - Study 1 feedback letter to stakeholders



Centre for Appearance Research University of the West of England Frenchay Campus Coldharbour Lane Bristol BS16 1QY United Kingdom



Exploring men's experiences after diagnosis and treatment for male breast cancer.

November 2020

Why was the research conducted?

The research study, with which you kindly helped recruit participants, was the first in a series of studies for a PhD in male breast cancer. There has been little research conducted on the psychological and social impact of breast cancer in men and this study aimed to gain a better understanding of areas where men may be concerned about changes to their appearance and exploring influencing factors. It also explored men's experiences of support for appearance-related issues and their treatment. Research is needed to clarify the extent and type of these needs and the findings will help guide the next studies in this PhD. Ultimately, the research aims to help improve the future provision of support for men with breast cancer.

What did I do?

The invitation to participate in the research was posted on social media channels and online forums of number of cancer charities and support organisations globally. A number of cancer specific charities also advertised the study in their centres and informed men of the research. This attracted a good level of interest and 87 men from 9 countries across the world took part in the survey. This was a very large sample for research in this area since the limited amount of previous studies typically included around ten to twenty men.

There were two main aims of the study:

- To gain a better understanding of areas where men may be concerned about changes to their appearance and exploring influencing factors.
- To gather information on existing support and support needs that are not currently being met.

What did I find?

When receiving a diagnosis and treatment for any type of cancer, patients are faced with very individual situations and challenges. This study in men with breast cancer found there was a wide variety in their experiences and concerns; whilst some men had a positive experience of treatment and care, others received very little information and a poor standard of care and support. This summary aims to provide an overview of the key findings from the survey exploring men's experiences of breast cancer.

Appearance concerns

There was considerable contrast in how men experienced and managed the impact of change to their appearance due to cancer treatment. Whilst some participants embraced their mastectomy scars as a sign of beating the disease, a large number of men were self-conscious and struggled with their changed appearance. Others reported finding the side-effects of treatment such as weight gain and Lymphedema difficult to manage and a large number of participants struggled with the side-effects of the hormone therapy, Tamoxifen.

Information needs

Participants talked about the need for readily available, gender specific information about breast cancer in men. They suggested this could be achieved with simple, inexpensive changes such as removing words specifically related to female bodies and providing images of men.

Related to this is the need for more research to be conducted on men with breast cancer. A large number of men expressed their concerns about hormone treatments they were receiving and the lack of clinical trials conducted on men.

Some participants also felt the clinical setting is currently too focused on female patients. They suggested the environment could be more welcoming to men as well as staff needing to be more aware and inclusive of male patients.

Sources of support

Whilst emotional and support was most frequently received from family and friends, a large number of men experienced considerable emotional and social isolation. Although some men received excellent support from charities and healthcare professionals, in general, participants felt there was there was a lack of support and some men described being denied access to breast cancer support groups as they were male. This was frequently contrasted with the amount of professional and peer support provided for women with breast cancer. Lack of support, social isolation and subsequent unmet needs was a source of concern for a large number of participants.

Finally, a few men found meaning and purpose from their breast cancer experience and used their personal experiences and altered appearance to become a Male Breast Cancer advocate, to help educate others and raise awareness of the disease.

How have the results been used and what is next?

This study has provided a valuable insight to a broad range of social, healthcare, support systems and concerns facing men with breast cancer. To date, the results have been presented at The Male Breast Cancer Conference (August 2020). Due to the current Covid-19 pandemic this was hosted online and can be seen here: <u>https://malebreastcancercoalition.org/mbcc-2020-conference-kc/</u> I also aim to present the study at future conferences. The research is currently in the process of being submitted for publication in academic journals.

What do you think – any comments?

Thank you once again for your support in helping to recruit participants for this research study, I very much appreciate your time. I hope this summary provides you with brief details about the study which you may find interesting. If you have any comments or would like any further details about the study, please do not hesitate to contact me. As the research is ongoing, your feedback may be incorporated in subsequent studies and is greatly appreciated. Once again, my email is beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk

With best wishes,

Beth Herring

Contact: Email: <u>beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk</u> or Twitter: @BethCHerring

PhD researcher

Centre for Appearance Research

University of the West of England

Study 1 Feedback letter to participants

Centre for Appearance Research University of the West of England Frenchay Campus Coldharbour Lane Bristol BS16 1QY United Kingdom https://www.uwe.ac.uk/research/centres-and-groups/appearance





Exploring men's experiences after diagnosis and treatment for male breast cancer.

November 2020

Why was the research conducted?

The research study with which you kindly helped was the first in a series of studies for a PhD in male breast cancer. There has been little research conducted on the psychological and social impact of breast cancer in men and this study aimed to gain a better understanding of areas where men may be concerned about changes to their appearance and exploring influencing factors. It also explored men's experiences of support for appearance-related issues and their treatment. Research is needed to clarify the extent and type of these needs and the findings will help guide the next studies in this PhD. Ultimately, the research aims to help improve the future provision of support for men with breast cancer.

What did I do?

The invitation to participate in the research was posted on social media channels and online forums of number of cancer charities and support organisations globally. A number of cancer specific charities also advertised the study in their centres and informed men of the research. This attracted a good level of interest and 87 men from 9 countries across the world took part in

the survey. This was a very large sample for research in this area since the limited amount of previous studies typically included around ten to twenty men.

There were two main aims of the study:

- To gain a better understanding of areas where men may be concerned about changes to their appearance and exploring influencing factors.
- To gather information on existing support and support needs that are not currently being met.

What did I find?

When receiving a diagnosis and treatment for any type of cancer, patients are faced with very individual situations and challenges. This study in men with breast cancer found there was a wide variety in their experiences and concerns; whilst some men had a positive experience of treatment and care, others received very little information and a poor standard of care and support. This summary aims to provide an overview of the key findings from the survey exploring men's experiences of breast cancer.

Appearance concerns

There was considerable contrast in how men experienced and managed the impact of change to their appearance due to cancer treatment. Whilst some participants embraced their mastectomy scars as a sign of beating the disease, a large number of men were self-conscious and struggled with their changed appearance. Others reported finding the side-effects of treatment such as weight gain and Lymphedema difficult to manage and a large number of participants struggled with the side-effects of the hormone therapy, Tamoxifen.

Information needs

Participants talked about the need for readily available, gender specific information about breast cancer in men. They suggested this could be achieved with simple, inexpensive changes such as removing words specifically related to female bodies and providing images of men.

Related to this is the need for more research to be conducted on men with breast cancer. A large number of men expressed their concerns about hormone treatments they were receiving and the lack of clinical trials conducted on men.

Some participants also felt the clinical setting is currently too focused on female patients. They suggested the environment could be more welcoming to men as well as staff needing to be more aware and inclusive of male patients.

Sources of support

Whilst emotional and support was most frequently received from family and friends, a large number of men experienced considerable emotional and social isolation. Although some men received excellent support from charities and healthcare professionals, in general, participants felt there was there was a lack of support and some men described being denied access to breast cancer support groups as they were male. This was frequently contrasted with the amount of professional and peer support provided for women with breast cancer. Lack of support, social isolation and subsequent unmet needs was a source of concern for a large number of participants.

Finally, a few men found meaning and purpose from their breast cancer experience and used their personal experiences and altered appearance to become a Male Breast Cancer advocate, to help educate others and raise awareness of the disease.

How have the results been used and what is next?

This study has provided a valuable insight to a broad range of social, healthcare, support systems and concerns facing men with breast cancer. To date, the results have been presented at The Male Breast Cancer Conference (August 2020). Due to the current Covid-19 pandemic this was hosted online and can be seen here: <u>https://malebreastcancercoalition.org/mbcc-2020-conference-kc/</u> I also aim to present the study at future conferences. The research is currently in the process of being submitted for publication in academic journals. The findings will also be

fed back to the healthcare professionals and charities who provided their thoughts and support for the study.

What do you think – any comments?

Thank you once again for participating in this research, I very much appreciate your time. I would like to reiterate that all responses are treated anonymously, and I hope this summary provides you with brief details about the study which you may find interesting. If you have any comments or would like any further details about the study, please do not hesitate to contact me. As the research is ongoing, your feedback may be incorporated in subsequent studies and is greatly appreciated.

Finally, the information you have shared has been fundamental in guiding the next stage of the PhD. If you would be interested in receiving information about future studies, I would very much like to hear from you. Once again, my email is <u>beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk</u>

With best wishes, Beth Herring Contact: Email: <u>beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk</u> or Twitter: @BethCHerring **PhD researcher Centre for Appearance Research**

University of the West of England

Instagram feedback post for study 1

Men get breast cancer too!

Very little research has examined psychosocial aspects of male breast cancer, including the

impact of treatment on body image and appearance-related issues.

CAR's PhD researcher @BethCHerring has recently conducted an online study, 87 men from 9 countries participated. Preliminary results found there was a wide variety in their experiences and concerns; whilst some men had a positive experience of treatment and care, others received very little information and a poor standard of care and support.

Greater awareness and more research is needed to better understand the needs and concerns of men with breast cancer.

APPENDIX 11 - Study 2 interview schedule

Introductory questions

Introduce the study: This study is exploring the experiences and support needs of people (for example wives, partners, family members or friends) who are supporting, or have supported, a man who has been diagnosed with breast cancer. I hope to gain a clearer, more complete understanding of the impact of male breast cancer.

- Please can I check you understand that the interview is being recorded?
- I also want to confirm you understand your right to terminate the interview at any time and if you wish to withdraw, email myself or my supervisor, Diana Harcourt, up to four weeks following this interview, you do not need to give a reason.
- Are you OK to begin?

Start –

What is the relationship between you and the breast cancer patient you care for? If married – how long have they been married to xx/if friends, how long have they known xxx.

(e.g. when did xxx receive his diagnosis for MBC? What has it been like since xxx received his diagnosis for breast cancer)

I'd like to talk about your role supporting xxx:

How do you support xxx? [What does your role consist of?]

Do you think that your caring role has changed over time? How was it when xx was first diagnosed, did he have surgery? How was it after that? During treatment?

How has xxx's diagnosis impacted you? How has it changed your life? What's different? What has it been like emotionally for you? What aspects of your life has been affected?

What do you find the hardest? What have been the biggest challenges?

Is there an element of caring that you find rewarding?

Do you think you've picked up new skills?

Now I'd like you to think about what has the effect of caregiving has been?

If not raised above - How has the diagnosis impacted you? How has it changed your life? What's different? What has it been like emotionally for you? What aspects of your life have been affected?

Do you think you have changed as a person? How do you think you may have changed? What about the effect on your relationship with the person you care for? Has it changed? If so, how has it changed?

How would you describe the impact of male breast cancer on you/your relationship?

Do you discuss your concerns with your husband/partner/family member/friend you care for? If yes, how was that/if not, why not?

How about other relationships with friends and family? Have these changed? If so, how?

I'd now like you to think about the support you have received:

Do/did you receive any support? What type of support did you receive? When was this? Who recommended the support? How was it for you? (This may be formal or structured support form HPs or organisations. If not – why not? If they didn't, follow up to find our why – was it not available/offered, did they not want to ask for it? Did they feel the focus should be on the man etc)? What do you feel makes it easier for you to provide care/support for xxx? What makes it harder to provide care for xxx? Do you feel that your support needs changed over time? How have they changed? I.e. what was it like when he was first diagnosed? During treatment? How is it now? How has all this made you feel? What has it all been like for you? What support do you feel would help you now/throughout this experience? Probe re specific types of support, e.g., practical, emotional.

Or, if you don't feel you need support, how do you think other carers might want/need help with? How do you feel other members of the family gave been impacted (e.g., children) and whether they might benefit from support?

Are you in touch with anyone else (e.g. any wives/partners/friends/informal carers) of men with breast cancer (i.e., if the men don't know other men with BC, do their carers know other carers who are in their situation or are they feeling isolating too?) If yes, how? What support do they provide each other? Does this help? How does this help?

If no, how does this make them feel? Would they like to be in touch with other people in a similar situation?

What sort of support system would you like? What would your thoughts be about:

- attending a group session/online chat/Zoom meeting for carers of men with breast cancer?

- ask about their preferred structure and facilitators e.g., structured (specific topics addressed in each session) or unstructured (free for all to just talk), ; ran by a peer (a fellow carer) or different HCPs (e.g., a psychologist)

What are your hopes for future support for carers of men with breast cancer?

To finish

Can you identify any positives as a result of either male breast cancer or your experiences providing care and support for xxxx? *End on a positive.*

Is there something that I have not asked that you think I should know to better understand your experience as carer for a man with breast cancer?

Do you have any questions for me?

'I think that's basically everything I had to ask you to talk about, do you have anything else you'd like to say or any final thoughts or any thing you'd like to follow up that I haven't asked you?'

Should find talking about your experiences today upsetting and feel you need more support, please remember the charities Breast cancer now, Macmillan and Carers UK who provide information, practical and emotional support to people caring for those with cancer.

Thank you very much for taking part today and for sharing your experiences. Your time is very much appreciated.

General conversation to end the interview such as asking participants what they had planned for the rest of the day.

APPENDIX 12 - Study 2 Social media recruitment posts



*The image was used in the social media posts. Permission to use image was granted from photographer for use in social media posts and to include in thesis appendices.

Instagram

Male breast cancer study - participants needed!

PhD researcher Beth Herring is conducting new research to better understand the experiences of wives, partners, family members and friends who currently support and care for men with

breast cancer or have provided support and care in the past. She is inviting them to take part in a telephone or online interview.

If you are interested, please contact Beth Herring (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk) or follow the below link for more information:

https://go.uwe.ac.uk/malebreastcancercarers

Thank you for your time and support

#MaleBreastCancer#MaleBreastCancerAwareness #CancerResearch #MenWithCancer#MensHealth#MenHaveBreastsToo

Alt-text

Image shows a white middle-aged man looking into the camera. His is not wearing a shirt and has a mastectomy scar on the right-hand side of his chest.

Twitter

Men with breast cancer are often cared for by those close to them. There is minimal research exploring their experiences. CAR's PhD researcher @BethCHerring is interviewing carers of men with breast cancer: <u>https://go.uwe.ac.uk/malebreastcancercarers</u>

#MaleBreastCancer #CancerResearch#MensHealth

Alt-text

Image shows a white middle-aged man looking into the camera. He has not wearing a shirt and has a mastectomy scar on the right-hand side of his chest.

Facebook

Male breast cancer study - participants needed!

PhD researcher Beth Herring is conducting new research to better understand the experiences of wives, partners, family members and friends who currently support and care for men with breast cancer or have provided support and care in the past. She is inviting them to take part in a telephone or online interview.

If you are interested, please contact Beth Herring (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk) or follow the below link for more information:

https://go.uwe.ac.uk/malebreastcancercarers

Thank you for your time and support

#MaleBreastCancer#MaleBreastCancerAwareness #CancerResearch #MenWithCancer#MensHealth#MenHaveBreastsToo

Alt-text

Image shows a white middle-aged man looking into the camera. He is not wearing a shirt and has a mastectomy scar on the right-hand side of his chest.

Appendix 13 - Study 2 Recruitment letter to charities who had supported recruitment for study 1





Dear xxx,

I hope you are well.

You may remember **XXXXX [add charity name]** your charity kindly helped with participant recruitment for a study conducted last year as part of my PhD into the experiences of men with breast cancer. Your help and support was invaluable, thank you. I am writing to ask if you would kindly help promote the next study in my PhD.

In order to gain a broader understanding of the impact of male breast cancer, I am now undertaking a study to:

Explore the experiences and support needs of people such as wives, partners, family members or friends who support, or have supported, a man who has been diagnosed with breast cancer.

I have ethics approval for this study from the Faculty of Health & Applied Science Research Ethics Committee at UWE, Bristol.

I am currently recruiting men or women, over 18 years of age, who support, or have supported, a man with breast cancer to take part in an interview (either via telephone or Microsoft Teams). This study aims to better understand the experiences of caring for a man with breast cancer and the impact on their lives and relationships. It will also explore the practical and emotional aspects of caring and identify the types of support that would be helpful, along with preferred sources of support.

Together with the findings from the first study, this research aims to provide a more holistic understanding of the psychosocial impact of breast cancer in men. I will of course feedback the

findings of the study to your organisation and I aim to publish the results in peer reviewed journals and present the findings at conferences. I hope ultimately, the research will help improve the lives of men with breast cancer.

Your help promoting my previous study was invaluable and I would greatly appreciate it if you would be able to support recruitment once again, in whatever way would suit you and your organization best. I would be very pleased to discuss this with you. I have attached some possible wording for social media posts if you are able to help promote the study, and of course, please feel free to amend if you prefer.

Please do not hesitate to contact me should you want any further information about this study or any aspect of my PhD research.

Best wishes,

Beth

Contact: Email: beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk or Twitter: @BethCHerring PhD researcher Centre for Appearance Research

University of the West of England

Recruitment letter to participants from study 1 who requested to hear about future research. Letter includes study details to share with potential participants.



Centre for Appearance Research



Centre for Appearance Research University of the West of England Frenchay Campus Coldharbour Lane Bristol BS16 1QY United Kingdom www.uwe.ac.uk/car

Dear name,

I hope you are keeping well. You may remember that you took part in an on-line survey last year exploring men's experiences after diagnosis and treatment for male breast cancer. Your participation and shared experiences were invaluable in this study.

I am writing following your interest in hearing about further research that I am conducting, and to ask if you are willing to be of further assistance. In order to gain a broader understanding of the impact of male breast cancer, I am now undertaking a study that will explore:

The experiences and support needs of people (for example wives, partners, family members or friends) who are supporting, or have supported, a man who has been diagnosed with breast cancer.

I am currently in the process of recruiting men or women, over 18 years old, to take part in an interview. I would be very grateful if you could please pass on details of this study to anyone who

has provided you with emotional and/or practical support since you received a diagnosis of breast cancer. You can do this by forwarding them this link to the study:

https://go.uwe.ac.uk/malebreastcancercarers

The link will take them to an information page that explains the study in detail, a consent form (which must be completed if they decide to take part) and a brief demographics questionnaire. The demographic information enables us to understand the sorts of people who have taken part in the study and will be used in our analysis, nor to identify individuals.

The study aims to better understand the experiences of caring for a man with breast cancer and the impact on their lives and relationships. It will also explore the practical and emotional aspects of caring and identify the types of support that would be helpful, along with preferred sources of support. Together with the previous study, the research aims to provide a broader understanding of breast cancer in men.

It is estimated that the interview will last approximately 45 minutes to an hour and will take place either over Microsoft Teams or the telephone, whichever they prefer. All information will be treated as confidential, participants will create a pseudonym (a false name), all names will be changed so that no one will be identified in any outputs from this research and no information from previous studies will be shared with the interviewees.

Please be reassured that whoever you pass this information onto, that they do not need to take part, but if they do, I would be very grateful. Furthermore, if you or they have any queries, would like any further information about the research, please do not hesitate to contact me on beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk

I very much appreciate your help and support in forwarding this information to anyone that you feel may wish to participate, in order to help us better understand the experiences and potential support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer.

Many thanks and best wishes,

Beth Herring

Contact: Email: beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk or Twitter: @BethCHerring

PhD researcher

Centre for Appearance Research

University of the West of England

Appendix 14 - Study 2 Online study information, participant consent and demographic data collection

Exploring the psychosocial support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer

You are being invited to take part in a research study. Before you decide if you would like to participate, it is important for you to understand why the research is being carried out and what it will involve. Please take your time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with others if you wish. Please ask if there is anything that is not clear or if you would like further information.

What is the purpose of the study?

The purpose of the study is to explore the experiences and support needs of people (wives, partners, family members, friends) who support, or have supported, a man who has been diagnosed with breast cancer. We are interested in hearing about your experiences of caring and supporting a man with breast cancer and the support you received. We would like to hear about areas of support you feel were good, and those you think are lacking for both yourself and/or the person you care for. We would also like to hear about how you have managed the illness with your partner, relative or friend and the impact this might have had on your life.

Who is carrying out the research?

This study is being carried out by Beth Herring, a PhD researcher based at the Centre for Appearance Research at the University of the West of England, Bristol. The PhD is being supervised by Professor Diana Harcourt.

Who can take part in this research?

Men and women, aged 18 years and older who support, or have supported, a man who has received a diagnosis for breast cancer.

What will participation involve and how long will it take?

Participation will include being interviewed by the researcher, Beth Herring. You can choose whether to have the interview via the online platform, Microsoft Teams, or over the telephone. It is estimated the interview will last approximately one hour. As the interview is confidential, we ask that nobody else, including the patient, can overhear what you say.

Beth will ask about your experience of supporting and caring for a man with breast cancer, and what support, if any, was available to you, and your views on that, and what you feel would benefit men with breast cancer and their carers.

The interview will be audio recorded, and Beth will then type up the recording. Data will be securely stored for 3 years following completion of the PhD. Once this period has lapsed all electronic copies of the data will be deleted, and any hard copies will be disposed of in confidential waste.

What about confidentiality?

The information you provide will be treated with the highest level of confidentiality. You will be asked to choose a unique pseudonym (a false name) and your name and identity will never be connected to your responses. Information that would make it possible to identify you or anyone else will never be shared with anyone other then the interviewer (Beth Herring) and her supervisor (Professor Diana Harcourt). You will not be identified in any outputs from this research. You have the opportunity to provide your email details should you wish to be informed of the study findings and future research. Your email address will be kept separately from your interview data to ensure that your anonymity is protected. Your data may be published in academic journals or presented at conferences, and whilst your direct quotes might be used, you will not be identified.

How will the interview work?

Your participation in this research is entirely voluntary and you have the right to answer as many or as few questions as you wish during the interview. However, the more questions you answer, the more helpful this will be. You have the right to stop the interview at any time without giving reason.

You also have the right to withdraw from the study up to four weeks after you have completed the survey. Should you wish to withdraw you will need to inform the researcher by email (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk) quoting your chosen pseudonym (false name). This will enable us to identify all the material that needs to be deleted following your withdrawal from the project.

What are the potential disadvantages and risks of taking part?

We understand that this may be a sensitive topic, however we do not expect that participating in this study will have any detrimental effects on you. However, some participants may find talking about their experiences upsetting. If you do become distressed, the interviewer will check you are ok and ask if you wish to continue. You will also be given the option to terminate the interview and continue another day, or if you prefer, to withdraw from the study.

Confidentiality will be maintained at all times, except in the unlikely event, that you disclose potential intent to harm either yourself or others, If this occurs the interviewer will have to share this information with her supervisor, Professor Diana Harcourt. You will be informed if confidentiality has to be broken.

It is entirely your choice as to what you want to share with the researcher during the interview. We would also like to reassure you that there are no right or wrong answers, and no judgements will be made on the basis of the answers that you provide.

What are the potential benefits of taking part?

Although we cannot promise that this study will help you personally, we hope that having the opportunity to share your opinions and experiences will be a positive experience. Your participation will contribute towards a greater understanding of the needs of those who provide care and support for men with breast cancer. We will share the findings with health professionals, with the aim of increasing awareness and understanding of male breast cancer, so that care and support for all those impacted by the disease might be improved in the future.

What will happen to the results of this study?

The results of this study will be published in academic journals or presented at conferences. However, you will not be identified in any outputs from the research. We will also provide feedback to all those participants who request this option, so that you will be informed of the study findings.

Who has reviewed this study?

This study has been reviewed and approved by the University of the West of England Research Ethics Committee.

Please take a moment to read below how the University of the West of England, Bristol (UWE) collects, manages and uses your personal data before, during and after you participate in this study [*The UWE Privacy Notice for Research Participants is displayed*].

If you have any questions about this study at any stage, please do not hesitate to contact beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk or Diana2.Harcourt@uwe.ac.uk.

What do I do if I want to take part?

If you would like to take part, please read and complete the consent form below. You will then be asked to provide a unique pseudonym (false name) and asked a few questions about yourself. This enables us to understand the sorts of people who have taken part in the study. There are a few demographic questions which we will use in our analysis, not to identify individuals. Please remember that all you answers are anonymous. Finally, you will be asked to provide your contact details for the researcher to arrange a time which suits you to carry out the interview.

If you have any questions at any stage, please contact Beth Herring (PhD researcher): beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk or Professor Diana Harcourt (Primary Supervisor): Diana2.Harcourt@uwe.ac.uk For further information and support about caring for someone with cancer:

The UK cancer charities Breast Cancer Now and Macmillan provide information, practical and emotional support to those caring for someone with cancer. Please visit: https://www.breastcancernow.org/information-support/facing-breast-cancer/how-support-someone-breast-cancer or https://www.macmillan.org.uk/cancer-information-and-support/supporting-someone/emotional-support-for-carersAlso, the charity, Carers UK, provides help and advice in caring and a support network for carers across the UK. Please visit: https://www.carersuk.org. If you have any concerns, these charities may be able to advise and help you.

Thank you for taking the time to read this information sheet. If you would like to continue, please read and complete the consent form.

STATEMENT OF CONSENT

Before you take part in the interview, we would like to make sure that you have understood the information we have given so far.

In order to take part in the interview you are agreeing to the following:

- I understand that by consenting to take part in this study I am still able to withdraw without having to give any reasons
- I understand that I can ask questions about the study after I have completed the interview
- I understand that I will never be personally identified in any report or write up that stems from this research
- I understand that my name will be replaced by a unique pseudonym (false name) so that all the data can remain confidential
- I consent to data gathered from this study being used in publications, other forums, and future research
- I confirm I am 18 years old or over
- I consent to the interview being audio recorded

I have read and agree to the above statements and I am happy to take part.

○ Yes

🔿 No

Thank you for choosing to take part in this study titled 'Exploring the psychosocial support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer'

Please enter your first name in the box below

Give yourself a pseudonym (a false name) Please enter your pseudonym in the box below

Should you wish to withdraw, you will need to inform us by email (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk),

quoting your first name and pseudonym. This will enable us to identify all the material that needs to be deleted due to your withdrawal from the project.

Please provide your email address or telephone number in the box below so the researcher can contact you:

You will now be asked a few questions about yourself. We really need to know the sorts of people who have taken part in this research. These responses will be used in our analysis, not to identify individuals.

Please remember that all of your answers are anonymous.

How old are you (years)?

How would you describe your ethnic group? Please click one of the following:

O White

O Multiple ethnic group

O Asian/Asian British

O Black/African Caribbean/Black British

Other, please specify _____

O Prefer not to say

What is your relationship status?

○ Single

- O Married/Civil partnership
- \bigcirc In a relationship but not married or in a civil partnership
- O Divorced
- \bigcirc Seperated
- \bigcirc Widowed
- Other, please state _____

 \bigcirc Prefer not to say

Which of the	following op	tions best o	describes ho	w vou think	of vourself?
willen of the				w you think	or yoursen.

Он	eterosexual or straight
----	-------------------------

- O Gay
- O Bisexual
- Other, please state_____
- O Prefer not to say

What is your employment situation?

- Employed
- Self-employed
- \bigcirc Retired
- Other, please state _____

What is your relationship to the man with breast cancer you provide help and support to?

Where did y	ou hear about	this	study	?
-------------	---------------	------	-------	---

From the male breast cancer patient I help and support
Word of mouth
Social media
Support group
Other, please specify

If you would like to receive a summary of the results of this study, or to hear about future research that we may be conducting on this topic, please add your email address below.

Please note that your email address will only be used for contacting you regarding the study results or future related research. We will ensure that your email address will be kept separately from your responses in any data analysis to ensure confidentiality.

I am happy being contacted about future research in this area. Please provide your email address _____

I would like to receive a copy of the results. Please provide your email address

Thank you for taking the time to read and complete this information sheet and consent form, I will be in touch shortly. I very much look forward to talking to you.

Appendix 15 - Study 2 Follow-up email to participants post interview

Dear X,

Thank you very much for sparing your time recently to help with my research into the experiences of informal carers of men with breast cancer. The information you kindly shared was very helpful, interesting and insightful. I hope that by better understanding informal carers' experiences and any support needs they might have, we will be ale to inform the support available in the future.

As previously discussed, I will be in touch with more detailed results of the study in due course. However, in the meantime, if you have any queries or would like further information about the study, please do not hesitate to contact me via email, <u>beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk</u>

Sometimes discussing experiences, especially around sensitive issues, can be emotional. Should you need to talk to someone about any aspect of the issues explored in this research, please do not hesitate to contact either myself, or if you feel you need additional support, the UK cancer charities Breast Cancer Now and Macmillan provide information, practical and emotional support to those caring for someone with cancer:

https://breastcancernow.org/information-support/facing-breast-cancer/how-supportsomeone-breast-cancer

https://www.macmillan.org.uk/cancer-information-and-support/supportingsomeone/emotional-support-for-carers

Also, the charity, Carers UK, provides help and advice on caring and a support network for carers across the UK: <u>https://www.carersuk.org/</u>. If you have any concerns, these charities may be able to advise and help you.

Thank you once again for taking the time to participate in this research, I very much appreciate your time.

Best wishes,

Beth

Contact: Email: <u>beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk</u> or Twitter: @BethCHerring

PhD researcher

Centre for Appearance Research

University of the West of England

Appendix 16 – Study 2 extract of reflective memo

22.03.21

I have now completed three interviews of informal carers of men with breast cancer and felt this would be an interesting time to reflect about my experiences to date and what I have learned so far from conducting these interviews. I have been surprised at the disparity in people who have taken part and those I have in the diary to interview in the coming week, ranging from wives, widows, mothers and daughters of men with breast cancer.

What has been apparent is that all of those I have spoken to have had no-one to talk to. Taking part in this interview seems like a flood gate opening for them and they just want to talk and talk and talk and off load what they have been dealing with, often for many years. I find myself having to constantly steer the conversation back to the topic of caring as they seem to want to talk about every aspect of how BCiM has impacted and pervaded every aspect of their lives. I am of course eager to hear everything, but I am also mindful that the interview needs to stay focused. However, I feel my skills as an interviewer are developing as I learn more from each interview and am learning skills such as how to guide the conversation back on course.

Whilst I had previously thought that informal carers would be isolated and coping very much on their own, however, I had not fully understood the extent of isolation, the impact of the illness and the lack of support on their lives and those around them. I am awestruck by their strength and selflessness. They put everyone's needs before their own, they are living in a state of uncertainty and are often scared about what the future may hold.

I have interviewed two participants who have lost loved ones to breast cancer, one widow and one daughter, and the devastation some 12 years is still very raw. For the daughter the impact of being a young carer for her brother at the age of 11 and losing her Dad has affected many aspects of her life and continues into adulthood. For both, I was struck by the clarity of how they remembered events and how the feelings were still very painful. For one woman whose husband had died from breast cancer 12 years ago and she has since met a new partner, I was touched by how she kept his memory alive by having an anniversary dinner, talking about him to her children
and family and having photographs of him around the house, and how her new partner supported her in this.

04.05.21

I am aware of the impact on participants taking part in the study and how powerful the conversations have been. None of the participants I have spoken to so far have ever spoken to anyone about their experiences caring for a man with breast cancer. I have had a number of participants who have said they have found our conversation to be like therapy and how they have enjoyed talking and that taking part has been a powerful experience. For one participant (Becksbud), she found how our conversation has bought to the forefront that this should be a conversation she should be having with the man with bc she helps to support.

I was taken aback with the honesty of 'Becksbud' – I had presumed before I conducted the interview that it would be along the lines of what she had done to support her friend, and I found I was shocked and surprised with her honesty about how she had struggled to provide support and how she felt she had failed her friend. This has taught me the importance not to go into a situation with preconceived ideas.

Appendix 17 – Study 2 Feedback letter to stakeholders



Centre for Appearance Research University of the West of England Frenchay Campus Coldharbour Lane Bristol BS16 1QY United Kingdom https://www.uwe.ac.uk/research/centres-and-groups/appearance



The Experiences and Psychosocial Support Needs of Informal Carers (Wives, Husbands, Partners, Family Members or Friends) of Men with Breast Cancer

Why was the research conducted?

The research study, for which you kindly helped recruit participants, was the second in a series of studies for a PhD in male breast cancer. There has been no research conducted to date which specifically explores the experiences of informal carers of men with breast cancer in the UK. Subsequently, this study aimed to gain a better understanding of the impact of the disease on those providing care and identify areas where carers may need support. Research is needed to clarify the extent and type of these needs, and the findings will help guide the rest of this PhD. Ultimately, my research aims to help improve support for people whose lives are impacted by male breast cancer.

There were two main aims of the study:

- To gain a better understanding of the experiences of informal carers and the impact male breast cancer has on their lives and relationships.
- To gather information on existing support and support needs that are not currently being met.

What did I do?

Twelve participants took part in semi-structured interviews and thematic analysis was conducted on the data using NVivo software.

What did I find?

This summary aims to provide an overview of the key findings from the interviews exploring the experiences of carers of men with breast cancer:

The impact of caring

Caring for a man with breast cancer impacted many aspects of carers lives. Participants gave clear examples of practical and emotional support that they provide and described how they often bear the pressures and responsibilities of caring and support for the physical and emotional wellbeing of the patient. They frequently portrayed themselves as a 'gate-keeper' to medical appointments, healthcare providers and professionals. They often felt they had to be strong, positive and to try to maintain normality and a sense of life carrying on as normal, especially when children were involved. The ripple effect of the disease on their relationship, social life, family, and finances was frequently reported. For some, the physical and psychological effects of caring had a negative impact on their own health.

Unmet needs of informal carers and male breast cancer patients

Unsurprisingly, most of the participants spoke of their shock reaction to the diagnosis. Most had never heard of breast cancer in men and reactions included disbelief and distress which led to difficulties accepting the illness.

Carers found it difficult to access information about male breast cancer. Available literature portrayed the illness as a female disease, were written for women and did not represent men. Materials included non-relevant information such as menstrual cycles, suggested 'wearing a blouse and skirt to the mammogram appointment' and diagrams of female breasts. This often resulted in carers feeling uncertain about how the illness impacts men and affected how they should best support the patient. Participants expressed how the patient often felt excluded within the hospital setting and voiced disparities between female and male breast cancer care

and support. There was also concern at the lack of research in male breast cancer and subsequent mistrust and uncertainty of medical decisions and treatment, particularly Tamoxifen. A large number raised concerns about adverse side-effects, sometimes long-term, associated with the drug.

Isolation

The vast majority of participants were not offered formal support and often expressed feeling isolated. One participant was offered formal support at the palliative care stage. Social lives and relationships outside the house were often impacted as carers had less time to spend with other family members and friends, which also led to isolation and loneliness. Participants described how the support of friends and family, although initially present, often dwindled and they were left as the sole carer. As a result of isolation, many carers did not know about their rights, benefits or services they may be entitled to.

Participants talked about the impact of COVID which necessitated a number of cancer patients to shield and government restrictions preventing households meeting. Due to these protective measures, many carers were unable to see their family and friends and faced distinctive challenges which they felt compounded isolation.

Advocate for MBC

Many carers were shocked at the lack of awareness of male breast cancer and took action to educate others and to raise the profile of the disease. For example, they challenged the discriminatory provision of care of male and female breast cancer patients by an insurance company, held meetings with the director of hospitals, were vocal on radio shows which discussed breast cancer but did not include men and set up a male breast cancer campaign to raise awareness. Participants spoke passionately about the need to raise awareness of the illness in men, to share their story, educate others and to improve the support for future patients and their carers.

Implications for future support

There is an opportunity for breast cancer organisations and charities to help provide care and support to the informal carers of men with breast cancer. Potential avenues of support could include:

- Helping raise general public awareness of breast cancer in men and the impact on their carers;
- Including men in breast cancer information booklets and using more inclusive language and/or gender-neutral terms and include pictures of male mastectomy;
- Providing an online peer support group or forum dedicated to the informal carers of men with breast cancer which would create a safe space for carers to provide each other with emotional support and practical tips for caring, sharing information and advice on medical and treatment experiences.

Together, these could foster a sense of community, improve confidence, increase ability to cope, and help learn how best to support and provide care for the patient.

How have the results been used and what is next?

This study has provided a valuable insight to a broad range of concerns facing the informal carers of men with breast cancer. The results of the study were presented at The Male Breast Cancer Conference (August 2021), this is the largest, non-profit male breast cancer awareness organisation based in America, which aims to raise awareness of male breast cancer worldwide. Due to the current Covid-19 pandemic this was hosted online and can be seen here: https://malebreastcancercoalition.org/mbcc-conference-2021/. The study will also be presented at future conferences aimed at audiences of health care professionals and researchers. The study is currently in the process of being submitted for publication in academic journals. The findings will also be fed back to the participants who took part in the study.

What do you think – any comments?

Thank you once again for your support in helping to recruit participants for this research, I very much appreciate your time. I hope this summary provides you with brief details about the study

which you may find interesting. If you have any comments or would like any further details about the study, please do not hesitate to contact me. As the research is ongoing, your feedback may be incorporated in subsequent studies and is greatly appreciated. Once again, my email is <u>beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk</u>

With best wishes, Beth Herring 3rd September 2021 Contact: Email: <u>beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk</u> or Twitter: @BethCHerring PhD researcher Centre for Appearance Research University of the West of England

Study 2 Feedback letter to participants



Centre for

Rèsearch

Appearance

Centre for Appearance Research

University of the West of England Frenchay Campus Coldharbour Lane Bristol BS16 1QY United Kingdom

https://www.uwe.ac.uk/research/centres-and-groups/appearance

The Experiences and Psychosocial Support Needs of Informal Carers (Wives, Husbands, Partners, Family Members or Friends) of Men with Breast Cancer

Why was the research conducted?

The research study for which you kindly helped, was the second in a series of studies for a PhD in male breast cancer. There has been no research conducted to date which specifically explores the experiences of informal carers of men with breast cancer in the UK. Subsequently, this study aimed to gain a better understanding of the impact of the disease on those providing care and identify areas where carers may need support. Research is needed to clarify the extent and type of these needs and the findings will help guide the next studies in this PhD. Ultimately, the research aims to help improve the future provision of support for those caring for men with breast cancer.

There were two main aims of the study:

• To gain a better understanding of the experiences of informal carers and the impact male breast cancer has on their lives and relationships.

• To gather information on existing support and support needs that are not currently being met.

What did I do?

Twelve informal carers took part in semi-structured interviews, this is considered an acceptable number of participants for exploratory research into a topic like this which has not been researched before. The interview recordings were typed up verbatim by the researcher and any information that could identify participants was removed. Thematic analysis was conducted on the data using NVivo software.

What did I find?

This summary aims to provide an overview of the key findings from the interviews exploring the experiences of carers of men with breast cancer.

The impact of caring

Caring for a man with breast cancer impacted many aspects of carers' lives. Participants gave clear examples of practical and emotional support that they provide and described how they bear the pressures and responsibilities of caring and support for the physical and emotional wellbeing of the man they are helping. They often portrayed themselves as a 'gate-keeper' to medical appointments, healthcare providers and professionals. They often felt they had to be strong, positive and to try to maintain normality and a sense of life carrying on as normal, especially when children were involved. The ripple effect of the disease on their relationship, social life, family, and finances was frequently reported. For some, the physical and psychological effects of caring had a negative impact on their own health.

Unmet needs of informal carers and male breast cancer patients

Unsurprisingly, most of the participants spoke of their shock reaction to the diagnosis. Most had never heard of breast cancer in men and reactions included disbelief and distress which led to difficulties accepting the illness. Carers found it difficult to access information about male breast cancer. Available literature portrayed the illness as a female disease, were written for women and did not represent men. Materials included non-relevant information such as menstrual cycles, suggested 'wearing a blouse and skirt to the mammogram appointment' and diagrams of female breasts. This often resulted in carers feeling uncertain about how the illness impacts men and affected how they should best provide support. Participants expressed how the patient often felt excluded within the hospital setting and voiced disparities between female and male breast cancer care and support. There was also concern at the lack of research in male breast cancer and subsequent mistrust and uncertainty of medical decisions and treatment. In particular, many were extremely concerned about the medical treatment prescribed for men, particularly, the hormone therapy Tamoxifen. They were worried about men being prescribed a female hormone drug as well as the changing parameters of how long it was prescribed. A large number raised concerns about the adverse side-effects, sometimes long-term, which posed significant challenges to the quality of life and well-being of patients.

Isolation

The vast majority of participants were not offered formal support and often expressed feeling isolated. Two participants were offered formal support at the palliative care stage. Social lives and relationships outside the house were often impacted as carers had less time to spend with other family members and friends, which also led to isolation and loneliness. Participants described how the support of friends and family, although initially present, often dwindled and they were left as the sole carer. As a result of isolation, many carers did not know about their rights, or the benefits and services they may be entitled to.

Participants talked about the impact of COVID which necessitated a number of cancer patients to shield (staying at home at all times) and government restrictions which prevented households meeting. Due to these protective measures, many carers were unable to see their family and friends and faced distinctive challenges which they felt compounded isolation.

Advocate for MBC and implications for future support

Many carers were shocked at the lack of awareness of male breast cancer and took action to educate others and to raise the profile of the disease. For example, they challenged the discriminatory provision of care of male and female breast cancer patients by an insurance company, held meetings with the director of hospitals, were vocal on radio shows which discussed breast cancer but failed to mention men and set up a male breast cancer campaign to raise awareness. Participants spoke passionately about the need to raise awareness of the disease in men, to share their story, educate others and to improve the support for future patients and their carers.

Participants felt strongly that they needed more support. Perceived benefits included: emotional support and practical tips for caring, sharing information and advice on medical and treatment experiences, managing side-effects and sharing information on the advice and support available. Participants expressed how a support group may foster a sense of community, improve confidence, increase ability to cope, and help learn how best to support and provide care for the patient. In turn, it was recognised how support for carers would not only benefit themselves but ultimately the man they were caring for.

Participants suggested several methods of support including online forums and Facebook support groups, specifically for the informal carers of men with breast cancer. Some had experience of using such support groups in the past for other issues and had found them useful platforms. They particularly found the anonymity of online forums and the ability to access and read other people's posts to be beneficial. Furthermore, they found online groups fostered the sense of a community. Most felt an online peer support group, would be the most beneficial method to support their needs. There was a general consensus that due to the rarity of the illness in men, an in-person group meeting would not be feasible, sand most participants said they felt comfortable with platforms such as Microsoft Teams and Zoom following their use during the COVID-19 pandemic.

How have the results been used and what is next?

This study has provided a valuable insight to a broad range of concerns facing the informal carers of men with breast cancer. The results of the study were presented at The Male Breast Cancer Conference (August 2021), this is the largest, non-profit male breast cancer awareness organisation based in America, which aims to raise awareness of male breast cancer worldwide. Due to the current Covid-19 pandemic this was hosted online and can be seen here: https://malebreastcancercoalition.org/mbcc-conference-2021/. The study will also be presented at future conferences aimed at audiences of health care professionals and researchers. A paper on this research is currently being prepared for submission to academic journals. The findings will also be fed back to the healthcare professionals and charities who provided their support for the study.

What do you think – any comments?

Thank you once again for participating in this research, I very much appreciate your time and hope this summary provides you with brief details about the study which you may find interesting. I would like to reiterate that all responses are treated anonymously. If you have any comments or would like any further details about the study, please do not hesitate to contact me. As the research is ongoing, your feedback may be incorporated in subsequent studies and is greatly appreciated.

Finally, the information you have shared has been fundamental in guiding the next stage of the PhD. If you would be interested in receiving information about future studies, I would very much like to hear from you. Once again, my email is <u>beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk</u>

With best wishes,

Beth Herring

PhD researcher Centre for Appearance Research University of the West of England Contact: Email: beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk or Twitter: @BethCHerring

Appendix 18 - Study 3 Online survey

Care and support for men with breast cancer and their informal carers (e.g. partners, relatives and friends).

Thank you for your interest in taking part in our study.

Before deciding if you wish to take part, please read the following information carefully.

If anything is unclear, please contact beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk

Study information

The study aims to explore your experiences, professional views and perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer, as well as those of their informal carers. Your views will be explored via an online survey. It is being carried out by Beth Herring, a PhD researcher based at the Centre for Appearance Research at the University of the West of England, Bristol. The PhD is supervised by Professor Diana Harcourt, Dr Helena Lewis-Smith and Dr Nicole Paraskeva. We welcome participation from any UK based healthcare professionals currently, or previously, involved in the treatment, care and support of breast cancer patients and/or their informal carers. This includes, but is not limited to, breast cancer surgeons, breast care nurses, oncology nurses, oncologists, radiologists, general practitioners (GP's), social workers, psychologists and counsellors.

As male breast cancer is rare, we understand that you may have only encountered a few, if any, male breast cancer patients and/or their informal carers. However, we would still appreciate your views.

We anticipate that the survey will take approximately 5 minutes.

Participation is entirely voluntary and you have the right to answer as many or as few questions as you wish. At the end of the survey there will be the opportunity to provide more detail about your experiences and/or to provide suggestions to improve the future care and support of men with breast cancer and their informal carers.

This study has been reviewed and approved by the University of the West of England Research Ethics Committee. All responses will be treated as confidential. Any personal information (e.g. name, email address) will be kept securely and separately from the survey responses. All responses will therefore be anonymous. The results of this study will be incorporated in the researcher's PhD thesis and may be published in academic journals and presented at conferences. You will not be identified in any outputs from the research. Feedback on the findings will be provided to all those participants who request this option. Participation can be stopped at any time. You also have the right to withdraw from the study up to four weeks after you have completed the survey.

Should you wish to withdraw from the study, email (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk) quoting your unique participant code which is generated at the beginning of the survey.

Contact information: Email: beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk

Please click here if you would like to read the privacy notice in its entirety

- 1. Yes [UWE Privacy notice displayed]
- 2. No

If you would like to take part, please complete the consent form below.

Consent

Please ensure that you have read and understood the information provided.

If you have any questions, please contact the researcher Beth Herring (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk) or Professor Diana Harcourt (diana2.harcourt@uwe.ac.uk).

If you are happy to take part in the online survey, please indicate yes

• I have read and understood the information provided before being asked to complete this form;

- I have been given the opportunity to ask questions about the study;
- I have had my questions answered satisfactorily by the researcher;
- I agree that *anonymised* quotes may be used in the final report of this study (e.g. thesis) or in any subsequent publications;
- I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw up to four weeks after I have completed the survey;
- I agree to take part in the research

- Yes [Continue]
- No [Skip to end of survey]

Before you proceed to the questionnaire, please complete the captcha below:

[Captcha verification displayed]

Thank you for choosing to take part in this study.

Please first create your participant identification code Your data will be stored anonymously under this code and it will enable the researcher to withdraw your data if you choose to withdraw at a later date. To create your unique participant identification, please enter the first three letters of your mother's maiden name and the date of the month that you were born, in the text box below. For example, if your mother's maiden name is Cooper and you were born on the 10th August you would enter COO10.

Should you wish to withdraw, email (beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk) within four weeks of completing this study, quoting your unique participant code. This will enable us to identify all the material that needs to be deleted.

You will now be asked a few questions about yourself. It is important to know about the people who have taken part in this research. These responses will be used in our analysis, not to identify individuals.

Please remember that all your answers are anonymous.

Which best describes how you think of yourself?

ema	le
	ema

- \bigcirc Male
- Gender Variant/Non-Conforming
- Not Listed (please state) _____
- O Prefer Not to Answer

What is your occupation?

Surgeon

Oncologist

General practitioner (GP)

Breast care nurse/clinical nurse specialist

Radiographer

Psychologist

Social worker

Counsellor

Other _____

How long have you been in this profession (years, if less than one year please indicate)?

In what setting do you care for or support patients who have been diagnosed with breast cancer? (<i>Please select <u>all</u> that apply</i>)
O National Health Service (NHS)
O Private practice
○ NHS and Private practice
Other (please specify):
Have you ever treated, cared for or provided support to a <u>man</u> with breast cancer?

○ Yes

 \bigcirc No

Approximately how many men with breast cancer have you supported in your career?

0 1-5

0 6-10

0 11-15

 \bigcirc 16 plus

In your role, what do you offer men with breast cancer? *Please select* <u>all</u> possible responses

Surgical/medical care

Generic breast cancer information (e.g., leaflets, websites not specific to male breast cancer)

Specific male breast cancer information (e.g., leaflets, websites specific to male breast cancer)

J Signpost to breast cancer support organisations/charities that are **not specific** to male breast cancer

Signpost to support organisations/charities that are **specific** to male breast cancer (Please specify) ______

Signpost to a **local** support organisation/group/charity

Peer support (contact with other men with breast cancer) (Please specify)

Psychological therapies such as Acceptance And Commitment Therapy (ACT), Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT)

Referral to clinical psychologist/counsellor

Complementary therapies

Other (Please specify) _____

None

If you would like to provide any more detail, please use the box below:

Does your role involve explaining a diagnosis and/or treatment to men with breast cancer?

○ Yes

🔿 No

How difficult do you find explaining a <u>diagnosis</u> to a male breast cancer patient when compared to a female breast cancer patient?

O It is harder to explain to a male breast cancer patient

O It is easier to explain to a male breast cancer patient

It is the same

How difficult do you find explaining <u>treatment</u> to a male breast cancer patient when compared to a female breast cancer patient?

○ It is harder to explain to a male breast cancer patient

O It is easier to explain to a male breast cancer patient

O It is the same

Have you received any specific training in providing support for men with breast cancer?

O Yes (please specify) _____

🔘 No

Do you think it would be useful to receive specific training in providing support for men with breast cancer?

• Yes (please specify what training you think would be useful)

🔿 No

Section C. Informal Carers of men with breast cancer

Does your role involve providing support for the <u>informal carers (e.g.</u> wives, husbands, partners, relatives, children, friends) of men with breast cancer?

○ Yes

🔿 No

 \bigcirc

We understand Covid-19 regulations may have restricted informal carers from accompanying patients to appointments. When answering the questions below, please consider your experiences pre-Covid or when restrictions are/were lifted.

In your role, what do you offer informal carers of men with breast cancer? *Please select* <u>all</u> possble responses

	Generic breast cancer information (e.g., leaflets, websites not specific to male breast cancer)
	Specific male breast cancer information (e.g., leaflets, websites specific to male breast cancer
car	Signpost to breast cancer support organisations/charities that are not specific to male breast ncer
spe	Signpost to support organisations/charities that are specific to male breast cancer (Please ecify)
	Signpost to a local support organisation/group/charity
	Peer support (contact with other informal carers of men with breast cancer) (Please specify)
Be	Psychological therapies such as Acceptance And Commitment Therapy (ACT), Cognitive havioural Therapy (CBT)
	Referral to clinical psychologist/counsellor
	Complementary therapies
	Other (Please specify)
	None

Have you received any specific training on supporting the **informal carers** of men with breast cancer?

O Yes (please specify) _____

🔿 No

Do you think it would be useful to receive specific training on supporting the <u>informal carers</u> of men with breast cancer?

• Yes (please specify what training you think would be useful)

○ No

The following statements are based on recent research conducted with men who have received a diagnosis and/or treatment for breast cancer, as well as their informal carers. Please read each statement and indicate to what extent you <u>agree or disagree</u> with each one:

	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
Men with breast cancer feel isolated	\bigcirc	0	0	0	0
There is little public awareness about male breast cancer	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Receiving a diagnosis of breast cancer is a shock to men as they think it is a female disease	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
There is not enough information specifically for men with breast cancer	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Men with breast cancer feel less masculine	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
Men with breast cancer have concerns about their appearance and body after mastectomy	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
There is little support for men with breast cancer	0	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
There is little support for the informal carers of men with breast cancer	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0

Awareness campaigns portray breast cancer as a female disease	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc
Men with breast cancer have concerns that the treatment they receive has not been sufficiently tested on men	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0

What do you consider to be the main issues for <u>men</u> who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer?

What do you consider to be the main issues for the <u>informal carers</u> of men who have received a diagnosis of breast cancer?

Neither Extremely Somewhat Extremely Not suitable nor Suitable unsuitable unsuitable suitable applicable unsuitable Men with breast \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc cancer Informal carers of men with breast cancer

To what extent do you feel current available resources in the UK meet the needs of:

Please use the text box below if there is anything else you would like to add:

Are you aware of any resources specifically for men with breast cancer and/or their informal carers?

O Yes (please specify)	
------------------------	--

🔘 No

Finally, a number of terms are often used to refer to men with breast cancer. Please indicate what term(s) you use in your professional practice:

Breast cancer
Male breast cancer
Breast cancer in men
Men with breast cancer
Chest cancer
Other (please specify)

If you would like to receive a summary of the results of this survey, or to hear about future research that we may be conducting on this topic, please add your email address below.

Please note that your email address will only be used for contacting you regarding the study results or future related research. We will ensure that your email address is kept separately from your responses to ensure confidentiality.

I am happy being contacted about future research in this area. Please provide your email address.

I would like to receive a copy of the results. Please provide your email address.

Appendix 19 - Study 3 Social media recruitment posts

Instagram

Men get breast cancer, too! 🙆 🙆

Male <u>#breastcancer</u> is a rare cancer that forms in the breast tissue of men. Although breast cancer is most commonly associated with women, it can also occur in men. Approximately 400 men are diagnosed every year in the UK and men tend to be diagnosed between 60-70 years old, although younger men can also be affected.

 \mathcal{P} To date, very little <u>#research</u> has examined psychosocial aspects of male breast cancer and the impact on both patients and those close to them.

CAR's PhD researcher Beth Herring recently conducted research with men with breast cancer and their informal carers (wives, husbands, partners, children, friends). Results showed they experienced isolation, lack of awareness, very little gender-specific information, concerns about treatment and a poor standard of support....

? So, what are the next steps?

 \rightarrow As greater awareness and more research is needed to better understand the needs and concerns of men with breast cancer and their informal carers, Beth is conducting further research in this field.

She is currently recruiting healthcare professionals and breast cancer support organisations to take part in an online survey to explore their experiences, understanding and perceptions of the support needs of male breast cancer patients and their informal carers.

If you are a healthcare professional or work for a breast cancer support organisation with breast cancer patients based in the UK and would be interested in taking part in this study, please visit *[URL]* or contact **beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk** to receive further information.

Twitter

CAR's PhD researcher @BethCHerring is conducting a survey of UK based healthcare professionals and cancer support organisations who work with breast cancer patients and their families to explore their views and experiences: [URL] Please RT.

#MaleBreastCancer#CancerResearch#MensHealth



*The above image was used in the social media posts. Permission to use image was granted from photographer for use in social media posts and to include in thesis appendices.

Facebook

Men get Breast Cancer Too!

There is minimal research with men with breast cancer and those who support them. Greater awareness and more research is needed to understand their experiences and support needs.

CAR's PhD researcher @BethCHerring is currently conducting a short online survey with UK based healthcare professionals and those who work for cancer support charities.

If you are a healthcare professional or work for a cancer support organisation with breast cancer patients based in the UK, please follow the link for more info and share:

[Insert URL to Qualtrics]

#MaleBreastCancerAwareness #CancerResearch #MenWithCancer#MensHealth#MenHaveBreastsToo

*Permission to use image was granted from photographer

Appendix 20 - Study 3 feedback letter to participants



Centre for Appearance Research University of the West of England Frenchay Campus Coldharbour Lane Bristol BS16 1QY United Kingdom www.uwe.ac.uk/car



Exploring Healthcare Professionals' experiences and perceptions of the support needs of men with breast cancer and their informal carers

Why was the research conducted?

The study in which you kindly participated, was the third in a series for a PhD exploring the psychosocial impact of breast cancer in men. The researcher has previously conducted studies with men who have been diagnosed with breast cancer and their informal carers. Together with this study, the researcher aims to gain a holistic understanding of the impact of the disease. The findings will help guide the rest of this PhD and ultimately aims to help improve support for people whose lives are impacted by breast cancer in men.

This summary provides an overview of the key findings from the research.

There were two main objectives:

- To explore the experiences of healthcare professionals with experiences of working with men with breast cancer and/or their informal carers
- To elicit healthcare professionals' perceptions of the resources/support services that would be beneficial for male patients with breast cancer and their informal carers

What was done?

Sixty-two UK based healthcare professionals from a broad range of disciplines involved in the treatment and/or care of breast cancer patients and/or their informal carers took part in an online survey. The majority were breast cancer surgeons (32%) and specialist breast cancer nurses (21%).

What was found?

Healthcare professionals currently provide a variety of resources and support to men with breast cancer and their informal carers. The majority of respondents (52%) signpost men with breast cancer to generic breast cancer support organisations whilst 60% offer general breast cancer information (e.g., leaflets, websites not specific to breast cancer in men). The vast majority (81%) reported there was a lack of information specifically for men with breast cancer and 55% reported the current available resources are unsuitable and insufficient for this patient population.

Regarding the informal carers of men with breast cancer, 78% of healthcare professionals who took part in survey signpost them to generic breast cancer organisations whilst 74% offer them generic breast cancer information. The vast majority (85%) felt that the current available resources are unsuitable and insufficient for the informal carers of men with breast cancer.

Heathcare professionals reported concerns about stigma, isolation and a lack of psychosocial support for both male patients with breast cancer and their informal carers.

Implications for future support

- These findings indicate a recognised need for male-specific materials and sources of support for both patients and their informal carers in the UK
- Training for healthcare professionals on how best to support men with breast cancer and their informal carers may be beneficial
- Together, these may help male patients and their informal carers better cope with breast cancer and its treatment and reduce feelings of isolation.

This study has highlighted important areas for further research to improve the provision of support and information for male patients with breast cancer and their informal carers in the UK.

How have the results been disseminated

The results of the study were presented at The Male Breast Cancer Happens Conference (November 2022). This is the largest, non-profit male breast cancer awareness organisation based in America, which aims to raise awareness of breast cancer in men worldwide. It is planned to present the study at future conferences aimed at health care professionals and researchers. A paper on this study is being submitted for publication in an academic journal.

What do you think - any comments?

Thank you once again for participating in this research, your time is very much appreciated. To reiterate that all responses are treated anonymously. This summary provides brief details about the study which may be interesting. If you have any comments or would like any further details about the study, please do not hesitate to contact me. As the research is ongoing, your feedback may be incorporated in subsequent studies and is greatly appreciated.

Finally, the information you have shared has been fundamental in my PhD. If you would be interested in receiving information about future studies in this area, I would very much like to hear from you. Once again, my email is beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk

With best wishes,

Beth Herring

Contact: Email: beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk PhD researcher – Breast Cancer in Men Centre for Appearance Research

University of the West of England

Appendix 21 – Breakdown of statements by profession

			Neither		
	Strongly	Somewhat	nor	Somewhat	Strongly
Protession	disagree	disagree	disagree	agree	agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	0	1 (5%)	2 (10%)	12 (60%)	5 (25%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	0	0	5 (83%)	1 (17%)
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	0	1 (50%)	1 (50%	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	0	2 (15%)	7(54%)	4 (31%)
Radiographer (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	0	1 (13%)	6 (75%)
Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	0	1 (13%)	6 (75%)
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	0	1 (25%)	3 (75%)
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	0	1 (100%)	0
Overall (n= 62)	1 (2%)	1 (2%)	5 (8%)	29 (47%)	25 (40%)

Men with breast cancer feel isolated

There is little public awareness about male breast cancer

			Neither agree		
Profession	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	0	2 (10%)	0	13 (65%)	5 (25%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	0	0	1(17%)	5 (83%)
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	0	0	1(50%)	1 (50%)
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	1 (8%)	0	3 (23%)	9 (69%)
Radiographer (n=8)	0	0	0	3 (38%)	5 (63%)
Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	0	2 (25%)	5 (63%)
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	0	0	4 (100%)

Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	0	0	1 (100%)
Overall (n= 62)	1 (2%)	3 (5%)	0	23 (37%)	35 (56%)

Receiving a diagnosis of breast cancer is a shock to men as they think it is a female disease

			Neither		
	Strongly	Somewhat	agree nor	Somewhat	Strongly
Profession	disagree	disagree	disagree	agree	agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	0	1 (5%)	3 (15%)	10 (50%)	6 (30%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	0	1 (17%)	3 (50%)	2 (33%)
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	0	0	1 (50%)	1(50%)
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	0	0	6 (46%)	7 (54%)
Radiographer (n=7)	0	0	1 (14%)	2 (29%)	4 (57%)
Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	0	1 (13%)	6 (75%)
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	0	1 (25%)	3 (75%)
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	0	1 (100%)	0
Overall (n= 61)	0	1 (2%)	5 (8%)	25 (41%)	29 (48%)

There is not enough information specifically for men with breast cancer

			Neither		
			agree		
	Strongly	Somewhat	nor	Somewhat	Strongly
Profession	disagree	disagree	disagree	agree	agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	0	2 (10%)	1 (5%)	10 (50%)	7 (35%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	0	1 (17%)	4 (67%)	1 (17%)
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	0	0	1 (50%)	1 (50%)
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	0	4 (31%)	4 (31%)	5 (38%)
Radiographer (n=7)	0	0	0	3 (43%)	4 (57%)

Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	1 (13%)	0	6 (75%)
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	1 (25%)	0	3 (75%)
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	0	0	1 (100%)
Overall (n= 61)	1 (2%)	2 (3%)	8 (13%)	22 (36%)	28 (46%)

Men with breast cancer feel less masculine

			Neither		
			agree		
	Strongly	Somewhat	nor	Somewhat	Strongly
Profession	disagree	disagree	disagree	agree	agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	0	4 (20%)	8 (40%)	7 (35%)	1 (5%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	3 (50%)	2 (33%)	1 (17%)	0
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	0	1 (50%)	1 (50%)	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	1 (8%)	5 (38%)	7 (54%)	0
Radiographer (n=7)	0	0	2 (29%)	4 (57%)	1 (14%)
Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	1 (13%)	2 (25%)	4 (50%)
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	0	3 (75%)	1 (25%)
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	1 (100%)	0	0
Overall (n= 61)	1 (2%)	8 (13%)	20 (33%)	25 (41%)	7 (11%)

There is little support for men with breast cancer

			Neither		
			agree	Somew	
	Strongly	Somewhat	nor	hat	Strongly
Profession	disagree	disagree	disagree	agree	agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	0	4 (20%)	5 (25%)	7 (35%)	4 (20%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	0	0	0	6
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	0	1 (50%)	1 5(0%)	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	4 (31%)	1 (8%)	4 (31%)	4 (31%)
Radiographer (n=7)	0	1 (14%)	0	3 (43%)	3 (43%)
Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	1 (13%)	1 (13%)	5 (63%)
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	1 (25%)	3 (75%)	1 (25%)
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	0	0	1 (100%)
				19	
Overall (n= 61)	1 (2%)	9 (15%)	9 (15%)	(31%)	32 (52%)

There is little support for the informal carers of men with breast cancer

			Neither		
			agree		
	Strongly	Somewha	nor	Somewh	Strongly
Profession	disagree	t disagree	disagree	at agree	agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	0	3 (15%)	6 (30%)	6 (30%)	5 (25%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	1 (<mark>17</mark> %)	0	5 (83%)	0
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	2 (100%)	0	0	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	2 (15%)	2 (15%)	6 (46%)	3 (23%)
Radiographer (n=7)	0	2 (29%)	1 (14%)	1 (14%)	3 (43%)
Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	0	2 (25%)	5 (63%)
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	1 (25%)	3 (75%)	0
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	1 (100%)	0	0

Overall (n= 61)	1 (2%)	10 (16%)	11 (18%)	23 (38%)	16 (26%)

Awareness campaigns portray breast cancer as a female disease

			Neither		
			agree		
	Strongly	Somewha	nor	Somewh	Strongly
Profession	disagree	t disagree	disagree	at agree	agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	0	1 (5%)	0	10 (50%)	9 (45%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	0	0	1 (17%)	5 (83%)
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	0	0	0	2 (100%)
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	0	0	0	6 (46%)	7 (54%)
Radiographer (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	0	2 (25%)	5 (63%)
Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	0	0	7 (88%)
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	0	0	4 (100%)
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	0	0	1 (100%)
Overall (n= 62)	2 (3%)	1 (2%)	0	19 (31%)	40 (65%)

Men with breast cancer have concerns that the treatment they receive has not been sufficiently tested on men

			Neither		
			agree		
	Strongly	Somewha	nor	Somewh	Strongly
Profession	disagree	t disagree	disagree	at agree	agree
Surgeon (n= 20)	1 (5%)	4 (20%)	8 (40%)	4 (20%)	3 (15%)
Oncologist (n=6)	0	0	2 (33%)	4 (67%)	0
General Practitioner (n=2)	0	0	2 (100%)	0	0
Breast Cancer Nurse (n=13)	1 (8%)	3 (23%)	2 (15%)	7 (54%)	0
Radiographer (n=7)	0	1 (14%)	1 (14%)	5 (71%)	0
Psychologist (n=8)	1 (13%)	0	3 (38%)	2 (25%)	2 (25%)
------------------------------	---------	---------	----------	----------	---------
Physiotherapist (n=4)	0	0	1 (25%)	2 (50%)	1 (25%)
Occupational therapist (n=1)	0	0	1 (100)	0	0
Overall (n= 61)	3 (5%)	8 (13%)	20 (33%)	24 (39%)	6 (10%)

Appendix 22 - Research outputs from this PhD

Academic publications

Herring, B., Lewis-Smith, H., Paraskeva, N. and Harcourt, D. (2022) Exploring the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer: a qualitative study. Support Care Cancer vol 30, no8, pp. 6669–6676.

This publication can be found in appendix 24 and at the following link:

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35508668/.

Paper and Poster Conference Presentations

August 2020. The Male Breast Cancer Coalition Conference (online). *Exploring the psychosocial impact of breast cancer in men.* Oral Research Presentation.

February 2021. The Male Breast Cancer Virtual Meet up (VMU) (online). Oral research presentation of the PhD and outlined the Study *"Exploring the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers (wives, husbands, partners, family members or friends) of men with breast cancer - A qualitative study."*

August 2021. **The Male Breast Cancer Coalition Conference** (online). Oral research presentation, *"Exploring the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers (wives, husbands, partners, family members or friends) of men with breast cancer - A qualitative study."* **April 2022.** The British Psychological Oncology Society Annual Conference (online). Poster presentation *"Exploring the Experiences and Psychosocial Support Needs of Informal Carers of Men with Breast Cancer; A Qualitative Study."*

June 2022. The British Psychological Society Division of Health Psychology Annual Conference, Bristol. Poster presentation *"Exploring the Experiences and Psychosocial Support Needs of Informal Carers of Men with Breast Cancer; A Qualitative Study.*

November 2022. Male Breast Cancer Happens Conference (online). *"Exploring the psychosocial impact of breast cancer in men and their informal carers."* An overview of the PhD.

November 2022. International Men's Day Research UWE Showcase (online). Presented an overview of the PhD; *"The wider impact of men's health. Breast cancer in men and the experiences and support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer."*

Podcast episode

August 2022. CAR Podcast Summer Shorts Series (No 2) [Audio podcast episode]. Herring, B. & Thornton, M. "Exploring the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer: a qualitative study", Supportive care in cancer, vol. 30, no. 8, pp. 6669-6676.

Soundcloud. https://soundcloud.com/appearance-matters/summer-short-series-male-breastcancer-and-informalcarers?utm source=clipboard&utm medium=text&utm campaign=social sharing

Upcoming presentations

June 2023. UWE Postgraduate Research Conference, Bristol. Theme: Making a difference to Health, Science and Society. I will be presenting an overview of the PhD.

November 2023. I have been invited to present at The Male Breast Cancer Global Alliance Conference (Online).

Appendix 23 – Impact of social media posts as of 1 March 23

Date of post	Content of post	Instagram	Facebook	Twitter
January 2020	Survey male breast cancer (embedded link to survey)	n/a	n/a	1,990 impressions (views) 34 engagements 4 link clicks 3 likes 5 retweets
8 June 2020	National Cancer Survivors Day post	n/a	1 like	825 impressions 4 engagements 1 like
20 October 2020	Recruitment post (Photo of the late Bill Becker by David Jay)	126 impressions (views) 117 accounts reached 35 likes 1 comment 2 saves 4 profile visits 2 follows	n/a	n/a
October 2020	Male Breast Cancer Awareness Week - findings of online study (On IG, the post features photos from Brent Stirton)	1396 impressions 1168 accounts reached 137 likes 7 comments 12 saves 29 profile visits 2 follows	6 likes & 1 share	1,147 impressions 2 likes 1 retweet
26-27 February 2021	Recruitment post (Incorporated photo of the late Bill Becker by David Jay in Canva post)	 191 impressions 169 accounts reached 29 likes 3 saves 2 profile visits 2 follows 	3 likes & 1 share	1,317 impressions 25 engagements 1 like 1 quote tweet 1 retweet

22 April 2021	Recruitment post	n/a	2 likes	2,338 impressions 37 engagements 3 link clicks 5 likes 1 quote tweet 2 retweets
June 2022	DHP conference (poster on male breast cancer)	n/a	n/a	653 impressions 46 engagements 13 likes 5 retweets
22 June 2022	Recruitment post	212 impressions 184 accounts reached 10 likes 1 comment	(1 July 22) 2 likes & 1 share	n/a
8 July 2022	Summer Shorts Podcast Episode on Male Breast Cancer	 375 impressions 291 accounts reached 23 likes 2 comments 3 profile visits 	0 likes	n/a

Appendix 25 Published journal article

Supportive Care in Cancer (2022) 30:6669–6676 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-022-07095-2

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



Exploring the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer: a gualitative study

Beth Herring¹. Helena Lewis-Smith¹. Nicole Paraskeva¹. Diana Harcourt¹

Received: 7 February 2022 / Accepted: 25 April 2022 / Published online: 4 May 2022 © The Author(s) 2022

Abstract

Purpose The provision of practical and emotional support for men who have been diagnosed with breast cancer in the UK falls primarily on their partners, close family members or friends. However, informal carers' experiences are omitted from the research literature. Therefore, the present study aimed to explore the care-giving experiences of informal carers (ICs) of men with breast cancer in the UK and identify psychosocial support needs and preferences.

Methods Semi-structured interviews, conducted on the telephone or via online video calls, explored ICs' experiences of providing support, the psychosocial issues they faced and the impact of the illness on themselves and their relationship with the patient. They were also asked about any support previously offered to them, in addition to their support preferences. Twelve ICs participated (11 females, 1 male), and 9 were spouses. Interview transcripts were analysed with reflexive thematic analysis using NVIVO software.

Results Four key themes were identified: "The impact of caring", "Lack of awareness", "Isolated and alone" and "Making a difference".

Conclusions The physical, emotional, financial and social impact of providing emotional and practical care and support for a man diagnosed with breast cancer can be considerable. ICs may experience significant levels of distress and often feel isolated. Greater awareness and more research is needed to better understand the psychosocial impact and support needs for ICs of men with breast cancer. There is an evident necessity to address their information needs and offer sources of support throughout the cancer journey.

Keywords Informal carers · Breast cancer in men · Oncology

Background

Although rare, the prevalence of breast cancer in men (BCiM) is increasing worldwide [1, 2] and approximately 400 men are diagnosed annually in the UK [3]. However, there is often a lack of awareness about BCiM among both the public and health care professionals [4], and it is frequently overlooked in research [5]. Cancer affects not only the patient but also the lives of family members and close friends [6]. The role of support of BCiM patients falls primarily on partners, close family members or female friends who have had breast cancer [7].

The term "Informal Carers (ICs)" commonly refers to someone who actively participates in sharing the patient's illness experience on a practical and/or emotional level [8]. It does not include those who provide professional paid or voluntary care, such as healthcare professionals working or charity volunteers. ICs typically face caring responsibilities with little or no formal training and additional support [6]. The physical, emotional, financial and social impact of caring for an individual with cancer can be considerable; they may experience anxiety and depression, concerns about the future and losing the patient, financial worries and strain in family and marital relationships [6]. ICs may also experience poor physical health, including sleep difficulties and fatigue, cardiovascular disease, poor immune functioning, and increased mortality [8]. However, to the best of our knowledge, no research has focussed on ICs of BCiM patients. This study therefore aimed to address this neglected area of research. A qualitative study was conducted using

Springer

Beth Herring beth2.herring@uwe.ac.uk

¹ Centre for Appearance Research, Faculty of Health & Applied Sciences, University of the West of England, Coldharbour Lane, Bristol BS16 1QY, UK

semi-structured interviews with ICs of men who had received a diagnosis of breast cancer. The study aimed to as follows: (a) explore the care-giving experiences of ICs of men diagnosed with breast cancer; (b) identify psychosocial support needs; (c) establish preferences for support.

Methods

Due to the lack of research in this field, a qualitative approach was deemed the most appropriate method to elicit participants' experiences and perspectives and is well-suited to health research [9]. Eligible participants were men or women in the UK, aged over 18 years, who currently, or had previously, provided practical and/or emotional support for a man who had received a diagnosis for breast cancer and were able to take part in an interview conducted in English without the need for an interpreter. There were no exclusion criteria relating to treatment or stage of disease, and bereaved carers were included.

Participants from a previous study conducted by the lead researcher were invited to share information about the current study with those they identified as their ICs. Social networking sites and websites of the authors' research group, cancer charities and support groups such as Breast Cancer Now, Maggie's Centres and The Male Breast Cancer Virtual Meet Up ("The Men's VMU") advertised the study. Snowball sampling also occurred, whereby ICs forwarded details of the study to other ICs.

Study adverts directed potential participants to the secure on-line platform, Qualtrics, which was used to host the study information, obtain consent, and collect sociodemographic data including age, gender, ethnicity, relationship status, sexual orientation, relationship to the patient and employment status. Potential participants' email addresses were collected to arrange the interview. The researcher's email was provided to answer any questions. Feedback was sought from an IC of a BCiM patient on the interview guide. Semistructured interviews were conducted by the first author. All data collection took place during COVID-19 restrictions, between January and June 2021. Consequently, participants were given the option of Microsoft Teams or telephone, rather than in-person interviews.

Data analysis

Interviews were transcribed verbatim by the first author and all identifying details were removed. A reflexive thematic analysis (Reflexive TA) [10] of the data was conducted by the first author using NVivo software, with supervision throughout the analytic process and agreement on the final themes from the last author.

Springer

As the aim of the current study was to explore the experiences, meaning and subjective reality of ICs of patients with BCiM, an inductive orientation to the data was chosen, considering the semantic meanings generated from the data rather than a pre-determined theoretical foundation [10]. An experiential qualitative framework aimed to capture participants' perspectives, meanings and experiences. Finally, a critical realist ontological approach endeavoured to focus on the participants' assumed reality and truth encapsulated within data [10].

Analysis followed the six phases of Reflexive TA, conducted in a recursive process: (1) data familiarisation; (2) coding; (3) generating initial themes; (4) developing and reviewing themes; (5) refining, defining and naming themes; and (6) writing up [11]. In accordance with the central component of reflexive TA, the researcher's experiences, pre-existing knowledge, and social position and how these aspects influence and contribute to the research process and potential insights into the data were acknowledged [10]. A reflective journal was kept throughout which reflected on any assumptions that may have underpinned their reading of the data. These included being female, not having personal experience as an IC nor having experienced breast cancer. They also reflected on their previous qualitative research conducted with men who have received a diagnosis and treatment for breast cancer.

Results

Twelve informal carers (11 female, 1 male; mean age = 54 years [range = 25–77 years]) participated. Interviews, lasting an average of 55 min (range = 28–71 min), were conducted via online video calls (Microsoft Teams n = 8) or telephone (n = 4). The sample had a range of experiences as ICs, including caring for men in the early stages of treatment, mid-treatment and many years after diagnosis. One participant was caring for a man in palliative care and two were bereaved carers of men who had died of breast cancer.

The majority were married to the patient (n = 9), one was the daughter of a BCiM patient, one was an ex-partner who had been in a relationship with the patient at the time of diagnosis and treatment and one was a close friend (see Table 1 for details of the sample).

Thematic analysis identified four key themes: "The impact of caring", "Lack of awareness", "Isolated and alone" and "Making a difference". These are discussed using exemplars from the interviews along with pseudonyms. Table 2 provides participant details.

Table 1 Sample characteristics (n=12)	Characteristic			%
	Age	Mean=53.42 yrs (SD=15.23)		
	Range=25-77 years			
	Gender	Male	1	8.33
		Female	11	91.76
	Ethnicity	White	12	100
	Relationship status	Married	9	75
		Relationship or civil partnership	1	8.33
		Widowed	1	8.33
		Single	1	8.33
	Sexual orientation	Heterosexual or straight	10	83.33
		Bisexual	2	16.67
	Relationship to BCiM patient	Wife	8	75
		Husband	1	8.33
		Ex-partner	1	8.33
		Daughter		
	Friend	1		
	1	8.33		
	Employment status	Employed	4	33.33
		Self-employed	2	16.66
		Retired	4	33.33
		Student/artist	1	8.33
		Unable to work due to disability	1	8.33

Table 2 Participant details

Pseudonym	Age (years)	Gender	Relationship to BCiM patient	Year of diag- nosis	Cancer stage
Dee	52	Female	Widow	2004	Deceased
Anna	31	Female	Wife	2008	Palliative care
Ambellina	25	Female	Daughter	2011	Deceased
Mia	52	Female	Wife	2007	Secondary
Andora	77	Female	Mother	2005	Secondary
Nico	51	Female	Wife	2012	Not provided
Ragdoll	73	Female	Wife	2021	Not provided
Bouquet	70	Female	Wife	2011	Not provided
Becksbud	47	Female	Friend	2007	Secondary
Raine	48	Female	Ex-partner	2018	Secondary
Jeremiah	66	Male	Husband	2015	Not provided
Freya	49	Female	Wife	2021	Secondary

The impact of caring

Participants' accounts described how, from the beginning of the cancer journey, they played an integral role in supporting the BCiM patient. Initially it was often the IC who urged the men to see a GP, which ultimately led to receiving the diagnosis, and they frequently portrayed themselves as a "gate-keeper" to medical appointments, healthcare providers and professionals. Many gave clear examples of the support they provided, and often expressed bearing the pressures and

responsibilities of providing for the physical and emotional wellbeing of the patient as well as offering practical support. The impact of caring for a man with breast cancer affected many aspects of their lives:

You are literally living with cancer, and you are drawn into it day after day, and you can't get away from it. (Raine)

Demands often increased during chemotherapy and radiotherapy as the patient experienced the side-effects

of treatment. Many patients also suffered with long-term comorbidities, such as anxiety, depression and diabetes, which ICs helped them to manage:

He was physically unable to do anything... I was helping him get up, helping him dress, I was making him food, everything and driving because he couldn't drive, I was helping him walk round the house, everything. (Anna)

Some ICs were forced to reduce their work hours or took leave to provide care. This impacted both their income and household finances and provided additional stress and anxiety. The ripple effect of the disease on their social life and family, especially children, was frequently reported. Participants often felt they had to be "strong", "positive" and to try to "maintain normality". As well as assuming the responsibility of caring for the BCiM patient, many participants also took on running the household and completing all domestic chores, as well as looking after and supporting their children:

I was looking after him and also looking after the family ... for most of the time I felt like a single parent because he was so poorly. (Dee)

For some, the impact of providing emotional care and practical support was overwhelming. Often, participants expressed how they neglected their own needs. They described how this eventually took a toll on their physical and mental health:

It really impacted me, and I went through, like selfharm, and just feeling really low. (Ambellina) I had a nervous breakdown. (Mia)

Some participants described how taking on the responsibilities of an IC changed their relationship with the patient, with many feeling that they had become more of a carer than a wife or partner:

I had to almost divide myself in two, so I had me as his girlfriend and carer..., it's impossible to have a loving, close, physical relationship... you end up purely being a carer for that person. (Raine)

However, for some, the change in their roles had a positive impact on their relationship:

It's made us both stronger, definitely, you know, a deeper respect getting to do things like this for your partner has made us closer and better friends and I think it's just made our relationship better. (Anna)

Lack of awareness

This theme encapsulates lack of awareness of BCiM among both the general public and healthcare professionals. Only two ICs had previously heard of BCiM prior to becoming a care-giver, and most reacted to the diagnosis with shock, disbelief and distress. For some, this led to uncertainty about how best to discuss the diagnosis and support a man with what is commonly perceived as a female disease:

Not even knowing how to speak to a man about ityou talk about breasts with a man and at times it can become, not a sexual thing, but you don't normally talk about boobs with a man. So, there is that whole concept there as well as that, I am talking about boobs with my best mate but its disjointed...so you have to try and get over that and I found that quite difficult. (Becksbud)

All the participants found it difficult to access information about BCiM and described how available literature invariably portrayed it as a female disease, written for women and not representing men. This often left ICs feeling uncertain about how the illness impacts men and how they should best support the patient:

It was really hard, 'cause it was a man whose got breast cancer and everything they talked about, all the pamphlets were bras and mastectomy bras and wigs and reconstruction. (Mia)

Participants expressed how some healthcare providers appeared to be unaware of BCiM and that they failed to treat and provide suitable care and support for the male patient or them as ICs. They described hospital staff assuming the breast cancer patient to be female, with presumptions that the accompanying female IC was the patient:

When we went for appointments most people assumed it was me who had breast cancer, if you went for a clinic appointment, I was asked how I was and I was like... well, I'm fine but I'm not the patient. (Dee)

One participant explained her husband receiving a letter from a healthcare trust for a hospital appointment which was written for a woman and suggested suitable clothing to wear:

The letters weren't adjusted to be for a man. For the mammogram it said it would be better to wear a blouse and skirt.

(Bouquet)

The focus on female breast cancer and the lack of research conducted with male patients resulted in some ICs describing their mistrust of medical decisions. Many were extremely concerned about the medical treatment prescribed for men, and in particular, the hormone therapy, tamoxifen. They worried about men being prescribed a female hormone drug and about changing parameters of the length of prescription. This all led to uncertainty and lack of confidence in their medical treatment:

He was told 'take it for two years', then 'oh no, you need to take it for five years', and then, 'oh no, you need to take it for ten years.' So, the goal posts kept changing, and I said to him I felt that he was starting to feel like a guinea pig because there isn't any research on the effects of Tamoxifen on men because it is a female drug, for female hormones. (Nico)

The adverse, sometimes long-term, side-effects associated with tamoxifen, posed significant challenges to the quality of life and well-being of patients. This consequently also impacted the lives of their ICs. Reported side-effects often included loss of libido and erectile dysfunction and ICs described how this consequently impacted their intimate relationships:

He's lost all of his sex drive for a start, which is a big thing.

(Jeremiah)

Several participants felt unprepared for the long-term impact of cancer and its treatment on the physical and mental health of the patient. Due to the lack of support either available or offered to ICs, some expressed feeling illinformed and uncertain about how the illness impacts men.

Isolated and alone

Social lives and relationships were often impacted as ICs had less time to spend outside the house, which led to feelings of isolation and loneliness. Participants described how the support of the patient's friends and family, although initially present, often dwindled and they were left as the sole carer. This increased the amount of support they provided the patient and intensified their caregiving role:

A lot of his friends actually disappeared (Raine)

Several participants felt unprepared for the long-term impact of cancer and its treatment on the physical and mental health of the patient. Due to the lack of support either available or offered to ICs, some expressed feeling illinformed and uncertain about how the illness impacts men. Almost all participants expressed a distinct lack of formal practical or emotional support. As a result, they felt they did not have the opportunity to talk about their concerns with others in a similar situation or discuss things they may not feel able to talk about with family or friends. Consequently, many did not know about rights, financial benefits or support available to all ICs:

Throughout all of this I have never received any support at all, no support has ever been offered. (Nico)

It appeared that formal support was provided only when the BCiM patient was in palliative care at home. ICs in this position spoke highly of the benefit of the services and support they received which included counselling, financial information regarding benefit entitlement, specialist breast cancer nurses, and charities who helped with household chores. Additionally, they provided emotional support and helped ICs to prepare and cope with the death of a loved one, as well as how to support and prepare children for loss:

She (specialist nurse) went above and beyond ... she delivered medication to the house for us, just these little things, that's made a massive difference...she's reached out to charities who work with families who are dealing with a terminal illness. (Anna)

Isolation was further negatively impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic which necessitated a number of BCiM patients to shield, and government restrictions that prevented households meeting. Consequently, many ICs were unable to see their family and friends and faced distinctive challenges which compounded isolation.

Making a difference

Many ICs reported becoming advocates and spoke passionately about the need to raise awareness of BCiM, to share their stories, and to improve the support for future patients and their ICs. Examples included challenging an insurance company's discriminatory provision of care for male and female breast cancer patients, holding meetings with the director of a hospital, and challenging media which discussed breast cancer without the inclusion of men. One participant set-up a BCiM awareness campaign.

All participants recognised the need for support for ICs of men with breast cancer. One (the only male interviewee) felt they did not personally need support but recognised the potential benefits for others. Perceived benefits included emotional support, practical tips, sharing medical experiences and practical information as well as advice on treatment and managing side-effects. Several participants suggested that an online peer support group or forum for ICs would potentially foster a sense of community, improve confidence and increase ability to cope and provide the best care for the patient:

Springer

It would be invaluable just to speak to someone going through the same. (Anna)

However, potential barriers to ICs accessing support were identified. Several felt guilty and reluctant asking for support and respite care. They felt a sense of responsibility to look after and care for the patient, who they felt was more deserving of support than themselves:

I didn't really go looking for support, because I thought... well, why should I be looking for it, it should be him looking for it, he's the one who's sick and needs the support. (Dee)

Some were concerned that seeking support would be perceived as not coping, and some saw themselves as supporting the patient but were reluctant to identify as a carer:

This is what I promised to do, I'm his wife. (Anna)

Discussion

The themes illustrate similarities, shared experiences, challenges and psychosocial support needs of ICs to BCiM patients. Details of the daily provision of care and practical tasks were consistent with literature on ICs with more common cancer in men [12]. The impact of caring varied according to the stage of illness; ICs of men who had recently been diagnosed had a very different experience to those of men who had undergone surgery and were experiencing the ongoing effects of treatment. These findings support previous research conducted with the ICs of a person with cancer (not specifically BCiM) [13], as well as the results of a systematic review exploring overburden among informal carers in general [14]. For some, being an IC impacted their own physical and emotional health, and participants reported neglecting their own needs, and the subsequent toll on their wellbeing. This is in line with reviews of the issues faced by caregivers of people diagnosed with cancer (15-16). In this study, ICs often felt they had to be strong for others, especially children, and to maintain a sense of normality. Similar results were reported in the care-giving experience of ICs of differing cancer patients [15].

Many participants raised the general lack of awareness of BCiM. Similar to findings from a study of BCiM patients [4], some ICs raised concerns about the feminisation of breast cancer, which they felt reinforced gender misconceptions. Lack of BCiM awareness by hospital staff was typified by assumptions that appointments were for the female IC rather than the male they were accompanying, thus mirroring previous research conducted with men with breast cancer [16]. Most ICs were concerned with the lack of gender-specific information for BCiM patients, which is evident in research with BCiM patients themselves [4, 17–19]. For some ICs, the paucity of research in BCiM resulted in a mistrust of medical decisions and treatment. These concerns, coupled with the negative impact of treatment related side-effects, such as sexual dysfunction and loss of libido, supports previous research conducted with this patient group [20, 21].

The data was gathered during the COVID-19 pandemic which may have further contributed to the loneliness and social isolation which were prominent concerns for most ICs. Similar to the social consequences described by ICs of advanced cancer patients [22], the paucity of services contributed to additional caregiver burden. This had a significant impact on their ability to work, sometimes resulting in additional financial pressures. Finally, the absence of services, lack of support and consequent isolation rendered many of the ICs vulnerable to marginalisation.

Strengths and limitations

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to be conducted with ICs of BCiM patients. However, the retrospective design of the study warrants consideration. To control for the limitation of recall bias, future research could focus on and follow ICs from the time of diagnosis. Second, all the ICs in this study identified as white. Future research should explore ways of engaging participants from ethnically diverse populations in order to better understand how cultural context may influence the experiences of ICs of BCiM patients.

Clinical implications

These findings indicate an urgent need for the provision of support specifically for ICs of men with breast cancer. Potential modes of support suggested by participants include online IC peer support groups and forums. Due to the rarity of BCiM, in-person meetings of ICs may not be feasible whereas online support could reach geographically dispersed populations [23]. Peer support may help to reduce isolation, increase wellbeing, quality of life and potentially improve outcomes for ICs [24].

Conclusions

The provision of emotional and practical support for a man who has received a diagnosis of breast cancer falls primarily on family and friends, and this can be demanding and enduring. The findings from this study highlight key issues and unmet needs of ICs to men with breast cancer and emphasise the need for further research including prospective longitudinal studies following ICs from the time of diagnosis. Increasing awareness of the experiences and support needs of these ICs could inform support packages tailored to their needs, which may help to mitigate future issues and better enable them to provide care and support to men with breast cancer.

Acknowledgements The authors thank the participants for their valuable contribution to this study and gratefully acknowledge Breast Cancer Now, Maggie's Centres and The Male Breast Cancer Virtual Meet Up ("The Men's VMU") for their help with recruitment.

Author contribution All authors contributed to the study conception and design. Material preparation, data collection and analysis were performed by BH and DH. The first draft of the manuscript was written by BH and all authors commented on versions of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Data availability Research data are not shared due to privacy or ethical restrictions.

Declarations

Ethics approval This study was performed in line with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. Approval was granted by the Ethics Committee of The University of the West of England (29th January 2021, reference number: UWE REC REF No: HAS.20.12.059).

Consent to participate Informed consent was obtained from all individual participants included in the study.

Consent for publication The authors affirm that informed all participants provided informed consent for publication of the data gathered in the study.

Competing interests The authors declare no competing interests.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A (2016) Cancer Statistics. CA Cancer J Clin 66:7–30. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21332
- Ruddy KJ, Winer EP (2013) Male breast cancer: risk factors, biology, diagnosis, treatment, and survivorship. Ann Oncol 24:1434– 1443. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdt025
- Breast Cancer Care, "Breast cancer care," (2019). http://www.breas tcancercare.org.uk. Accessed 19 December 2021

- Quincey K, Williamson I, Winstanley SS (2016) Marginalised malignancies': a qualitative synthesis of men's accounts of living with breast cancer. Soc Sci Med 149:17–25. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.socscimed.2015.11.032
- Ruddy KJ, Weiner E (2013) Quality of life and symptoms in male breast cancer survivors. Breast 22:197–199. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.breast.2012.12.014
- Kim Y, Given BA (2008) Quality of life of family caregivers of cancer survivors: across the trajectory of the illness. Cancer 112:2556– 2568. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.23449
- Midding E, Halbach SM, Kowalski C, Weber R, Würstlein R, Ernstmann N (2019) Social support of male breast cancer patients—a mixed-methods analysis. Am J Mens Health 13:1–14. https://doi. org/10.1177/1557988319870001
- Beaver K, Witham G (2007) Information needs of the informal carers of women treated for breast cancer. Eur J Oncol Nurs 11:16–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejon.2006.01.006
- Braun V, Clarke V (2014) What can 'thematic analysis' offer health and wellbeing researchers? Int J Qual Stud Health Well Being 9:20– 22. https://doi.org/10.3402/qhw.v9.26152
- Clarke V, Braun V (2022) Thematic analysis a practical guide. Sage, London
- Braun V, Clarke V (2006) Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qual Res Psychol 3:77–101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706 qp063oa
- Seal K, Murray CD, Seddon L (2013) The experience of being an informal carer for a person with cancer: a meta-synthesis of qualitative studies. Palliat Support Care 13:493–504. https://doi.org/10. 1017/S1478951513001132
- Lindt N, van Berkel J, Mulder BC (2020) Determinants of overburdening among informal carers: a systematic review. BMC Geriatr 20:2–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-020-01708-3
- Girgis A, Lambert S, Johnson C, Waller A, Currow D (2012) Physical, psychosocial, relationship, and economic burden of caring for people with cancer: a review". J Oncol Pract 9:197–202. https://doi. org/10.1200/JOP.2012.000690
- Thomas C, Morris SM, Harman JC (2002) Companions through cancer: the care given by informal carers in cancer contexts. Soc Sci Med 54:529–544. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0277-9536(01)00048-X
- Walker RK, BerryDL (2019) Men with breast cancer experience stigma in the waiting room." Breast J 1(1–2). https://doi.org/10. 1111/tbj.13593
- Egestad LK, Gyldenvang HH (2020) Jarden M (2020) My husband has breast cancer: a qualitative study of experiences of female partners of men with breast cancer. Cancer Nurs 43:366–374. https:// doi.org/10.1097/NCC.000000000000710
- 18 Farrell E, Borstelmann N, Meyer F, Partridge A, Winer E, Ruddy KK (2014) Male breast cancer networking and telephone support group: a model for supporting a unique population. Psycho-Oncology 23:956–958. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3519
- Bootsma TI, Duijveman P, Pijpe A, Scheelings PC, Witkamp AJ, Bleiker EMA (2020) Unmet information needs of men with breast cancer and health professionals. Psychooncology 29:851–860. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.5356
- Pemmaraju N, Munsell MF, Hortobagyi GN, Giordano SH (2012) Retrospective review of male breast cancer patients: analysis of tamoxifen-related side-effects. Ann Oncol 23:1471–1474. https:// doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdr459
- 21 Visram H, Kanji FF, Dent SF (2010) Endocrine therapy for male breast cancer: rates of toxicity and adherence. Curr Oncol 17:17–21. https://doi.org/10.3747/co.v17i5.631
- van Roij J, Brom L, Youssef-El Soud M, van de Poll-Franse L, Raijmakers NJH (2019) Social consequences of advanced cancer in patients and their informal caregivers: a qualitative study. Support Care Cancer 27:1187–1195. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00520-018-4437-1

Springer

- Selvam R, Hu R, Musselman R, Raiche I, Moloo H (2020) Videobased interviewing in medicine: protocol for a scoping review. Syst Rev 9:1–5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13643-020-01484-6
- Rev 9:1–5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13643-020-01484-6
 Santin O, McShane T, Hudson P, Prue G (2019) Using a six-step co-design model to develop and test a peer-led web-based resource

(PLWR) to support informal carers of cancer patients. Psychooncology 28:518–524. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4969

Supportive Care in Cancer (2022) 30:6669-6676

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

⁶⁶⁷⁶

References

Alderson, P. (2021). Critical Realism for Health and Illness Research. Policy Press.

- Allemang, B., Sitter, K., & Dimitropoulos, G. (2022). Pragmatism as a paradigm for patient-oriented research. In *Health Expectations*, 25(1), 38–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/hex.13384
- Almeida, F. (2015). Strategies To perform a mixed methods study. *European Journal of Education Studies*, 5(1), 137–150. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.1406214
- Al-Naggar, R. A., & Al-Naggar, D. H. (2012). Perceptions and opinions about male breast cancer and male breast self-examination: A qualitative study. *Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention*, *13*(1), 243–246. https://doi.org/10.7314/APJCP.2012.13.1.243
- Appleton, L., Wyatt, D., Perkins, E., Parker, C., Crane, J., Jones, A., Moorhead, L., Brown, V., Wall, C., & Pagett, M. (2015). The impact of prostate cancer on men's everyday life. *European Journal of Cancer Care*, 24(1), 71–84. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecc.12233
- Alves, P. C. G., Sales, C. M. D., Ashworth, M., & Faísca, L. (2020). "There Are Things I Want to Say But You Do Not Ask": a Comparison Between Standardised and Individualised Evaluations in Substance Use Treatment. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*, *18*(4), 861–874. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11469-018-9985-6
- American Breast Cancer Society. (2023). *Key Statistics for Breast Cancer in Men.* Retrieved 2nd April 2023, from https://cancer.org/cancer/breast-cancer-in-men/about/key-statistics
- Andrykowski, M. A. (2012). Physical and mental health status and health behaviors in male breast cancer survivors: a national, population-based, case-control study. *Psycho-Oncology*, *21*(9), 927–934. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.2001
- American Psychological Association (APA) Dictionary of Psychology (2022). Retrieved March 01, 2022, from https://dictionary.apa.org
- Applebaum, A, Polacek, L, Walsh, L., Reiner, A, Lynch, K., Benvengo, S., Buthorn, J., Atkinson, T, Mao, J,
 Panageas, K, & Diamond, E (2020). The unique burden of rare cancer caregiving: caregivers of patients
 with Erdheim–Chester disease. Leukemia and Lymphoma, 61(6), 1406–1417.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/10428194.2020.1719090

- Arigo, D., Pagoto, S., Carter-Harris, L., Lillie, S. E., & Nebeker, C. (2018). Using social media for health research: Methodological and ethical considerations for recruitment and intervention delivery. *Digital Health, 4*. https://doi.org/10.1177/2055207618771757
- Arora, P, Sullivan, A, & Song, S. (2022). On the Imperative for Reflexivity in School Psychology Scholarship. School Psychology Review, 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1080/2372966X.2022.2105050
- Ayvat, I., & Atli Ozbas, A. (2022). Experiences and views of nurses about unmet needs of older cancer patients receiving chemotherapy: A qualitative study. *Palliative and Supportive Care*. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1478951522000098
- Bahrami, M., Mohamadirizi, M., Mohamadirizi, S., & Hosseini, S. (2017). Evaluation of body image in cancer patients and its association with clinical variables. *Journal of Education and Health Promotion*, 6(1). https://doi.org/10.4103/jehp.jehp_4_15
- Baillie L. (2015). Promoting and evaluating scientific rigour in qualitative research. Nursing Standard 29 (46),
 36-42. https://doi.org/10.7748/ns.29.46.36.e8830
- Baima, J., Reynolds, S. G., Edmiston, K., Larkin, A., Ward, B. M., & O'Connor, A. (2017). Teaching of Independent Exercises for Prehabilitation in Breast Cancer. *Journal of Cancer Education*, 32(2), 252–256. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13187-015-0940-y
- Balfe, M., Maguire, R., Hanly, P., Butow, P., O'Sullivan, E., Timmons, A., Gooberman-Hill, R., & Sharp, L. (2016).
 Distress in long-term head and neck cancer carers: a qualitative study of carers' perspectives. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 25(15–16), 2317–2327. https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.13242
- Barry, M. (2011). 'I realised that I wasn't alone': the views and experiences of young carers from a social capital perspective. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 14(5), 523–539. https://doi.org/10.1080/13676261.2010.551112
- Beaver, K., & Witham, G. (2007). Information needs of the informal carers of women treated for breast cancer. *European Journal of Oncology Nursing*, *11*(1), 16–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejon.2006.01.006
- Becker, S., & Sempik, J. (2019). Young Adult Carers: The Impact of Caring on Health and Education. *Children* and Society, 33(4), 377–386. https://doi.org/10.1111/chso.12310
- Bender, J. L., Babinski, S., Wong, G., Tricco, A. C., Englesakis, M., Cyr, A. B., Potts, H., Perski, O., Esplen, M. J., Young, C., Wassersug, R., Forster, V., Papadakos, J., Soobiah, C., Fox, C., Gothard-Huang, A., & Witteman,

H. (2021). Establishing best practices in cancer online support groups: Protocol for a realist review. *BMJ Open*, 11 (11), e053916–e053916. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-053916

- Berger, R. (2015). Now I see it, now I don't: researcher's position and reflexivity in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 15(2), 219–234. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794112468475
- Bishop, F. L. (2015). Using mixed methods research designs in health psychology: An illustrated discussion from a pragmatist perspective. *British Journal of Health Psychology*, 20(1), 5–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjhp.12122
- Bjmo.be. (2020). *Male breast Cancer: A disease surrounded by social taboo and lack of awareness*. Retrieved 27th March 2023, from bjmo.be/male-breast-cancer-a-disease-surrounded-by-social-taboo and-lack-of-awareness
- Bloom, J. R., Stewart, S. L., Chang, S., & Banks, P. J. (2004). Then and now: Quality of life of young breast cancer survivors. *Psycho-Oncology*, *13*(3), 147–160. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.794
- Bonito, A., Horowitz, N., McCorkle, R., & Chagpar, A. B. (2013). Do healthcare professionals discuss the emotional impact of cancer with patients? *Psycho-Oncology*, *22*(9), 2046–2050. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3258
- Bootsma, T. I., Duijveman, P., Pijpe, A., Scheelings, P. C., Witkamp, A. J., & Bleiker, E. M. A. (2020). Unmet information needs of men with breast cancer and health professionals. *Psycho-Oncology*, 29(5). https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.5356
- Boquiren, V. M., Esplen, M. J., Wong, J., Toner, B., Warner, E., & Malik, N. (2016). Sexual functioning in breast cancer survivors experiencing body image disturbance. *Psycho-Oncology*, 25(1), 66–76. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3819
- Borji, M., Nourmohammadi, H., Otaghi, M., Salimi, A. H., & Tarjoman, A. (2017). Positive effects of cognitive behavioral therapy on depression, anxiety and stress of family caregivers of patients with prostate cancer: A randomized clinical trial. Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 18(12), 3207–3212. https://doi.org/10.22034/APJCP.2017.18.12.3207
- Bowie, J., Brunckhorst, O., Stewart, R., Dasgupta, P., & Ahmed, K. (2022). Body image, self-esteem, and sense of masculinity in patients with prostate cancer: a qualitative meta-synthesis. *Journal of Cancer Survivorship*, *16*(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11764-021-01007-9

- Bradbury-Jones, C. (2007). Enhancing rigour in qualitative health research: Exploring subjectivity through Peshkin's I's. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *59*(3), 290–298. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04306.x
- Brain, K., Williams, B., Iredale, R., France, L., & Gray, J. (2006). Psychological distress in men with breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, *24*(1), 95–101. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2006.10.064
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2014). What can "thematic analysis" offer health and wellbeing researchers? International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being, 9 (1), 1-2. https://doi.org/10.3402/qhw.v9.26152
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2019). Reflecting on reflexive thematic analysis. In *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 11 (4), 589–597. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2019.1628806
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021). To saturate or not to saturate? Questioning data saturation as a useful concept for thematic analysis and sample-size rationales. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 13 (2), 201–216. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2019.1704846
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2022). Thematic Analysis a practical guide to understanding and doing. SAGE.
- Breast Cancer Now. (2020/2022). *Breast cancer in men.* Retrieved 5th January 2020, from https://breastcancernow.org/information-support/have-i-got-breast-cancer/breast-cancer-in-men
- Breast Cancer Now. (2021). *Facts and statistics 2021*. Retrieved 3rd March 2021, from https://breastcacnernow.org/about-us/media/facts-statistics
- Breast Cancer UK. (2021). *Breast Cancer in Men.* Retrieved 15rd March 2021, from https://breastcanceruk.org/uploads/2021/BCUK-brief-Breast_Cancer-in-Men-NOv-30-2021
- Brederecke, J., Heise, A., & Zimmermann, T. (2021). Body image in patients with different types of cancer. *PLoS One*, *16*(11). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0260602
- Brett, J., Bankhead, C., Henderson, B., Watson, E., & Austoker, J. (2005). The psychological impact of mammographic screening. A systematic review. *Psycho-Oncology*, 14(11), 917–938. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.904
- Brennan, J. (2001). Adjustment to cancer? Coping or personal transition? *Psycho-Oncology*, *10*(1). https://doi.org/10.1002/1099-1611(200101/02)10:1<1::AID-PON484>3.0.CO;2-T

- Brett, J., Staniszewska, S., Mockford, C., Herron-Marx, S., Hughes, J., Tysall, C., & Suleman, R. (2014). A
 Systematic Review of the Impact of Patient and Public Involvement on Service Users, Researchers and
 Communities. *The Patient: Patient-Centered Outcomes Research, 7*(4), 387–395.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s40271-014-0065-0
- British Psychological Society (2009). *The Delphi method*. Retrieved 20th February 2023, from https://bps.org.uk/psychologist/delphi-method
- Brown, T. A., Cash, T. F., & Mikulka, P. J. (1990). Attitudinal Body-Image Assessment: Factor Analysis of the Body-Self Relations Questionnaire. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 55(1–2). https://doi.org/10.1080/00223891.1990.9674053
- Brunet, J., Sabiston, C. M., & Burke, S. (2013). Surviving breast cancer: Women's experiences with their changed bodies. *Body Image*, *10*(3), 344–351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2013.02.002
- Bryman, A. (2006). Paradigm peace and the implications for quality. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology: Theory and Practice*, *9*(2), 111–126. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645570600595280
- Bryman, A. (2007). Barriers to Integrating Quantitative and Qualitative Research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 1(1), 8–22. https://doi.org/10.1177/2345678906290531
- Bunkley, D. T., Robinson, J. D., Bennett, N. E., & Gordon, S. (2000). Breast cancer in men: Emasculation by association? *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings*, 7(2), 91–97. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009553613564
- Cancer Australia. (2023). *Breast cancer in Australia statistics*. Retrieved 3rd May 2023, from https://canceraustralia.gov.au/cancer-types/breast-cancer/statistics
- Cancer Research UK. (2020). *Breast cancer in men*. Retrieved 8th March 2023, from https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/about-cancer/breast-cancer/stages-types-grades/types/malebreast-cancer.
- Carers UK. (2022). Help and advice. Retrieved 15th May 2022, from https://www.carers.uk.org
- Carduff, E., Finucane, A., Kendall, M., Jarvis, A., Harrison, N., Greenacre, J., & Murray, S. A. (2014).
 Understanding the barriers to identifying carers of people with advanced illness in primary care:
 Triangulating three data sources. *BMC Family Practice*, *15*(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2296-15-48

- Caridad Rubio Hernández, M., Díaz Prado, Y., Pérez, R., Díaz, R., & Aleaga, Z. (2013). Synchronous bilateral breast cancer in a male. *ecancermedicalscience*. 7, 377-377. https://doi.org/10.3332/ecancer.2013.377
- Cash, T. F., & Pruzinsky, T. (2004). Body Image: A handbook of theory, research, and clinical practice. Guildford Press.
- Cash (2000) MBSRQ user's manual (3rd ed.) Available from the author at www.body-images.com. Accessed January 2020.
- Caserta, M., Utz, R., Lund, D., Supiano, K., & Donaldson, G. (2019). Cancer Caregivers' Preparedness for Loss and Bereavement Outcomes: Do Preloss Caregiver Attributes Matter? *OMEGA - Journal of Death and Dying*, *80*(2), 224–244. https://doi.org/10.1177/0030222817729610
- Cella, D., Hahn, E. A., Kaiser, K., Segawa, E., & Smith, B. D. (2017). Health-related quality of life among women with ductal carcinoma in situ or early invasive breast cancer: validation of the FACT-B (version 4). *Expert Review of Quality of Life in Cancer Care*, 1(1), 99–109. https://doi.org/10.1080/23809000.2016.1134259
- Chen, Liao, M. N., Chen, S. C., Chan, P. L., & Chen, S. C. (2012). Body image and its predictors in breast cancer patients receiving surgery. *Cancer Nursing*, *35*(5), 10–16. https://doi.org/10.1097/NCC.0b013e3182336f8b
- Chikhradze, N., Knecht, C., & Metzing, S. (2017). Young carers: growing up with chronic illness in the family a systematic review 2007-2017. *Journal of Compassionate Health Care*, *4*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40639-017-0041-3
- Chilisa, B. (2005). Educational research within postcolonial Africa: A critique of HIV/AIDS research in Botswana. In International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education, 18(6), 659–684. https://doi.org/10.1080/09518390500298170
- Chotai, N., Tang, S., Lim, H., & Lu, S. (2019). Breast cancer in a female to male transgender patient 20 years post-mastectomy: Issues to consider. *The Breast Journal*, *25*(6), 1059-1332. https://doi.org/10.1111/tbj.13417
- Christ, T. W. (2013). The worldview matrix as a strategy when designing mixed methods research. *International Journal of Multiple Research Approaches, 7*(1), 110-118. https://doi.org/ 10.5172/mra.2013.7.1.110

- Clark, J. A., Bokhour, B. G., Inui, T. S., Silliman, R. A., & Talcott, J. A. (2003). Measuring patients' perceptions of the outcomes of treatment for early prostate cancer. *Medical Care*, 41(8), 923–936. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.MLR.0000078147.80071.78
- Clarke, A., Paraskeva, & N., White, & P., Tollow, & P., Hansen, E., & Harcourt, & D. (2021). PEGASUS: the Design of an Intervention to Facilitate Shared Decision-making in Breast Reconstruction. *Journal of Cancer* Education, *36*(3), 508-518. https://doi.org/10.1186/ISRCTN18000391
- Clarke, V., & Braun, V. (2013). Successful Qualitative Research: A Practical Guide For Beginners. Sage.
- Clifford, T. (2018). Gender Diversity. *Journal of Perianesthesia Nursing*, 33(2), 232–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JOPAN.2018.01.002
- Co, M., Lee, A., & Kwong, A. (2020). Delayed presentation, diagnosis, and psychosocial aspects of male breast cancer. *Cancer Medicine*, *9*(10), 3305–3309. https://doi.org/10.1002/cam4.2953
- Collins, K., Onwuegbuzie, A., & Jiao, Q. (2007). A Mixed Methods Investigation of Mixed Methods Sampling Designs in Social and Health Science Research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 1(3), 267–294. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689807299526
- Connell, R. W. (1995). Masculinities. Polity Press.
- Connell, R. W., & Messerschmidt, J. W. (2005). Hegemonic masculinity rethinking the concept. *Gender & Society, 19*(6), 829–859. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891243205278639
- Connor, S., Edvardsson, K., Fisher, C., & Spelten, E. (2021). Perceptions and Interpretation of Contemporary Masculinities in Western Culture: A Systematic Review. *American Journal of Men's Health*, *15*(6). https://doi.org/10.1177/15579883211061009
- Corrigan, K. L., Mainwaring, W., Miller, A. B., Lin, T. A., Jethanandani, A., Espinoza, A. F., Piotrowski, M., Fuller,
 C. D., Stauder, M. C., Shaitelman, S. F., Perkins, G. H., Woodward, W. A., Giordano, S. H., Smith, B. D., &
 Ludmir, E. B. (2020). Exclusion of Men from Randomized Phase III Breast Cancer Clinical Trials. *The Oncologist*, *25*(6), e990–e992. https://doi.org/10.1634/theoncologist.2019-0871
- Coumoundouros, C., Ould Brahim, L., Lambert, S. D., & McCusker, J. (2019). The direct and indirect financial costs of informal cancer care: A scoping review. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, hsc.12808. https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12808

- Creswell, J., & Creswell, D. (2018). *Research Design "Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches"* (5th Edition). SAGE.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Research design "Qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods approaches."* Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Creswell J.W (2015) A Concise Introduction to Mixed Methods Research. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Creswell, J. W. (2004). Designing a mixed methods study in primary care. *Annals of Family Medicine*, *2*(1), 7-12. https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.104
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2014). *Research design: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Creswell JW and Plano Clark VL (2011) *Designing and Conducting Mixed Methods Research*, (2nd Edition). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Creswell, & Plano Clark. (2018). *Designing and conducting mixed methods research* (3rd Edition). Los Angeles, CA: SAGE
- Creswell, J. W., & Tashakkori, A. (2008). How do research manuscripts contribute to the literature on mixed methods?. Journal of Mixed Methods Research, 2(2), 115–120. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689808315361
- Cundill, P. (2020). Hormone therapy for trans and gender diverse patients in the general practice setting. *Australian Family Physician*, 49(7), 385–390. https://doi.org/ 10.31128/AJGP-01-20-5197

Curry, L, & Nunez-Smith, M. (2015). Mixed methods in health sciences research: a practical primer. SAGE.

- da Silva, T. L. (2016). Male breast cancer: Medical and psychological management in comparison to female breast cancer. A review. *Cancer Treatment Communications*, *7*, 23–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ctrc.2016.03.004
- Daher, M. (2012). Cultural beliefs and values in cancer patients. *Annals of Oncology*, 23(3), 66–69. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mds091
- Daniel, J. (2012). Choosing the Size of the Sample. In *Sampling Essentials: Practical Guidelines for Making Sampling Choices*. SAGE.

- Dawadi, S., Shrestha, S., & Giri, R. A. (2021). Mixed-Methods Research: A Discussion on its Types, Challenges, and Criticisms. *Journal of Practical Studies in Education*, 2(2). https://doi.org/10.46809/jpse.v2i2.20
- de Blok, C. J. M., Wiepjes, C. M., Nota, N. M., van Engelen, K., Adank, M. A., Dreijerink, K. M. A., Barbé, E.,
 Konings, I. R. H. M., & den Heijer, M. (2019). Breast cancer risk in transgender people receiving hormone
 treatment: Nationwide cohort study in the Netherlands. *BMJ (Online)*, *365*, 11652.
 https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.l1652
- de Padova, S., Casadei, C., Berardi, A., Bertelli, T., Filograna, A., Cursano, M. C., Menna, C., Burgio, S. L.,
 Altavilla, A., Schepisi, G., Prati, S., Montalti, S., Chovanec, M., Banna, G. L., Grassi, L., Mego, M., & de
 Giorgi, U. (2019). Caregiver emotional burden in testicular cancer patients: From patient to caregiver
 support. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, 10, 318-318. https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2019.00318
- DeJonckheere, M., & Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: A balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-000057
- Delisle, V. C., Gumuchian, S. T., Rice, D. B., Levis, A. W., Kloda, L. A., Körner, A., & Thombs, B. D. (2016).
 Perceived Benefits and Factors that Influence the Ability to Establish and Maintain Patient Support
 Groups in Rare Diseases: A Scoping Review. *The Patient: Patient Centered Outcomes Research, 10 (3),* 283-293. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40271-016-0213-9
- Denzin, N. K. (2012). Triangulation 2.0. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, *6*(2), 80–88. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689812437186
- Department of Health & Social Care. (2018). *Carers Action Plan 2018 to 2020: Supporting carers today*. Retrieved 10th December 2021, from https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/71 3781/carers-action-plan-2018-2020.pdf
- DeSantis, C. E., Miller, K. D., Goding Sauer, A., Jemal, A., & Siegel, R. L. (2019). Cancer statistics for African Americans, 2019. CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians, 69(3), 211–233. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21555
- Digiacomo, M., Lewis, J., Nolan, M. T., Phillips, J., & Davidson, P. M. (2013). Transitioning from caregiving to widowhood. *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 46(6), 817–825. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2013.01.005

- Dodgson, J. E. (2019). Reflexivity in Qualitative Research. *Journal of Human Lactation*, 35(2), 220–222. https://doi.org/10.1177/0890334419830990
- Donovan, T., & Flynn, M. (2007). What Makes a Man a Man? The Lived Experience of Male Breast Cancer. *Cancer Nursing*, *30*(6). 464–470. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.NCC.0000300173.18584.37
- Downing, A., Wright, P., Hounsome, L., Selby, P., Wilding, S., Watson, E., Wagland, R., Kind, P., Donnelly, D.
 W., Butcher, H., Catto, J. W. F., Cross, W., Mason, M., Sharp, L., Weller, D., Velikova, G., McCaughan, E.,
 Mottram, R., Allen, M., ... Glaser, A. W. (2019). Quality of life in men living with advanced and localised
 prostate cancer in the UK: a population-based study. *The Lancet Oncology*, *20*(3).
 https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30780-0
- Doyle, L., Brady, A. M., & Byrne, G. (2016). An overview of mixed methods research revisited. *Journal of Research in Nursing*, *21(8)*, *623–635*. https://doi.org/10.1177/1744987116674257
- Dua, P., Heiland, M. F., Kracen, A. C., & Deshields, T. L. (2017). Cancer-related hair loss: a selective review of the alopecia research literature. *Psycho-Oncology*, 26(4), 438–443. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4039
- DuBois, D., Flay, B., & Fagen, M. Self-esteem enhancement theory: An emerging framework for promoting health across the lifespan In: DiClemente, R., Kegler, M, & Crosby. Eds. Emerging Theories in Health
 Promotion Practice and Research. 2 ed. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass; 2009: 97-130.
- Dures, E, Rumsey, N, Morris, M & Gleeson, K. (2010). Mixed Methods in Health Psychology. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *16*(2), 332–341. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105310377537
- Egestad, L. K., Gyldenvang, H. H., & Jarden, M. (2019). "My Husband Has Breast Cancer." *Cancer Nursing*, 43(5), 336-374. https://doi.org/10.1097/NCC.00000000000000710
- Eggemann, H., Altmann, U., Costa, S. D., & Ignatov, A. (2018). Survival benefit of tamoxifen and aromatase inhibitor in male and female breast cancer. *Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology*, *144*(2), 337–341. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00432-017-2539-7
- Ehrenfeld, J. M., Zimmerman, D. R., & Gonzales, G. (2018). Healthcare Utilization among Transgender Individuals in California. *Journal of Medical Systems*, 42(5), 77. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10916-018-0923-8

- El Fouhi, M., Rahou, B. H., Mesfioui, A., & Benider, A. (2022). Quality of life and epidemiological profile of male breast cancer treated at the university hospital of Casablanca, Morocco. *Pan African Medical Journal*, *41* (127). https://doi.org/10.11604/pamj.2022.41.127.28319
- Elder-Vass, D., & Zotzmann, K. (2022). Overlapping traditions with divergent implications? Introduction to the special issue on pragmatism and critical realism. *Journal of Critical Realism*, 21, 3, pp. 257–260. https://doi.org/10.1080/14767430.2022.2073692
- Elliott, H., Ryan, J., & Hollway, W. (2012). Research encounters, reflexivity and supervision. International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 15(5), 433–444. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2011.610157
- Ellis, J., von Mücke Similon, M., Korman, M. B., den Otter-Moore, S., Murray, A., Higgins, K., Enepekides, D., & Jacobson, M. (2022). Using the Delphi Method to Elucidate Patient and Caregiver Experiences of Cancer Care. *Journal of Patient Experience*, *9*. https://doi.org/10.1177/23743735221092633
- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014). Qualitative Content Analysis. *SAGE Open*, 4(1), 215824401452263. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244014522633
- Elo, S., & Kyngä, H. (2007). The qualitative content analysis process. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *62*(1), 107–115. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04569.x
- Engel, G. (1980). The clinical application of the biopsychosocial model. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 137(5). https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.137.5.535
- Erlingsson, C., & Brysiewicz, P. (2017). A hands-on guide to doing content analysis. *African Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 7(3), 93–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.afjem.2017.08.001
- European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC). (2023). *Male Breast Cancer*. Retrieved 1st March 2023, from https://qol.eortc.org/questionnaire/male-breast-cancer
- Evans, J. R., & Mathur, A. (2018). The value of online surveys: a look back and a look ahead. *Internet Research*, 28(4), 854–887. https://doi.org/10.1108/IntR-03-2018-0089
- Fàbregues, S., & Molina-Azorín, J. F. (2017). Addressing quality in mixed methods research: a review and recommendations for a future agenda. *Quality and Quantity*, 51(6), 2847–2863. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-016-0449-4

- Farrell, E., Borstelmann, N., Meyer, F., Partridge, A., Winer, E., & Ruddy, K. (2014). Male breast cancer networking and telephone support group: a model for supporting a unique population. *Psycho-Oncology*, 23(8), 956–958. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3519
- Feilzer, M. Y. (2010). Doing mixed methods research pragmatically: Implications for the rediscovery of pragmatism as a research paradigm. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 4(1), 6–16. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689809349691
- Fentiman, I. S. (2016). Male breast cancer is not congruent with the female disease. *Critical Reviews in Oncology/Hematology*, *101*, 119–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.critrevonc.2016.02.017
- Fentiman, I. S. (2018a). *The endocrinology of male breast cancer*. Endocr Relat Cancer. 25(6). https://doi.org/10.1530/ERC-18-0117
- Fentiman, I. S. (2018b). Unmet needs of men with breast cancer. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*, 44(8), 1123–1126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejso.2018.05.004
- Fentiman, I. S. (2018c). Surgical options for male breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, *172*(3), 539–544. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-018-4952-2
- Fetters, M. D., Curry, L. A., & Creswell, J. W. (2013). Achieving integration in mixed methods designs Principles and practices. *Health Services Research*, 48(6pt2), 2134–2156. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.12117
- Fetters, M. D., & Freshwater, D. (2015). The 1 + 1 = 3 Integration Challenge. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, *9*(2), 115–117. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689815581222
- Field, A. P. (2013). Discovering Statistics Using IBM SPSS Statistics. In *Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics* (4th ed.). SAGE.
- Fingeret, M. C., Teo, I., & Epner, D. E. (2014). Managing body image difficulties of adult cancer patients: Lessons from available research. *Cancer*, *120*(5), 633–641. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.28469
- Finlay, L., & Gough, B. (2003). *Reflexivity: A practical guide for researchers in health and social sciences*. Blackwell Science.
- Fitch, M. I. (2008). Supportive care framework. *Canadian Oncology Nursing Journal, 18*(1), 6–24. https://doi.org/10.5737/1181912x181614

- Flaherty, D. C., Bawa, R., Burton, C., & Goldfarb, M. (2017). Breast Cancer in Male Adolescents and Young Adults. Annals of Surgical Oncology, 24(1), 84–90. https://doi.org/10.1245/s10434-016-5586-4
- Fletcher, A. J. (2017). Applying critical realism in qualitative research: methodology meets method. International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 20(2), 181–194. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2016.1144401
- Florczak, K. L. (2014). Purists Need Not Apply: The Case for Pragmatism in Mixed Methods Research. Nursing Science Quarterly, 27(4), 278–282. https://doi.org/10.1177/0894318414546419
- France, L., Michie, S., Barrett-Lee, P., Brain, K., Harper, P., & Gray, J. (2000). Male cancer: A qualitative study of male breast cancer. *Breast*, *9*(*6*), *343-348*. https://doi.org/10.1054/brst.2000.0173
- Francis, P. A. (2018). Male breast cancer: pink ribbon blues. *Annals of Oncology*, *29*(2), 292–293. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdx752
- Fried, E. I. (2020). Theories and Models: What They Are, What They Are for, and What They Are About. *Psychological Inquiry*, 31(4), 336–344. https://doi.org/10.1080/1047840X.2020.1854011
- Galletta, A., & Cross, W. E. (2013). Mastering the Semi-Structured Interview and Beyond: From Research Design to Analysis and Publication. NYU Press.
- Galli, N., Petrie, T., Reel, J. J., Greenleaf, C., & Carter, J. E. (2015). Psychosocial predictors of drive for muscularity in male collegiate athletes. *Body Image*, *14*, 62-66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2015.03.009
- Gagne, J. J., Thompson, L., O'Keefe, K., & Kesselheim, A. S. (2014). Innovative research methods for studying treatments for rare diseases: Methodological review. *BMJ (Online)*, 349(November), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.g6802
- Gao, Jin, Yu, S, Wu, W & Han, S (2021). Evaluate the effectiveness of breast cancer decision aids: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomize clinical trials. *Nursing Open*, 8(5), 2091–2104. https://doi.org/10.1002/nop2.741
- Gardiner, J. (2013). Masculinity's Interior: Men, Transmen, and Theories of Masculinity. *Journal of Men's Studies*, *21*(2), 112–116. https://doi.org/10.3149/jms.2102.112
- Gattario, K. H., Frisén, A., Fuller-Tyszkiewicz, M., Ricciardelli, L. A., Diedrichs, P. C., Yager, Z., Franko, D. L., & Smolak, L. (2015). How is men's conformity to masculine norms related to their body image? Masculinity

and muscularity across Western Countries. *Psychology of Men and* Masculinity, 16(3), 337–347. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0038494

- Golla, H., Galushko, M., Pfaff, H., & Voltz, R. (2012). Unmet needs of severely affected multiple sclerosis patients: The health professionals' view. *Palliative Medicine*, *26*(2). https://doi.org/10.1177/0269216311401465
- Harrop, E., Byrne, A., & Nelson, A. (2014). "It's alright to ask for help": Findings from a qualitative study exploring the information and support needs of family carers at the end of life. *BMC Palliative Care*, 13(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-684X-13-22
- Harrington, J. M., Jones, E. G., & Badger, T. (2009). Body Image Perceptions in Men With Prostate Cancer. Oncology Nursing Forum, 36(2), 167–172. https://doi.org/10.1188/09.ONF.167-172
- Hawley, S. T., Li, Y., An, L. C., Resnicow, K., Janz, N. K., Sabel, M. S., Ward, K. C., Fagerlin, A., Morrow, M., Jagsi, R., Hofer, T. P., & Katz, S. J. (2018). Improving Breast Cancer Surgical Treatment Decision Making: The iCanDecide Randomized Clinical Trial. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 36(7). https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2017.74.8442
- Hayes, A. F. (2018). Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regressionbased approach (2nd ed.). Guildford Press
- Healthtalk.org (2019). *Breast Cancer in men.* Retrieved 19th Dec 2021, from https://heathtalk.org/breastcancer-men/overview
- Gentili, C., McClean, S., McGeagh, L., Bahl, A., Persad, R., & Harcourt, D. (2022). The impact of hegemonic masculine ideals on self-esteem in prostate cancer patients undergoing androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) compared to ADT-naïve patients. *Psycho-Oncology*, *31*(11). https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.6001
- Gerstl-Pepin, C., & Patrizio, K. (2009). Learning from Dumbledore's Pensieve: Metaphor as an aid in teaching reflexivity in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 9(3), 299–308.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794109105029
- Giddings, L. S., & Grant, B. M. (2007). A Trojan Horse for Positivism?: a critique of mixed methods research. Advances in Nursing Science, 30(1), 52–60.
- Giordano, S. H. (2018). Breast Cancer in Men. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *378*(24), 2311–2320. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1707939

- Girgis, A., Lambert, S., Johnson, C., Waller, A., & Currow, D. (2013). Physical, Psychosocial, Relationship, and
 Economic Burden of Caring for People With Cancer: A Review. *Journal of Oncology Practice*, 9(4) 197-202. https://doi.org/DOI: 10.1200/JOP.2012.000690
- Giunta, G., Rossi, M., Toia, F., Rinaldi, G., & Cordova, A. (2017). Male breast cancer: Modified radical mastectomy or breast conservation surgery? A case report and review of the literature. *International Journal of Surgery Case Reports*, 30, 89–92. https://doi.org/DOI: 10.1016/j.ijscr.2016.11.030
- Goldberg, J. E., Moy, L., & Rosenkrantz, A. B. (2018). Assessing Transgender Patient Care and Gender Inclusivity of Breast Imaging Facilities Across the United States. *Journal of the American College of Radiology*, 15(8), 1164–1172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacr.2018.05.007
- Goodman, M. T., Tung, K. H., & Wilkens, L. R. (2006). Comparative epidemiology of breast cancer among men and women in the US, 1996 to 2000. *Cancer Causes and Control*, *17*(2), 127–136. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10552-005-5384-y
- Goria, S., Girgis, A., Shaw, J., Przezdziecki, A., Levesque, J., & Bamgboje-Ayodele, A. (2022). A Delphi-based approach to developing the contents of an online resource, Care Assist, for male caregivers of women with breast cancer. *Psycho-Oncology*, *31*(9), 1474–1482. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.5962
- GOV.UK. (2018). *Carers action plan 2018 to 2020*. Retrieved 1st June 2020, from https://gov.uk/government /publications.carers-action-plan-2018-to-2020
- GOV.UK, 2021. (2021). *Prime Minister announces national lockdown GOV.UK*. Retrieved 7th January 2021, from https://www.gov.uk/government/news/prime-minister-announces-national-lockdown
- Goyal, A., Gupta, J., Choudhary, A., Harit, K., Ragesvari, K., & Gupta, I. (2020). Awareness about breast cancer in males in urban area of Delhi. *Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care*, *9*(4), 1999-2001. https://doi.org/10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc_1098_19
- Grand, M. M., & O'Brien, P. C. (2012). Obstacles to participation in randomised cancer clinical trials: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Medical Imaging and Radiation Oncology*, 56(1), 31–39. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1754-9485.2011.02337.x
- Grant, C., & Osanloo, A. (2014). Understanding, Selecting, and Integrating a Theoretical Framework in
 Dissertation Research: Creating the Blueprint for Your "House." Administrative Issues Journal Education
 Practice and Research, 4(2). https://doi.org/10.5929/2014.4.2.9

 Greenwood, N., Habibi, R., Smith, R., & Manthorpe, J. (2015). Barriers to access and minority ethnic carers' satisfaction with social care services in the community: A systematic review of qualitative and quantitative literature. *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 23(1), 64–78. https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12116

Grogan, S. (2021). Body Image: Understanding body dissatisfaction in men, women and children. Routledge.

- Grogan, S., & Mechan, J. (2017). Body image after mastectomy: A thematic analysis of younger women's written accounts. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *22*(11). https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105316630137
- Guba, E. (1990). The alternative paradigm dialog. In E. Guba (Ed.,), The Paradigm dialog, (pp. 17-

30). Newbury Park, CA: SAGE.

Gucalp, A., Traina, T. A., Eisner, J. R., Parker, J. S., Selitsky, S. R., Park, B. H., Elias, A. D., Baskin-Bey, E.

S., & Cardoso, F. (2018). Male breast cancer: a disease distinct from female breast cancer. Breast Cancer Research and Treatment, 173(1), 37-48. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-018-4921-9

- Gui, G. (2012). Male breast cancer: treatment options. *Trends in Urology & Men's Health*, 3(4), 14–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/tre.272
- Guillemin, M., & Heggen, K. (2009). Rapport and respect: Negotiating ethical relations between researcher and participant. *Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy*, 12(3), 291–299. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11019-008-9165-8
- Haigh, F., Kemp, L., Bazeley, P., & Haigh, N. (2019). Developing a critical realist informed framework to explain how the human rights and social determinants of health relationship works. *BMC Public Health*, 19(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-7760-7
- Haines, R. J., Bottorff, J. L., Barclay McKeown, S., Ptolemy, E., Carey, J., & Sullivan, K. (2010). Breast cancer messaging for younger women: Gender, femininity, and risk. *Qualitative Health Research*, 20(6), 731–742. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732310367502
- Halbach, S. M., Midding, E., Ernstmann, N., Würstlein, R., Weber, R., Christmann, S., & Kowalski, C. (2019).
 Male Breast Cancer Patients' Perspectives on Their Health Care Situation: A Mixed-Methods Study.
 Breast Care. 12(6), 2194–2207. https://doi.org/10.1159/000501956

- Halkett, G. K. B., Golding, R. M., Langbecker, D., White, R., Jackson, M., Kernutt, E., & O'Connor, M. (2020).
 From the carer's mouth: A phenomenological exploration of carer experiences with head and neck cancer patients. *Psycho-Oncology*, 29(10), 1695–1703. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.5511
- Hart, C. G., Saperstein, A., Magliozzi, D., & Westbrook, L. (2019). Gender and Health: Beyond Binary
 Categorical Measurement. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 60(1), 101–118.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0022146519825749
- Hassett M.J, Somerfield M.R, Baker E.R, Cardoso F, Kansal KJ., Kwait D.C, Plichta J.K, Ricker C, Roshal A, Ruddy
 K.J, Safer J.D, Van Poznak C, Yung R.L, Giordano SH. (2020) Management of Male Breast Cancer: ASCO
 Guideline. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 38(16):1849-1863.

https://doi: 10.1200/JCO.19.03120.

- Hasson, F., Keeney, S., & McKenna, H. (2000). Research guidelines for the Delphi survey technique. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *32*(4), 1008–1015. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2648.2000.t01-1-01567.x
- Hathcoat, J. D., & Meixner, C. (2017). Pragmatism, Factor Analysis, and the Conditional Incompatibility Thesis in Mixed Methods Research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, *11*(4), 433–449. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689815622114
- Herring, B., Lewis-Smith, H., Paraskeva, N., & Harcourt, D. (2022). Exploring the experiences and psychosocial support needs of informal carers of men with breast cancer: a qualitative study. *Supportive Care in Cancer. 30*(8), 6669–6676. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-022-07095-2
- Herring, B., Paraskeva, N., Tollow, P., & Harcourt, D. (2019). Women's initial experiences of their appearance after mastectomy and/or breast reconstruction: A qualitative study. *Psycho-Oncology*, *28*(10), 2076–2082. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.5196
- Hesse-Biber, S. (2016). Doing Interdisciplinary Mixed Methods Health Care Research. *Qualitative Health Research*, *26*(5), 649–658. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316634304
- Hesse-Biber, S., & Johnson, R. B. (2013). Coming at Things Differently: Future Directions of Possible
 Engagement With Mixed Methods Research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 7(2), 103–109.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689813483987

Hesse-Biber, S. (2010). Mixed methods research: Merging theory with practice. The Guilford Press.
- Heynsbergh, N., Botti, M., Heckel, L., & Livingston, P. M. (2018). Caring for the person with cancer:
 Information and support needs and the role of technology. *Psycho-Oncology*, *27*(6), 1650–1655.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4722
- Heyvaert, M., Hannes, K., Maes, B., & Onghena, P. (2013). Critical Appraisal of Mixed Methods Studies. Journal of Mixed Methods Research, 7(4), 302–327. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689813479449
- Hildebrand, D. L. (2011). Pragmatic democracy. *Metaphilosophy*, *42*(5), 589–604. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9973.2011.01717.x
- Hilmi, M., Boilève, A., Ducousso, A., Michalet, M., Turpin, A., Neuzillet, C., & Naoun, N. (2020). Professional and Psychological Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Oncology Residents: A National Survey. JCO Global Oncology, 6, 1674-1683. https://doi.org/10.1200/GO.20.00376
- Himmelstein, M. S., & Sanchez, D. T. (2016). Masculinity impediments: Internalized masculinity contributes to healthcare avoidance in men and women. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *21*(7), 1283–1292. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105314551623
- Hinsley, R., & Hughes, R. (2007). "The reflections you get": an exploration of body image and cachexia. International Journal of Palliative Nursing, 13(2), 84–89. https://doi.org/10.12968/ijpn.2007.13.2.23068
- Hilton, Hunt, Emslie, Salinas, Z. (2008). Have men been overlooked? A comparison of young men and women's experiences of chemotherapy-induced alopecia Shona. *Psycho-Oncology*, *17*(9), 577–583. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon
- Hopwood, P., Fletcher, I., Lee, A., & Al Ghazal, S. (2001). A body image scale for use with cancer patients. *European Journal of Cancer*, 37(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/s0959-8049
- Howe, K. R. (1988). Against the Quantitative-Qualitative Incompatibility Thesis or Dogmas Die Hard. *Educational Researcher*, *17*(8), 10–16. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X017008010
- Hsieh, H. F., & Shannon, S. E. (2005). Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. *Qualitative Health Research*, 15(9), 1277–1288. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732305276687
- Huber, J., Muck, T., Maatz, P., Keck, B., Enders, P., Maatouk, I., & Ihrig, A. (2018). Face-to-face vs. online peer support groups for prostate cancer: A cross-sectional comparison study. *Journal of Cancer Survivorship*, 12(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11764-017-0633-0

- Hosking, W., Lyons, A., & van der Rest, B. (2017). The Mental Health Impact of Physical Appearance Concerns in the Context of Other Life Domains Among Australian Gay Men. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *46*(5), 1453–1464. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-016-0791-6
- Iredale, R., Brain, K., Williams, B., France, E., & Gray, J. (2005). The experiences of men with breast cancer in the United Kingdom. European Journal of Cancer, 42(3), 334–341. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2005.09.027
- Jablotschkin, M., Binkowski, L., Markovits Hoopii, R., & Weis, J. (2022). Benefits and challenges of cancer peer support groups: A systematic review of qualitative studies. European Journal of Cancer Care, 31(6), e13700. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecc.13700
- Jakobsen, J. C., Wetterslev, J., Winkel, P., Lange, T., & Gluud, C. (2014). Thresholds for statistical and clinical significance in systematic reviews with meta-analytic methods. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 14(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-14-120
- Jankowski, G. S., Diedrichs, P. C., Williamson, H., Christopher, G., & Harcourt, D. (2016). Looking ageappropriate while growing old gracefully: A qualitative study of ageing and body image among older adults. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *21*(4), 550–561. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105314531468
- Jansen, F., Lissenberg-Witte, B. I., Krebber, A. M. H., Cuijpers, P., de Bree, R., Becker-Commissaris, A., Smit, E.
 F., van Straten, A., Eeckhout, G. M., Beekman, A. T. F., Leemans, C. R., & Verdonck-de Leeuw, I. M.
 (2019). Stepped care targeting psychological distress in head and neck cancer and lung cancer patients:
 which groups specifically benefit? Secondary analyses of a randomized controlled trial. *Supportive Care in Cancer*, *27*(12), 4543–4553. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-019-04714-3
- Jeffries, M., & Grogan, S. (2012). "Oh, I'm just, you know, a little bit weak because I'm going to the doctor's": Young men's talk of self-referral to primary healthcare services. *Psychology and Health*, *27*(8), 898–915. https://doi.org/10.1080/08870446.2011.631542
- Jennings, S., Philip, E. J., Nelson, C., Schuler, T., Starr, T., Jandorf, L., Temple, L., Garcia, E., Carter, J., & DuHame, K. (2014). Barriers to recruitment in psycho-oncology: Unique challenges in conducting research focusing on sexual health in female survivorship. *Psycho-Oncology*, 23(10), 1192–1195. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3520
- Johnson, R. B., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2004). Mixed Methods Research: A Research Paradigm Whose Time Has Come. *Educational Researcher*, 33(7), 14–26. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X033007014

- Johnson, R. B., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Turner, L. A. (2007). *Toward a Definition of Mixed Methods Research*. Journal of Mixed Methods Research, 1(2), 112-133. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689806298224
- Jootun, D., McGhee, G., & Marland, G. R. (2009). Reflexivity: promoting rigour in qualitative research. *Nursing Standard*, *23*(23). https://doi.org/10.7748/ns2009.02.23.23.42.c6800
- Kankam, P. K. (2019). The use of paradigms in information research. *Library and Information Science Research*, 41(2), 85–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lisr.2019.04.003
- Karazivan, P., Dumez, V., Flora, L., Pomey, M.-P., del Grande, C., Ghadiri, D. P., Fernandez, N., Jouet, E., las Vergnas, O., & Lebel, P. (2015). The Patient-as-Partner Approach in Health Care. *Academic Medicine*, 90(4), 437–441 https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.00000000000000603.
- Kayaalp, M. (2018). Modes of De-identification. AMIA Annual Symposium Proceedings. 2017, 1044-1050, viewed 3 May 2022, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5977668/.
- Keesing, S., Rosenwax, L., & McNamara, B. (2016). A dyadic approach to understanding the impact of breast cancer on relationships between partners during early survivorship. *BMC Women's Health*, *16*(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12905-016-0337-z
- Kennedy, F., Harcourt, D., & Rumsey, N. (2009). Perceptions of ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS) among UK health professionals. *Breast*, 18(2), 89–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.breast.2009.01.004
- Khoshnood, Z., Dehghan, M., Iranmanesh, S., & Rayyani, M. (2019). Informational Needs of Patients with Cancer: A Qualitative Content Analysis. Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 20(2), 557–562. https://doi.org/10.31557/APJCP.2019.20.2.557
- Kim, Y., & Given, B. A. (2008). Quality of life of family caregivers of cancer survivors: Across the trajectory of the illness. *Cancer*, 112(11), 2556–2568. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.23449
- Kline, P. (1999). The handbook of psychological testing (2nd ed.). Routledge.
- Konduri, S., Singh, M., Bobustuc, G., Rovin, R., & Kassam, A. (2020). Epidemiology of male breast cancer. Breast, 54, 8–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.breast.2020.08.010
- Korde, L. A., Zujewski, J. A., Kamin, L., Giordano, S., Domchek, S., Anderson, W. F., Bartlett, J. M. S., Gelmon,
 K., Nahleh, Z., Bergh, J., Cutuli, B., Pruneri, G., McCaskill-Stevens, W., Gralow, J., Hortobagyi, G., &
 Cardoso, F. (2010). Multidisciplinary meeting on male breast cancer: Summary and research

recommendations. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 28(12), 2114–2122. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2009.25.5729

- Kowalski, C., Roth, R., Carl, G., Feick, G., Oesterle, A., Hinkel, A., Steiner, T., Brock, M., Kaftan, B., Borowitz, R.,
 Zantl, N., Heidenreich, A., Neisius, A., Darr, C., Bolenz, C., Beyer, B., Pfitzenmaier, J., Brehmer, B.,
 Fichtner, J., ... Dieng, S. (2020). A multicenter paper-based and web-based system for collecting patient-reported outcome measures in patients undergoing local treatment for prostate cancer: first
 experiences. *Journal of Patient-Reported Outcomes*, 4(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s41687-020-00224-7
- Kuharic, M., Sharp, L., Turpin, R., Mulhern, B., Lee, T., Elizabeth, C., Rose, G., Monteiro, A., & Pickard, A. S. (2023). Patient-perceived Burden to Caregivers: Construct Components, Importance, and Wording for a Single Item. https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-2423517/v1
- Kuhlmann, Ellen., & Annandale, Ellen. (2012). *The Palgrave handbook of gender and healthcare*. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Lacey, R. E., Xue, B., & McMunn, A. (2022). The mental and physical health of young carers: a systematic review. *The Lancet Public Health*, 7(9), e787–e796. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(22)00161-X
- Lafferty, J., Rankin, F., Duffy, C., Kearney, P., Doherty, E., McMenamin, M., & Coates, V. (2011a). Continuity of care for women with breast cancer: A survey of the views and experiences of patients, carers and health care professionals. *European Journal of Oncology Nursing*, 15(5), 419–427. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejon.2010.10.010
- Laitman, Y., Keinan Boker, L., Liphsitz, I., Weissglas-Volkov, D., Litz-Philipsborn, S., Schayek, H., & Friedman, E.
 (2015). Cancer risks in Jewish male BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutation carriers. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, *150*(3), 631–635. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-015-3340-4
- Lam, C. K. C., Hoang, C. H., Lau, R. W. K., Cahusac de Caux, B., Chen, Y., Tan, Q. Q., & Pretorius, L. (2019).
 Experiential learning in doctoral training programmes: fostering personal epistemology through collaboration. *Studies in Continuing Education*, *41*(1), 111–128.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/0158037X.2018.1482863
- Langelier, D. M., Cormie, P., Bridel, W., Grant, C., Albinati, N., Shank, J., Daun, J. T., Fung, T. S., Davey, C., & Culos-Reed, S. N. (2018). Perceptions of masculinity and body image in men with prostate cancer: the role of exercise. *Supportive Care in Cancer*, *26*(10), 3379–3388. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-018-4178-1

- Larkin, M., Flowers, P., & Smith, J. (2021). Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis: Theory, Method and Research. Sage.
- Lehmann, V., Hagedoorn, M., & Tuinman, M. A. (2015). Body image in cancer survivors: a systematic review of case-control studies. *Journal of Cancer Survivorship*, 9 (2), 339–348. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11764-014-0414-y
- León-Salas, B., Álvarez-Pérez, Y., Ramos-García, V., del Mar Trujillo-Martín, M., de Pascual y Medina, A. M., Esteva, M., Brito-García, N., González-Hernández, N., Bohn-Sarmiento, U., Biurrun-Martínez, M. C., & Serrano-Aguilar, P. (2022). Information needs and research priorities in long-term survivorship of breast cancer: Patients and health professionals' perspectives. *European Journal of Cancer Care*. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecc.13730
- Lewis, F. M., Becker, S., Parkhouse, T., Joseph, S., Hlebec, V., Mrzel, M., Brolin, R., Casu, G., Boccaletti, L.,
 Santini, S., D'Amen, B., Socci, M., Hoefman, R., de Jong, N., Leu, A., Phelps, D., Guggiari, E., Magnusson,
 L., & Hanson, E. (2023). The first cross-national study of adolescent young carers aged 15–17 in six
 European countries. *International Journal of Care and Caring*, 7(1), 6–32.
 https://doi.org/10.1332/239788222X16455943560342
- Levin-Dagan, N., & Baum, N. (2021). Passing as normal: Negotiating boundaries and coping with male breast cancer. Social Science and Medicine, 284. 114239–114239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114239
- Levin-Dagan, N., & Baum, N. (2022). A Scar for Life: Male Breast Cancer and the Experience of the Post-Surgical Body. *Psychology of Men and Masculinity*, *23*(1), 35–46. https://doi.org/10.1037/men0000380
- Lewis-Smith, H., Diedrichs, P. C., & Harcourt, D. (2018). A pilot study of a body image intervention for breast cancer survivors. *Body Image*, *27*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2018.08.006
- Li, Q. P., Mak, Y. W., & Loke, A. Y. (2013). Spouses' experience of caregiving for cancer patients: A literature review. *International Nursing Review*, *60*(2), 178–187. https://doi.org/10.1111/inr.12000
- Long, K. M., McDermott, F., & Meadows, G. N. (2018). Being pragmatic about healthcare complexity: Our experiences applying complexity theory and pragmatism to health services research. *BMC Medicine*, *16*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-018-1087-6

- Look Good Feel Better. (2023). *Look Good Feel Better For Men.* Retrieved 10th January 2023, from https://lookfoodfeelbetter.co.uk/support/men
- Lukong, K. E. (2017). Understanding breast cancer The long and winding road. *BBA Clinical*, *7*, 64–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbacli.2017.01.001
- Macleod, A., Tatangelo, G., McCabe, M., & You, E. (2017). "There isn't an easy way of finding the help that's available." Barriers and facilitators of service use among dementia family caregivers: a qualitative study. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *29*(5).

https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610216002532

- Macmillan Cancer Support. (2023) *Cancer information and support.* Retrieved 6th January 2023, from https://macmillan.org.uk/cancer-information-and-support
- Mainwaring, J. M., Walker, L. M., Robinson, J. W., Wassersug, R. J., & Wibowo, E. (2021). The Psychosocial Consequences of Prostate Cancer Treatments on Body Image, Sexuality, and Relationships. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.765315

Male Breast Cancer Global Alliance (2023).

- Malina, M. A., Nrreklit, H. S. O., & Selto, F. H. (2011). Lessons learned: Advantages and disadvantages of mixed method research. *Qualitative Research in Accounting and Management*, 8(1), 59–71. https://doi.org/10.1108/11766091111124702
- Maloney, S., Haas, R., Keating, J. L., Molloy, E., Jolly, B., Sims, J., Morgan, P., & Haines, T. (2012). Breakeven, Cost Benefit, Cost Effectiveness, and Willingness to Pay for Web-Based Versus Face-to-Face Education Delivery for Health Professionals. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 14(2). https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.2040
- Malterud, K., Siersma, V. D., & Guassora, A. D. (2016). Sample Size in Qualitative Interview Studies: Guided by Information Power. *Qualitative Health Research*, *26*(13), 1753–1760. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315617444
- Manganiello, A., Komura Hoga, A., Reberte, L. M., Morais Miranda, C., Aparecida, C., & Rocha, M. (2011). Sexuality and quality of life of breast cancer patients post mastectomy. *European Journal of Oncology Nursing*, *15*, 167–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejon.2010.07.008

- Manier, K. K., Rowe, L. S., Welsh, J., & Armstrong, T. S. (2018). The impact and incidence of altered body image in patients with head and neck tumors: A systematic review. *Neuro-Oncology Practice*, 5(4), 204–213. https://doi.org/10.1093/nop/npy018
- Manago, A. M., Monique Ward, L., Lemm, K. M., Reed, L., & Seabrook, R. (2015). Facebook involvement, objectified body consciousness, body shame, and sexual assertiveness in college women and men. *Sex Roles*, *72*(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-014-0441-1
- Marks, S., Mathie, E., Smiddy, J., Jones, J., & da Silva-Gane, M. (2018). Reflections and experiences of a coresearcher involved in a renal research study. *Research Involvement and Engagement*, *4*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40900-018-0120-4
- Massarweh, S. A., & Choi, G. L. (2016). Special considerations in the evaluation and management of breast cancer in men. *Current Problems in Cancer*. 40(2), 163-171.

https://doi: 10.1016/j.currproblcancer.2016.09.003.

- Mast, M. S., & Kadji, K. K. (2018). How female and male physicians' communication is perceived differently. *Patient Education and Counseling*, *101*(9), 1697–1701. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2018.06.003
- McCaughan, E., McSorley, O., Prue, G., Parahoo, K., Bunting, B., Sullivan, J. O., & McKenna, H. (2013). Quality of life in men receiving radiotherapy and neo-adjuvant androgen deprivation for prostate cancer:
 Results from a prospective longitudinal study. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *69*(1), 53–65.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2012.05987.x
- McAteer, G., & Gillanders, D. (2019). Investigating the role of psychological flexibility, masculine self-esteem and stoicism as predictors of psychological distress and quality of life in men living with prostate cancer. *European Journal of Cancer Care, 28*(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/ecc.13097
- McChesney, K., & Aldridge, J. (2019). Weaving an interpretivist stance throughout mixed methods research. International Journal of Research & Method in Education, 42(3), 225–238. https://doi.org/10.1080/1743727X.2019.1590811
- Mcevoy, P., & Richards, D. (2006). A critical realist rationale for using a combination of quantitative and qualitative methods. *Journal of Research in Nursing*, *11*(1), 66–78. https://doi.org/10.1177/1744987106060192

- McKinley, N. M., & Hyde, J. S. (1996). The Objectified Body Consciousness Scale: Development and validation. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 20, 181–215.
- McMullan, J., Crowe, A. L., Downes, K., McAneney MSci, H., & Jayne McKnight Julie McMullan, A. (2022). Carer reported experiences: Supporting someone with a rare disease. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 30(3), 1097–1108. https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.13336
- Menon, A., Gaglani, S., Haynes, M. R., & Tackett, S. (2017). Using "big data" to guide implementation of a web and mobile adaptive learning platform for medical students. *Medical Teacher*, 39(9), 975–980. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2017.1324949
- Mertens, D. (2007). Transformative Paradigm: Mixed Methods and Social Justice. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 1(3), 212–225. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689807302811
- Mertens, D. M. (2010). Philosophy in mixed methods teaching: The transformative paradigm as illustration. International Journal of Multiple Research Approaches, 4(1), 9–18. https://doi.org/10.5172/mra.2010.4.1.009
- Methamem, M., Ghadhab, I., Hidar, S., & Briki, R. (2020). Breast cancer in men: A serie of 45 cases and literature review. *Pan African Medical Journal*, 36(183), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.11604/pamj.2020.36.183.22574
- Midding, E., Halbach, S., Kowalski, C., & Ernstmann, N. (2017). Informational support: Needs and resources of male breast cancer patients. *European Journal of Public Health*, 27(3), 64-65. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckx187.167
- Midding, E., Halbach, S. M., Kowalski, C., Weber, R., Würstlein, R., & Ernstmann, N. (2018). Men With a "Woman's Disease": Stigmatization of Male Breast Cancer Patients—A Mixed Methods Analysis. *American Journal of Men's Health*, *12*(6), 2194–2207. https://doi.org/10.1177/1557988318799025
- Midding, E., Halbach, S. M., Kowalski, C., Weber, R., Würstlein, R., & Ernstmann, N. (2019). Social Support of Male Breast Cancer Patients—a Mixed-Methods Analysis. *American Journal of Men's Health*, 13(4), 155798831987000. https://doi.org/10.1177/1557988319870001
- Mistry, P., Hiller, L., Iqbal, G., & Dunn, J. (2015). Under-representation of male patients in breast cancer studies. *Trials*, 16(2)110. https://doi.org/10.1186/1745-6215-16-s2-p110

- Mitchell, M. (2011). A reflection on the emotional potential of qualitative interviewing. *British Journal of Midwifery*, *19*(10), 653–657. https://doi.org/10.12968/bjom.2011.19.10.653
- Moelans, C. B., van der Groep, P., & van Diest, P. J. (2018). Male breast cancer. *Atlas of Genetics and Cytogenetics in Oncology and Haematology*, *22*(4), 170–181. https://doi.org/10.4267/2042/68891
- Mokhatri-Hesari, P., & Montazeri, A. (2020). Health-related quality of life in breast cancer patients: Review of reviews from 2008 to 2018. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 18(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12955-020-01591-x
- Monticciolo, D. L. (2020). Current Guidelines and Gaps in Breast Cancer Screening. *Journal of the American College of Radiology*, *17*(10), 1269–1275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacr.2020.05.002
- Moradi, B., & Varnes, J. R. (2017). Structure of the Objectified Body Consciousness Scale: Reevaluated 20 Years later. *Sex Roles*, *77*(5–6), 325–337. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-016-0731-x
- Morgan, D. L., Ataie, J., Carder, P., & Hoffman, K. (2013). Introducing dyadic interviews as a method for collecting qualitative data. *Qualitative Health Research*, 23(9), 1276–1284. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732313501889
- Morgan, D. L., Eliot, S., Lowe, R. A., & Gorman, P. (2016). Dyadic Interviews as a Tool for Qualitative Evaluation. *American Journal of Evaluation*, *37*(1), 109–117. https://doi.org/10.1177/1098214015611244
- Morse, J. M., & Niehaus, L. (2009). Mixed method design: Principles and procedures. Left Coast Press.
- Mortari, L. (2015). Reflectivity in Research Practice. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *14*(5), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406915618045
- Muldrew, D. H. L., Fee, A., & Coates, V. (2022). Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on family carers in the community: A scoping review. *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 30(4), 1275–1285. https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.13677
- Muthukrishna, M., Bell, A. v., Henrich, J., Curtin, C. M., Gedranovich, A., McInerney, J., & Thue, B. (2020).
 Beyond Western, Educated, Industrial, Rich, and Democratic (WEIRD) Psychology: Measuring and
 Mapping Scales of Cultural and Psychological Distance. *Psychological Science*, *31*(6), 678–701.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797620916782

- Nardin, S., Mora, E., Varughese, F. M., D'Avanzo, F., Vachanaram, A. R., Rossi, V., Saggia, C., Rubinelli, S., & Gennari, A. (2020). Breast Cancer Survivorship, Quality of Life, and Late Toxicities. In *Frontiers in Oncology* (Vol. 10). Frontiers Media S.A. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2020.00864
- Ndom, P., Um, G., Bell, E. M. D., Eloundou, A., Hossain, N. M., & Huo, D. (2012). A meta-analysis of male breast cancer in Africa. *Breast*, *21*(3), 237–241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.breast.2012.01.004
- NHS (2015). *Breast screening:programme overview*. Retrieved 5th January 2021, from https://www.gov.uk/guidance/breast-screening-programme-overview
- NHS. (2019) NHS Long Term Plan. Retrieved June 7th 2021, from https://longtermplan.nhs.uk
- NICE. (2022). *Self-harm: assessment, management and preventing recurrence*. Retrieved 10th October 2023, from https://nice.org.uk/guidance/ng225/resources/selfharm-assessment-management-and-preventing-recurrance-pdf-66143837236757
- Niederberger, M., & Spranger, J. (2020). Delphi Technique in Health Sciences: A Map. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 8, 457–457. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.00457
- NIHR. (2021). Briefing notes for researchers Public involvement in NHS, health and social care and research. Retrieved 3rd of January 2023, from https://nihr.au.uk/documents /briefing-notes-for-researchers-

public-involvement-in-nhs-heath-and-social-care-research/27271

- Nguyen, T. S., Bauer, M., Maass, N., & Kaduszkiewicz, H. (2020). Living with Male Breast Cancer: A Qualitative Study of Men's Experiences and Care Needs. *Breast Care*, *15*(1), 6–12. https://doi.org/10.1159/000501542
- Noone, J. H., & Stephens, C. (2008). Men, masculine identities, and health care utilisation. *Sociology of Health* & *Illness*, *30*(5), 711–725. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9566.2008.01095.x
- Nori, M., Fisher-Vance, D., Wuerth, L., Colenso, R., & Donovan, D. J. (2022). The global role of patients, advocates and caregivers in rare diseases. *Future Rare Diseases*, 2(2). https://doi.org/10.2217/frd-2022-0003
- Oates, M., Crichton, K., Cranor, L., Budwig, S., Weston, E. J. L., Bernagozzi, B. M., & Pagaduan, J. (2022). Audio, video, chat, email, or survey: How much does online interview mode matter? *PLOS ONE*, *17*(2), e0263876. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0263876

- O'Cathain, A., Murphy, E., & Nicholl, J. (2010). Three techniques for integrating data in mixed methods studies. *BMJ*, *341*(7783), 1147–1150. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.c4587
- Oliffe, J. L., Broom, A., Popa, M., Jenkins, E. K., Rice, S. M., Ferlatte, O., & Rossnagel, E. (2019). Unpacking Social Isolation in Men's Suicidality. *Qualitative Health Research*, 29(3), 315–327. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732318800003
- Olson, K. L., Lillis, J., Panza, E., Wing, R. R., Quinn, D. M., & Puhl, R. R. (2020). Body shape concerns across racial and ethnic groups among adults in the United States: More similarities than differences. *Body Image*, *35*, 108–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2020.08.013
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., Johnson, R. B., & Collins, K. M. T. (2009). Call for mixed analysis: A philosophical framework for combining qualitative and quantitative approaches. *International Journal of Multiple Research Approaches*, *3*(2), 114–139. https://doi.org/10.5172/mra.3.2.114
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Leech, N. L. (2005). Taking the "q" out of research: Teaching research methodology courses without the divide between quantitative and qualitative paradigms. *Quality and Quantity*, *39*(3), 267–295. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-004-1670-0
- Ordaz, D. L., & Thompson, J. K. (2015). Gynecomastia and psychological functioning: A review of the literature. *Body Image*, *15*, 141–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2015.08.004
- Ortlipp, M. (2008). Keeping and using reflective journals in the qualitative research process. *The Qualitative Report*, *13*(4), 695–705. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2008.1579
- Ottenbacher, A. J., Day, R. S., Taylor, W. C., Sharma, S. V., Sloane, R., Snyder, D. C., Kraus, W. E., & Demark-Wahnefried, W. (2011). Exercise among breast and prostate cancer survivors-what are their barriers? *Journal of Cancer Survivorship*, 5(4), 413–419. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11764-011-0184-8
- Ottini, L., Palli, D., Rizzo, S., Federico, M., Bazan, V., & Russo, A. (2010). Male breast cancer. *Critical Reviews in Oncology/Hematology*, *73*(2), 141–155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.critrevonc.2009.04.003
- Paraskeva, N., Clarke, A., & Harcourt, D. (2018). Altered appearance from cancer. In M.C. Fingeret & I. Towe (Eds.), *Body image for cancer patients: Principles and practices* (pp. 131-160). Oxford University Press.
- Paraskeva, N., Herring, B., Tollow, P., & Harcourt, D. (2019). First look: A mixed-methods study exploring women's initial experiences of their appearance after mastectomy and/or breast reconstruction. *Journal*

of Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery, 72(4), 539–547. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjps.2019.01.012

- Patel, M. S., Halpern, J. A., Desai, A. S., Keeter, M. K., Bennett, N. E., & Brannigan, R. E. (2020). Success of Prostate and Testicular Cancer Awareness Campaigns Compared to Breast Cancer Awareness Month According to Internet Search Volumes: A Google Trends Analysis. *Urology*, 139, 64–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.UROLOGY.2019.11.062
- Peat, G., Rodriguez, A., & Smith, J. (2019). Interpretive phenomenological analysis applied to healthcare research. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, *22*(1), 7–9. https://doi.org/10.1136/ebnurs-2018-103017
- Pemmaraju, N., Munsell, M. F., Hortobagyi, G. N., & Giordano, S. H. (2012). Retrospective review of male breast cancer patients: Analysis of tamoxifen-related side-effects. *Annals of Oncology*, 23(6), 1471– 1474. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdr459
- Peters, M. D. J., Ramsey, I., Kennedy, K., Sharplin, G., & Eckert, M. (2022). Culturally safe, high-quality breast cancer screening for transgender people: A scoping review protocol. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 78(1), 276–281. https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.15094
- Phillipson, L., Jones, S. C., & Magee, C. (2014). A review of the factors associated with the non-use of respite services by carers of people with dementia: Implications for policy and practice. In *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 22(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12036
- Pii, K. H., Schou, L. H., Piil, K., & Jarden, M. (2019). Current trends in patient and public involvement in cancer research: A systematic review. *Health Expectations*, 22(1), 3–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/hex.12841
- Pituskin, E., Williams, B., Au, H. J., & Martin-McDonald, K. (2007). Experiences of men with breast cancer: a qualitative study. *Journal of Men's Health and Gender*, 4(1), 44–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmhg.2006.12.002
- Pozzar, R., Hammer, M. J., Underhill-Blazey, M., Wright, A. A., Tulsky, J. A., Hong, F., Gundersen, D. A., & Berry, D. L. (2020). Threats of Bots and Other Bad Actors to Data Quality Following Research Participant Recruitment Through Social Media: Cross-Sectional Questionnaire. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(10), e23021. https://doi.org/10.2196/23021

- Pradhan, P., Sharpe, L., & Menzies, R. E. (2021). Towards a Stepped Care Model for Managing Fear of Cancer Recurrence or Progression in Cancer Survivors. *Cancer Management and Research, Volume 13*. https://doi.org/10.2147/CMAR.S294114
- Pristavec, T., & Luth, E. A. (2020). Informal caregiver burden, benefits, and older adult mortality: A survival analysis. *Journals of Gerontology - Series B Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 75(10), 2193– 2206. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbaa001
- Probst, B. (2015). The eye regards itself: Benefits and challenges of reflexivity in qualitative social work research. *Social Work Research*, *39*(1), 37–48. https://doi.org/10.1093/swr/svu028
- Przezdziecki, A., Sherman, K. A., Baillie, A., Taylor, A., Foley, E., & Stalgis-Bilinski, K. (2013). My changed body: breast cancer, body image, distress and self-compassion. *Psycho-Oncology*, *22*(8), 1872–1879. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3230
- Pudrovska, T. (2010). Why is Cancer More Depressing for Men than Women among Older White Adults? Social Forces, 89(2), 535–558. https://doi.org/10.1353/sof.2010.0102
- Qualtrics. (2019). Online Survey Software, downloaded 1 October 2019, <https://www..qualtrics.com>
- Quincey, K., Williamson, I., & Wildbur, D. (2021). Men With Breast Cancer and Their Encounters With Masculinity: An Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis Using Photography. *Psychology of Men and Masculinity*, 22(4), 690–703. https://doi.org/10.1037/men0000344
- Quincey, K., Williamson, I., & Winstanley, S. (2016a). "Marginalised malignancies": A qualitative synthesis of men's accounts of living with breast cancer. *Social Science and Medicine*, 149, 17–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.11.032
- Rabbee, Z., & Grogan, S. (2016a). Young Men's Understandings of Male Breast Cancer: "Pink Ribbons" and "War Wounds." https://doi.org/10.3149/jmh.1503.210
- RadioTimes (2023). *EastEnders confirm Stusrt Highway's male breast cancer diagnosis*. Retrieved March 15th 2023, from https://radiotimes.com/soaps/eastenders-stuart-highway-breast-cancer-newsupdate
- RadioTimes (2023). BBC confirms EastEnders had best ever year on iPlayer. Retrieved March 15th 2023, from https://radiotimes.com/soaps/eastenders-bbc-ipplayer-record-newsupdate
- Raggio, G. A., Naik, A. D., & Moye, J. (2019). Body image satisfaction among male military veterans with cancer. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 24(7), 909–917. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105317690035

- Rath, A., Salamon, V., Peixoto, S., Hivert, V., Laville, M., Segrestin, B., Neugebauer, E. A. M., Eikermann, M., Bertele, V., Garattini, S., Wetterslev, J., Banzi, R., Jakobsen, J. C., Djurisic, S., Kubiak, C., Demotes-Mainard, J., & Gluud, C. (2017). A systematic literature review of evidence-based clinical practice for rare diseases: What are the perceived and real barriers for improving the evidence and how can they be overcome? *Trials*, *18*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-017-2287-7
- Rayne, S., Schnippel, K., Thomson, J., Reid, J., & Benn, C. (2017). Male Breast Cancer Has Limited Effect on Survivor's Perceptions of Their Own Masculinity. *American Journal of Men's Health*, 11(2), 246–252. https://doi.org/10.1177/1557988316631512
- Regan, T., Levesque, J. V., Lambert, S. D., & Kelly, B. (2015). A qualitative investigation of health care professionals', patients' and partners' views on psychosocial issues and related interventions for couples coping with cancer. *PLoS ONE*, *10*(7), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0133837
- Regnault, A., Willgoss, T., & Barbic, S. (2018). Towards the use of mixed methods inquiry as best practice in health outcomes research. *Journal of Patient-Reported Outcomes*, 2(1), 19-19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41687-018-0043-8
- Reis Abdalla, D., Hiss Faria, E., Kim, D., Melo Sisconetto, R., Flávia Melo Cucio, V., Paulo Guerreiro dos Reis
 Ferreira, P., Silva Rodrigues Alves, B., Mendes Macedo Mendonça, Í., Rocha Oliveira, M., Leticia Barbosa
 Vicente, A., & Cristine Alves, J. (2021). Analysis of Knowledge About Male Breast Cancer Among Higher
 Education Male Students. *European Journal of Breast Health*, *17*(4), 333–340.
 https://doi.org/10.4274/ejbh.galenos.2021.2021-4-6
- Rhondali, W., Chisholm, G. B., Daneshmand, M., Allo, J., Kang, D. H., Filbet, M., Hui, D., Fingeret, M. C., & Bruera, E. (2013). Association between body image dissatisfaction and weight loss among patients with advanced cancer and their caregivers: A preliminary report. *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 45(6), 1039–1049. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2012.06.013
- Rolstad, S., Adler, J., & Rydén, A. (2011). Response burden and questionnaire length: Is shorter better? A review and meta-analysis. *Value in Health*, *14*(8), 1101–1108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2011.06.003
- Rhoten, B. A. (2016). Body image disturbance in adults treated for cancer a concept analysis. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72(5), 1001–1011. https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.12892
- Rice, D. B., Carboni-Jiménez, A., Cañedo-Ayala, M., Turner, K. A., Chiovitti, M., Levis, A. W., & Thombs, B. D. (2020). Perceived Benefits and Facilitators and Barriers to Providing Psychosocial Interventions for

Informal Caregivers of People with Rare Diseases: A Scoping Review. *Patient*, 13(5), 471–519. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40271-020-00441-8

- Robins, R. W., Hendin, H. M., & Trzesniewski, K. H. (2001). Measuring global self-esteem: Construct validation of a single-item measure and the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 27(2), 151–161. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167201272002
- Ruddy, K. J., Giobbie-Hurder, A., Giordano, S. H., Goldfarb, S., Kereakoglow, S., Winer, E. P., & Partridge, A. H.
 (2013). Quality of life and symptoms in male breast cancer survivors. *Breast*, *22*(2), 197–199. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.breast.2012.12.014
- Ruddy, K. J., & Winer, E. P. (2013a). Male breast cancer: risk factors, biology, diagnosis, treatment, and survivorship. *Annals of Oncology*, *24*(6), 1434–1443. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdt025
- Rumsey, N., & Harcourt, D. (2004). Body image and disfigurement: issues and interventions. *Body Image*, 1(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/S1740-1445(03)00005-6
- Ryan, L., & Golden, A. (2006). "Tick the box please": A reflexive approach to doing quantitative social research. *Sociology*, *40*(6), 1191–1200. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038506072287
- Saed, S., Ibrahim, O., & Bergfeld, W. F. (2016). Hair camouflage: A comprehensive review. *International Journal of Women's Dermatology*, 2(4), 122–127.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijwd.2016.09.002

- Samulowitz, A., Gremyr, I., Eriksson, E., & Hensing, G. (2018). "Brave Men" and "Emotional Women": A Theory-Guided Literature Review on Gender Bias in Health Care and Gendered Norms towards Patients with Chronic Pain. *Pain Research and Management*, 2018, 14-14. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/6358624
- Saunders, B., Kitzinger, J., & Kitzinger, C. (2015). Anonymising interview data: challenges and compromise in practice. *Qualitative Research*, *15*(5), 616–632. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794114550439
- Scandurra, C., Mangiapia, F., La Rocca, R., Di Bello, F., De Lucia, N., Muzii, B., Cantone, M., Zampi, R., Califano, G., Maldonato, N. M., & Longo, N. (2022). A cross-sectional study on demoralization in prostate cancer patients: the role of masculine self-esteem, depression, and resilience. *Supportive Care in Cancer*, 30(8), 7021–7030. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-022-07145-9

- Schaake, W., De Groot, M., Krijnen, W. P., Langendijk, J. A., & Van Den Bergh, A. C. M. (2013). Quality of life among prostate cancer patients: A prospective longitudinal population-based study. *Radiotherapy and Oncology*, 108(2), 299–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.radonc.2013.06.039
- Schaverien, M. V., Scott, J. R., & Doughty, J. C. (2013). Male mastectomy: An oncoplastic solution to improve aesthetic appearance. *Journal of Plastic, Reconstructive & Aesthetic Surgery*, 66(12), 1777–1779. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BJPS.2013.04.039
- Schneider, M., Altersberger, M., Binder, C., Hengstenberg, C., & Binder, T. (2021). The COVID-19 burden for health care professionals: Results of a global survey. *European Journal of Internal Medicine*, 83, 96–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejim.2020.11.011
- Schoonenboom, J., & Johnson, R. B. (2017). How to Construct a Mixed Methods Research Design. Kölner Zeitschrift Für Soziologie Und Sozialpsychologie, 69(2), 107-131. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-017-0454-1
- Seal, K., Murray, C. D., & Seddon, L. (2013). The experience of being an informal carer for a person with cancer: A meta-synthesis of qualitative studies. *Palliative and Supportive Care*, 13(3), 493–504. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1478951513001132
- Sedrak, M. S., Freedman, R. A., Cohen, H. J., Muss, H. B., Jatoi, A., Klepin, H. D., Wildes, T. M., Le-Rademacher, J. G., Kimmick, G. G., Tew, W. P., George, K., Padam, S., Liu, J., Wong, A. R., Lynch, A., Djulbegovic, B., Mohile, S. G., & Dale, W. (2021). Older adult participation in cancer clinical trials: A systematic review of barriers and interventions. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, *71*(1), 78–92. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21638
- Segrin, C., & Badger, T. A. (2014). Psychological and physical distress are interdependent in breast cancer survivors and their partners. *Psychology, Health and Medicine*, *19*(6), 716–723. https://doi.org/10.1080/13548506.2013.871304
- Selvam, R., Hu, R., Musselman, R., Raiche, I., & Moloo, H. (2020). Video-based interviewing in medicine:
 Protocol for a scoping review. *Systematic Reviews*, 9(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13643-020-01484-6
- Shah, Y. B., Kjelstrom, S., Martinez, D., Leitenberger, A., Manasseh, D., Bollmann-Jenkins, M., Partridge, A., Kaklamani, V., Chlebowski, R., Larson, S., & Weiss, M. (2023). Risk factors for heightened COVID-19-

Related anxiety among breast cancer patients. *Cancer Medicine*, *12*(3), 3577–3588. https://doi.org/10.1002/cam4.5184

- Shaw, R. L., Hiles, D. R., West, K., Holland, C., & Gwyther, H. (2018). From mixing methods to the logic(s) of inquiry: taking a fresh look at developing mixed design studies. *Health Psychology and Behavioral Medicine*, 6(1), 226–244. https://doi.org/10.1080/21642850.2018.1515016
- Sheridan, R., Martin-Kerry, J., Hudson, J., Parker, A., Bower, P., & Knapp, P. (2020). Why do patients take part in research? An overview of systematic reviews of psychosocial barriers and facilitators. *Trials*, 21(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-020-4197-3
- Shin, Kachnic, L. A., & Hirsch, A. E. (2014). The impact of race in male breast cancer treatment and outcome in the United States: A population-based analysis of 4,279 patients. *International Journal of Breast Cancer*, 2014, 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/685842
- Siegel, R. L., Miller, K. D., & Jemal, A. (2016). Cancer Statistics, 2016. *CA: Cancer Journal for Clin*, *66*(1), 7–30. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21332
- Silverio, S. A., Sheen, K. S., Bramante, A., Knighting, K., Koops, T. U., Montgomery, E., November, L., Soulsby, L.
 K., Stevenson, J. H., Watkins, M., Easter, A., & Sandall, J. (2022). Sensitive, Challenging, and Difficult
 Topics: Experiences and Practical Considerations for Qualitative Researchers. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *21*, *1*-16. https://doi.org/10.1177/16094069221124739
- Sime, C. (2012). *Men's Experiences of Having Breast Cancer: A Comparison with Women's Experiences.* Doctoral thesis, Glasgow Thesis Services.
- Sineshaw, H. M., Freedman, R. A., Ward, E. M., Flanders, W. D., & Jemal, A. (2015). Black/white disparities in receipt of treatment and survival among men with early-stage breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 33(21), 2337–2344. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2014.60.5584
- Sinfield, P., Baker, R., Ali, S., & Richardson, A. (2012). The needs of carers of men with prostate cancer and barriers and enablers to meeting them: A qualitative study in England. *European Journal of Cancer Care*, 21(4), 527–534. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2354.2012.01341.x
- Skop, M., Lorentz, J., Jassi, M., Vesprini, D., & Einstein, G. (2018). "Guys Don't Have Breasts": The Lived Experience of Men Who Have BRCA Gene Mutations and Are at Risk for Male Breast Cancer. American Journal of Men's Health, 12(4), 961–972. https://doi.org/10.1177/1557988317753241

- Smith, D. P., Calopedos, R., Bang, A., Yu, X. Q., Egger, S., Chambers, S., & O'Connell, D. L. (2018). Increased risk of suicide in New South Wales men with prostate cancer: Analysis of linked population-wide data. *PLoS ONE*, *13*(6), e0198679–e0198679. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0198679
- Smith, H. R. (2015). Depression in cancer patients: Pathogenesis, implications and treatment (Review). Oncology Letters, 9(4), 1509–1514. https://doi.org/10.3892/ol.2015.2944
- Smith, J. A. (2004). Reflecting on the development of interpretative phenomenological analysis and its contribution to qualitative research in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 1(1), 39–54. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088704qp004oa
- Smith, J. A., Braunack-Mayer, A., Wittert, G., & Warin, M. (2007). "I've been independent for so damn long!": Independence, masculinity and aging in a help seeking context. *Journal of Aging Studies*, *21*(4), 325–335. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JAGING.2007.05.004
- Smith, J. A., Flower, P. and M. L., & Larkin, M. (2009). *Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis: Theory, Method and Research*. London: Sage.
- Sonnenblick, E. B., Shah, A. D., Goldstein, Z., & Reisman, T. (2018). Breast Imaging of Transgender Individuals: A Review. *Current Radiology Reports*, *6*(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40134-018-0260-1
- Sousa, B., Moser, E., & Cardoso, F. (2013). An update on male breast cancer and future directions for research and treatment. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, *717*(1–3), 71–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2013.03.037
- Spiers, J., & Riley, R. (2019). Analysing one dataset with two qualitative methods: The distress of general practitioners, a thematic and interpretative phenomenological analysis. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 16(2), 276–290. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2018.1543099
- Staley, K., Elliott, J., Stewart, D., & Wilson, R. (2021). Who should I involve in my research and why? Patients, carers or the public? *Research Involvement and Engagement*, 7(1), 1-41. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40900-021-00282-1
- Storozuk, A., Ashley, M., Delage, V., & Maloney, E. A. (2020). Got Bots? Practical Recommendations to Protect Online Survey Data from Bot Attacks. *The Quantitative Methods for Psychology*, 16(5), 472–481. https://doi.org/10.20982/tqmp.16.5.p472

- Sugden, N. A., & Moulson, M. C. (2015). Recruitment strategies should not be randomly selected: Empirically improving recruitment success and diversity in developmental psychology research. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 6, 523-523. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00523
- Sulik, G. (2012). *Pink Ribbon Blues: How Breast Cancer Culture Undermines Women's Health*. Oxford University Press.
- Sun, H., Huang, H., Ji, S., Chen, X., Xu, Y., Zhu, F., & Wu, J. (2019). The Efficacy of Cognitive Behavioral Therapy to Treat Depression and Anxiety and Improve Quality of Life Among Early-Stage Breast Cancer Patients.
 Integrative Cancer Therapies, 18. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534735419829573
- Swerdlow, A. J., Bruce, C., Cooke, R., Coulson, P., & Jones, M. E. (2022). Infertility and risk of breast cancer in men: a national case–control study in England and Wales. *Breast Cancer Research*, 24(1), 29. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13058-022-01517-z
- Swerdlow, A. J., Schoemaker, M. J., Higgins, C. D., Wright, A. F., Jacobs, P. A., Batstone, P. J., Butler, L. J., Davies, T., Davison, V., Docherty, Z., Duckett, D. P., Fitchett, M., Fordyce, A., Gaunt, L., Grace, E., Howard, P., Lowther, G. W., Maliszewska, C., Maltby, E. L., ... Youings, S. (2005). Cancer incidence and mortality in men with Klinefelter syndrome: A cohort study. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, *97*(16), 1204–1210. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/dji240
- Taylor-Ford, M., Meyerowitz, B. E., D'Orazio, L. M., Christie, K. M., Gross, M. E., & Agus, D. B. (2013). Body image predicts quality of life in men with prostate cancer. *Psycho-Oncology*, 22(4), 756–761. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3063
- Tariq, S., & Woodman, J. (2013). Using mixed methods in health research. *JRSM Short Reports*, *4*(6), 204253331347919. https://doi.org/10.1177/2042533313479197
- Tashakkori, A., & Teddlie, C. (2010). *Handbook of mixed methods in social and behavioral research* (2nd ed.). Sage.
- Taukeni, S. G., Mathwasa, J., & Ntshuntshe, Z. (2022). *Biopsychosocial Model*. In *Acceleration of the Biopsychosocial Model in Public Health, pp. 1-26*. IGI Global. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-6684-6496-0.ch001

- Taylor-Ford, M., Meyerowitz, B. E., D'Orazio, L. M., Christie, K. M., Gross, M. E., & Agus, D. B. (2013). Body image predicts quality of life in men with prostate cancer. *Psycho-Oncology*, 22(4), 756–761. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3063
- Tashakkori, A. & Teddlie, C. (2010). *Sage handbook of mixed methods in social & behavioural research* (2nd ed). SAGE.
- Taylor-Ford, M., Meyerowitz, B. E., D'Orazio, L. M., Christie, K. M., Gross, M. E., & Agus, D. B. (2013). Body image predicts quality of life in men with prostate cancer. *Psycho-Oncology*, 22(4), 756–761. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3063
- Teitcher, J. E. F., Bockting, W. O., Bauermeister, J. A., Hoefer, C. J., Miner, M. H., & Klitzman, R. L. (2015).
 Detecting, Preventing, and Responding to "Fraudsters" in Internet Research: Ethics and Tradeoffs. *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 43*(1), 116–133. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/JLME.12200</u>
- Teo, I., Reece, G. P., Christie, I. C., Guindani, M., Markey, M. K., Heinberg, L. J., Crosby, M. A., & Fingeret, M. C. (2016). Body image and quality of life of breast cancer patients: influence of timing and stage of breast reconstruction. *Psycho-Oncology*, 1106–1112. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3952
- Thomas, C., Morris, S. M., & Harman, J. C. (2002). Companions through cancer: The care given by informal carers in cancer contexts. *Social Science and Medicine*, *54*(4), 529–544. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0277-9536(01)00048-X
- Thomas, E. (2010). Men's Awareness and Knowledge of Male Breast Cancer. *The American Journal of Nursing*, *110*(10), 32–42. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.NAJ.0000389672.93605.2f
- Thomas, E., & Magilvy, J. K. (2011). Qualitative Rigor or Research Validity in Qualitative Research. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric Nursing*, *16*(2), 151–155. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6155.2011.00283.x
- Thompson, J., Bissell, P., Cooper, C. L., Armitage, C. J., & Barber, R. (2014). Exploring the impact of patient and public involvement in a cancer research setting. *Qualitative Health Research*, *24*(1), 46–54. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732313514482
- Thompson, E. H., & Futterman, A. M. (2022). Body talk and resilience: Aging men's experiences with mastectomy and prostatectomy. Journal of Aging Studies, 61, 101010–101010. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2022.101010

- Thompson, E. H., & Haydock, A. S. (2020). Men's Lived Experiences with Breast Cancer: The Double
 Consciousness of Marginal Men. Sex Roles, 82(1–2), 28–43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-019-010397
- Thorne, S. (2020). On the use and abuse of verbatim quotations in qualitative research reports. *Nurse* Author & Editor, 3(4-6). https://doi.org/10.1111/nae2.2
- Tollow, P., Paraskeva, N., Clarke, A., White, P., Powell, J., Cox, D., & Harcourt, D. (2021). 'They were aware of who I was as a person': Patients' and health professionals' experiences of using the PEGASUS intervention to facilitate decision-making around breast reconstruction. European Journal of Cancer Care, 30(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/ecc.13464
- Torvinen, S., Färkkilä, N., Sintonen, H., Saarto, T., Roine, R. P., & Taari, K. (2013). Health-related quality of life in prostate cancer. *Acta Oncologica*, *52*(6). https://doi.org/10.3109/0284186X.2012.760848
- Trainor, L. R., & Bundon, A. (2021). Developing the craft: reflexive accounts of doing reflexive thematic analysis. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 13(5), 705–726. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2020.1840423
- Treml, J., Schmidt, V., Nagl, M., & Kersting, A. (2021). Pre-loss grief and preparedness for death among caregivers of terminally ill cancer patients: A systematic review. *Social Science & Medicine*, 284, 114240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114240
- Trusson, D., & Quincey, K. (2019). Breast Cancer and Hair Loss. *Cancer Nursing*, 44(1), 62-70. https://doi.org/10.1097/ncc.0000000000000745
- Ugalde, A., Krishnasamy, M., & Schofield, P. (2012). Role recognition and changes to self-identity in family caregivers of people with advanced cancer: A qualitative study. *Supportive Care in Cancer*, *20*(6), 1175– 1181. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-011-1194-9
- Vaismoradi, M., Turunen, H., & Bondas, T. (2013). Content analysis and thematic analysis: Implications for conducting a qualitative descriptive study. *Nursing and Health Sciences*, 15 (3),

398-405). https://doi.org/10.1111/nhs.12048

van den Driessche, H., Mattelaer, P., van Oyen, P., Marchand, W., Bar-Moshé, O., Merckx, L., Billiet, I., Cabri,
 P., Maisonobe, P., de Ruyter, V., & Braeckman, J. (2016). Changes in Body Image in Patients with
 Prostate Cancer over 2 Years of Treatment with a Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone Analogue

(Triptorelin): Results from a Belgian Non-Interventional Study. *Drugs - Real World Outcomes*, *3*(2), 183-190. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40801-016-0074-5

- van den Hurk, C. J. G., Mols, F., Vingerhoets, A. J. J. M., & Breed, W. P. M. (2010). Impact of alopecia and scalp cooling on the well-being of breast cancer patients. *Psycho-Oncology*, *19*(7), 701–709. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.1615
- van Lankveld, J. J. D. M., Fleer, J., Schroevers, M. J., Sanderman, R., den Oudsten, B. L., & Dekker, J. (2018).
 Recruitment problems in psychosocial oncology research. *Psycho-Oncology*, *27*(9), 2296–2298.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4792
- van Ryn, M., Sanders, S., Kahn, K., van Houtven, C., Griffin, J. M., Martin, M., Atienza, A. A., Phelan, S., Finstad,
 D., & Rowland, J. (2011). Objective burden, resources, and other stressors among informal cancer
 caregivers: A hidden quality issue? *Psycho-Oncology*, *20*(1), 44–52. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.1703
- van Straten, A., Hill, J., Richards, D. A., & Cuijpers, P. (2015). Stepped care treatment delivery for depression:
 A systematic review and meta-Analysis. *Psychological Medicine*, 45(2), 231–246.
 https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291714000701
- Vasileiou, K., Barnett, J., Barreto, M., Vines, J., Atkinson, M., Lawson, S., & Wilson, M. (2017). Experiences of loneliness associated with being an informal caregiver: A qualitative investigation. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 585-585. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00585
- Velvin, G., Hartman, T., & Bathen, T. (2022). Patient involvement in rare diseases research: a scoping review of the literature and mixed method evaluation of Norwegian researchers' experiences and perceptions. *Orphanet Journal of Rare Diseases*, *17*(1), 1-24. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13023-022-02357-y
- Vinayagam, R., & Williams-Jones, S. (2013). Oncoplastic 'starfish' male mastectomy an aesthetically better outcome than a standard elliptical scar, R., & Williams-Jones, S. (2013). Oncoplastic 'starfish' male mastectomy – an aesthetically better outcome than a standard elliptical scar. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*, *39*(5), 487-487. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.EJSO.2013.01.128
- Visram, H., Kanji, F., & Dent, S. F. (2010). Endocrine therapy for male breast cancer: Rates of toxicity and adherence. *Current Oncology*, *17*(5), 17–21. https://doi.org/10.3747/co.v17i5.631

- Voltelen, B., Konradsen, H., & Østergaard, B. (2018). Ethical considerations when conducting joint interviews with close relatives or family: an integrative review. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, 32(2), 515–526. https://doi.org/10.1111/scs.12535
- Wade, D. T., & Halligan, P. W. (2017). The biopsychosocial model of illness: A model whose time has come. In *Clinical Rehabilitation* (Vol. 31, Issue 8, pp. 995–1004). SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269215517709890
- Walk the Walk. (2017/23). Poster campaign. Retrieved 18th October 2020, from https://walkthewalk.org/male+breast+cancer
- Walker, R. K., & Berry, D. L. (2019). Men with breast cancer experience stigma in the waiting room. *Breast Journal, October 2018*, 1–2. https://doi.org/10.1111/tbj.13593
- Walker, S., Read, S., & Priest, H. (2013). Use of reflexivity in a mixed-methods study. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(3). https://doi.org/10.7748/nr2013.01.20.3.38.c9496
- Walsh, D., & Evans, K. (2014). Critical realism: An important theoretical perspective for midwifery research. Midwifery, 30(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.midw.2013.09.002
- Wang, Y., & Feng, W. (2022). Cancer-related psychosocial challenges. General Psychiatry, 35(5). https://doi.org/10.1136/gpsych-2022-100871
- Wang, Wang, Q. J., Xiong, Y. F., Shi, Y., Yang, W. J., Zhang, X., & Li, H. Y. (2018). Survival Comparisons between Early Male and Female Breast Cancer Patients. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 8900–8912. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-26199-6
- Wardle, S., Greaves, I., Boparai, A., Conway, A., Zegarski, W., Nowikiewicz, T., Głowacka-Mrotek, I.,
 Tarkowska, M., & Nowikiewicz, M. (2020). Male Breast Cancer Time to Offer Male Breast Conservation
 or Reconstruction? *European Journal of Surgical Oncology, 46*(2), e72–e72.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejso.2019.11.161
- Wasti, S. P., Simkhada, P., van Teijlingen, E., Sathian, B., & Banerjee, I. (2022). The Growing Importance of Mixed-Methods Research in Health. *Nepal Journal of Epidemiology*, *12*(1), 1175–1178. https://doi.org/10.3126/nje.v12i1.43633
- Watanabe, T., Yagata, H., Saito, M., Okada, H., Yajima, T., Tamai, N., Yoshida, Y., Takayama, T., Imai, H., Nozawa, K., Sangai, T., Yoshimura, A., Hasegawa, Y., Yamaguchi, T., Shimozuma, K., & Ohashi, Y. (2019).

A multicenter survey of temporal changes in chemotherapy-induced hair loss in breast cancer patients. *PLoS ONE*, *14*(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0208118

- Watts, S., Leydon, G., Birch, B., Prescott, P., Lai, L., Eardley, S., & Lewith, G. (2014). Depression and anxiety in prostate cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis of prevalence rates. *BMJ Open*, 4(3), e003901– e003901. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003901
- Wheelwright, S., Darlington, A. S., Hopkinson, J. B., Fitzsimmons, D., & Johnson, C. (2016). A systematic review and thematic synthesis of quality of life in the informal carers of cancer patients with cachexia. *Palliative Medicine*, 30(2), 149–160. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269216315588743
- Williams, B. G., Iredale, R., Brain, K., France, E., Barrett-Lee, P., & Gray, J. (2003). Experiences of men with breast cancer: an exploratory focus group study. *British Journal of Cancer*, 89(10), 1834–1836. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6601305
- Williams, V. S., Tollow, P., Harcourt, D., Subramanian, A., & Paraskeva, N. (2020). Contralateral Prophylactic Mastectomy (CPM) and the clinical consultation: A snapshot of UK healthcare professionals' views and experiences. *Journal of Plastic, Reconstructive & Aesthetic Surgery*, *73*, 865–869. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjps.2019.11.026
- Willig, C. (2019). What can qualitative psychology contribute to psychological knowledge? *Psychological Methods*, 24(6), 796–804. https://doi.org/10.1037/met0000218
- Willig, C. (2022). Introducing Qualitative Research in Psychology (4th ed.). Open University Press.
- Wills, T. A. (1981). Downward comparison principles in social psychology. *Psychological Bulletin*, *90*(2), 245–271. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.90.2.245
- Wisdom, J. P., Cavaleri, M. A., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Green, C. A. (2012). Methodological reporting in qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods health services research articles. *Health Services Research*, 47(2), 721–745. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-6773.2011.01344.x
- White, C. A. (2000). Body image dimensions and cancer: A heuristic cognitive behavioural model. *Psycho-Oncology*, 9(3), pp. 183–192). https://doi.org/10.1002/1099-1611(200005/06)9:3<183::AID-PON446>3.0.CO;2-L

- Woolley, C. M. (2009). Meeting the Mixed Methods Challenge of Integration in a Sociological Study of Structure and Agency. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 3(1), 7–25. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689808325774
- World Health Organisation. *Constitution*. (2023). Retrieved January 7th 2023, from https://who.int/about/governance/constitution
- www.nice.org.uk. (2018, July 18). Early and locally advanced breast cancer: diagnosis and management Information for the public. Retrieved 18th December 2020, from https:// https://nice.org.uk/guidance/ng101/resources/early-and-locally-advanced-breast-cancer-diagnosis-andmanagement-pdf-66141532913605
- Yardley, L., & Bishop, F. L. (2015). Using mixed methods in health research: Benefits and challenges. *British Journal of Health Psychology*, *20*(1), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjhp.12126
- Younas, A. (2020). Epistemic Injustice in Health Care Professionals and Male Breast Cancer Patients Encounters. *Ethics & Behavior*, 31(6), 451–461. https://doi.org/10.1080/10508422.2020.1756819
- Younas, A., Sundus, A., & Inayat, S. (2019). Transitional experience of men with breast cancer from diagnosis to survivorship: An integrative review. *European Journal of Oncology Nursing*, 42, 141–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejon.2019.09.005
- Young, J., & Snowden, A. (2017). A systematic review on the factors associated with positive experiences in carers of someone with cancer. *European Journal of Cancer Care*, *26*(3), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecc.12544
- Zavagli V, Raccichini, M, Ercolani, G, Franchini, L, Varani, S, & Pannuti, R. (2019). Care for Carers: an Investigation on Family Caregivers' Needs, Tasks, and Experiences. *Translational Medicine*, 54–59.
- Zdenkowski, N., Butow, P., Tesson, S., & Boyle, F. (2016). A systematic review of decision aids for patients making a decision about treatment for early breast cancer. *Breast*, *26*, 31–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.breast.2015.12.007